EFFECT OF A NUTRITION EDUCATION PROGRAMME ON THE MANAGEMENT OF METABOLIC SYNDROME BY PATIENTS WITH TYPE 2 DIABETES MELLITUS ATTENDING CARE AT THIKA LEVEL 5 HOSPITAL, KENYA

ANN WATETU THUITA

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY (Food Science and Nutrition)

JOMO KENYATTA UNIVERSITY OF AGRICULTURE AND TECHNOLOGY

2021

Effect of a Nutrition Education Programme on the Management of Metabolic Syndrome by Patients with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus Attending Care at Thika Level 5 Hospital, Kenya

Ann Watetu Thuita

A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirement for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Food Science and Nutrition of the Jomo Kenyatta University of Agriculture and Technology

2021

DECLARATION

This	thesis	is my	original	work	and has	not	been	presented	for a	degree in	any o	ther
univ	ersity.											

SignatureDate

Ann Watetu Thuita

This thesis has been submitted for examination with our approval as University Supervisors.

Signature	Date

Dr. Beatrice N. Kiage, PhD

JKUAT, Kenya

Signature..... Date

Prof. Arnold N. Onyango, PhD

JKUAT, Kenya

Signature Date

Prof. Anselimo .O Makokha, PhD

JKUAT, Kenya

DEDICATION

To, my husband Samuel Wambugu Ndiritu, My children Simon Mark Ndiritu, Joseph Thuita, Veronica Wanjiku, my parents Joseph Thuita Kibacio and Jacinta Gathoni Thuita and all Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus patients.

ACKNOWLEGEMENT

I am grateful to God for his strength that moved me through my PhD. work. I am also grateful to my husband Samuel Wambugu Ndiritu, my parents Joseph Thuita Kibacio and Jacinta Gathoni Thuita, and my Children Simon Ndiritu, Joseph Thuita and Veronica Wanjiku for their moral support that gave me the strength and power to complete my PhD. My appreciation also goes to my supervisors Dr. Beatrice N. Kiage, Prof. Arnold N. Onyango and Prof. Anselimo O. Makokha, who worked tirelessly with me from study conception, proposal writing to final PhD thesis completion. Their guidance and support led to the completion of my PhD work.

I also wish to express my gratitude to Dr. Jonah Mwangi (Former CEC- Health, Kiambu County) and Dr. Nyaga Patrick (County Officer of Health, Kiambu County) for their support during my PhD journey. Special gratitude also goes to Dr. Toro (Former Medical Superintendent, Thika level 5 Hospital), Mr. Andrew Maina (Former Health Administrator Thika Level 5 Hospital) and Mr. Njuguna (Former Procurement Officer Thika Level 5 Hospital) for their administrative support during the data collection period without which this study would not have succeeded. In a special way I also wish to thank Mr. David Ngaruma (Medical Laboratory Technologist Thika Level 5 Hospital) and his entire laboratory staff who worked tirelessly to ensure all the biochemical analysis were done timely and to the required quality standard and recommendation.

I would also wish to thank the entire health staff working in the Diabetes Comprehensive Care Center (DCC), Thika Level 5 Hospital (the clinical officer Mrs. Njunu; the nutritionist Gladys and the nursing officer Mrs Ndonye-retired) for the support they gave me during recruitment, intervention and monthly data follow up of the study participants. Special gratitude goes to Dr. David Mbogo, Physician Thika Level 5 Hospital who worked tirelessly with me to ensure any participant requiring medical care during the study period was attended to. Special thanks also goes to Mr. Kanyi; Physiotherapist who worked together with me and guided the participants through the physical activity session. I also acknowledge the valuable support of the African Population Health Research Centre (APHRC) and Jomo Kenyatta University of Agriculture and Technology for financial assistance.

I also wish to acknowledge Prof. Peter Mwangi Kihara for his support in statistical data analysis; Dr Caroline Kabiru and Dr Chimaraoke Izugbara (APHRC) for their support in research methods and analysis, as well as Barbra English for her support in editing the thesis. Special gratitude goes to the research assistants Mr. Kaimenyi and Mr. Njoroge, who supported me during data collection and follow up, and this made my work a success. I also thank the T2DM patients who participated in the study. Their cooperation and availability during the study period are highly appreciated. I also acknowledge Joseph Thuo (Late), the peer educator for his support during the intervention and follow up period. I also wish to acknowledge Mr Kamau, Peer educator Thika Level 5 Hospital for organizing and making sure the participants were contacted on time during the study and follow up.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DEC	CLARATIONii
DEI	DICATIONiii
ACI	KNOWLEGEMENTiv
TAI	BLE OF CONTENTS vi
LIS	T OF TABLESxiii
LIS	T OF FIGURES xvi
LIS	T OF APPENDICESxvii
LIS	T OF ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS xviii
DEF	FINITION OF TERMS xxi
ABS	STRACTxxiv
CHA	APTER ONE1
INT	RODUCTION1
1.1	Background information1
1.2	Statement of the Problem
1.3	Justification
1.4	Main objective
1.5	Specific objectives7
1.6	Research hypothesis7
1.7	Limitation of the study
1.8	Conceptual framework
CHA	APTER TWO 11
LIT	ERATURE REVIEW 11
2.1	General introduction
2.2	Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus
2	2.2.1 Overview of T2DM

	2.2.2 Pathophysiology of T2DM and associated risk factors	14
	2.2.3 Co morbidities due to T2DM	15
	2.2.4 Management of T2DM	17
2.3	Metabolic syndrome (MetS) and its relation to T2DM	17
	2.3.1 Definition of metabolic syndrome (MetS)	17
	2.3.2 Pathophysiology of metabolic syndrome	19
	2.3.3 Prevalence of MetS and MetS indicators in T2DM patients	19
	2.3.4 Relationship between demographic factors with MetS and T2DM	20
	2.3.5 Relationship between lifestyle factors (Diet and Physical activity) and Me indicators in T2DM patients	etS 21
2.4	Effect of nutrition education on management of T2DM	22
	2.4.1 Overview of nutrition education in management of T2DM	22
	2.4.2 Importance of nutrition education in management of T2DM and MetS	23
	2.4.3 Nutrition education implementation strategies in management of T2DM a MetS	nd 24
	2.4.4 Importance of physical activity in management of T2DM and MetS	26
2.5	Effect of adherence to lifestyle modification on T2DM management	27
2.6	Effect of T2DM on health cost	29
2.7	Research Gaps	30
CE	IAPTER THREE	32
CH TH CA KH	HARACTERISTICS OF TYPE 2 DIABETES MELLITUS PATIENTS AN HEIR ASSOCIATION WITH METABOLIC SYNDROME AN ARDIOVASCULAR RISK FACTORS AT THIKA LEVEL 5 HOSPITAL I ENYA	ID ID IN 32
3.1	Abstract	33
3.2	Introduction	34
3.3	Methodology	35
	3.3.1 Study design	35

	3.3.2 Study setting	35
	3.3.3 Population	35
	3.3.4 Sample size	36
	3.3.5 Data collection	36
	3.3.6 Metabolic Syndrome Diagnosis Criteria	39
	3.3.7 Classification of other CVD risk factors	39
	3.3.8 Statistical analysis	39
	3.3.9 Ethical approval	40
3.4	Results	40
	3.4.1 Demographic Characteristics	40
	3.4.2 Clinical and Lifestyle Characteristics	42
	3.4.4 Metabolic syndrome (MetS) and associated risk factors	44
	3.4.5 Association of Patient Characteristics with MetS with Associated Risks	47
3.5	Discussion	56
3.6	6 Conclusion	59
CH	IAPTER FOUR	61
RF IN LF	ELATIONSHIP BETWEEN PATIENT CHARACTERISTICS AND HBA TYPE 2 DIABETES MELLITUS PATIENTS ATTENDING CARE TH EVEL FIVE HOSPITAL, KENYA	A1C IKA 61
4.1	Abstract	62
4.2	2 Introduction	63
4.3	B Methodology	65
	4.3.1 Classification of biochemical parameters	66
	4.3.2 Classification of anthropometric parameters	66
	4.3.3 Sample size determination	66
	4.3.4 Data analysis	66
	4.3.5 Ethical approval	67

4.4	Results	67
4.5	Discussion	75
4.6	Conclusion	78
CH	APTER FIVE	
EFI 2 I TRI	FECT OF NUTRITION EDUCATION ON KNOWLEDGE LEVEL DIABETES MELLITUS PATIENTS, "A RANDOMIZED CO IAL"	IN TYPE ONTROL 79
5.1	Abstract	80
5.2	Introduction	
5.3	Methodology	
	5.3.1 Study design	83
	5.3.2 Study setting	83
	5.3.3 Study participants	
	5.3.4 Sample size	
	5.3.5 Randomization	
	5.3.6 Development of nutrition education curriculum for T2DM	84
	5.3.7 Intervention	85
	5.3.8 Delivery of the nutrition education content	87
	5.3.9 Standard care	
	5.3.10 Follow up	
	5.3.11 Data collection	
	5.3.12 Data analysis	91
5.4	Results	91
	5.4.1 Baseline characteristics	
	5.4.2 Knowledge score of the participants	
	5.4.3 Nutrition content delivery	
5.5	Discussion	

5.6 Conclusions					
CHAPTER SIX					
EFFECT OF A NUTRITION EDUCATION PROGRAM METABOLIC SYNDROME IN TYPE 2 DIABETES MELLIT AT A LEVEL 5 HOSPITAL IN KENYA: "A RANDOMIZED O TRIAL"	ME ON THE 'US PATIENTS CONTROLLED 				
6.1 Abstract					
6.2 Introduction					
6.3 Methodology					
6.3.1 Study setting					
6.3.2 Study design and ethics					
6.3.3 Study participants					
6.3.4 Sample size determination					
6.3.5 Randomization					
6 .3.6 Intervention					
6.3.7 Follow up					
6.3.8 Measurements					
6.3.9 Metabolic syndrome (MetS) definition					
6.3.10 Physical activity					
6.3.11 Dietary intake					
6.3.12 Data analysis					
6.4 Results					
6.4.1 Participants					
6.5 Discussion					
6.6 Conclusion					

CH	IAPTER SEVEN	131
EF MC TY	FECT OF NUTRITION EDUCATION ON ADHERENCE TO LIFESTY DDIFICATION (DIET AND PHYSICAL ACTIVITY) BY PATIENTS W PE 2 DIABETTES MELLITUS AT A LEVEL 5 HOSPITAL IN KENYA	7LE 1TH : "A
RA	NDOMIZED CONTROLLED TRIAL"	131
7.1	Abstract	132
7.2	Introduction	133
7.3	Methods	134
	7.3.1 Study site and participants	134
	7.3.2 Sample size	135
	7.3.3 Intervention	135
	7.3.4 Follow up	137
	7.3.5 Ethical clearance	138
	7.3.6 Data collection	138
	7.3.7 Data analysis	139
7.4	Results	140
	7.4.1 Study participants at baseline	140
7.5	Discussion.	151
7.6	Conclusion	153
СН	IAPTER EIGHT	154
EF INC RA	FECT OF NUTRITION EDUCATION ON HEALTH CARE CO CURRED BY TYPE 2 DIABETES MELLITUS PATIENTS: NDOMIZED CONTROL TRIAL"	STS "A 154
8.1	Abstract	155
8.2	Introduction	156
8.3	Methods	157
8.3.	.1 Study design and participants	157
8.3.	.2 Data Collection	158

0.0.0	Data Analysis
8.4	Results
8.4.1	Baseline characteristics
8.4.2	Medication Used by Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM) Patients 161
8.4.3	Total Cost of Care incurred by the patients with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM)
8.5	Discussion
8.6	Conclusion
СНА	PTER NINE
GEN	
	ERAL DISCUSSION, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 175
9.1	General Discussion
9.1 9.2	General Discussion
 9.1 9.2 9.2.1 	ERAL DISCUSSION, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 175 General Discussion 175 Conclusion and Recommendations 181 Conclusions 181
 9.1 9.2 9.2.1 9.2.2 	ERAL DISCUSSION, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 175 General Discussion 175 Conclusion and Recommendations 181 Conclusions 181 Recommendations 182
9.19.29.2.19.2.2REF	ERAL DISCUSSION, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 175 General Discussion 175 Conclusion and Recommendations 181 Conclusions 181 Recommendations 182 ERENCES 184

LIST OF TABLES

Table 3. 1: Socio-demographic characteristics of the participants					
Table 3. 2: Clinical and lifestyle characteristics of the participants					
Table 3. 3: Screening, treatment and effect of diabetes on the patient life					
Table 3. 4: Prevalence of MetS based on WHO and Harmonized criteria					
Table 3. 5: Prevalence of the various components of MetS and other cardiovascular					
disease risk factors among the participants stratified by Gender					
Table 3. 6: Anthropometric, clinical and biochemical parameters of patients with					
T2DM stratified by gender and MetS 46					
Table 3. 7: Associations of patient characteristics with WHR					
Table 3. 8: Association of patient demographic characteristics with obesity					
Table 3. 9: Association of patient characteristic with blood pressure					
Table 3. 10: Association of patient characteristics with HDL-c 52					
Table 3. 11: Association of patient characteristic with elevated TG					
Table 3. 12: Association of Patient Characteristic with MetS 55					
Table 4. 1: Characteristics of Type 2 diabetes mellitus patients at level 5 Hospital. 69					
Table 4. 2: Patient characteristics and metabolic parameters of the participants					
categorized by glycemic control levels71					
Table 4. 3: Multivariate logistic regression between HbA1c and patient cardiovascular					
risk factors72					
Table 4. 4: Bivariate correlation between Glycemic controls (HbA1c) with patient					
characteristics					
Table4.5:MultivariatelinearregressionbetweenHbA1cand					
participantscharacteristics75					
Table 5.1 : Baseline characteristic of the participants 92					
Table 5. 2: General Diabetes Percentage Knowledge Score of the Participants Before					
the intervention, at the end of the Intervention, at Month 1, at Month3 and					
at Month 6 Post Intervention					
Table 5. 3 : Specific Percentage Knowledge Score Levels of the Participants Before					
the intervention, at the end of the Intervention, at Month 1, at Month3 and					
at Month 6 Post Intervention					
Table 5. 4. Grading of the nutrition education session by the participants					

Table 6. 1: Baseline characteristics of the study participants 114
Table 6. 2: Changes in metabolic outcomes and differences between groups six-month
post intervention117
Table 6. 3: Prevalence of MetS risk factors at baseline and six-month post
intervention118
Table 6. 4: Frequency of food consumption for the participant at baseline andat month
3 intervention120
Table 6. 5: Frequency of food consumption for the participant month 6 post
intervention121
Table 6. 6: Physical activity levels of the participants at Baseline, Month 1, Month 3
and Month 6 post intervention
Table: 6. 7: Summary of Nutrition Education Curriculum
Table 6. 8: Dietary intake Variables 130
Table 7. 1: Baseline characteristics of the patients stratified per intervention group.
Table 7. 2: Food Consumption Patterns of the Participants 144
Table 7. 3: Adherence to lifestyle modification at baseline, at month 1. At month 3
and at month 6 post intervention
Table 7. 4: Mean Dietary and Physical Adherence Score of the participants at
Baseline, Month 1, Month3 and Month 6 147
Table 7. 5: Changes in mean dietary and physical activity adherence score
Table 7. 6: Dietary practice patterns of the participants at baseline, month 1, month 3
and month 6149
Table 8. 1: Prevalence of complication in patients with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus
(T2DM)
Table 8. 2: Type of medication used by the participant for T2DM and hypertension
classified per group164
Table 8. 3: Monthly distribution of Total cost incurred by T2DM patient
Table 8. 4: Monthly distribution of direct cost (DC) incurred by the participant 167
Table 8. 5: Monthly distribution of cost incurred due to Type 2 diabetes Mellitus
complications

Table 8. 6: Monthly distribution	n of indirect cost incurred by	Type 2 diabetes mellitus
(T2DM) patient		

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. 1: Conceptual Frame work	9
Figure 5. 1: Randomization and flow of participants throughout the study	
Figure 6. 1: Flow of the participants throughout the study	109
Figure 8. 1: Classification of health cost incurred by Type 2 diabetes mellitus	s (T2DM)
patients	

LIST OF APPENDICES

Appendix I: Study Area Map	227
Appendix II: Additional information on Research Methods	228
Appendix III: Ethical Clearance	244
Appendix IV: NACOSTI Research Permit	245
Appendix V: Research Approval; Ministry of Interior and Co-Ordination of Nati	onal
Government; Kiambu County	246
Appendix VI: Research Approval; Minstry of Education; Kiambu County	247
Appendix VII: Research Approval (TL5H)	248
Appendix VIII: Study Registration	249
Appendix IX: Participant's consent form	250
Appendix X: Questionnaires	256
Appendix XI: Training of Research Assistants	283
Appendix XII: Training Curriculum	285
Appendix XIII: Peer to Peer Support Model Used in the Study	361

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

AACE	American Association of Clinical Endocrinologists
ACE	American College of Endocrinology
ADA	American Diabetes Association
ADDRF	Africa Doctoral Dissertation Research Fellowship
AGE	Advanced Glycation End products
AIDS	Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome
ANCOVA	Analysis of co-variance
APHRC	Africa Population and Health Research Center
BMI	Body Mass Index
BP	Blood pressure
CCF	Congestive Cardiac Failure
CDC	Centre for Disease Control
CHOD/POD	Cholesterol Oxidase Peroxidase
CI	Confidence Interval
CVD	Cardiovascular Disease
DALYS	Disability Adjusted Life Years
DCC	Diabetes Comprehensive Care Centre
DM	Diabetes Mellitus
DMI	Diabetes Mellitus Information
EQA	External Quality Assurance
FBG	Fasting Blood Glucose
FFA	Free Fatty Acids
FFSM	Face to Face Self-Management
FHD	Family History of Diabetes
GI	Glycemic Index
GOK	Government of Kenya
GPO/POD	Glycerol Phosphate Oxidase Peroxidase
Hb1Ac	Glycated Hemoglobin
HDL-c	High Density Lipoprotein cholesterol
нн	House Hold
HIV	Human Immun0-deficiency Virus

HPLC	High Performance Liquid Chromatography
HQAS	Human Quality Assessment Services
IDF	International Diabetes Federation
IDRC	International Development Research Centre
IFG	Impaired Fasting Glucose
IQA	Internal Quality Assurance
IPT	Integral Proficiency Test
KNH-UoN ERC	Kenyatta National Hospital –University of Nairobi Ethical
	Research Committee
LDL-C	Low Density Lipoprotein
MDG	Millennium Development Goal
MET	Metabolic Equivalent
MoPHS	Ministry of Public Health and Sanitation
MNT	Medical Nutrition Therapy
MUFAs	Monounsaturated Fatty Acids
NACOSTI	National Commission for Science Technology and Innovation
NCEP-ATP	National Cholesterol Education Programme Adult Treatment
	Panel
NE	Nutrition education group
NEP	Nutrition education peer to peer support group
NT	Nutrition Therapy
OR	Odds ratio
PA	Physical activity levels
PAL	Peer Assisted Learning
PC	Peer Coach
SD	Standard Deviation
SPSS	Statistical Package for Social Sciences
ТС	Total Cholesterol
TG	Triglyceride
TL5H	Thika Level 5 Hospital
WC	Waist circumference
WDF	World Diabetes Federation

WHO	World Health Organization
WHR	Waist Hip Ratio
YLWD	Years lived with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus

DEFINITION OF TERMS

Diabetes Mellitus A group of metabolic diseases characterized by high levels of blood glucose (hyperglycemia) resulting from defects in insulin production, insulin action, or both. The management practices by diabetes patient are to keep blood glucose near normal through inclusion of hypoglycemic drugs, appropriate dietary patterns and physical activity (ADA, 2016).
 Blood Glucose The main sugar found in the blood and the body's main source of energy. It is influenced by socio demographic factors and lipid profile. Other contributing variables are nutrition status (BMI), waist hip ratio, waist circumference and duration of

Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus.

Glycated Hemoglobin

- (Hb1Ac) This is the measure of glycated hemoglobin in the blood over the previous two to three months. Normal level is less than 7%. A treatment goal for diabetics is less than 7%. (ADA, 2016)
- Lipid Profile The levels of various types of lipids in a person's blood. The profile includes concentrations of low-density lipoprotein (LDL or LDL-C also known as "bad" cholesterol), high-density lipoprotein (HDL or HDL-C also known as "good" cholesterol), triglycerides and total cholesterol (the sum of LDL and HDL in the blood). In the current study cut of levels recommended by American Diabetes Association; ADA (ADA, 2018, 2019) and American Association of Clinical Endocrinologists and American College Of Endocrinology (AACE-ACE) (AACE & ACE, 2017) were used.
- **Physical activity** This is defined as any form of exercise an individual may be involved in formally or informally (WHO, 2010b)

Social demographic

factorsThis refers to individuals' education level, occupation levels,
age, and gender. These factors have been shown to be related

to diabetes (Borah & Goswami, 2017; Gohel et al., 2012; Pedra et al., 2014).

Type 1 Diabetes

Mellitus	This is a form of diabetes that usually strikes children and
	young adults, although the disease onset can occur at any age.
	It develops when the body's immune system destroys
	pancreatic beta cells that produce the hormone insulin that
	regulates the level of blood glucose. Type 1 Diabetes Mellitus
	accounts for approximately 5-10% of all diagnosed diabetics.
	This type of diabetes requires insulin therapy (ADA; American
	Diabetes Association, 2016; IDF; International Diabetes
	Federation, 2015).

Type 2 Diabetes

MellitusThis is a form of diabetes that is characterized by variable beta
cell (insulin deficiency) and peripheral resistance. Type 2
Diabetes Mellitus accounts for about 90% to 95% of all
diagnosed cases of diabetes (ADA, 2016; IDF, 2015).

Metabolic syndrome Metabolic syndrome in the study was defined according to the definition of "Harmonizing the Metabolic Syndrome" (Alberti et al., 2009) and WHO (1998). The earlier requires i.e., the presence of at least two of the following four components: central obesity for Africans (waist circumference ≥90 cm in males and ≥80 cm in females), elevated triglycerides (≥1.7 mmol/l and/or the use of triglyceride-lowering drugs), reduced HDL cholesterol (<1.03 mmo/l in males and <1.3 mmol/l in females) and elevated blood pressure (systolic blood pressure ≥130 mmHg and/or diastolic blood pressure ≥85 mmHg and/or the use of antihypertensive drugs). This criteria requires the presence of Diabetes Mellitus, impaired glucose tolerance or insulin resistance, and any two of the following: (1) body mass index (BMI) ≥ 30 kg/m2 and/or waist-to-hip ratio >0.90 (male), >0.85 (female); (2) blood pressure ≥140/ ≥90 mmHg

or on hypertension medication; and (3) triglyceride ≥ 1.7 mmol/L and/or HDL-C < 0.91 mmol/L (male), <1.01 mmol/L (female).

AdherenceAdherence has been defined as the "active, voluntary, and
collaborative involvement of the patient in a mutually
acceptable course of behavior to produce a therapeutic result
(WHO, 2003). In this study adherence refers to compliance to
lifestyle modification in Type 2 Diabetes mellitus patient.

ABSTRACT

Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM) is a chronic disorder of global public health concern. Presence of the metabolic syndrome (MetS), a complex clinical disorder characterized by known risk factors, including insulin resistance, obesity, atherogenic dyslipidemia and hypertension, worsens T2DM further. The prevalence of T2DM in Kenya is estimated at 2.2%. Non-adherence to lifestyle modification as well as low knowledge levels of management of T2DM may further worsen the situation. This study aims to test the effectiveness of a nutrition education programme on MetS, knowledge level of management of T2DM, adherence to lifestyle modification (diet and physical activity) and health care cost incurred by T2DM patients. The study was a randomized control clinical trial with one control group (C; n=51) and two intervention groups (i) nutrition education with peer to peer support (NEP; n=51) and (ii) Nutrition education alone (NE; n=51. Analysis of Co-variance and regression were used in the analysis six months' post intervention. At baseline, the overall mean age of participants was 56 years. The prevalence of MetS at baseline was 86.3% as per WHO criteria and 88.2 as per Harmonized criteria. The prevalence of poor glycemic control, as indicated by glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c > 7%) was 77.8%. The MetS prevalence significantly reduced among the NEP (90% to 52%) and NE groups (86% to 69%), while it worsened in C (88% to 91%) post intervention. Changes in the anthropometric and metabolic indicators mirrored the changes in food intake patterns and physical activity, where the greatest improvements occurred in the NEP group, followed by the NE, with the control group having the least improvements. An adherence rate of below 15% in diet adherence and below 50 % in physical activity level was reported at baseline. Changes in mean dietary adherence score were significant post intervention with NEP registering highest improvement (+32.37%) followed by NE (+19.92%) while the least improvement was observed in the C group (+9.99%). Knowledge score improved significantly (p<0.01) post intervention in the NEP; +42.45% at the end of the intervention, +40.00% at 1month post intervention, +34.53% at 3 months post intervention and +36.68% at 6 months post intervention. The corresponding improvement in the NE was +38.34% at the end of the intervention, +35.37% 1-month post intervention; +31.12% 3 months' post intervention and +33.10% 6 months' post intervention. The current study showed that participants spent an average of Kenya Shillings 4821 per month on care for the management of T2DM. Changes in health care cost incurred by the participants six months' post intervention was not significant. In conclusion, nutrition education in T2DM patients significantly reduced the prevalence of MetS and MetS risk factors, and improved adherence to lifestyle intervention and knowledge level. Peer to peer support in the intervention had a significantly better impact on the outcomes (knowledge score MetS, MetS indicator, adherence to diet and physical activity). There was no significant change in health care cost incurred by the participants due to the intervention in all the groups. Since nutrition education with and without peer to peer support showed positive outcomes, there is need for its adoption by policy makers in management of T2DM.

CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background information

The burden of diabetes mellitus and other non-communicable diseases is overwhelming globally (WHO; World Health Organization, 2014b, 2016). In fact, diabetes, in particular, has attained a pandemic status because according to estimates, in every 5 seconds someone is diagnosed with diabetes and in every 10 seconds someone dies of it (Coliaguri, 2010).

Diabetes mellitus is a group of metabolic diseases characterized by hyperglycemia resulting from defects in insulin secretion, action or both causing disturbances in carbohydrates, protein and fat metabolism (ADA; American Diabetes Association, 2014). Diabetes mellitus is classified on the basis of etiology and clinical presentation into; Type 1 Diabetes mellitus (T1DM), Type 2 Diabetes mellitus (T2DM) and Gestational Diabetes (ADA, 2014). Type 1 diabetes mellitus (T1DM) is a result of autoimmune destruction of pancreatic β - cells; leading to insulin deficiency (ADA, 2014). Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is the most common affecting over 90% of diabetics (ADA, 2014; IDF, 2015; WHO, 2016). It is caused by the inability of the pancreatic β - cells to produce sufficient amounts of insulin to overcome insulin resistance in peripheral tissues like the adipose tissue, skeletal muscle and the liver established by genetic and environmental factors (ADA, 2014).

Insulin resistance is as a result of a combination of impaired uptake of glucose by the muscle and adipose tissue and reduced suppression of hepatic glucose output in response to insulin (Abel et al., 2013; Samuel & Shulman, 2016). Insulin resistance is the hallmark of T2DM. During the early stages, increased blood glucose (hyperglycemia) characterizes T2DM despite the presence of normal to high insulin concentrations in the blood. During the later stages, T2DM is characterized by low insulin concentrations and this necessitates the use of exogenous insulin due to exhaustion of insulin secretion capacity of pancreatic β - cells (ADA, 2014). Persisting hyperglycemia causes clinical complications such as neuropathy, retinopathy,

nephropathy and cardiovascular disease, increasing morbidity and mortality (Papatheodorou et al., 2016; Tripathi & Srivastava, 2006; Yadav et al., 2008).

Type 2 Diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is a major global public health concern (IDF, 2015; WHO, 2016). Studies indicate that diabetes prevalence is increasing and will continue to do so. It was estimated that 415 million people in the year 2015 had diabetes and this was 8.8% of the world population (IDF, 2015). It is now projected that by 2045 this figure will rise to 642 million people which will be 10.4% of the world population (IDF, 2017). Most of this increase is speculated to be in developing countries. In fact, Shaw et al., (2010a) reported that between 2010 and 2030, there will be a 69% increase in numbers of adults with diabetes mellitus in the developing world compared with a 20% increase in the developed world. Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is diagnosed in people aged 20 years or older (IDF, 2015). Increasingly, however, it is being diagnosed in younger patients as well, as a consequence of the growing incidence of childhood obesity (IDF, 2017).

In Africa in 2010 for instance, the prevalence was 3.8% and projections were made at 4.7% by 2030. And in Sub-Saharan Africa alone, the current prevalence ranges from 1% in rural areas to 6% in urban areas (Assah & Mbanya, 2009; Azevedo & Alla, 2008). But, this prevalence is also varied from country to country with prevalence ranging from 1% in rural Uganda to 12 % in Kenya (Assah & Mbanya, 2009; Azevedo & Alla, 2008). In Kenya, the prevalence was estimated at 3.5% in 2010 and was projected to rise to 3.7% by 2030 (Shaw et al., 2010a) . According to a recent report by the WHO that was published in the Daily Nation of 19th May 2012, Kenya, however, is clearly facing a dramatic increase of lifestyle diseases including obesity and T2DM.

Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) remains a threat to national development due to its association with longstanding complications like blindness, renal failure and lower limb amputation that are usually very costly to treat (IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016). In addition, a high percentage of undiagnosed diabetes ends up in irreversible medical conditions thus posing a bigger challenge to this burden (IDF, 2015). Type 2 Diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is often associated with obesity, which itself causes insulin resistance

and lead to elevated blood glucose levels. Other risk factors to diabetes include psychosocial stress, unhealthy dietary habits, physical inactivity, increasing age, insulin resistance, family history of diabetes, less than optimum intrauterine environment and ethnicity (Bi et al., 2012; WHO, 2016; Wu et al., 2014). Some of these risk factors like obesity/overweight, consumption of refined carbohydrates, consumption of high fat diets and lack of physical activity due to sedentary lifestyle are modifiable and, if addressed, can reduce the incidence as well as related complications (Bhattacharya & Roy, 2016; Khavandi et al., 2013; Shi, 2016; WHO, 2016). These risk factors for T2DM are also risks to MetS (Alberti et al., 2009).

Metabolic syndrome (MetS) is associated with a 5-fold increase in T2DM and a 3 fold increase in cardiovascular diseases (Alberti et al., 2009; Kaur, 2014a). Studies have reported a prevalence of between 30-70% of metabolic syndrome in T2DM (Hajian-Tilaki et al., 2014; Pokharel et al., 2014; Tamang et al., 2013). Some of the risk factors to MetS includes elevated waist circumference (WC),high triglycerides (TG) decreased high density lipoprotein- cholesterol (HDL-c) and elevated blood pressure (BP) (Alberti et al., 2009; Kaur, 2014a). These are also risk factor associated with T2DM thus escalating the problem further. Poor diet and sedentary lifestyle lead to development of MetS and progression of complication in T2DM patient (Matsuda et al., 2013; Shu-Hung et al., 2016; Ulrichsen et al., 2014). In addition, lack of adherence by patients to diet, physical activity and other lifestyle conditions aggravate the conditions further (T2DM and MetS). Thus, addressing both poor dietary intake and sedentary lifestyle through lifestyle modification is crucial to the management and improvement of quality of life of T2DM patients (Anderson et al., 2015; Bayat et al., 2013; Melchart et al., 2015).

Health care expenditure on Type 2 diabetes mellitus accounts for about USD 727 billion of total health care expenditure in the world and about 80% of countries are predicted to spend between 5% and 13%, of their total healthcare finance on T2DM management (IDF, 2017). The MetS aggravates the large economic burden on individuals, the national healthcare system and economy, which is associated with T2DM. Non- adherence to lifestyle modification also contributes to the burden. Beside increased burden associated with excess health expenditure, T2DM and MetS also

imposes large economic burdens in the form of loss of productivity and foregone economic growth, as a result of reduced earnings due to lost work days, restricted activity days, low productivity at work, increased morbidity and mortality due to complications and permanent disability (Mcbrien et al., 2013; Seuring et al., 2015; Zhuo et al., 2014). Such losses are perhaps relatively larger in low and middle income countries like Kenya due lack of quality health care. These implications due to T2DM as well as metabolic syndrome on individuals and society at large calls for further research in form of preventive and management programs.

Non-adherence to prescribed regimen schedule is a major problem globally, especially in low and middle income countries in particular (Ganiyu et al., 2013; Matsuda et al., 2016; Riaz et al., 2014). Poor adherence to treatment regimens results in major and minor complications and ultimately poor quality of life (Kanauchi & Kanauchi, 2015; Musee et al., 2016; Sharma et al., 2014). Recent epidemiological data from various regions of the world show most patients with diabetes do not achieve the recommended glycemic control at HbA1C < 7% (IDF, 2015; WHO, 2016). Non-adherence could have a major effect on treatment outcomes and direct clinical consequences (Alharbi & Alsubhi, 2016; Ganiyu et al., 2013; Kanauchi & Kanauchi, 2015; Sharma et al., 2014). Besides undesirable impact on clinical outcomes, non-adherence might also cause an increased financial burden for society including excess urgent care visits, hospitalizations and higher treatment costs (Alharbi & Alsubhi, 2016; Saleh et al., 2014; Sharma et al., 2014). Furthermore, there is also a high rate of undetected or unreported therapeutic non-adherence and this increases the cost or complexity of the treatment, thus further increasing the burden on the healthcare system. This underscores the need to intervene in order to improve on adherence to lifestyle modification in T2DM overall treatment regimen.

1.2 Statement of the Problem

Metabolic syndrome (MetS); a cluster of interrelated clinical factors that include insulin resistance, dyslipidemia, excess weight and elevated blood pressure is on the increase with a prevalence of between 50-80% being reported in T2DM patients as well as in the general population (Kengne et al., 2012; Ogbera, 2010; Tamang et al.,

2013; Yadav et al., 2013). These clinical factors to MetS, are also on the increase in T2DM patient. In fact, the presence of MetS in T2DM patients increases the metabolic risks associated with T2DM condition further by 5 folds and 3 folds in cardiovascular diseases (Alberti et al., 2009; Kaur, 2014a; Neill & Driscoll, 2015). Studies indicate that modifiable risk factors such as unhealthy diet and physical inactivity, just to name a few, are similar in T2DM and MetS (Chaudhuri et al., 2016; Shaw et al., 2010b; WHO, 2016). Therefore, reducing these risk factors will have a positive impact on health cost, morbidity, and mortality (Bhattacharya & Roy, 2016; Khavandi et al., 2013; Shi, 2016).

Lifestyle intervention applied using different models has been shown to improve metabolic out come in T2DM as well as MetS in T2DM patients (Mohamed, 2014; Muchiri et al., 2015; Yamaoka & Tango, 2012). However, achieving this has been a key challenge as it has been associated high level of non-adherence as well as lack of inform management on management strategy of T2DM and MetS (Maisharah et al., 2011). Additionally, non-adherence to lifestyle modification in T2DM, as well in MetS is high with a prevalence of between 50-80% (Alharbi & Alsubhi, 2016; Ganiyu et al., 2013; Musee et al., 2016; Saleh et al., 2014). Some of the contributing factors include poor self-management, lack of information, and support among other. Indeed, studies have reported that lack of knowledge is one of the key barriers to diabetes self-care (Odenigbo & Inya-osuu, 2012; Tsou, 2017). Poor knowledge levels on importance of diet and physical activity have been shown as a key factor contributing to low adherence level (Breen, Ryan, Gibney, & Shea, 2017)

Additionally, studies have reported that continued support to diabetes management using different models like peer to peer support, psychological support just to mention a few, is also poor despite its importance in management of T2DM as well as MetS in T2DM. The increased level of non-adherence to lifestyle modification (diet and physical activity) as well as poor knowledge on management of T2DM and MetS has aggregated the condition further due to associated complication leading to increased economic burden.

Therefore, this study aims to test the effectiveness of a nutrition education intervention with inclusion of peer to peer support on knowledge levels of T2DM patients, metabolic syndrome in T2DM patients, adherence to lifestyle modification and health cost incurred by T2DM patients.

1.3 Justification

Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is no longer an epidemic that can be ignored. Each new edition of the Diabetes Atlas, confirms the fact that diabetes prevalence is increasing and increasing rapidly in every part of the world (IDF, 2009, 2011, 2013, 2015). Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) imposes a heavy health and economic burden due to its chronic nature, costly complications, and predisposition to premature mortality with presence of MetS, poor knowledge level as well as high prevalence to non-adherence to lifestyle modification increasing the burden further (Saleh et al., 2014; Shankar & Ramya, 2012). At the same time, there is good evidence showing that T2DM can be prevented in many cases, and that there are cost-effective measures for preventing T2DM complications. Therefore, addressing T2DM through lifestyle modification (diet and physical activity) might lead to reduction in disease burden and the overall reduction of morbidity and mortality as well as reduced cost of care (Abdi et al., 2015; Askari et al., Rabiei, & Rastmanesh, 2013; Muchiri et al., 2015; Sayka et al.,2015). Moreover, increasing the effectiveness of adherence to lifestyle interventions might have a far greater impact on the health of the T2DM patients than any improvement in specific medical treatments (Alharbi & Alsubhi, 2016; Sayka et al., 2015) .Thus, introduction of a program on peer to peer support and lifestyle modification with emphasis on adherence may increase its cost-effectiveness significantly and subsequently, improve glycemic control hence reducing diabetes complication (Mohamed, 2014; Muchiri et al., 2015; Orchard et al., 2017).

This study is therefore timely because there is lack of studies done on implementation of available policies in Kenya as well as role of nutrition intervention in management of T2DM (WHO, 2014). The results of the study add to the body of knowledge on the role of nutrition peer to peer support education on T2DM patients. The results of the study may be used by policy makers to formulate preventive measure aimed at

reducing morbidity and mortality due to diabetes. The finding of the study might facilitate informed decision making in management and care of T2DM patients by Thika Level 5 Hospital (TL5H) management as well as Kiambu County Health Committee (KCHC). The study finding might also contribute to the ongoing research efforts on management of T2DM.

1.4 Main objective

The main objective of this study was to determine the effect of nutrition education on management of metabolic syndrome in T2DM patients at Thika Level 5 Hospital.

1.5 Specific objectives

The specific objectives of the study were:

- i. Determine the association between T2DM patient characteristics with MetS indicators and glycemic control (HbA1c).
- To determine the effect of a nutrition education on knowledge levels (general diabetes management and importance of diet, physical activity and glycemic index on T2DM management) of patient with Type 2 diabetes mellitus.
- Evaluate the effect of nutrition education on prevalence of MetS indicators in T2DM patients.
- iv. Assess the effect of a nutrition education on adherence to lifestyle modification (diet and physical activity) of patients with T2DM.
- v. Assess the effect of nutrition education on health care cost incurred by T2DM patients.

1.6 Research hypothesis

- Ho₁ There is no significant association between T2DM patients' characteristics and MetS indicators or Glycemic control (HbA1c).
- Ho₂ Nutrition education has no significant effect on knowledge levels (general diabetes management and importance of diet, physical activity and glycemic index on T2DM management) of patients with T2DM.

- Ho₃ Nutrition education has no significant effect on the prevalence of MetS indicators among T2DM patients.
- Ho₄ Nutrition education has no significant effect on adherence to lifestyle modification (diet and physical activity) among patients with T2DM.
- Ho₅ Nutrition education has no significant effect on health care cost incurred by patients with T2DM

1.7 Limitation of the study

The study was conducted among patients aged 20-70 years with T2DM attending care at Diabetes Comprehensive Care Centre (DCC) at Thika Level 5 Hospital (TL5H). The patients attending this clinic are from low- and middle-income brackets hence the study findings can only be generalized to T2DM patients with similar characteristics with study participants.

1.8 Conceptual framework



Figure 1. 1: Conceptual Frame work; Modified from Oso & Onen (2009)

The conceptual framework of the study is presented in Figure 1.1. Blood glucose is influenced by physiological status of the body which includes nutrition status, and lipid profile (IDF, 2015). Additionally physical activity and dietary choices influences one's physiological status which overall influences blood glucose level as well as metabolic syndrome status (Polikandrioti & Dokoutsidou, 2009).

Moreover adherence to lifestyle modification influences physical activity levels and dietary choices and, in the long run, physiological status and blood glucose level (Lv et al., 2017). However, poor adherence level to lifestyle (diet and physical activity) have been reported to be a major challenge in T2DM management due to low knowledge levels hence the need for lifestyle education programmes (Ebrahim et al., 2014; Sharma & Agrawal, 2017; Sharma et al., 2014). Such a lifestyle intervention can apply nutrition education with peer to peer support as one of the strategy to address existing gap of poor knowledge levels on importance of diet and physical activity in management of T2DM Other contributing variables that are related to blood glucose levels includes, social demographic indicators (Veghari et al., 2010).

Demographic variables such as age, gender, marital status, educational status and occupation of the head of the family have been reported to influence health-seeking behavior in T2DM patients, which in the long run impact on blood glucose level (Abubakari et al., 2016; Ondicho et al., 2016; Pedra et al., 2014). In addition demographic factors such as ethnic minority, low socioeconomic status, and low levels of education as well as low knowledge level on of T2DM self-care management have been associated with lower regimen adherence to treatment recommendation given to diabetes patients and greater diabetes-related morbidity (Veghari et al., 2010). Finally, social demographic characteristic and adherence to lifestyle modification have also been shown to influence physiological level of the body key components of metabolic syndrome and metabolic syndrome indicators in T2DM patient (Nazaimoon et al., 2011).

CHAPTER TWO

LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 General introduction

Type 2 Diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is a chronic disorder of public health concern with increasing prevalence each year (IDF, 2015, 2013; WHO, 2016). It is the fourth leading causes of death in most developed countries and studies, also indicates that it is an epidemic in many developing countries including Kenya (IDF, 2015, 2017; WHO, 2016). Worldwide, in 2017, T2DM accounted for 4 million deaths a number higher than mortality caused by HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria (IDF, 2017). It is a debilitating and costly disease which represents challenges to agreed development goals including the millennium development goals (MDG), yet it is given little attention globally, as well as in individual nation like Kenya (IDF, 2015, 2017; WHO, 2016).

Compared to diseases like HIV and TB, T2DM receives little funding and concern (IDF 2015, 2017). Diabetes costs everyone, not just those with diabetes. However, the largest costs are not on expenditure for diabetes care, they are on mortality, disability, and economic stagnation (IDF, 2015, 2017). Hence wise spending on diabetes will actually reduce medical expenditures. Additionally, in terms of disability –adjusted years of life lost (DALYS) T2DM patient are at 55.6 million globally.

The debilitating effects of diabetes can be attenuated, especially in economically viable individuals between age 20-79 years who are mostly affected by T2DM (IDF, 2015, 2017; MoH, 2015; WHO, 2016). Additionally, poor glycemic control in T2DM is on the increase and has been associated with an increased prevalence of long term complications thus aggravating the condition further (Ceriello, 2009; Van-Dijk et al., 2011). Furthermore, T2DM has worsened further due to the presence of metabolic risk that includes, insulin resistance abdominal obesity and dyslipidemia among others (Catoi, Parvu, Muresan, & Busetto, 2015; Eckel et al., 2011; Vinodmahato et al., 2011). Presence of MetS and MetS risk factors in T2DM is on the increase, and has been associated with increased risk to microvascular and macrovascular
complications, and this even aggravate the condition further. Higher prevalence of >60 % of MetS as well as MetS risk factor have been reported in T2DM patients, with a strong relationship between MetS risk factor being associated with T2DM progression (Pokharel et al., 2014; Tamang et al., 2013;Chung, et al., 2013). This escalating problem due to T2DM as well as associated risks presents a great challenge globally (IDF, 2015, 2017; WHO, 2016).

Type 2 diabetes Mellitus (T2DM), MetS as well as metabolic risk are exacerbated by modifiable factors such as unhealthy diet and physical inactivity. Sedentary lifestyle, urbanization just to mention a few have been associated with an increase in the numbers of people suffering from T2DM and MetS as well as progression to complications during the last decade (Ayah et al., 2013; IDF, 2017; Karekezi et al., 2011; Shaw, Sicree, & Zimmet, 2010). Furthermore, failure by patients to adhere to the total diabetes self-care management, especially therapeutic lifestyle changes like physical activity and health diets among others have been shown as major causes of poor glycemic control as well as increased risk to MetS (IDF, 2015, 2013; WHO; WHO, 2016). Moreover, prolonged years with MetS, MetS risk factor as well as T2DM lead to increased morbidity and mortality. This rise lead to an increase in overall cost of care (IDF, 2015). Studies have shown that T2DM, MetS in T2DM as well as associated risk and complication can be prevented and mortality levels reduced (Adachi et al., 2010; Nilsen et al., 2011; Yamaoka & Tango, 2012). One of the strategy that can be used is use of lifestyle programmes aimed at reducing the risks as well as maintaining good glycemic controls (Azizi et al., 2013; IDF, 2015; Mohamed, 2014). Application of primary prevention aimed at preventing risk factors have shown positive result hence reducing the economic burden associated with T2DM (Askari et al., 2013; Azizi et al., 2013; Mohamed, 2014). It has also been found that strengthening adherence to these preventive measures leads to improved metabolic outcomes as well as quality of life (Islam et al., 2014; Mardani, Shahraki, & Piri, 2010).

2.2 Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus

2.2.1 Overview of T2DM

Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM), is on the increase with high prevalence's being reported. Globally it estimated that about 425 million adults (8.8%) aged between 20-79 years had T2DM in 2017, 415 million in 2015, 387 million in 2014 and 285 million in 2010 (IDF, 2009, 2011, 2013, 2015, 2017). Type 2 Diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is also projected to increase to 642 million by the year 2040, if no interventions are put in place (IDF, 2017). The problem is especially serious in West Pacific that have recorded 159 million cases, followed by South East Asia with 82 million and Africa having registered a prevalence of 15.5 million with a projected increase by 162.5% or 40.7 million cases of T2DM by 2045 (IDF, 2017). This varies from 6.3% in rural areas, to 5.3% in urban areas (IDF, 2017). International Diabetes Federation (IDF) also estimates that the largest proportion and absolute increase in T2DM will occur in developing countries and Kenya is not an exception (IDF, 2017).

In Sub-Saharan Africa, T2DM is becoming a public health concern epidemiologically and economically (IDF, 2015, 2017; WHO, 2016). At the beginning of the 20th century, T2DM was rare in Africa, but with the rapid urbanization and change in social life style in the 21st century there has been a rise in the disease and its complications (IDF, 2013, 2015, 2017). In Africa 16 million adults had been diagnosed with T2DM by 2017 and the number is expected to rise to 41 million by 2045 (IDF, 2017). This prevalence is apparently low due to the fact that a proper diagnosis is often not made and also many die at home or in an emergency department without a diagnosis (IDF, 2013, 2015, 2017). There is therefore the need to intensify blood glucose test at outpatient clinics and community level to diagnose T2DM early and lay out intervention to reduce morbidity and mortality due to T2DM in Africa and the world at large (IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016). Also to reduce this burden, obstacles to care such as unsettled political situations, inadequate infrastructure, and inadequate health personnel especially in the developing world need to be tackled (IDF, 2015, 2017) Other strategies that include stepwise approach for people living with T2DM, increasing funding to chronic disease docket, if applied can also lead to reduced burden (IDF, 2015, 2017).

In Kenya, the prevalence of T2DM has been reported over the years. According to IDF, in 2011 a prevalence of 3.96% was reported , in 2013 a prevalence of 3.6% and a prevalence of 2.2% in 2015 (IDF, 2011, 2013b, 2015). However, several studies carried either in the rural areas or urban areas have reported varying prevalence. A study by Oti et al (2013) carried in in a slum population Nairobi, Kenya reported a prevalence of 4.8% in women and a prevalence of 4.0% in men. Additionally, another study by Ayah et al (2013) also reported similar prevalence (5.3%) in Nairobi with prevalence increasing as age advances. A study by El-busaidy et al (2014) reported a prevalence of 16% in a rural area in Isiolo, Kenya while another study by Maina et al (2010) reported a prevalence of 8.6% in the rural areas and 13.2% in the urban areas. Diabetes in Kenya has been listed as a major cause of mortality. According to WHO (2014b) 1% of the total death in the country were attributed to Diabetes

2.2.2 Pathophysiology of T2DM and associated risk factors

Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM) is a chronic disorder, characterized by hyperglycemia due to insulin insufficiency and insulin resistance (ADA, 2014). It is usually diagnosed with fasting blood glucose of 6.1 mmol/l. Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM) mostly afflict adult aged 20-79 years, but, recently it has been diagnosed in young children due to the increase rise of obesity in this cohort (IDF, 2015, 2017; WHO, 2016). It usually leads to dryness of the mouth and increased thirst, excessive and frequent urination, excessive hunger, weakness, body ache and fatigue, unexplained weight loss as well as poor concentration (IDF, 2015, 2017). Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM) occurs as a results interaction of genetic, lifestyle and environmental factors.

Modifiable behavioral risk factors including among others unhealthy diet, lack of physical activity, and the harmful use of alcohol, which in turn lead to overweight and obesity, raised blood pressure, and raised cholesterol, have been shown to be major contributor of T2DM (WHO, 2014a). These factors continue to be a public health challenge in all countries including low- and middle-income countries, Kenya included. Increased prevalence's in these factors have been linked to an increase in T2DM as well as related complications (WHO, 2014a).

Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM) development and progression have been aggravated by obesity and dyslipidemia, which are key metabolic risk factor (Elfaki, 2016; Kaithala et al., 2016; Zhou et al., 2016). Obesity is on the increase with an estimation of 600 million peoples being obese worldwide with Kenya recording a prevalence of 5.9% (ADA, 2014). Obesity has been associated with insulin resistance, a key player in the pathogenesis and progression of T2DM. Additionally dyslipidemia; characterized by increased low density lipoprotein (LDL) and increased (TG) as well as reduced HDL often due to accumulation of fat around the abdominal muscles, has also been shown to be a key risk to T2DM. Excessive abdominal fat mass leads to release of free fatty acid in the liver and circulatory system leading to insulin resistance in the liver and muscles, thus aggravating the problem further (Olokoba et al., 2012). Other factors that have been shown to be associated with development of T2DM include family history of diabetes.

2.2.3 Co morbidities due to T2DM

Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM) progression leads to micro and macrovascular complications. Complications due to T2DM leads to increased morbidity and mortality, thereby placing a large financial burden on individuals and families due to the cost of essential medicines for care as well as loss of productivity and the long-term support needed to overcome these complications (IDF, 2015; IDF, 2013). The complications may be acute or chronic. The major acute complication of T2DM is non-ketosis hyperosmolar state that is most commonly seen in elderly individuals caused by Insulin deficiency and inadequate fluid intake (Tripathi & Srivastava, 2006). Other acute complication includes hypoglycemia and lactic acidosis that may occur with a coma or altered consciousness. According to IDF, (2015) hyperglycemic comas in T2DM accounted for 10% of all hyperglycemia emergencies, giving rise to up to 45% mortality (IDF, 2015).

Chronic complications due to T2DM includes micro vascular; retinopathy, neuropathy, and nephropathy, and macro vascular complications; coronary artery disease, peripheral vascular disease, and cerebrovascular disease(IDF; 2015, 2017; Papatheodorou et al, 2016). These complications in T2DM are prone to worsen in the

presence of Mets, MetS risk as well as unhealthy lifestyle factors. A study by Litwak et al (2013), in Asia, Africa, Europe and South America reported a prevalence of 27.2% and 53.5% for macro vascular and micro vascular complications in T2DM patients. Other studies have reported rates ranging from 10-90% of micro vascular and macro vascular complications (Heydari. et al, 2010; Kengne et al., 2005; Litwak et al., 2013; Worku et al., 2010 Hamza, & Woldemichael, 2010). A study by Worku et al(2010).reported a high prevalence of 90.1% of hypertension and an acute complication of 30.5% in patient withT2DM from South West Ethiopia.

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) is also on the increase in T2DM patients and has been shown as most significant cause of death in the T2DM population (IDF, 2015, 2017). According to Kengne et al (2005), increased likelihood of cardiovascular disease seems to be the consequence of increased frequency of such risk factor as; hypertension, high lipids in blood and physical inactivity. Diabetes retinopathy is a leading cause of adult blindness (Kengne et al., 2005). Diabetics are six more times prone to cataracts and 1.4 times more susceptible to open-angle glycoma when compared to the general population (Kengne et al., 2005). Diabetic neuropathy may result in significant morbidity and may contribute to other major complications, such as lower extremity amputation a major debilitating complication (Fenwick, et al., 2012a; 2012b). A study by Awori & Atinga (2007) in Kenya suggested that the prevalence of foot ulcers was found to be significant at tertiary clinics like Kenyatta National Hospital (KNH). The risk factors attributed to foot ulcers were poor glycemic control, diastolic hypertension, infection, dyslipidemia and poor self-care. These risk factor are modifiable and manageable according to Muthuuri (2007). Poor glycemic control is related to increased complications such as hyperglycemia that has been shown to be an important modifiable risk factor in their development (Chawla et al., 2016; Litwak et al., 2013). Thus, there is a need to explore preventive measures aimed at achieving good glycemic control. Such preventive programmes may include lifestyle modification programmes aimed at promoting healthy food choices, physical activity as well as improving adherence to drug and lifestyle intervention. Such programmes have shown promising results (Abdi et al., 2015; Henry et al., 2013; Makrilakis et al., 2012; Mohamed, 2014; Muchiri et al., 2015; Sayka & Khan, 2015).

2.2.4 Management of T2DM

Overall management of T2DM encompasses medication therapy, lifestyle modification as well as enhanced support. Primary prevention which is key in T2DM management is defined as prevention of a disease before it starts Studies indicate that 80% of diabetes cases can be prevented using primary prevention such as lifestyle changes, healthy diets, and physical activity among others. This can be done by addressing common behaviors and risk factors responsible for diabetes. Some risk factors to diabetes are overweight, obesity, unhealthy diets, physical inactivity, sedentary lifestyle, high alcohol and tobacco use (IDF, 2015; WHO, 2014b, 2016). These risk factors if prevented can lead to reduced prevalence of T2DM as well as delayed progression to complications like kidney failure, heart problem, neuropathy, and eye problems that are difficult and costly to treat. Risk for T2DM complications is increased in patients who are overweight or obese, and in those with elevated cholesterol and/or elevated blood pressure. Thus, weight management is an important goal for the long-term health outcomes of many patients. Clinical research has shown that a modest weight loss of 5% to 10% of body weight can improve glycemic control, as well as reduce blood pressure and improve lipid profile (Cherrington et al., 2015; Melchart et al., 2017; Mohamed, 2014).

2.3 Metabolic syndrome (MetS) and its relation to T2DM2.3.1 Definition of metabolic syndrome (MetS)

Metabolic syndrome (MetS) is a chronic disorder of global health characterized by occurrence of a number of clinical disorders that include abdominal obesity, elevated blood pressure, dyslipidemia and insulin resistance (Alberti et al., 2009). It leads to increased inflammatory cytokine activity due to its pro-thrombotic and pro-inflammatory state (Eckel, Grundy, & Zimmet, 2005). Presence of MetS in T2DM patients has been associated with increased risk to microvascular and macrovascular complications as well as increased mortality.

Different criteria have been used in the definition of MetS. According to National Institute of Health; NIH (MetS) is diagnosed if a patient has any of the three clinical indicators; abdominal obesity with waist circumference for men >102cm and women

>88cm, serum; triglyceride >1.7mmol/l, high density, lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol for men <0.9mmol/l and for women <1.0mmol/l, blood pressure >130/85mmHg and fasting plasma glucose > 110mg/dl. Additionally according WHO (1998). Mets is diagnosed if one has T2DM or impaired glucose tolerance or insulin sensitivity plus other risk factors that includes central obesity characterized by WHR of >90 for men or >85 for women and /or BMI of >30kg/m2, dyslipidemia characterized by TG levels of >150mg/dl or >1.7mmol/l and/ HDL levels of <35mg/dl in men or <39mg/dl in women; elevated arterial blood pressure (>140/90mmhg) and micro-albuminuria characterized by urinary excretion of albumin >20 μ g/min or albumin creatinine ratio of 30mg/g.

Moreover, according to IDF (Grundy, 2006) MetS is present if there is presence of central obesity indicated by a BMI is $\geq 30 \text{Kg/m2}$ or a waist circumference of ≥ 35 inches and other two of these factors; raised triglycerides of ≥ 1.7 mmol/L or reduced HDL cholesterol of < 1.3 mmol/L in men and 1.0mmol/l in women or raised blood pressure of systolic BP ≥ 130 or diastolic BP ≥ 85 mm Hg or previous diagnosis of hypertension and raised fasting plasma glucose of \geq 5.6 mmol/L or previous diagnosis of diabetes mellitus. Furthermore, according to NCEP-ATP III criteria (Grundy, 2004b). MetS is diagnosed if one has any three of the following metabolic disorders; abdominal obesity given by WC of 120cm in men and 88 cm in women, elevated triglycerides \geq 1.7 mmol/L, reduced HDL cholesterol <1.03 mmol/L in men and <1.29 mmol/L in women, systolic BP \geq 130 mmHg and/or diastolic BP \geq 85 mmHg and a fasting Plasma Glucose ≥6.1 mmol/L. Albert et al (2009).in the consensus statement revised the definition to include any three of the following criteria; elevated waist circumference with population- and country-specific cut-off, elevated triglycerides >150 mg/dL or 1.7 mmol/L) or drug treatment for elevated triglycerides is an alternate indicator, reduced HDL-C < 40 mg/dL / 1.0 mmol/L in men or 50 mg/dL (1.3 mmol/L)in women or drug treatment for educed HDL-C, elevated blood pressure i.e. Systolic blood pressure of \geq 130 and/or diastolic pressure of \geq 85 mm Hg or antihypertensive drug treatment in a patient with a history of hypertension and elevated fasting glucose >100 mg/dL or drug treatment of elevated blood glucose. In the current study harmonized and WHO criteria were used in the definition of MetS (Alberti et al., 2009; WHO, 1998).

2.3.2 Pathophysiology of metabolic syndrome

Regardless of the criteria used in the definition of MetS, insulin resistance and central obesity have been shown to be key to its pathogenesis (Eckel et al., 2005). Insulin resistance in the adipose tissue impairs inhibition of lipolysis mediated by insulin, leading to an increase in circulating free fatty acids. The increased free fatty acids (FFA) leads to inhibition of anti-lipolytic effect of insulin (Boden & Shulman, 2002; Karpe et al., 2011). Additionally, the increased FFA leads to a reduction in glucose uptake by muscles as a result of inhibition of protein kinase in the; as well as increased gluconeogenesis and lipogenesis linked to increased protein kinase activation in the liver. Moreover increased FFA also leads to reduced insulin production by beta cell of the pancreas due to their lipotoxic effect giving rise to T2DM as well as MetS (Boden & Shulman, 2002).

Additionally, insulin resistance has been linked to elevated blood pressure, a key risk to MetS, that occurs due to loss of the vasodilator effect of insulin and vasoconstriction caused by FFA (Sheng et al., 2012; Zhou et al., 2014). Insulin also, leads to increased risk of cardiovascular disorder as a result of increase in serum viscosity, induction of a pro-thrombotic state and release of pro-inflammatory cytokines from the adipose tissue (Abel, O'Shea, & Ramasamy, 2013; Matsuzawa et al., 2011). Hence insulin resistance has been shown to be important in the development of MetS as well as associated risk. Moreover, increased level of FFA have also been associated with rise in triglycerides a key indicator of MetS. Likewise, increased levels of low density lipoprotein (LDL-c) as well as reduced level of high density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-c) have also been indirectly associated with insulin resistance.

2.3.3 Prevalence of MetS and MetS indicators in T2DM patients

The prevalence of MetS as well as associated risk is on the increase in T2DM patients as well as in the general population. A study by Tamang et al (2013), reported that 69% of T2DM patient had MetS, 52.35% had hypertension, 84.70% had reduced HDLc and 63.35% had increased WC as per NCEP ATPIII definition. Additionally, in their study a high frequency of MetS was seen in patients who were obese (81.58%) and overweight (79.49%) supporting the evidence that central obesity is key to development of MetS (Tamang et al., 2013). Another study by Raman et al (2010) reported a prevalence of 73.3% of MetS in T2DM patients as defined by IDF criteria while a study by Kengen et al (2012) on T2DM patient reported a prevalence of 71.7% according to the IDF criteria and 60.4% according to NCEP-ATP III criteria.

Additionally, a study Osei-Yeboah et al (2017) on T2DM reported a prevalence of MetS, of 43.83%, 63.58%, and 69.14% as per the NCEP-ATP III, WHO, and IDF definition criteria respectively. The study also reported a prevalence of 66.7% and 62.96% of high blood pressure and abdominal defined as per the NCEP-ATP III and WHO criteria respectively and abdominal obesity of 69.14% as per IDF criteria (Oseiyeboah et al., 2017). Furthermore, a study by Oberga (2010) in T2DM patient reported a prevalence of MetS, of 86% as per harmonized criteria with reduced HDL-c being the most significant metabolic disorder. A study by Kaduka et al (2012) in a Kenyan population reported a prevalence of MetS of 34.6% as defined by harmonized criteria, with elevated blood pressure; (men: 38.6%; women: 63%), higher waist circumference (men: 76.8%; women: 56.1%), and low HDL cholesterol (men: 52%; women: 53.9%). Moreover, a study by Hajian-Tilaki et al (2014) on a general population reported a prevalence of MetS of 42.3% as defined by ATP III criteria. Additionally, a study by Soares et al (2015) reported a prevalence of MetS of 66.1 % as per IDF and AHA/NHLBI definition criteria increased WC, and reduced HDL-c being the most more commonest components of MetS.

2.3.4 Relationship between demographic factors with MetS and T2DM

Studies have shown a strong relation between MetS and T2DM as well as patients characteristic with MetS and T2DM. Some of these patients' characteristics include social demographic and social economic, medical as well as metabolic parameters. For example advanced age has been associated with increased prevalence of MetS. This has been supported by a study by Ogbera (2010) which indicated an increased prevalence (89%) in patients aged 70-79 years compared to 11% in patients aged 20-29 years and Unadike et al (2009) who also showed an increased prevalence of MetS with increasing age (41-70 years). Additionally, a study by Kaimuri et al (2016) carried

out on women of reproductive age also showed significant determinant of MetS with increased age.

Moreover, gender has also been seen to be related to MetS, with increased prevalence being reported in women compared to male despite the criteria used. Kengne et al (2012), Hajian-Tilakiet al (2014) and Soares et al (2015) in their study reported a higher prevalence of MetS in women compared to men while Ogebra (2010) showed similar prevalence in both men and women which increased with age in both gender. Additionally, Hajian-Tilaki et al (2014), also showed an inverse relationship of MetS with advanced education.

2.3.5 Relationship between lifestyle factors (Diet and Physical activity) and MetS indicators in T2DM patients

Studies have shown also a strong relationship between MetS and T2DM. Metabolic syndrome (MetS), have been shown to increase the risk of T2DM by 5 folds (Alberti et al., 2009). Additionally, the risk factors to MetS have also been associated with development and progression of T2DM. Obesity has been linked to insulin resistance, an important factor to development of MetS as well as T2DM (Eckel et al., 2011a; Nyamdorj, 2012; Sharma & Lau, 2013). Poor dietary habits as well as physical inactivity are associated obesity and poor glycemic control in T2DM as well as increased prevalence of MetS. Additionally, Hajian-Tilaki et al (2014) reported increased physical activity being associated with reduced MetS incidence, an indication that diet and physical activity have a role to play in development and progression of MetS. Increased consumption of energy dense food worsens the conditions due to increased fat deposition in the body leading to insulin resistance. Furthermore, Kaimuri et al (2016) in their study reported increased consumption of red meat as a significant determinant of MetS.

Waist circumference is a useful clinical measure for determining visceral fat which is an important cause of insulin resistance, T2DM and MetS. Other factors used in the diagnosis of MetS that include elevated blood pressure as well as elevated TG and reduced HDL have also been shown to be risk factors to T2DM that are aggravated by increased physical inactivity as well as unhealthy diets (Alberti et al., 2009; Alberti et al., 2006; Grundy et al., 2004a). Elevated blood pressure is one of the major complications to T2DM and studies have also recorded high prevalence in T2DM with MetS. Dyslipidemia characterized by elevated TG and reduced HDL-C have often resulted from consumption of energy dense foods high in fat and/or use of saturated fat as well as physical inactivity. It has been linked to development of T2DM as well as MetS in T2DM patients due to increase in insulin resistance. Metabolic syndrome (MetS) is a strong predictor to cardiovascular disorder, and studies have also shown that poor glycemic control in T2DM is associated to development of CVD. Some of the major causes of poor glycemic control in T2DM are also risk factors to MetS, and this support the evidence that Mets has a strong relationship with T2DM.

The presence of MetS in T2DM has been associated with development of microvascular as well as macrovascular complication. Prolonged stay with MetS in T2DM as well as higher the number of MetS risk factors has been associated with progression of macro vascular complication and increased mortality. A study by Tamang et al (2013) support this as it reported an increased prevalence of hypertension, obesity, overweight as well as elevated WC in T2DM with MetS. Another study by Ahmed et al (2012) on T2DM indicated low HDL cholesterol levels and high systolic blood pressure as strong predictor of MetS in T2DM patient. Therefore, management of MetS in T2DM patients.

2.4 Effect of nutrition education on management of T2DM

2.4.1 Overview of nutrition education in management of T2DM

Primary prevention though implementation of a lifestyle modification programme using either nutrition education or physical activity or both are key to T2DM management. Studies have indicated that 80% of T2DM cases can be prevented using primary prevention (Alouki et al., 2016; Saaristo et al., 2010; Vermunt et al., 2013). These strategies aim at promoting lifestyle changes that includes healthy diets and enhanced physical activity among others. This can be done by having a lifestyle intervention programs that incorporate nutrition education as well as physical activities lessons. These programmes if implemented well can lead to reduction of risk factors to T2DM as well as MetS, hence delaying progression to associated complications.

Risk for T2DM complications is increased in patients who are overweight or obese. Additionally, it is increased in patients who have elevated cholesterol as well as elevated blood pressure. Thus, weight management that can be achieved through healthy dietary choices is an important goal for the short and long-term health outcomes of T2DM patients (Franz, 2016; Van Gaal & Scheen, 2015; Wilding, 2014). Clinical research has shown that a modest weight loss of 5% to 10% can improve glycemic control, as well as reduce blood pressure and improve lipid profile (Cherrington et al., 2015; Melchart et al., 2017; Mohamed, 2014).

Nutrition education has been found to be effective, and is now considered an integral part of diabetes care management. In Kenya, nutrition education in T2DM management is up-coming and with several guidelines in place, however, their utilization in management of T2DM is poor (MoPHS, 2010; WHO, 2014b). Diabetes self-management education (DSME) has been shown to be effective in improving knowledge, self-care behaviors, glycemic control and other health outcomes (Essien et al., 2017; Yuan et al., 2014). Medical nutrition therapy (MNT) is an integral component of DSME (ADA, 2016; Morris et al., 2010). Medical nutrition therapy (MNT), both as an independent variable and in combination with other components of DSME, has been shown to be effective in improving health outcomes in individuals with Type 2 diabetes mellitus. However, despite the established role of MNT in enhancing diabetes control, its contribution to diabetes management in Africa, including Kenya, is not well established. There is a paucity of data on structured nutrition education (NE) programmes and their effects on dietary and health outcomes in individuals with T2DM. Education that addresses the needs, abilities and interests of participants is considered effective in improving health and related outcomes.

2.4.2 Importance of nutrition education in management of T2DM and MetS

Nutrition education in T2DM and MetS management is one of the components of lifestyle modification. Nutrition education in T2DM patients leads to the provision of knowledge and skills that empower patients to render self-care in the management of

diseases and associated disorders (Mohamed, 2014; MoPHS, 2010; Muchiri et al., 2016). It involves translation of nutrition and health concepts into knowledge and skill to individuals and groups of people in disease management (Contento, 2008; McNulty, 2015). This transition is meant to influence knowledge and health seeking behavior as well as improved health outcomes (Contento, 2008; McNulty, 2015). Nutrition education in T2DM patients with and without MetS provides information on curative and preventive management of the disease, using diet and other lifestyle factor like physical activity (Contento, 2008; Muchiri et al., 2016). This in consequence helps people to control their condition leading to improved quality of life as well as promoting of good services and patient satisfaction (Groene & Mila, 2005). Nutrition education also empowers the patients with T2DM as well as MetS with the knowledge, skills and motivation that are needed to perform appropriate self-care management.

2.4.3 Nutrition education implementation strategies in management of T2DM and MetS

Nutrition education has been found to be effective, and is now considered an integral part of diabetes care management. Different concepts have been used to implement nutrition education in T2DM patients. Among these concept is diabetes selfmanagement education (DSME). Diabetes self-management education (DSME) has been shown to be effective in improving knowledge, self-care behaviors, glycemic control and other health outcomes (Yuan et al., 2014). Medical nutrition therapy (MNT), an integral module of DSME, is an essential component of T2DM management regardless of the client weight, blood glucose level or use of medication and it said to be the cornerstone of diabetes care (Asaad et al., 2016; Askari et al., 2013; Breen et al., 2017; Meti & Saraswathi, 2007; Muchiri et al., 2015). Medical nutrition therapy; MNT as an independent variable and in combination with other components of DSME, has been shown to be effective in improving metabolic outcomes and MetS for T2DM patients (ADA, 2016; Morris et al., 2010). Medical Nutrition therapy (MNT) is important in preventing diabetes, managing existing diabetes, and preventing, or at least slowing, the rate of development of diabetes complications (Goldhaber, 2003). The goal for MNT is metabolic control through a balance between food intake, physical activity, and if necessary, medication to avoid complications.

Medical nutritional therapy (MNT) in T2DM patients aims at maintaining optimal metabolic outcomes with respect to glucose and lipid levels essential T2DM (Askari et al., 2013; Muchiri et al., 2016). Moderating the postprandial (after-meal) glycemic response in people with diabetes is integral to meeting these objectives as well as achieving and maintaining a healthy weight (ADA, 2016). However, despite the established role of MNT in enhancing diabetes control, its contribution to diabetes management in Africa, including Kenya, is not well established. There is a scarcity of data on structured nutrition education (NE) programmes and their effects on dietary and health outcomes in patient with T2DM. Education programmes that address the needs, abilities and interests of patients are considered effective in improving health and related outcomes. This can be done through nutrition education.

Different methods have been used to implement nutrition education. This can be achieved by use of individual or group approach. The individual approach is a planned learning experience using a combination of methods, such as: teaching, counseling and behavior modification techniques (MoPHS, 2010). It occurs during personal contact between the health worker and his patient and is a person-to-person communication during which the health worker communicates with an individual in order to improve their health status. In addition the group approach consists of interventions for improving the health of the general public (Hoddinott et al., 2010). It is concerned with modifying social communication to bring about middle or long-term changes in the common behavior of the population and has a complementary role reinforcing other activities aimed at changing the behavior of an entire social group (Hoddinott et al., 2010; MoPHS, 2010). For the program to be successful, community beliefs, cultural and social values need to addressed as they affect lifestyle and social behavior that promote diabetes (Duke et al., 2009; MoPHS, 2010). Other approaches that have been used are community health advisor or health workers to provide peer to peer teaching in the community (Brownson et al., 2016; Taheri et al., 2019). In diabetes management , peer to peer support involving patients educating one another, with supervision by a community health worker or a health worker, has been shown to be effective in improving metabolic profiles (Liu et al., 2015; Moskowitz et al., 2013; Patil et al., 2016; Yin et al., 2015)

In T2DM, focus on carbohydrate intake is important because it has a greater impact on postprandial glucose levels. The postprandial glycemic response to carbohydrate is affected by both the amount and the type of carbohydrate consumed. Whole-grain carbohydrates, for instance, produce a lower and slower glycemic response than processed carbohydrates (Fu et al., 2018; Lamothe et al., 2019). Postprandial glycemic response to various foods can be compared using the glycemic index (GI). The higher the GI, the faster a food is digested into glucose and absorbed and the greater the postprandial blood glucose response. Even small improvements in glycemic control help reduce risk for diabetes complications. Thus, nutrition therapy of diabetes is most beneficial at initial diagnosis, but is effective at any time during the disease process, and ongoing evaluation and intervention are essential.

In addition to consuming slowly digested carbohydrate, patients with diabetes can help improve glycemic and elevated lipid by replacing some dietary carbohydrate with nonrefined carbohydrates and fat sources high in monounsaturated fatty acids (MUFAs) (Hayes & Benson, 2016; Imamura et al., 2016; Qian et al., 2016). High-MUFA diets do not promote weight gain and are more acceptable than low-fat diets for weight loss by obese patients. Consuming appropriate, specialized nutrition can help patients with T2DM control blood glucose levels and lose weight—two measures that help reduce risk for serious and costly complications. Nutrition education aimed at improving patient knowledge of healthy food choices, as well as portion control can improve clinical outcomes while decreasing cost of managing diabetes hence improving the quality of life, (ADA, 2016).

2.4.4 Importance of physical activity in management of T2DM and MetS

Inclusion of physical activity lessons in the nutrition education programme is key. Physical activity improves endothelial function, which enhances vasodilatation and vasomotor function in the blood vessels (Burr et al., 2010; Sigal et al., 2013). In addition, physical activity contributes to weight loss as well as improvements in muscle and liver insulin sensitivity, muscle glucose uptake and improved glycemic control (Chimen et al., 2012; Colberg et al., 2010). Additionally it leads to reduction of HbA1c, improved lipid profile, reduced body weight, reduced blood pressure, positive effects on the thromboembolic state, reductions in the overall cardiovascular risk as well as reduced prevalence of MetS and risk factors associated to it (Chimen et al., 2012; Colberg et al., 2010). Despite the studied benefits of physical activity in T2DM patients with and without MetS, different level of physical inactivity ranging from 10-50% have been reported (Kessaram et al., 2015; Lucena et al., 2016). Physical inactivity and low physical fitness are independent predictors of mortality in people with T2DM (WHO, 2010). According to Global status report on non-communicable diseases 2010 and 2014, insufficient physical activity contributes to 3.2 million deaths and 69.3 million DALYs each year.(WHO, 2010, 2014a).

A randomized clinical trial by Warden et al (2012), revealed better performance in weight reduction through brisk walking than those in control group. Structured exercise intervention in clinical trials in T2DM patients exhibited a significant decrease in HbA1c, decreased plasma triglycerides, and increased HDL cholesterol, supporting the importance of physical activity in T2DM management (Chimen et al., 2012; Colberg et al., 2010; Lade et al., 2016; Thent, Das, & Henry, 2013)

2.5 Effect of adherence to lifestyle modification on T2DM management

Adherence has been defined as the "active, voluntary, and collaborative involvement of the patient in a mutually acceptable course of behavior to produce a therapeutic result (WHO, 2003). Implicit in the concept of adherence is choice and mutuality in goal setting, treatment planning, and diabetic implementation of the regimen. Patients internalize treatment recommendations and then either adhere to these internal guidelines or do not adhere (Shankar & Ramya, 2012; WHO, 2003). In T2DM management, adherence to lifestyle modification means having a mutual understanding between a patient and a health worker (nutritionist, physician, physiotherapist, counselor) and following agreed goals which may include, adopting lifestyle changes, dietary modification, and increasing physical activity levels, among others, in the aim of achieving good metabolic outcomes. Adherence to therapeutic life style modification leads to reduction of complications associated with T2DM (Asaad et al., 2016; Mardani et al., 2010; Santo et al., 2018). In any medical intervention, especially those geared toward prevention of diabetes, adherence is a key principal to the success of any set goal.

Non adherence to lifestyle recommendations occurs when a patient deviate from the mutually agreed collaborative approach to behavior/lifestyle modification aimed at improving the health status of the individual. Non-adherence is likely to lead to increased complications of diabetes which may in turn increase the costs of health care because of increased morbidity and may also decrease productivity of the affected persons (Alharbi & Alsubhi, 2016; Gundala et al., 2016; Lv et al., 2017; Sharma et al., 2014).

Non-adherence to the T2DM treatment regimen is possibly the most common reason for poor health outcomes among people with diabetes as well as increased risk to MetS (Alharbi & Alsubhi, 2016). The rates of non-adherence to T2DM regimen tasks are highly variable, but have significant consequences on diabetes outcomes, the effectiveness of treatments, related complications, development of MetS and associated risk. Research indicates that non-adherence ranges from 35–70% for not following the prescribed meal plan, and 70–80% for inadequate amounts of regular exercise (Alharbi & Alsubhi, 2016; Ganiyu et al., 2013; Mardani et al., 2010; Musee et al., 2016). Factors such as uncontrolled diet, sedentary lifestyle, inappropriate therapeutic regimens as well as medication non-adherence have been known to have significant impact on glycemic control, outcome of T2DM treatment and associated risk to MetS (Ebrahim et al., 2014; Mukonka et al., 2016; Riaz et al., 2014; Saleh et al., 2014; B. Sharma & Agrawal, 2017).

The short-term management of T2DM aims at lowering and stabilizing mean blood glucose levels, while long-term aims focus on avoiding hyperglycemia, dyslipidemia, as well as later complications, all of which result from high blood glucose levels and insulin resistance caused by obesity and their related risk (Eckel et al., 2011; Saboor et al., 2014). Therefore, there is need to intensify lifestyle programs and explore factors that would improve adherence behaviour among people with T2DM.

2.6 Effect of T2DM on health cost

The cost of T2DM treatment is a determinant of the health of the individual and a significant contributor to health disparities(IDF, 2017). These costs consist of direct and indirect cost. Direct cost include all cost used in purchase of drugs, consultations, laboratory investigation, treatment of co morbidities as well as inpatient care cost in case of admission. Indirect cost includes productivity loss due to sick days of the patient as well cost for time loss by care takers while taking care of T2DM patient as well a transport cost incurred by patient as they attend care in health facilities. Global health spending to treat diabetes and prevent complications was estimated at USD 727 by 2017 and USD 673 billion in 2015 (IDF, 2015, 2017). By 2045, this number is projected to exceed USD 776 billion (IDF, 2017). These costs arise from increased use of health services, loss of productivity and disability (IDF, 2015; Seuring et al., 2015). The cost is also likely to increase due to productivity loss and disability associated with T2DM. This increased cost pose large economic burdens on patients with T2DM and their families as well as in the national health systems (IDF 2015; Seuring et al., 2015). This leads to a significant obstacle to sustainable economic development goal attainment (IDF, 2015; Seuring et al., 2015).

According to IDF, a person diagnosed with T2DM spends 2 to 3 times more on medical costs than someone without T2DM (IDF, 2015, 2017). In 2015 it was estimated that a person with T2DM spent a direct cost of USD 1,622 to USD 2,886 in treating and managing the disease (IDF, 2015). Additionally indirect costs associated with workforce, lost productivity, absenteeism, and disease-related disability also contributed a significant amount of diabetes expenditure (IDF, 2015, 2017). Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) costs everyone, not just those with diabetes. However, the largest costs are not on expenditure for diabetes care, they are mortality, disability, and economic stagnation (IDF, 2015, 2017). A systematic review by Seuring et al (2015) showed a considerable impact of diabetes in terms of costs to society, health systems, individuals and employers and in terms of a reduction in the productive workforce and productivity in general. The Review revealed a strong and direct economic impact of T2DM on people's livelihoods in lower income settings in middle and sub-Saharan Africa (Seuring et al., 2015).

While acknowledging the costs of drugs and treatment for T2DM is a major economic problem; there is need for prevention programmes that may aid in care as well as reduction in cost of care. Such programmes may include, among others, lifestyle intervention aimed at promoting healthy diet as well as physical activity as well as psychological support. Lifestyle interventions have shown promising results that may aid in reduction of complications and delayed onset of complications due to T2DM, and this may lead to reduced cost of care leading to reduction in the large economic burden caused by T2DM (Muchiri et al., 2015; Orchard et al., 2017; Seuring et al., 2015; Zhuo et al., 2014).

2.7 Research Gaps

Type 2 Diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is one of the chronic diseases of public health concern being a major cause of morbidity and morbidity in the world (IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016). In Thika Level 5 hospital based in Kiambu County, Kenya, T2DM is the fifth cause of mortality (MoH, 2014). It is associated with complications that include neuropathy, cardiovascular disorders like hypertension, heart failure, blindness, and kidney failure. All these lead to increased cost of care (IDF, 2017). Furthermore, in most individuals, T2DM is usually diagnosed at late stages when complications have already set in (IDF, 2015). Additionally high prevalence of MetS as well as its association with patient demographic characteristic has been reported in T2DM patients (Hajian-Tilaki et al., 2014; Peer et al., 2015; Pokharel et al., 2014; Rhee et al., 2014). However, data on presence of MetS among T2DM patients in Kenya is limited with the prevalence of MetS being reported separately in the general population (Kaduka et al., 2012; Omuse et al., 2017). Additionally, there is also limited information on the effect of various interventions among T2DM patients, particularly those with the MetS (Henry & Paul, 2009; Kazlauskienė, Butnorienė, & Norkus, 2015; Rhee et al., 2014). Further, there is also need to investigate the development of MetS in T2DM patients as well as its association with patient characteristics (demographic and economic).

Non-adherence to lifestyle modification in T2DM has been associated with increased risk to poor glycemic control as well as progression to complication in T2DM patients.

Studies have reported high prevalence above 50% of non-adherence to lifestyle modification (diet and physical activity) in T2DM (Alharbi & Alsubhi, 2016; Saleh et al., 2014; Shankar & Ramya, 2012; Sharma et al., 2014). Major causes of this high rate of non-adherence to lifestyle modification include lack of information, poor self-control as well as poor support networks (Ebrahim et al., 2014; Ganiyu et al., 2013; Muchiri et al., 2016). However, knowledge levels of patients with T2DM and MetS about proper management of these conditions, as well as associated risk factors are not well established in Kenya. Elsewhere, a study by Odenigbo & Inya-osuu (2012) reported poor knowledge in overall diabetes management, while, a study by Breen et al (2017) reported an association of low nutrition knowledge with reduced fruit consumption and increased dietary glycemic index. In addition the study reported deficit in knowledge on effect of consumption of macronutrient on blood glucose control and lipid profile for T2DM(Breen et al., 2017).

Addressing the identified gaps will contribute to improved management, including lifestyle modification that is crucial to prevent advancement of the conditions (Abdi et al., 2015; Makrilakis et al., 2012a; Sayka et al., 2015; Yamaoka & Tango, 2012). Additionally, the impact of disease from patient lifestyle can be very dramatic hence adhering to lifestyle modification recommendation will often require substantial time and effort from the patient in order to achieve set goals, leading to improved metabolic outcomes and overall quality care (Ebrahim et al., 2014; Gelaw et al., 2014; Gundala et al., 2016; Parajuli et al., 2014). An intensive and continuous intervention specific to each lifestyle modification is recommended. Close follow up is also necessary to ensure success of any lifestyle intervention. Such strategies can incorporate education lessons with peer to peer support components. Studies employing either nutrition education alone or in combination with peer to peer component have reported better metabolic outcomes in T2DM patients (Fisher et al., 2014; Pan et al. 2016; Werfalli et al., 2017). However, application of such programme in Kenya is lacking hence the need to adopt it and study its effectiveness to metabolic outcomes, adherence, knowledge and health cost incurred by T2DM patient

CHAPTER THREE

CHARACTERISTICS OF TYPE 2 DIABETES MELLITUS PATIENTS AND THEIR ASSOCIATION WITH METABOLIC SYNDROME AND CARDIOVASCULAR RISK FACTORS AT THIKA LEVEL 5 HOSPITAL IN KENYA

Manuscript published by the International Journal of Diabetes and Endocrinology ISSN: 2640-1363 (Print); ISSN: 2640-1371 (Online); Citation: Thuita Ann Watetu, Kiage Nyanchama Beatrice, Onyango Arnold N., Makokha Anselimo. Characteristics of Type 2 Diabetes Patients and Their Association with the Metabolic Syndrome and Cardiovascular Risk Factors at Thika Level Five Hospital in Kenya. International Journal of Diabetes and Endocrinology. Vol. 4, No. 2, 2019, pp. 35-48. doi: 10.11648/j.ijde.20190402.11

3.1 Abstract

Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is a public health problem and one of the most common life threatening conditions globally; due to its related complications that are usually very costly to treat, with increasing number of people being diagnosed with this condition each year. Presence of the metabolic syndrome (MetS) and cardiovascular risks in T2DM patients increases the risk to complications. The objective of this study was to determine characteristics of T2DM patients and their association with MetS and associated cardiovascular risk. The study employed a cross section design. Subjects with T2DM were recruited for the study from Thika Level Five Hospital in Kenya. Sociodemographic, clinical and lifestyle data were obtained using structured questionnaires. The nutrition status was determined by anthropometry. Other laboratory parameters that were determined included total cholesterol (TC), high density cholesterol (HDL-c), low density cholesterol (LDL-c), triglyceride (TG), fasting blood glucose (FBG), glycated hemoglobin (HbA1C), and blood pressure (BP). Overall 153 (40.5% men and 59.5% women) Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM) patients aged 20-79 years were included in the study. The overall mean age of patients was 56 years. The prevalence of the metabolic syndrome was 86.3% as per WHO criteria. The MetS components were elevated waist circumference (WC, 90.8%), increased waist to hip ratio (WHR, 86.9%), elevated blood pressure (65.7% & 72.5%) and elevated triglycerides (64.8%). The prevalence of occurrence of the components of the MetS was not significantly different among male and female patients except for WC, BMI and reduced serum HDL-C where women were at a significantly higher risk than men (P<0.001). The current study showed that income was associated with elevated diastolic blood pressure (BP), secondary education and years lived with diabetes were associated with elevated TG, while occupation showed some association with high WHR. Additionally, Gender, marital status and type of residence were associated with elevated HDL while education, family history of diabetes and alcohol intake was associated with obesity. The prevalence of the MetS and associated cardiovascular risk among T2DM patients was high and similar among males and females. Enhanced surveillance on Mets and associated cardiovascular risk in T2DM in addition to application of preventive measures are critical in order to reduce the risk of macro vascular complications as well as increased cardiovascular risks in T2DM patients.

Keywords: Metabolic Syndrome, Type 2 Diabetes, cardiovascular risk and Patient characteristic

3.2 Introduction

Type 2 Diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is a group of metabolic disorders of multiple etiologies characterized by chronic hyperglycemia (ADA, 2018). It is further characterized by disturbances of carbohydrate, fat and protein metabolism as a result of insulin resistance and relative insulin deficiency; both of which may be present at the time that diabetes becomes clinically manifested (IDF, 2013, 2014, 2015). It is a major risk for cardiovascular diseases (CVD) and metabolic syndrome (MetS) (WHO, 1998). It is a public health problem and one of the most common life threatening conditions globally, due to its related complications that are usually very costly to treat, with more and more people living with the condition each year (IDF, 2014, 2015, 2017; WHO, 2016). It is the fourth leading cause of death in most developed countries (IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016, 2017). It is also the main cause of morbidity with a fast growing incidence due to demographic transition and changes in the population's lifestyle (IDF, 2015, 2017; WHO, 2016, 2017). Typically, this type of diabetes is diagnosed in people aged 20 years or older (IDF, 2015, 2017). Increasingly, however, it is being diagnosed in younger peoples too (IDF, 2015, 2017). Poor glycemic control in addition to presence of MetS in T2DM patients worsens the condition further due to related complications and increases the risk for development of CVD (IDF, 2014; Rhee et al., 2014; Siu & Yuen, 2014).

The MetS comprises a complex of interrelated risk factors that include abdominal obesity, dyslipidemia (low level of high density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) and /or high triglycerides level (TG)/low density lipoproteins (LDL-c), hypertension and hyperglycemia as a result of insulin resistance (Alberti et al., 2009; Hajian-Tilaki .k et al., 2014; Osei-yeboah et al., 2017; Tamang et al., 2013). It increases the risk of developing T2DM by fivefold and CVD by two folds (Alberti et al., 2009; Kaur, 2014a). MetS, T2DM and CVD risk factors are therefore closely interrelated (Hajian-Tilaki et al., 2014; Kaimuri et al., 2016; Kaur, 2014a; Kengne et al., 2012). Studies conducted on T2DM patients have shown high prevalence of MetS and associated risks (Hajian-Tilaki et al.)

2014; Kaimuri et al., 2016; Kengne et al., 2012; Nazaimoon et al., 2011; Ogbera, 2010; Rhee et al., 2014) This pose a greater risk to microvascular and macrovascular complications in addition to development of CVD (IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016). Furthermore, patient characteristics (socio demographic, lifestyle and clinical characteristic) have also been shown to be a strong predictor of developing MetS, T2DM and occurrence and progression of CVD (Alwan et al., 2014; Hajian-Tilaki et al., 2014; Kaur, 2014b; Ogbera, 2010). In Kenya studies on MetS status and cardiovascular risk factors have been determined in the general population in some regions and have shown a high prevalence of >50% (Kaduka et al., 2012; Kaimuri et al., 2016). However, there is very limited information on MetS prevalence and cardiovascular risk factors among T2DM patients. Therefore, the aim of this study was to determine the association of T2DM patient characteristics with MetS and cardiovascular risk factors

3.3 Methodology

3.3.1 Study design

The study applied a cross sectional design to collect baseline data that was used to determine the association between T2DM patient characteristics (demographic, economic and clinical) and their association with the MetS and associated CVD risk factors.

3.3.2 Study setting

The study was conducted at Thika Level 5 Hospital (TL5H), Kiambu County, Kenya on Type 2 Diabetes patients attending the Diabetes Comprehensive Centre (DCC).

3.3.3 Population

3.3.3.1 Study participants

The Study participants were men and women aged 20–79 years with T2DM attending care at the DCC in TL5H. They were recruited during their monthly clinic attendance while waiting to see a health professional. Recruitment was done over a period of two months from August 2016 to October 2016. Convenience sampling method was used to recruit the participants. Details of the recruitment process is given in Appendix II.

3.3.3.2 Inclusion criteria

Patients suffering from T2DM aged between 20-79 years with regular attendance at the DCC who signed an informed consent and were willing to participate in the study were included. Details of inclusion criteria are as indicated in Appendix II.

3.3.3.3 Exclusion criteria

Type 2 Diabetes mellitus (T2DM) patients with complications which included renal failure, congestive heart failure (CCF), and stroke were excluded from the study. These conditions were verified from the medical records by the Physician who was present during the recruitment process. Pregnant women and HIV patients with T2DM were also excluded.

3.3.4 Sample size

A target sample size of 153 patients calculated using the formula by Armitage et al., (Armitage, Berry, & Matthews, 2008) and Lwanga and Lemeshow (Lwanga & Lemeshow, 1991) was used for the study. Details of sample size calculation are as attached in Appendix II.

3.3.5 Data collection

3.3.5.1 Baseline data (social demographic, anthropometry, clinical and physical activity)

The demographic data and medical history were obtained using structured questionnaires. Anthropometric measurements that included weight, height, waist circumference and hip circumference were also done. Height and weight was measured using standard protocols with the participants wearing light clothing and no shoes (CDC, 2009). Weight was measured to the nearest 0.1kg using a pre-calibrated Seca scale (SECA, Hamburg, Germany model no. 786/2021994), while height was measured to the nearest 0.1cm using a stadiometer attached to the scale as per CDC protocol (CDC, 2009). The participants were requested to stand straight, with their body weight evenly distributed, both feet flat on the platform with the heels together and toes apart, the back of the head, shoulder

blades, buttocks and heels in contact with the stadiometer backboard plus their heads in the Frankfort horizontal plane. The stadiometer head piece was then lowered so that it rested firmly on top of the participant's head, with sufficient pressure to compress the hair. The participants were then requested to take a deep breath and the reading recorded while the patient released the breath. For the study participants with age ≥ 60 years, the researcher ensured that there was no hunching while standing. Additionally height as well as BMI has been used by other scholar to access nutrition status for T2DM patients with ages above 60 years. For example a studies by Ganz et al (2014) and Ladel et al (2016) assessed BMI in participants with T2DM age ≥ 18 years. Two readings of each (weight and height) were taken and the average recorded. Body mass index (BMI) was then calculated as weight (kilograms)/height (meters)² and classified as per WHO classification (WHO, 2006). A BMI of >18.5-24.9 kg/m² was considered normal; 25-29.9 kg/m^2 as overweight and >30 kg/m² as obese. The waist circumference was measured mid-way between the lower rib margin and the iliac crest with an anthropometric tape while hip circumference was measured as the maximal circumference around the buttocks posteriorly and pubic symphysis anteriorly as per WHO protocol (WHO 2008). The waist circumference and hip circumference was measured twice to the nearest 0.5 cm while the participants were standing relaxed with their feet apart and arms on the sides. If the variation between these two measurements was greater than 2cm, a third measurement was taken, and the mean calculated using the two closest measurements. Classification of WC and WHR was done as per WHO (1998) and Alberti et al (2009).

Blood pressure was measured by trained nurses on left arms with a Spengler digital sphygmomanometer (model: Autortensio® noSPG440), while the participants were in a seated position and the arm supported at heart level. There was at least a 10-minute rest period before the measurement. Two measurements were taken from all the participants at 2-min intervals, and the mean of the measurements used as the final measurement. Readings from the blood pressure machine were recorded to the nearest 2 mm Hg.

Information on physical activity pattern was collected using a modified WHO Global Physical Activity Questionnaire (GPAQ) (WHO,2010a). This was modified to ensure patients understood the question better. Accordingly, the physical activity level of the

participants was categorized using metabolic equivalent (MET) as per the WHO classification (WHO, 2010a). This classification included light physical activities that included light house work job accumulating a MET minutes per week of <600MET minute/week; moderate physical activities that included the routine productive activities of an electrician, mechanics, jogging, walking accumulating MET minutes per week of 600-1499 and heavy/vigorous physical activities that included productive activities of non-mechanized agriculture, dance, sports, aerobics digging accumulating MET minute per week of \geq 1500. Participants who participated in moderate activities and accumulated \geq 3000 MET minutes were also considered in the vigorous physical activity category. The average energy expenditure and duration of total physical activity per week was calculated from the questionnaire and recorded in MET minute week.

3.3.5.2 Laboratory assay

Blood samples were collected from each participant while in a seated position after fasting for at least 8-12hrs. Within 1 hour of blood collection, the samples were centrifuged and separated. Lipid profile (total cholesterol, triglycerides, high density lipoprotein cholesterol [HDL-c] and blood glucose estimation were determined using enzymatic method. Level of serum TG was determined using Glycerol Phosphate Oxidase Peroxidase GPO/POD, endpoint method (Bucolo & David, 1973), total cholesterol (TC) using Cholesterol Oxidase Peroxidase (CHOD-POD), end point method (Allain, Poon, Chan, Richmond, & Fu, 1974; Keppy, Bain, & Allen, 2009).and high density lipoprotein (HDL-c) using Phosphotungstic Acid, end Point method (Assmann, Schriewer, Schmltz, & Edgar-otto, 1983)). Serum low density cholesterol (LDL-C) was calculated using the Friedwald's formula (LDL-cholesterol (mmol/l) = Total cholesterol - (HDL+ triglycerides/2.181) (Friedewald, Levy, & Fredrickson, 1972). All parameters were read on a spectrophotometer (Dilui 240T autoanalyzer) at 510nm. Glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c) was determined by Biorad D-10 hemoglobin testing system an automated analyzer, intended for percent determination of HbA1c in human blood using highperformance liquid chromatography (Klenk et al., 1982). Fasting plasma glucose was determined by glucose oxidase method (Beach & Turner, 1958). Detailed procedures of the methods are explained in Appendix II.

3.3.6 Metabolic Syndrome Diagnosis Criteria

Metabolic syndrome in the study was defined according to WHO criteria (WHO, 1998). This criteria requires the presence of diabetes mellitus, impaired glucose tolerance or insulin resistance, and any two of the following :(1) body mass index (BMI) \geq 30 kg/m2 and/or waist-to-hip ratio >0.90 (male), >0.85 (female); (2) blood pressure \geq 140/ \geq 90mmHg or on hypertension medication; and (3) triglyceride \geq 1.7mmol/L and/or HDL-C < 0.91mmol/L (male), <1.01mmol/L (female).

3.3.7 Classification of other CVD risk factors

Glycemic status control was categorized as good glycemic control if HbA1c is<7% and poor control HbA1c is >7% as per the American Diabetes Association (ADA) guidelines (ADA, 2017, 2018). Elevated waist circumference was considered as waist circumference of \geq 94 cm in males and \geq 80 cm in females) (Alberti et al., 2009) and BMI was categorized as obese >30/m2 and non-obese <30kg/m2 (WHO, 2006) Elevated blood pressure was considered for participants with systolic/diastolic pressure of 130/80 mmHg or those already using hypertensive drugs (AAC, 2017; Alberti et al., 2009). Classification of lipid profiles was done as described by the ADA (ADA, 2017, 2018) and American Association of Clinical Endocrinologists and American College Of Endocrinology; AACE-ACE) (AACE & ACE 2017, 2016). These include elevated triglyceride level \geq 1.7 mmol/l and/or the use of triglyceride-lowering drugs), reduced HDL cholesterol (<1.0 mmo/l in males and <1.3 mmol/l in females, elevated LDL cholesterol (>2.6mmol/l) and elevated total cholesterol(>5.2mmol/l) (AACE & ACE, 2017, 2016).

3.3.8 Statistical analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS, Version 20). Data was presented using mean± S.D. for continuous variables and proportions for categorical variables. Categorical variables were compared using Chi-Square test. Independent t-test was used to compare statistical difference of means for the metabolic risk factors between genders. Multivariate logistic regression analysis was

performed to determine variables associated with Mets and associated risk. A P value <0.05 was considered statistically significant.

3.3.9 Ethical approval

The study was approved by the Kenyatta National Hospital-University of Nairobi Ethics and Research Committee (Permit No. KNH-ERC/A/232) and the National Commission for Science, Technology and Innovation (NACOSTI), Permit No. NACOSTI/P/16/83452/10118. Study participants gave a written informed consent

3.4 Results

3.4.1 Demographic Characteristics

Socio demographic characteristics of the respondents are presented in Table 3.1. Overall, 153 Type 2 Diabetic patients participated in the study. Their mean age of the participants was 56 years. Over half of them (58.6%) were aged between 50-69 years. Majority (84.3%) of the participants were married while only 10.5% were single. The highest proportion (54.9%) of the study participants had attained primary education while 35.3% had attained secondary education. Additionally, less than half (41.5%) of the participants were farmers and about one third (31.3%) were engaged in business. In addition, more than half (62.1%), of the participants lived in the rural areas. Moreover, majority of the participants owned a mobile phone (96.1%), owned a house (75.8%), were married (84.3%) and lived in rural areas (62.1%).

Parameters Category		Totals n (%)
Gender	Male	62 (40.5)
	Female	91 (59.5)
Age	20-49	12 (7.8)
	40-49	29 (19.1)
	50-59	46 (30.5)
	60-69	43 (28.1
	70-79	23 (15.1)
Marital status	Single	16 (10.5)
	Married	129 (84.3)
	Separated /divorced	5 (3.3)
	widowed	3 (2.0)
Highest Education Level	Primary	84 (54.9)
	Secondary	54 (35.3)
	Tertiary	14 (9.2)
	No formal education	1 (0.7)
Occupation	formal employment	6 (3.9)
	Casual employment	10 (6.5)
	Farming	63 (41.2)
	Business	49 (32.0)
	unemployed	25 (17.1)
Location of residence	Rural	95 (62.1)
	Urban	58 (37.9)
House ownership	Own house	116 (75.8)
	Rental house/others	37 (24.2)
No of people in HH	None	24 (15.7)
	1 -2 person	56 (36.6)
	3-4 person	48 (31.4)
	5 person or more	25 (16.3)
Income	<1000	72 (47.1)
	>1000-10000	55 (35.9)
	>10000	26 (17.0)
Assets	Radio	136 (88.9)
	Television	120 (78.4)
	Mobile phone	147 (96.1)
	Bicycle	37 (24.2)
	Vehicle	23 (15.0)

 Table 3. 1: Socio-demographic characteristics of the participants

n represents the number of participants while (%) represents the percentage; HH-household.

3.4.2 Clinical and Lifestyle Characteristics

As shown in Table 3.2, less than half (46.4%) of the study participants had a family history of diabetes. Of these participants who had a family history of diabetes, 35.3% had poor glycemic control. About half (47.1%) of the participants had a complication as a comorbidity to T2DM. These complications included retinopathy (23.5%), arthritis (11.8%), lower limb extremity problems (9.8%), nephropathy (1.3%) and neuropathy (2.6%). Majority (96.1%) of the respondents did not take alcohol. Over half of the participants (53.6%) were able to meet the recommended physical activity level as per the WHO guidelines (\geq 600 MET/week) with only 5.9% being vigorously active (>3000MET/week) (Table 3.2).

Parameter		Total n (%)
FHD		71 (46.4)
Complication	Retinopathy	36 (23.5)
	Foot disease	18 (11.8)
	Arthritis	15 (9.8)
	Nephropathy	4 (2.6)
	Nephropathy	2 (1.3)
Alcohol intake		6 (3.9)
PAL	Liight	71 (46.4)
	Moderate	73 (47.7)
	Vigorous	9 (5.9)
YLWD	1-4 years	89 (58.2)
	5-9 years	30 (19.6)
	10-14 years	19 (12.4)
	15-19 years	10 (6.5)
	≥ 20 years	5 (3.3)

Table 3. 2: Clinical and lifestyle characteristics of the participants

n represents the number of participants while (%) represents the percentage

FHD; family history of diabetes, YLWD; years lived with diabetes, PAL; physical activity level

3.4.3 Screening, Treatment and Effect of Diabetes on the Patients Life

As shown in Table 3.3, majority (82.4%) of the respondents were on oral hypoglycemic agents as a mono-therapy; 12.4% on insulin as a mono-therapy and only 5.2% took a combination of insulin and oral hypoglycemic agents. Most (92.8%) of the study participants monitored their blood glucose level but did not do other routine examinations recommended for T2DM patients, including foot examination (125; 81.7%), eye examination (115; 75.2%), lipid profile (116; 75.8%) and HbA1c (114; 74.5%). More than half (64.1%) of the participants were unable to work as well as before and only 15.0% had not had a change in lifestyle due to diabetes.

Parameter		Total n (%)
Screening		
Blood glucose		142 (02.8)
monitoring		142 (92.8)
Hbalc		22 (14.4)
Lipid profile	19 (12.4)	
Eye examination		23 (15.0)
Foot examination	11 (7.2)	
	Oral medication	126 (82.4)
Current treatment	Oral medication and insulin injection	8 (5.2)
	Insulin injection	19 (12.4)
	Unable to work as well as before	98 (64.1)
How the disease has affected life	Unable to work completely	10 (6.5)
	Family life (I am not able to cater for the	20(12,1)
	family)	20 (13.1)
	Socially (Most of the time too sick to be	$\mathbf{O}(1,\mathbf{Q})$
	able to socialize)	2 (1.3)
	No change noted	23 (15.0)

Table 3. 3: Screening, treatment and effect of diabetes on the patient life

n represents the number of participants while (%) represents the percentage

3.4.4 Metabolic syndrome (MetS) and associated risk factors

Prevalence of MetS, and associated cardiovascular risk factors as well as anthropometry and biochemical parameters are as shown in Table 3.4, Table 3.5 and As shown in Table 3.4, the prevalence of Mets was 86.3% as defined by WHO (1998) criteria and 88.2% as defined by Harmonized criteria (Alberti et al., 2009) with female having high prevalence that male which was significant using the albert criteria.

Mets status	Gender	χ2 (P values)		
	Male n (%)	Female n (%)	Total n (%)	_
MetS ^a	54 (35.3)	78 (51.0)	132 (86.3)	2.658 (0.103)
Mets ^b	50(32.7)	85(55.6)	136 (88.2)	5.785 (0.016) *

 Table 3. 4: Prevalence of MetS based on WHO and Harmonized criteria

n represents the number of participants while (%) represents the percentage

Chi-square ($\chi 2$) test; statistical significance at p value<0.05

MetS^a -as defined by WHO criteria and Mets^b as defined Harmonized criteria

As shown in Table 3.5 majority of the participants; 90.8% and 86.9% had high WC and WHR. The prevalence of hypertension was seen in 65.7% of the participants and raised TG in 64.7%. About a third of the participants (28.8%) had reduced serum HDL cholesterol levels with the prevalence being statistically significant higher (p<0.001) among women than men. Statistically significant differences (p= 0.037 and p<00.01) were also observed among gender in prevalence's of those participants who were obese and those who had increased WC.

As shown in Table 3.6, there was no significant difference in the mean body mass index (BMI) of the participants However, there was a statistically significant difference in the WHR (P=0.001 and WC (P=0.032) among males and females participants with males having a higher mean for both measurements. There was also significant difference (p= 0.045) between the mean TG among gender with females having a higher level (2.39mmol/l) as compared to males (2.03 mmol/l). There was no significant difference in all the other parameters assayed (Table 3.6). Furthermore, comparing the metabolic risk between those who had MetS and those without MetS, participants with MetS had significant high mean WC (94.44 \pm 10.02; p=0.002), HC (97.89 \pm 9.60), TG (1.41 \pm

10.62) and HDL (1.59 \pm 0.41). However, other metabolic parameters studied were not significantly higher between those who had MetS and those without.

Davamatan	Total n (9/)	Mala n (9/)	Fomalo n (0/)	(D values)	Dualuas
Farameter	10tal II (76)	Male II (70)	remate ii (76)	<u>\chi</u> ² (F values)	rvalues
$BMI > 30Kg/M^2$	33 (21.6)	8 (5.2)	25 (16.3)	4.627	0.037
High WHR	133 (86.9)	57 (37.3)	76 (49.)	2.300	0.129
elevated TG	99 (64.7	39 (25.5)	60 (39.2)	0.148	0.700
Reduced serum HDL –c ^a	44 (28.8)	4 (2.6)	40 (26.1)	25.317 *	<0.001**
Dyslipidemia	106 (69.3)	41 (26.8)	65 (42.5)	0.487	0.485
Elevated BP ^a	100 (65.7)	41 (26.8)	59 (38.6)	0.027	0.869
Cardiovascular risk factors					
High WC	139 (90.8)	50 (32.7)	89 (58.2)	13.058	<0.001**
Reduced serum HDL-c ^b	44 (29.7)	6 (3.9)	38 (24.8)	18.524	<0.001**
Elevated BP ^b	111 (72.5)	47 (30.7)	64 (41.8)	0.555	0.046*
Elevated LDL-c	68 (44.4)	27 (17.6)	41 (26.8)	0.034	0.854
Elevated TC	64 (41.8)	24 (15.7)	40 (26.1)	0.000	0.983

 Table 3. 5: Prevalence of the various components of MetS and other cardiovascular disease risk factors among the participants stratified by Gender.

n represents the number of participants while (%) represents the percentage chi-square ($\chi 2$) test; *statistical significance at p value<0.05 BMI obese >30 kg/m², Elevated Waist hip ratio (WHR)>0.9 for men and >1.0 for women, Elevated blood pressure ^a>140/90mmHg or treatment of previously diagnosed hypertension (WHO criteria); Elevated blood pressure ^b >130/80mmHg or treatment of previously diagnosed hypertension (ACC criteria), Reduced serum HDL cholesterol (a) <0.9 mmol/L for men or<1.0 mmol/L for women or specific treatment for this abnormality (WHO criteria); Reduced serum HDL cholesterol ^b <1.0 mmol/L for men or<1.3 mmol/L for women or specific treatment for this abnormality (ADA criteria), Elevated triglycerides (TAG) >1.7 mmol/L or specific treatment for this abnormality (both criteria), Waist circumference (WC) ≥94 cm for men or ≥80 cm for women, Elevated TC>5.2mmol/l, Elevated LDL-cholesterol>2.6mmol/l, Dysilipedimia: Elevated triglycerides >1.7mmol/l/ and or(a) <0.9 mmol/L for men or<1.0 mmol/L for women or specific treatment for this abnormality for men or specific treatment for this abnormality.

Parameter To	Total	Gender	Gender		Presence of MetS		p value
	Total	Male	Female	- P value	Yes	No	(<0.05)
BMI (Kg/M ²)	27.03±4.70	26.88±4.11	27.13 ± 5.08	0.750	27.21±4.77	25.66±3.98	0.188
WC (cm)	100.84 ± 9.58	102.85 ± 9.03	99.47±9.76	0.032*	101.70±9.23	94.44±10.02	0.002*
HC (cm)	105.0±9.68	103.63 ± 8.89	$105.93{\pm}10.12$	0.149	105.95 ± 9.33	97.89±9.60	0.001*
WHR	0.96±0.09:	$1.00{\pm}0.078$	$0.94{\pm}0.098$	0.001*	$0.96{\pm}0.097$	0.97 ± 0.069	0.735
TC (mmol/L)	4.97±1.1.22	4.80±1.22	5.09±1.231	0.171	$5.00{\pm}1.26$	4.81±0.94	0.540
TG (mmol/L)	2.24±1.09	2.02 ± 0.92	2.38±1.17	0.045*	2.35±1.09	$1.41 \pm 1.0.62$	0.001*
HDL (mmol/L)	1.39±0.37	1.38 ± 0.35	1.38 ± 0.38	0.920	1.36 ± 0.35	1.59 ± 0.41	0.011*
LDL (mmol/L)	2.57±1.07.	2.52±1.12	2.61 ± 1.04	0.574	$2.57{\pm}1.08$	2.57±0.99	0.917
HbA1c (%)	8.48 ± 1.86	8.65±1.99	8.37±1.76	0.375	8.48 ± 1.89	8.52±1.64	0.994
FBG (mmol/L)	11.01±3.39	11.28 ± 3.67	10.83 ± 3.19	0.422	10.91 ± 3.09	11.75±5.17	0.328
DP (mmHg)	88.90±9.55	88.69±8.56	89.03±10.21	0.830	89.66 ± 9.78	83.17±4.77	0.006*
SP (mmHg)	143.78 ± 20.09	142.77±20.35	144.47±1999	0.609	145.80 ± 20.16	128.67±11.47	0.001*

Table 3. 6: Anthropometric, clinical and biochemical parameters of patients with T2DM stratified by gender and MetS.

*statistical significance at p<0.05; (a) independent t test Data are presented as mean ± standard deviation of the mean. BMI: body mass index, HC: hip circumference, WHR: waist-to-hip ratio, SP: systolic blood pressure, DP: diastolic blood pressure, LDL low density lipoprotein, TC: total cholesterol and HbA1c –glycated Hemoglobin

3.4.5 Association of Patient Characteristics with MetS with Associated Risks3.4.5.1 Association of patient characteristics with High WHR

The association of patient characteristics with high WHR is as shown in Table 3.7. Occupation status of the participant showed significant association with High WHR. Participants who were in formal employment (OR=0.017, P=0.012), those who were farming (OR=0.037, P=0.028) and those in business (OR=0.07, P<0.01) had a reduced risk to high WHR. However, all the other participant characteristics that included gender, age, marital status, education level, type of residence, house ownership, number of dependents, income levels, family history of diabetes, complication due to T2DM, years lived with diabetes, alcohol intake as well as physical activity levels showed no significant association with MetS showed no association with High WHR

3.4.5.2 Association of patient characteristics with obesity

Association of participant characteristics with obesity is as shown in Table 3.8. Participants who had attained secondary education had a reduced odds (OR=0.144, P=0.007) to Obesity as compared to those who had primary education Additionally, participants who had a family history of diabetes (OR=6.391, P=0.003) and those drinking alcohol (OR=32.64, P=0.011) were significantly associated with increased risk to obesity (Table 3.7). Other patient characteristics that included gender, age, marital status, education level, occupation status, type of residence, house ownership, number of dependents, income, complication due to T2DM, years lived with diabetes as well as physical activity levels showed no significant association with obesity (Table 3.8).
Davamatar		High WHR				
Parameter		n (%)	OR	95% (CI	P value
G 1	Male	57 (42.9)	Ref			
Gender	Female	76 (57.1)	2.534	0.494	13.002	0.265
	20-39	11 (8.3)	Ref			
	40-49	22 (16.5)	2.833	0.071	113.376	0.580
Age	50-59	40 (30.1)	2.055	0.057	74.329	0.694
8-	60-69	39 (29.3)	1.554	0.036	67.061	0.819
	70-79	21 (15.8)	1.505	0.023	98.465	0.848
	Single	12 (9.0)	Ref			
Marital status	Married	114 (85.7)	1.380	0.119	15.967	0.796
	others	7 (5.3)	2.512	0.050	125.342	0.644
	Primarv	72 (54.1)	Ref			
Education	Secondary	49 (36.8)	0.230	0.041	1.289	0.095
	Tertiary	12 (9)	0.396	0.035	4.522	0.456
	unemployed	25 (18.8)	Ref			
	Formal employment	2 (1.5)	0.043	0.001	1.633	0.090
Occupation	Casual employment	8 (6.0)	0.017	0.001	0.403	0.012*
1	Farming	57 (42.9)	0.037	0.002	0.704	0.028*
	Business	41 (30.8)	0.007	0.000	0.283	0.009*
T C 1	Rural	85 (63.9)	Ref			
Type of residence	Urban	48 (36.1)	3.382	0.559	20.455	0.185
	Own house	100 (75.2)	Ref			
house ownership	Rental house & others	33 (24.9)	0.196	0.029	1.312	0.093
	None	19 (14.3)	Ref			
	1-2 person	50 (37.6)	0.476	0.056	4.048	0.497
No. of HH members	3-4 person	43 (32.3)	0.533	0.079	3.578	0.517
	5 person or more	21 (15.8)	0.766	0.107	5.504	0.791
	500-1000	65 (48.9)	Ref			
	>1000-4999	27 (20.3)	1.796	0.350	9.214	0.483
Income (Ksh)	>5000-9999	19 (14.3)	1.292	0.120	13.903	0.832
	≥10000	22 (16.5)	0.781	0.077	7.966	0.835
EUD	No	63 (47.4)	Ref			
FHD	Yes	70 (52.6)	2.572	0.596	11.093	0.205
	Yes	64 (48.1)	Ref			
Complication	No	69 (51.9)	2.350	0.552	10.012	0.248
	1-4.99 years	69 (51.9)	Ref			
	>5-9.99 years	24 (18.0)	3.230	0.562	18.570	0.189
YLWD	>10-14.99 years	24 (19.0)	4.463	0.651	30.604	0.128
12.12	>15-19.99 years	16 (12.0)	3.322	0.182	60.572	0.418
	≥ 20 years	5 (3.8)	0.000	0.000		0.999
	No	127 (95 5)	Ref	0.000	•	0.000
Alcohol intake	Yes	6 (4.6)	0.000	0.000		0.999
	Light	57 (42.9)	Ref	0.000		
PAL	moderate	67(504)	0 479	0 1 2 1	1 888	0 293
1111	Vigorous	0 (6 8)	0.477	0.121	1.000	0.275
	vigorous	2 (U.O)	0.000	0.000	•	ロ・フラブ

Table 3. 7: Associations of patient characteristics with WHR

ref: refrence point; n represents the number of participants while (%) represents the percentage OR – Odds ratio; 95% CI- 95% confidence interval; * statistical significance at p value<0.05, ** statistical significance at p value<0.01 ref -reference point

High Waist hip ratio (WHR)>0.9 for men and >1.0 for women,

FHD; family history of diabetes, YLWD; years lived with diabetes, PAL; physical activity level

Danamatan		Obesity				
rarameter		n (%)	OR	95% C	I	P value
0 1	Male	8 (24.4)	Ref			
Gender	Female	25 (75.8)	0.280	0.070	1.121	0.072
	20-39	2 (6.1)	Ref			
	40-49	6 (18.2)	2.053	0.166	25.317	0.575
Age	50-59	11 (33.3)	1.158	0.107	12.519	0.904
C	60-69	9 (27.3)	0.820	0.066	10.219	0.877
	70-79	5 (15.2)	0.549	0.036	8.371	0.666
	Single	4 (12.1)	Ref			
Marital status	Married	28 (84.8)	1.379	0.186	10.239	0.754
	others	1 (3.0)	24.123	0.644	904.03	0.085
	Primary	15 (45.5)	Ref			
Education	Secondary	15 (45.5)	0.144	0.035	0.587	0.007**
	Tertiary	3 (9.1)	0.136	0.013	1.449	0.098
	unemployed	1 (3.0)	Ref			
	Formal employment	15 (45.5)	0.000	0.000		0.998
Occupation	Casual employment	4 (4.6)	0.569	0.020	16.228	0.741
I	Farming	13 (39.4)	0.283	0.012	6.631	0.432
	Business	4 (12.1)	1.444	0.046	45.349	0.834
T. C. 1	Rural	21 (63.6)	Ref			
Type of residence	Urban	12 (36.4)	1.099	0.215	5.611	0.909
TT 1'	Own house	26 (78.8)				
House ownership	Rental house &others	7 (21.2)	.488	0.090	2.637	0.404
	None	7 (21.2)	Ref			
M. CIIII	1-2 person	8 (24.2)	3.740	0.587	23.835	0.163
No. of HH members	3-4 person	13 (39.4)	.690	0.139	3.438	0.651
	5 person or more	5 (15.2)	1.605	0.240	10.756	0.626
	500-1000	14 (42.4)	Ref			
$\mathbf{U}_{\mathbf{r}}$	>1000-4999	13 (39.4)	.281	0.074	1.066	0.062
Income (Ksh)	>5000-9999	4 (12.1)	1.491	0.164	13.595	0.723
	≥10000	2 (6.1)	6.806	0.501	92.527	0.150
FUD	No	21 (63.6)	Ref			
FHD	Yes	12 (36.4)	6.391	1.889	21.623	0.003*
	Yes	13 (39.4)				
Complication	No	20 (60.6)	.551	0.175	1.738	0.309
	1—4.99 years	20 (60.6)	Ref			
	>5-9.99 years	6 (18.2)	1.597	0.368	6.937	0.532
YLWD	>10-14.99 years	5 (15.2)	1.125	0.140	9.020	0.912
	>15-19.99 years	2(6.1)	14.514	0.884	238.228	0.061
	≥ 20 years	0 (0)	0.000	.000		0.999
41 1 1 4 4 1	No	2 (6.1)	Ref			
Alcohol intake	Yes	31 (36.4)	32.640	2.239	475.767	0.011*
	Light	20 (66.6)	Ref			
PAL	moderate	12 (36.4)	3.334	.956	11.624	0.059
	vigorous	1 (3.0)	12.502	.814	192.020	0.070

Table 3. 8: Association of patient demographic characteristics with obesity

ref: refrence point; n represents the number of participants while (%) represents the percentage OR – Odds ratio; 95% CI- 95% confidence interval; * statistical significance at p value<0.05, ** statistical significance at p value<0.01 ref -reference point

Obesity BMI >30 kg/m²

FHD; family history of diabetes, YLWD; years lived with diabetes, PAL; physical activity level MetS defined as per WHO criteria

3.4.5.3 Association of patient characteristics with elevated blood pressure

As shown in Table 3.9 education level, type of residence and income levels showed an association with elevated BP. Compared to participants, earning an income of KSH. 500-999 per month, participants, earning an income of KSH. 5000-9,999 and >10,000 were significantly associated with increased risk to elevated DBP (OR= 5.648, P=0.046 & OR=5.326, P=0.042) with risk reducing as income increases (Table3.9). Additionally, participant who had attained secondary education had an increased risk to elevated BP (OR=0.323, P=0.042) compared to those who had attained primary education. Moreover, participant living in the urban area also had an increased risk to elevated BP (OR=0.276, P=0.033) compared to those living in the rural areas (Table 3.9). All other patient characteristics that included gender, age, marital status, occupation status, house ownership, number of dependents, family history of diabetes, complication due to T2DM, years lived with diabetes, alcohol intake as well as physical activity levels showed no significant association with elevated BP.

3.4.5.4 Association of patient characteristics with reduced HDL

As shown in Table 3.10, gender, marital status and type of residence showed some association with reduced HDL. The female participant had a reduced odds to reduced HDL-c (OR=0.047, P<0.001) compared to the male participants. Additionally, participants who were married had a reduce odds to reduced HDL-c (OR=0.065, p value=0.004) while participant living in the urban areas having an increased risk to reduced HDL-c (OR=0.207, P=0.037) compared to those living in the rural areas. However, other participant characteristics studied showed no significant association with reduced HDL.

Davamatar		Elevated BP					
rarameter		n (%)	OR	95% CI		P value	
a 1	Male	30 (40)	Ref				
Gender	Female	45 (60)	0.815	0.313	2.122	0.675	
	20-39	7 (9.3)				0.392	
	40-49	12 (16.0)	3.170	0.435	23.086	0.255	
Age	50-59	22 (29.3)	1.844	0.266	12.775	0.535	
e	60-69	26 (34.9)	1.693	0.224	12.814	0.610	
	70-79	8 (10.7)	3.467	0.395	30.405	0.262	
	Single	8 (10.7)	Ref				
Marital status	Married	63 (84.0)	1.513	0.311	7.373	0.608	
	others	4 (5.3)	2.991	0.267	33.545	0.374	
	Primary	38 (50.7)				0.232	
Education	Secondary	31 (41.3)	0.323	0.116	0.902	0.031*	
	Tertiary	6 (8.0)	0.513	0.085	3.103	0.467	
	unemployed	2 (2.6)	Ref				
	Formal employment	5 (6.4)	0.067	0.002	1.947	0.116	
Occupation	Casual employment	29 (37.2)	0.739	0.102	5.336	0.765	
	Farming	25 (32.1)	0.515	0.138	1.918	0.323	
	Business	17 (21.8)	0.444	0.113	1.741	0.244	
Type of residence	Rural	52 (69.3)	Ref				
Type of residence	Urban	23 (30.7)	0.276	0.085	0.898	0.033*	
	Own house	61 (81.3)	Ref				
house ownership	Rental house	14 (187)	0 719	0 214	2 416	0 594	
	&others	11(10.7)	0.717	0.211	2.110	0.591	
	None	11 (14.7)	Ref				
No of Dependents	1-2 person	29 (38.7)	1.953	0.426	8.957	0.389	
rie er Dependents	3-4 person	25 (33.3)	1.721	0.460	6.441	0.420	
	5 person or more	10 (13.3)	1.186	0.319	4.415	0.799	
	500-1000	36 (48.0	Ref		10.014		
Income (Ksh)	>1000-4999	12 (16.0)	2.077	0.395	10.916	0.388	
	>5000-9999	9 (12.0)	5.648	1.030	30.979	0.046*	
	≥10000	18 (24.0)	5.326	1.065	26.628	0.042*	
FHD	No	36 (48.0)	Ref				
1112	Yes	39 (52.0)	1.483	0.609	3.610	0.386	
Complication	Yes	36 (48.0)					
e empnemen	No	39 (52.0)	0.560	0.238	1.315	0.183	
	1—4.99 years	33 (44.0)	Ref				
	>5-9.99 years	16 (21.3)	2.085	0.163	26.690	0.572	
YLWD	>10-14.99 years	14 (18.7)	2.484	0.171	36.111	0.505	
	>15-19.99 years	12 (16.0)	0.428	0.020	9.143	0.587	
	≥20 years	4 (3.6)	2.184	0.119	40.040	0.599	
Alcohol intake	No	4 (5.3)	Ref				
on or mount	Yes	71 (94.7)	1.012	0.137	7.493	0.991	
	Light	33 (44.0)	Ref				
PAL	moderate	37 (49.3)	.957	0.840	0.349	2.021	
	vigorous	5 (6.7)	1.027	0.631	0.081	4.907	

Table 3. 9: Association of patient characteristic with blood pressure

ref: refrence point; n represents the number of participants while (%) represents the percentage OR – Odds ratio; 95% CI- 95% confidence interval; * statistical significance at p value<0.05, ** statistical significance at p value<0.01 ref -reference point

High blood pressure >140/90mmHg or treatment previously diagnosed hypertension

FHD; family history of diabetes, YLWD; years lived with diabetes, PAL; physical activity level MetS defined as per WHO criteria

D (Reduced H	IDL-c				
Parameters		n (%)	OR	95% C		P valve
Gender	Male	4 (9.1)	Ref			
	Female	40 (90.9)	0.047	0.011	.210	< 0.001**
Age	20-39	5 (11.4)				0.656
c	40-49	11 (25)	1.457	0.170	12.513	0.732
	50-59	14 (31.8)	2.542	0.291	22.168	0.398
	60-69	9 (20.5)	4.270	0.443	41.143	0.209
	70-79	5 (11.4)	3.494	0.247	49.417	0.355
Marital status	Single	5 (11.4)	Ref			
	Married	38 (86.4)	0.065	0.010	.422	0.004**
	Separated /divorced/widowed	1 (23)	0.373	0.017	8.155	0.531
Education	Primary	25 (56.8)	Ref			
	Secondary	16 (36.4)	0.933	0.293	2.976	0.907
	Tertiary	3 (6.8)	1.755	0.171	18.012	0.636
Occupation	unemployed	4 (9.1)				0.379
	Formal employment	3 (6.8)	0.903	0.074	11.018	0.936
	Casual employment	18 (40.9)	3.062	0.303	30.911	0.343
	Farming	10 (22.7)	1.731	0.320	9.374	0.524
	Business	9 (20.5)	4.945	0.825	29.627	0.080
TT C 1	Rural	25 (56.8)	Ref			
Type of residence	Urban	19 (43.2)	0.207	0.047	.907	0.037*
House ownership	Own house	33 (75.0)				
	Rental house & others	11 (25.0)	1.465	0.365	5.872	0.590
	None	7 (15.9)	Ref			0.160
	1-2 person	20 (45.5)	1.078	0.249	4.657	0.920
Dependents	3-4 person	10 (22.7)	4.046	0.789	20.754	0.094
-	5 person or more	7 (15.9)	3.127	0.441	22.148	0.254
Income (Ksh)	500-999	20 (45.5)	Ref			
	>1000-4999	11 (25)	0.401	0.110	1.466	0.167
	>5000-9999	5 (11.4)	0.643	0109	3.799	0.626
	>10000	8 (18.2)	0.189	0.028	1.297	0.090
FHD	Yes	19 (43.2)	Ref			
	No	25 (56.8)	0.789	0.290	2.144	0.642
Complication	Yes	20 (45.5)	Ref			
	No	24 (54.5)	1.621	0.559	4.702	0.374
	1—4.99 years	24 (54.5)	Ref			
	>5-9.99 years	9 (20.5)	0.215	0.014	3.387	0.274
YLWD	>10-14.99 years	6 (13.0)	2.747	0.120	63.125	0.528
	15-19.99 years	5 (11.4)	0.138	0.007	2.919	0.203
	≥20 years	2 (4.5)	0.269	0.010	6.931	0.428
Alcohol intake	Yes	3 (6.8)	Ref			
	No	41 (93.2)	1.283	0.107	15.404	0.844
PAL	light	17 (38.6)	Ref			
	moderate	23 (52.3)	0.578	0.199	1.675	0.312
	vigorous	4 (9.1)	0.147	0.016	1.323	0.087

Table 3. 10: Association of patient characteristics with HDL-c

ref: refrence point; n represents the number of participants while (%) represents the percentage OR – Odds ratio; 95% CI- 95% confidence interval; * statistical significance at p value<0.05, ** statistical significance at p value<0.01 ref -reference point. Reduced HDL cholesterol <1.0 mmol/L for men or <1.3 mmol/L for women or specific treatment for this abnormality. FHD; family history of diabetes, YLWD; years lived with diabetes, PAL; physical activity level MetS defined as per WHO criteria.

3.4.5.5 Association of patient characteristics with TG

As shown in Table 3.11 house ownership, years lived with diabetes as well as alcohol intake had a significant association with elevated TG. Participants who were living in a rental house had an increased odds to elevated TG (OR=13.027, P<0.001) compared to participant who owned a house (Table3.11). Additionally, participants who had lived with T2DM for more than 20 years also had an increased odds to elevated TG (OR=29.308, P value= 0.014) compared to those participant who had lived with T2DM for less than five years (Table 3.11). However, participants who were not taking alcohol had a reduced odds to elevated TG (OR=0.025, P value= 0.006) compared to those participant who were taking alcohol (Table 3.11). Other patient characteristic that included gender, age, marital status, education, occupation, type of residence, number of dependents, income, family history of diabetes, complications as well as physical activity levels showed no association with elevated TG (Table 3.11).

3.4.5.6 Association of patient characteristics with MetS

As shown in Table 3.12, only income levels of the participants that showed a significant association with MetS, with participant earning an income of >10,000 having a reduced risk to MetS (OR=0.037, P value=0.018) as compared to those earning an income of <500. All other patient characteristics that included gender, age, marital status, education level, occupation status, type of residence, house ownership, number of dependents, family history of diabetes, complication due to T2DM, years lived with diabetes, alcohol intake as well as physical activity levels showed no significant association with MetS (Table 3.12).

		Elevated T	G			
Parameters		n (%)	OR	95% C	I	P value
Gender	Male	39 (39.4)	Ref			
	Female	60 (60.5)	0.603	0.229	1589	0.306
Age	20-39	7 (7.1)				0.925
-	40-49	20 (20.7)	0.714	0.112	4.558	0.722
	50-59	28 (28.3)	0.896	0.154	5.219	0.903
	60-69	29 (29.3)	0.653	0.098	4.349	0.659
	70-79	15 (15.2)	0.469	0.059	3.717	0.473
Marital status	Single	10 (10.1)	Ref			
	Married	83 (83.8)	1.073	0.201	5.716	0.934
	Separated /divorced/widowed	6 (6.1)	0.289	0.020	4.148	0.361
Education	Primary	59 (59.6)	Ref			
	Secondary	31 (3.3)	3.807	1.425	10.172	0.008
	Tertiary	9 (9.1)	4.594	0.770	27.389	0.094
Occupation	Formal employment	7 (7.1)	1.952	0.059	64.490	0.708
1	Casual employment	39 (39.4	12.018	0.564	256.085	0.111
	Farming	31 (31.3)	4.479	0.250	80.166	0.308
	Business	17 (17.2)	3.936	0.190	81.449	0.375
Type of residence	Rural	61 (61.6)	Ref			
51	Urban	38 (38.4)	0.324	0.095	1.105	0.072
House ownership	Own house	81 (81.8)				
1	Rental house & others	18 (18.2)	13.207	3.268	53.368	0.000**
	None	15 (15.2)	Ref			
	1-2 person	36 (36.4)	0.440	0.115	1.688	0.231
Dependents	3-4 person	33 (33.3)	0.403	0.094	1.731	0.222
•	5 person or more	15 (15.2)	1.146	0.256	5.136	0.858
Income (Ksh)	500-999	44 (44.4)	Ref			
. ,	>1000-4999	22 (22.2)	0.772	0.249	2.399	0.655
	>5000-9999	17 (17.7)	0.312	0.067	1.450	0.137
	>10000	16 (16.2)	0.359	0.074	1.736	0.202
FHD	Yes	44 (44.4)	Ref			
	No	55 (55.6)	0.601	0.247	1.462	0.262
Complication	Yes	46 (46.5)	Ref			
	No	53 (53.5)	0.753	0.298	1.901	0.548
	1—4.99 years	46946.5)	Ref			
	>5-9.99 years	24 (24.2)	0.401	0.123	1.311	0.130
YLWD	>10-14.99 years	20 (20.2)	0.400	0.094	1.705	0.215
	15-19.99 years	9 (9.1)	0.514	0.087	3.037	0.463
	≥20 years	1 (1.0)	29.308	1.956	439.182	0.014
Alcohol intake	Yes	98 (99.0)	Ref			
	No	50 (50.5)	0.025	0.002	.345	0.006**
PAL	light	46 (46.5)	Ref			
	moderate	3 (3.0)	1.483	0.600	3.663	0.393
	vigorous		2.514	0.409	15.469	0.320

Table 3. 11: Association of patient characteristic with elevated TG

ref: refrence point; n represents the number of participants while (%) represents the percentage OR – Odds ratio; 95% CI- 95% confidence interval; * statistical significance at p value<0.05, **

statistical significance at p value<0.01 ref -reference point

Elevated triglycerides (TG) >1.7 mmol/L or specific treatment for this abnormality

FHD; family history of diabetes, YLWD; years lived with diabetes, PAL; physical activity level MetS defined as per WHO criteria

Danamatana		MetS				
Parameters		n (%)	OR	95% CI		P value
Gender	Male	54 (40.9)	Ref			
	Female	78 (59.1)	0.716	0.190	2.692	0.621
Age	20-39	11 (8.3)	Ref			
Ð	40-49	23 (17.4)	1.095	0.053	22.733	0.953
	50-59	40 (30.3)	0.730	0.038	13.969	0.835
	60-69	38 (28.8)	0.555	0.025	12.469	0.710
	70-79	20 (15.2)	0.823	0.030	22.587	0.908
Marital status	Single	13 (9.8)	Ref			
	Married	113 (85.6)	0.990	0.142	6.908	0.992
	Separated	(20)	1 712	0.004	21 159	0.716
	/divorced/widowed	0 (3.9)	1./13	0.094	31.138	0.716
Education	Primary	73 (55.3)	Ref			
	Secondary	48 (36.4)	0.696	0.173	2.809	0.611
	Tertiary	11 (8.3)	4.175	0.514	33.886	0.181
Occupation	unemployed	21 (15.9)	Ref			
	Formal employment	4 (3.0)	0.318	0.015	6.885	0.465
	Casual employment	7 (5.3)	0.080	0.004	1.512	0.092
	Farming	57 (43.2)	0.102	0.007	1.542	0.100
	Business	43 (32.6)	0.090	0.005	1.762	0.113
Type of	Rural	86 (65.2)	Ref			
residence	Urban	46 (34 8)	1 829	0 368	9.095	0.460
House ownership	Own house	10(31.0) 102(87.3)	Ref	0.500	2.025	0.100
riouse ownership	Rental house and others	30(22.7)	1 428	0.287	7 100	0.663
Dependents	None	18 (13.6)	1.120	0.207	/.100	0.005
Dependents	1-2 person	49 (37 2)	0.418	0.072	2 421	0 330
	3-4 person	44 (33 3)	0.140	0.012	1.050	0.056
	5 person or more	21 (15.9)	0.383	0.060	2.457	0.311
Income (Ksh)	500-999	60 (45.5)	Ref	0.000	21107	0.011
)	>1000-4999	29 (45.5)	0.430	0.077	2.399	0.336
	>5000-9999	18 (13.6)	0.357	0.047	2.714	0.319
	>10000	25 (18.9)	0.037	0.002	.572	0.018
FHD	Yes	61 (46.2)	Ref			
	No	71 (53.8)	2.038	0.306	13.587	0.462
Complication	Yes	60 (47.0)				
1	No	72 (53.0)	0.754	0.212	2.675	0.662
	1-4.99 years	78 (59.1)	Ref			
	>5-9.99 years	25 (18.9)	1.368	0.293	6.398	0.690
YLWD	>10-14.99 years	16 (12.1)	0.965	0.141	6.615	0.971
	15-19.99 years	9 (9.0)	0.952	0.075	12.056	0.970
	\geq 20 years	4 (4.0)	7.234	0.320	163.386	0.213
Alcohol intake	Yes	4 (3.0)	Ref			
	No	12 (97.0)	9.871	0.904	107.718	0.060
PAL	light	58 (43.9)	Ref			
	moderate	66 (50.0)	0.408	0.102	1.624	0.203
		0 (6 1)	0.00(0.007	5 000	0.000
	vigorous	2 (6.1)	0.226	0.007	/.002	0.396

Table 3. 12: Association of Patient Characteristic with MetS

ref: refrence point; n represents the number of participants while (%) represents the percentage OR – Odds ratio; 95% CI- 95% confidence interval; * statistical significance at p value<0.05, ** statistical significance at p value<0.01 ref -reference point

MetS defined as per WHO criteria

FHD; family history of diabetes, YLWD; years lived with diabetes, PAL; physical activity level

3.5 Discussion

Type 2 Diabetes mellitus (T2DM), metabolic syndrome (MetS) and cardiovascular disorder (CVD) are prevalent chronic conditions of global importance that can be controlled with proper management (IDF, 2015; WHO, 2016, 2017). This could result to potential benefit geared toward the patient, the health care system as well economic development (IDF, 2015; Kaur, 2014a; Unadike et al., 2009). The metabolic syndrome (MetS), a cluster of risk factors which include raised blood pressure, dyslipidemia (raised TG and lowered HDL-c), raised fasting glucose, and central obesity (increased WC) has been shown to increase the risk to T2DM by 5 fold and cardiovascular disease by 2 folds (Alberti et al., 2009; Kaur, 2014a). The current study explored the association between patient characteristic and MetS and associated cardiovascular risk. Exploring these associations might aid in development of preventive measure therefore improving the quality of life of the diabetes patients.

Overall, 153 (59.5 female and 40.5 male) T2DM patients with a mean 56 years were incorporated into the study. Majority were aged between 50-59 years with an average age of 56.08 years and 56.51 years for those with MetS and poor glycemic control respectively. Indeed, age has been shown to be a risk factor in T2DM, MetS and associated cardiovascular risk (Nazaimoon et al., 2011). Studies conducted on T2DM patients have reported a high prevalence of T2DM and MetS in older people (>50 years) and this is in congruent with the current study (Kengne et al., 2012; Ogbera, 2010; Otero et al., 2007; Tamang et al., 2013).

Prevalence study on MetS, MetS risk and associated CVD risk factors in T2DM patients have revealed different rates in different places, depending on definition criteria used (Alwan et al., 2014; Hajian-Tilaki et al., 2014; Osei-yeboah et al., 2017). The current study reported a high prevalence (>80%) of MetS using the WHO criteria which was comparable among gender. These results are agreement to previous studies which reported high prevalence's (>70%) of MetS in T2DM patients supported by (Alwan & Alhusuny, 2014; Patel et al., 2013). Presence of MetS in T2DM patient increases the risk of microvascular macrovascular complications in addition to cardiovascular disorders (Raman et al., 2010; Tan et al., 2013).

The high prevalence of Mets in the current study might have been due increased risk factors in the study participant. In fact, most (88.9%) of the T2DM patients who participated in this study had three or more MetS component risk factors and this, might explain the high prevalence of Mets. Similar findings were reported by Raman et al (2010) and Ogbera (2010) and are in support of the current study. Increased WC was the most prevalent component, followed by high WHR, elevated serum TG and elevated blood pressure; with most of the participants recording higher figures than the cut-off point (Table 3.5). Higher overall mean above the agreed cut off points for BMI, WC, TG, SBP, FBG, and HbA1c were noted in the current study. The male participants had statistically significantly higher mean WC, WHR and female higher statistically significantly TG. The current study is in agreement with other studies that have shown an association of dyslipidemia with obesity characterized by BMI>30kg/m2, elevated WC, high WHR, poor glycemic control and elevated BP. (Moreira et al., 2015; Rodrigues et al., 2008; Tamara, 2010; Wallace & Matthews, 2000). This association is a key risk factor to MetS, CVD as well as progression of T2DM complication. Over half of the patient had elevated TC and LDL-c key indicator of cardiovascular risk factor related to progression of MetS, Type 2 Diabetes and CVD (IDF 2015; WHO, 2016, 2017). Moreover, combination of these risk factors complicates the management thus escalating the problem further (Firouzi et al 2015; Godwill et al 2018; Hu et al., 2016; IDF, 2015; WHO, 2016).

Majority (77.8%) of the participants had poor glycemic control, with an average mean HbA1c of 8.49%. Similar findings were reported by Raman et al.(2010) and Moreira et al (2015). Poor glycemic control (HbA1c>7%) poses a major risk to T2DM patients and those with MetS. Moreover, combinations of risk factors such as increased WC, elevated TC, increased BP and reduced HDL, elevated TC, and elevated LDL-c may lead to poor glycemic control, development of cardiovascular, micro vascular and macro vascular complications in T2DM (ADA, 2018). A strong association of poor glycemic control, hypertension, dyslipidemia and central obesity with MetS as well as T2DM have been reported (Moreira et al., 2015; Rodrigues et al., 2008; Tamara et al., 2010; Wallace & Matthews, 2000). Elevated WC as well as high WHR or BMI and dyslipidemia have been associated with abdominal obesity, which is a major cause of insulin resistance; one of the important risk factors of MetS and T2DM (IDF, 2017;

WHO, 2016). The condition worsens in the presence of elevated blood pressure, one of the major complications in T2DM and key risk to CVD (Godwill et al., 2018; Hu et al., 2016; IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016).

Patient characteristics have been associated with increased risk to MetS, associated risk and CVD risk factors. Studying their association with Mets and associated risk is paramount as strategic way for preventive measures Studies have reported varying prevalence of MetS among gender, as well as other patient characteristics. A study by Kengen et al, (2012) reported a significant high prevalence of MetS in women compared to men. A study by Kaduka et al, (2012) in a general population showed significant association of MetS with age, level of education, monthly income and social economic status with advanced age, wealth quintile and higher education being strongly associated with MetS. A study by Tadewos et al., (2017) on T2DM also revealed significant association of gender, occupation, duration of diabetes and nutrition status with MetS.

Moreover, the current study showed different association of patient characteristics with MetS risk factors and selected CVD risk factors (Table 3.7 to Table 3.12) using multiple logistic regression. Studies have shown that occupation status of patient have been associated with improved social economic status that usually leads to adaptation of behavior traits that increase the metabolic risk in patient with Type 2 diabetes (Barlin & Mercan, 2016). The current study was unique as it showed some association of economic status with increased MetS risk with patient having a higher income being associated with elevated blood pressure (BP). Patient occupation status also showed some significant association with high WHR. A study by Ogunsina et al (2018) is in support of the current study as it showed that high social economic status for both men and women was associated with increased odds of overweight/ obesity. Patient with secondary education from the current study were associated with increased odds of obesity and elevated TG. However current study reported reduced risk of overall MetS as income level increased (Table 3.12) supporting the evidence that high income levels is associated with reduced risk (Mavarez-Martinez et al 2016).

Additionally, patients with a family history of diabetes and were taking alcohol were also associated with obesity. Patient who had lived with T2DM \geq 15 years were also associated with elevated TG. Family history of diabetes (FHD), alcohol intake and increased years with diabetes predisposes T2DM patient to metabolic risk like obesity and dyslipidemia as well as associated complication (Gopalakrishnan et al., 2017) and this is in support of our current study. Moreover, gender, marital status and type of residence were associated with reduced HDL-c with female patient, married patient and patient living in urban areas being significantly associated with increased odds of reduced HDL-c. This might have been due to adapted behaviour by the patients.

The study had some limitations. The above study was conducted in a Hospital setup on T2DM patients visiting the clinic. Thus, the result might not represent a true sample of population, given that some diabetes patients may not be attending the clinic. To find out the true prevalence, a community-based study needs to be conducted and comparison with hospital-based studies done. However, several studies conducted on T2DM on prevalence of MetS in different countries have been done on hospital set up, hence making our result comparable.

3.6 Conclusion

A high prevalence of MetS in the current study was noted in T2DM patients using the WHO and harmonized criteria. The most prevalent components of the MetS were elevated WC, increased WHR, and elevated TG and elevated BP. The current study showed that participants with some form of occupation had attained secondary education and earned a higher income was associated with increased MetS risk factors. Income was associated with elevated diastolic blood pressure (DBP), secondary education and years lived with diabetes were associated with elevated TG, while occupation showed some association with high WHR. Additionally, Gender, marital status and type of residence were associated with reduced HDL-c while education, family history of diabetes and alcohol intake was associated with obesity. This calls for an urgent action aimed at preventing the progression of the patients to diabetes complications and cardiovascular problems. Increased surveillance on MetS in Type 2 Diabetes patients need to be hastened and preventive measures (like lifestyle and diet

intake modification, doing regular moderate to vigorous intensity physical exercises) put in place to prevent the condition from worsening

CHAPTER FOUR

RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN PATIENT CHARACTERISTICS AND HBA1C IN TYPE 2 DIABETES MELLITUS PATIENTS ATTENDING CARE THIKA LEVEL FIVE HOSPITAL, KENYA

Manuscript has been Published by AJFAND DOI: 10.18697/ajfand.87.18420; Citation Thuita AW Kiage BN, Onyango AN and AO Makokha: Relationship between glycemic control and patient characteristics in Type 2 Diabetes patients attending Thika Level Five Hospital, Kenya

4.1 Abstract

Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM) is a metabolic disorder characterized by hyperglycemia due to relative insulin secretion deficiency and insulin resistance. It is a global pandemic of public health concern with increasing prevalence each year. Social demographic, lifestyle and metabolic characteristics play a crucial role in development and progression of T2DM. Studies indicate that poor glycemic control worsens T2DM, leading to complications that are life threatening and very costly to treat. Therefore, this calls for a need to explore the relationship between patient characteristics and glycemic control (HbA1c). One hundred and fifty-three (153) subjects (40.5% men and 59.5% women) with T2DM aged 20-79 years and attending care at Thika Level Five Hospital were enrolled in the study. Socio-demographic, clinical and lifestyle data were obtained using structured questionnaires. Their nutritional status was determined using anthropometrical methods. Lipid profile that included total cholesterol, (TC); high density lipoprotein-cholesterol, (HDL-c); low density lipoprotein cholesterol, (LDL-c) and triglyceride, (TG,) were determined by enzymatic method while glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c) and fasting blood sugar (FBS) were determined using high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) and glucose oxidase methods, respectively. Blood pressure of the patients was also determined. Overall sample size was 153. The overall mean age of patients was 56. Years, and the mean age of patients with poor glycemic control (HbA1c>7%) was 57 years. The prevalence of the poor glycemic control (HbA1c>7%) was 77.8%. Participants with HbA1c > 7% showed statistically significant higher means for FBG; 11.71±3.11mmol/l vs. 8.54±3.19 (P<0.01), TC; 5.11±1.21mmol/l vs. 4.48±1.16 (P<0.01), and LDL- c ; 2.66±1.07 mmol/l vs. 2.22±1.04 (P=0.03) than their counterparts with good glycemic control The study showed a significant strong positive correlation between HbA1c and FBG (r=0.679, p<0.01); family history of diabetes, (FHD) (r=0.165, p<0.05); systolic blood pressure, (SBP) moderated with FHD (r=0.168, p<0.05); and diastolic blood pressure (DBP) moderated with FHD(r=0.181, p<0.05). In conclusion, poor glycemic control was associated with high blood pressure, high fasting blood glucose and dyslipidemia all of which are risk factors for macrovascular, and microvascular cardiovascular complications.

Key words: Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus, glycemic control, cardiovascular risk, Patient characteristic.

4.2 Introduction

Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is a heterogeneous disorder characterized by hyperglycemia due to relative insulin insufficiency and impaired effectiveness of insulin action (ADA, 2018). It is a global public health problem and life threatening condition with increasing prevalence each year (IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016). It is estimated that about 424.9 million (8.8%) adults worldwide aged between 20-79 years had suffered from T2DM in 2017 with 4.0 million deaths (IDF, 2017). This prevalence is projected to increase to 628.6 million (9.9%) by the year 2045, if no interventions are put in place (IDF, 2017). The problem is especially worse in the West Pacific region (158.8 million) followed by South East Asia (82million) with Africa registering a prevalence of 15.9 million and a projection of 40.7 million by 2045 (IDF, 2017). In Kenya, it is estimated that 458,900 (2.0%) people had T2DM by 2017 (IDF, 2017). However, this prevalence might be higher due to high rate of undiagnosed diabetes (IDF, 2017).

In most of the developed countries, T2DM is the fourth leading cause of death. According to studies, this pandemic is now also in many developing countries including Kenya (IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016). Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is the main cause of morbidity in developed countries, with a fast growing incidence due to demographic transition and changes in the population's lifestyle (IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016). Traditionally, T2DM was mainly diagnosed in people aged 20 years or older (IDF, 2017). Increasingly, however, it is now being diagnosed in younger patients as well, as a consequence of the growing incidence of childhood obesity (IDF, 2017).

To diagnose T2DM, there are a number of biomarkers that are traditionally used like fasting plasma glucose of \geq 7 mmol/L, taken after at least 8 hours of no caloric intake; or by a 2-hour plasma glucose value (2 h PG) of \geq 11.1 mmol/L, after administration of a glucose load containing an equivalent of 75 g of anhydrous glucose dissolved in water, a method referred to as the oral glucose tolerance test (OGTT). For patients with classic symptoms of hyperglycaemia a random plasma glucose of \geq 11.1 mmol/l is

diagnostic (ADA, 2018). Furthermore, T2DM can be determined using glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c) of above 7% (ADA, 2018).

Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) results from a complex interaction between genetics, metabolic and environmental factors, among which lifestyle has an important role in its development (Gohel et al., 2012). Moreover, social, economic, and lifestyle factors are also associated with the development and progression of T2DM (Gohel et al., 2012; Hill et al., 2013; Los Angeles County Department of Public Health, 2013). Among the social and economic determinants in T2DM, income, education, employment, housing, access to nutritious food, family and social support are central to the development of T2DM (Gohel et al., 2012; Hill et al., Los Angeles County Department of Public Health, 2013). All these have also been shown to influence health behavior like adherence to medication and lifestyle choices which are fundamental to management of T2DM (Hill et al., 2013).

Glycated hemoglobin A (HbA1c) is a hemoglobin variant that is formed when glucose binds covalently to the beta-chain of hemoglobin A (HbA) which is characterized by formation of initial shift base that is subsequently arranged to a stable Amadori product, produced in the early stage of advanced glycation end products (AGEs) formation. The formation of AGEs plays an important role in the development and progression of the long term complications of Type 2 diabetes mellitus (ADA, 2018). Therefore, determination of HbA1c is key in management of patients with Type 2 diabetes mellitus as it helps in the monitoring of long-term glycemic status (2-3months) and therefore helps in evaluating the adequacy of diabetes management in addition to adjusting therapies (ADA, 2018). Glycated Hemoglobin (HbA1c) has been accepted world over as a reliable indicator in assessing chronic glycaemia in T2DM patients and its importance in the management of T2DM is well established (ADA, 2018; WHO, 2016).

Preventing T2DM and its complications are global public health priorities (IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016). Moreover, understanding the relationship between patient characteristics and HbA1c is important in T2DM prevention at different levels. Indeed, this would act as one of the key elements to support the preventive programme aimed

at ensuring good glycemic control as well as reducing T2DM related complications. Therefore, the present research aimed at exploring the relationship between patient characteristics and HbA1c in T2DM patients attending Thika Level 5 Hospitals in Kenya. The results may help in developing strategies aimed at preventing T2DM and its complications.

4.3 Methodology

This study employed a cross-sectional design to determine the relationship between patient characteristics and HbA1c. It was a hospital-based study conducted on T2DM patients aged 20-79 years who were attending Thika Level 5 Hospital Diabetes Comprehensive Care Centre (DCC). Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) patients with complications like renal failure, congestive heart failure (CCF), and stroke were excluded from the study during recruitment. The medical conditions were verified from hospital records in the presence of a physician who was present during recruitment.

The demographic data was obtained using structured questionnaires. Anthropometric measurements which included weight, height, waist and hip circumferences were measured using standard methods (CDC, 2009; WHO, 2008). Body Mass Index (BMI) was calculated as weight (kilograms)/height (meters)² and classified as per WHO classification (WHO, 2006). Systolic and diastolic blood pressure was measured by trained nurses on the left arm with a Spengler digital sphygmomanometer (model:Autortensio[®] noSPG440) while the subjects were in a seated position with the arm supported at heart level and recorded in mmHg. Level of serum triglycerides (TG) was determined using Glycerol Phosphate Oxidase Peroxidase GPO/POD, endpoint method (Bucolo & David, 1973), total cholesterol (TC) using Cholesterol Oxidase Peroxidase (CHOD-POD), end point method (Keppy et al., 2009) and high density lipoprotein (HDL-c) using Phosphotungstic Acid, end Point method (Assmann et al., 1983). Serum low density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) was calculated using the Friedwald's formula (LDL-cholesterol (mmol/l)=Total cholesterol-(HDLc+triglycerides/2.181) (Friedewald et al., 1972).Glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c) was determined by Biorad D-10 hemoglobin testing system an automated analyzer, intended for percent determination of HbA1c in human blood using high-performance liquid chromatography (Klenk et al., 1982) and fasting blood glucose (FBG) was determined by glucose oxidase method (Beach & Turner, 1958).

4.3.1 Classification of biochemical parameters

Glycemic status was categorized as: good glycemic control (HbA1c <7%) and poor control (HbA1c >7%) as per the American Diabetes Association; ADA (2018).Elevated blood pressure was considered for participants with systolic/diastolic pressure of 130/80 mmHg or those already using hypertensive drugs (AAC, 2017). Classification of lipid profiles was done as described by the ADA (2018) and American Association of Clinical Endocrinologists; AACE and American College of Endocrinology; (2017). These include elevated triglycerides (\geq 1.7 mmol/l and/or the use of triglyceride-lowering drugs), reduced HDL cholesterol (<1.0 mmo/l in males and <1.3 mmol/l in female(s), elevated LDL cholesterol (>2.6 mmol/l) and elevated total cholesterol (>5.2 mmol/l) (AACE &ACE, 2017; ADA, 2018).

4.3.2 Classification of anthropometric parameters

High waist circumference was considered if the participant had waist circumference \geq 94 cm in males and \geq 80 cm in females (Alberti et al., 2009) and BMI was categorized as obese >30 kg/m² and non-obese <30 kg/m² (WHO, 2006)[.]

4.3.3 Sample size determination

A minimum sample size of 139 was determined using the formula by Armitage et al (2008) and Lwanga & Lemeshow (1991). The sample size was subjected to a correction factor of 10% to cater for attrition; hence a total sample size of 153 was used. Details on sample size calculation is as indicated in Appendix II

4.3.4 Data analysis

Data analysis was performed using Microsoft windows SPSS version 20. Data were expressed as mean \pm standard deviation for continuous variables or proportion and percentages for categorical variables. Categorical variables were compared using Chi-

Square test or fishers exact test. Independent-t- test was used to determine statistical differences between groups. The relationship between patient characteristic and HbA1c was first determined using Pearson bivariate correlation for continuous variables and Point biserial correlation for categorical variables. Bivariate regression analysis was performed to determine patient characteristics (social demographic, medical history, lifestyle and metabolic risk factors) associated with poor glycemic control (HbA1c >7%) in patients with T2DM. An odds ratio with a P-value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant. Multivariate linear regression analysis was performed to evaluate whether the prediction of the metabolic risk factors alone and with an interaction term (Family History of Diabetes; FHD) contributed to the risk of poor glycemic control. A standardized regression coefficient (β) with p<0.05 was considered significant.

4.3.5 Ethical approval

Ethical approval to conduct the research was granted by Kenyatta National Hospital and University of Nairobi Ethical Committee (Permit No. KNH-ERC/A/232) while administrative approval was granted by the National Commission for Science, Technology and Innovation (NACOSTI) Permit No. NACOSTI / P/16/83452/10118 the Ministry of Interior and Co-ordination of National Government, County Commissioner Kiambu Permit No. ED.12/1/VOL.IV/92; Ministry of Education Kiambu Permit No. KBU/CDE/HR/4/VOL.II (138); County health officials and health facility administrators

4.4 Results

The study had 153 participants with a mean age of 56 years, a mean HbA1c of 8.5% and a prevalence of 77.8% HbA1c above 7%. As shown in Table 4.1, there was a statistically significant difference in mean HbA1c between patient with a family history of diabetes ($8.16\pm1.62\%$, p=0.04) compared to those without ($8.77\pm2.00\%$). Additionally there was statistically significant difference in mean HbA1c between patient aged >50 years (8.70 ± 1.03 , p=0.04) compared to those <50 years. When the mean HbA1c was compared between other patient characteristics, there was no statistical significant difference. However, all patients showed a mean HbA1c of above

7% in all the studied characteristics (Table 4.1). Nevertheless, bivariate logistic regression showed that there was a tendency for better glycemic control as the educational level increased, with significant Odd Ratio (OR=O.069, 95% confidence interval; C1 0.006 – 0.774 p=0.03) for participants who had attained tertiary education (Table 4.1).

Parameters		Totals	HbA1c mean±sd	P value†	HbA1c >7%	HbA1c <7%	Odd ratio	95% CI	P value††
Gender	Male	62(40.5)	8.64±1.99	0.375	51(33.3%)	11(7.2%)	ref		
	Female	91(59.5)	8.37±1.76		68(44.4%)	23(15.0%)	0.538	0.173-1.674	0.28
Age	20-39	4(2.6)							
0	20-39	10(6.6)	8.23±1.28	0.463	9(75%)	3(25%)	ref		
	40-49	29(19.1)	7.96±1.43		20(69%)	9(31%)	1.908	0.290-12.561	0.50
	50-59	46(30.5)	8.71±1.73		34(73.9%)	12(26.1%)	2.016	0.319-12.720	0.47
	60-69	42(27.6)	8.65±1.79		38(88.4%)	5(11.4%)	1.083	0.139-8.431	0.94
	70-79	23(15.1)	8.52±1.99		18(78.3%)	5(21.7%)	2.294	0.242-21.775	0.47
Marital status	Single	16(10.5)	7.84±1.94		10(62.5%)	6(37.5%)	ref		
	Married	129(84.3)	8.61±1.20	0.235	102(77.1%)	27(20.9%)	0.466	0.019-11.183	0.64
	Separated /divorced	5(3.3)	7.92±0.49		5(100%)		0.344	0.018 -6.648	0.48
	Widowed	3(2.0)	7.30±0.60		2(66.7%)	1(33.3%)	0.000	0.000	1.00
Education background	Primary	84(54.9)	8.41±1.95	0.889	61(72.6%)	23(27.4%)	ref		
5	Secondary	54(35.3)	8.52±1.77		44(81.8%)	10(18.5%)	0.368	0.119 - 1.131	0.08
	Tertiary	14(9.2)	8.70±1.73		13(92.9%)	1(7.1)	0.069	0.006 - 0.774	0.03*
	None	1(0.7)	9.50		1(100%)		0.000	0.000	1.00
Occupation	Formal	6(3.9)	7.85±1.43	0.705	4(66.7%)	2(33.3%)	ref		
_	Casual	10(6.5)	8.54 ± 1.82		8(80%)	2(20%)	0.771	0.049-12.210	0.85
	Farming	63(41.2)	8.68 ± 1.98		52(82.5%)	11(17.5%)	0.598	0.063 - 5.722	0.66
	Business	48(31.3)	8.25±1.61		33(68.8%)	15(31.2%)	0.683	0.136 - 3.423	0.64
	Unemployed	26(17.1)	8.57 ± 2.10		22(84.6%)	4(15.4%)	1.689	0.354 - 8.068	0.51
Residence	Rural	95(62.1)	8.67±1.94	0.110	78(82.1%)	17(17.9%)	ref		
	Urban	58(37.9)	8.18±1.67		41(70.7%)	17(29.3%)	0.524	0.160 - 1.714	0.26
Income Levels	<1000	72 (47.1)	8.69 ± 1.85	0.434	61(84.7%)	11(15.3%)	ref		
	>1001-5000	32 (20.9)	8.24 ± 1.84		22(68.8%)	10(31.2%)	0.548	0.117 - 2.522	0.44
	>5001-10000	23 (15.0)	8.06 ± 1.78		17(73.9%)	6(26.1%)	1.594	0.341 - 7.457	0.55
	>10000	26 (17.0)	8.59 ± 1.94		19(73.1%)	7(26.9%)	1.584	0.333 - 7.539	0.56
FHD	Yes	71 (46.4)	8.16±1.62	0.041	54(76.1%)	17(23.9%)	ref		
	No	82 (53.6)	8.77 ± 2.00		65(79.3%)	17(20.7%)	1.374	0.532	0.51
YLWD	1-4 years	89 (58.9)	8.55±1.95	0.343	66(76.4%)	21(23.5)	ref		
	>5-10years	30 (19.6)	8.28±1.73		29(80%)	6(20%)	0.408	0.035 - 4.717	0.47
	>10-15years	19 (12.4)	8.42±1.59		15(78.9%)	4(21.1%)	0.531	0.041 - 6.955	0.63
	>15-20years	10 (6.5)	9.25±1.99		9(90%)	1(10%)	0.552	0.039 - 7.916	0.66
	>20years	5 (3.3)	7.22 ± 1.00		3(60%)	2(20%)	0.106	0.004 - 2.645	0.17
PA	Light	71 (46.4)	8.29 ± 1.70	0.380	56(78.6%)	15(21.1%)	ref		
	Moderate	73 (47.4)	8.51±1.96		55(70.2%)	18(29.8%)	1.448	0.144-14.615	0.75
	Vigorous	9 (5.9)	9.03 ± 2.22		22(84.8%)	4(15.4%)	3.038	0.298-31.016	0.35

Table 4. 1: Characteristics of Type 2 diabetes mellitus patients at level 5 Hospital

n represents the number of participants while (%) represents the percentage; OR – Odds ratio; 95% CI- 95% confidence interval; * statistical significance at p value<0.05, ** statistical significance at p value<0.01 ref -reference point, PA: Physical activity; FHD: Family history of diabetes; YLWD: Years lived with diabetes; HbA1c: Glycated hymoglobin

As indicated on Table 4.2, participants with a HbA1c > 7% had statistically significant higher mean in TC ($5.11\pm1.21 \text{ mmol/l}$, P<0.01) and LDL ($2.66\pm1.07 \text{ mmol/l}$, P=0.03) compared to those with HbA1c <7%. However, the other metabolic parameters (BMI, WC, WHR, TG, HDL, SBP and DBP) showed no significant difference in their means between groups with HbA1c >7% and those with HbA1c<7%. Additionally, the current study reported higher means above the recommended levels in TG, HDL, SBP and DBP for participant having a HbA1c >7% (Table 4.2).

Multivariate logistic regression was used to determine the association between HbA1c and metabolic parameters of the participants (Table 4.3). The OR showed that subjects who had elevated SBP (OR=0.273; 95% CI=0.110-0.680, p value=0.005) and elevated TG (OR=0.392; 95%CI=0.16-0.95, p value=0.04) were significantly at risk of poor glycemic control compared to those with normal levels (Table 4.3). All the other metabolic parameters had no statistically significant associations (Table 4.3).

Parameter	HbA1c		P values (^a)
	>7%	<7%	
	Mean±SD	Mean±SD	
Age (years)	56.79±11.61	53.56±11.78	0.111
BMI(Kg/m2)	26.97±4.88	27.23±4.08	0.774
WC(cm)	100.62 ± 10.04	101.62±9.18	0.604
WHR	0.96±0.097	0.97 ± 0.083	0.984
DBP(mmHg)	89.25±9.68	87.64±9.10	0.389
SBP(mmHg)	$145.34{\pm}19.51$	138.35±21.42	0.074
FBG(mmol/L)	11.71±3.11	8.54±3.19	<0.001*
TG(mmol/L)	2.32±1.12	1.92±0.90	0.060
HDL-c(mmol/L)	1.39±0.34	1.36±0.39	0.689
TC(mmol/L)	5.11±1.21	4.48±1.16	0.008*
LDL-c(mmol/L)	2.66±1.07	2.22±1.04	0.034*

Table 4. 2: Patient characteristics and metabolic parameters of the
participants categorized by glycemic control levels

*statistical significance at p<0.05; (^a) independent t test Data are presented as mean ± standard deviation of the mean. BMI: body mass index, WC: waist circumference; WHR: waist-to-hip ratio, SBP: systolic blood pressure, DBP: diastolic blood pressure, FBG: fasting blood glucose TG: triglycerides, HDL-c: high density lipoprotein –cholesterol LDL-c low density lipoprotein- cholesterol, TC: total cholesterol and HbA1c –glycated hymoglobin

Parameter		HbA1c>7%	HbA1c<7%	OR	95% CI	Р
		n (%)	N (%)			value
Obese	Yes	25(75.8)	8(24.2)	1.215	0.442 - 3.340	0.706
	No	94(78.3)	26(21.7)	ref		
Elevated WC	Yes	106(76.3)	33(23.7)	5.801	0.668 –	0.111
					50.366	
	No	13(92.9)	1(7.1)	ref		
Elevated SBP	Yes	89(83.2)	18(11.8)	0.273	0.110 - 0.680	0.005*
	No	30(65.2)	16(34.8)	ref		
Elevated DBP	Yes	91(77.8)	26(22.2)	1.430	0.514 - 3.978	0.493
	No	28(77.8)	8(22.2)	ref		
Reduced	Yes	31(70.5)	13(29.5)	1.745	0.713 - 4.269	0.223
HDL						
	No	88(80.7)	21(19.3)	ref		
Elevated TG	Yes	81(81.8)	18(18.2)	0.392	0.161 - 0.954	0.039*
	No	38(70.4)	16(29.6)	ref		
Elevated LDL	Yes	58(85.3)	10(14.7)	0.288	0.056 -1.478	0.136
	No	61(718)	24(28.2)	ref		
Elevated TC	Yes	54(84.4)	10(15.6)	1.562	0.287 - 8.505	0.606
	No	65(73.0)	24(27.0)	ref		

Table 4. 3:Multivariate logistic regression between HbA1c and patient
cardiovascular risk factors

n represents the number of participants while (%) represents the percentage; *statistical significance at p value<0.05, ref: represent reference point, OR- odd ratio, 95% CI- 95% confidence interval, HbA1c-glycated Hymoglobin. Obesity: BMI>30Kg/m2; elevated WC: >90cm for men or >84cm for women; elevated SBP: >130mmhg; elevated DBP: >80mmhg; Reduced HDL cholesterol: <1.0 mmol/L for men or<1.3 mmol/L for women or specific treatment for this abnormality; elevated TG :> 1.7mmol/l; elevated LDL: >2.6mmol/l and elevated TC: >5.2mmol/l

As shown in Table 4.4, there was a significant strong positive correlation between FBG with HbA1c (r=0.679, p<0.001). Additionally, a statistical positive correlation was seen between FHD (r=0.165, p=0.045. However, all the other metabolic parameter had a positive correlation that was not statistically significant except for WC that showed a negative correlation (Table 4.4). Moreover, age of the participant also showed a positive association (r=0.102) that was not statistically significant (Table 4.4). After moderating the metabolic parameters with FHD, the current study showed a significant

positive correlation between SBP*FHD and HbA1c (r=0.168 p=0.04) DBP*FHD and HbA1c (r=0.181, p=0.03) and FBG *FHD (r=0.586, p<0.001). All the other metabolic parameters after moderating showed a positive correlation with HbA1c that was not significant except for WC*FHD that showed a negative correlation but was not statistically significant (Table 4.4).

_		
Parameter	HbA1c	
	r	P value
WC	-0.018a	0.83
HDL	-0.016 a	0.85
TG	0.022 a	0.79
FBG	0.699 a	<0.001**
BMI	0.030 a	0.71
WHR	-0.017 a	0.83
SBP	0.041 a	0.61
DBP	0.076 a	0.35
LDL-C	0.019 a	0.82
ТС	0.023 a	0.77
Age	0.102 a	0.21
Years lived with diabetes	-0.082 a	0.31
FHD	0.165b	0.045*
WC * FHD	0.138 a	0.09
BMI * FHD	0.152 a	0.06
HDL-C * FHD	0.104 a	0.06
TG * FHD	0.078 a	0.34
LDL-C * FHD	-0.109 a	0.18
TC * FHD	0.144 a	0.08
SBP * FHD	0.168 a	0.04*
DBP * FHD	0.181 a	0.03*
FBG * FHD	0.586 a	<0.001*

Table 4. 4:	Bivariate correlation between Glycemic controls (HbA1c)	with
	patient characteristics	

**Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed); *Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2tailed). aPearson correlation analysis. bPoint biserial correlation; BMI: body mass index; SBP: Systolic blood pressure; DBP: diastolic blood pressure; HDL-: high-density lipoprotein cholesterol; LDL-C: low-density lipoprotein cholesterol; FBG: fasting blood glucose; TC: total cholesterol; TG: triglycerides; WC-waist circumference; BMI: body mass index; FHD: Family history of diabetes

Since only FBG, FHD, SBP*FHD, DBP*FHD and FBG * FHD had a significant relationship with HbA1c (Table 4), they were subjected to further analysis using linear regression $Y=\beta_0+\beta_1X_1$ ϵ ; $Y=\beta_0+\beta_1X_1+\beta_1X_2+\epsilon$ and

 $Y=\beta_0+\beta_1X_1+\beta_2X_2+\beta_3X_2Z_1+\beta_4X_2Z_2+\epsilon$ to determine whether they had a positive effects on glycemic control (HbA1c) in patient with T2DM (β^0 is the Y intercept /constant; β_i is the slope coefficient representing relationship of the associated of independent variable X_i where; X₁: FBG; X₂: FHD; X₂Z₁: FHD *SBP; X₂Z₂- FHD *DBP and ϵ : the error term). The stepwise method was used for multivariate analysis.

As shown in Table 4.5, there was a statistically significant relationship between FBG and HbA1c (β =0.0679, p < 0.001), in the first model. In model 2 a significant relationship between FBG and HbA1c (β =0.671, p <0.001) and; FHD and HbA1c (β =0.119, p=0.047 was seen. After inclusion of FHD as the moderating variables, a statistically significant relationship was only seen in moderated variable (FBG*FHD) (β =0.640, p=0.02) with no relationship in the FBG and FHD. The R2 value was 0.462, 0.473, 0.493 and 0.488 indicating that 46.2%, 47.3%, 49.3% and 48.8% of the variations in HbA1c could be explained by FBS; FBG and FHD: FBG, FHD and FBG*FHD and FBG*FHD and FBG*FHD. The scatterplot of standardized predicted values versus standardized residuals showed that the data met the assumptions of homogeneity of variance and linearity and the residuals were approximately normally distributed. From the ANOVA analysis, the model were valid indicating that the independent variables FBG; FBG and FHD; FBG, FBG, FHD, FBG*FHD and FHD, FBG *FHD are good predictors of HbA1c [F (1,152)=129.42, p <0.001; F (2,152)=68.00, p <0.001; F (3,152) =48.36, p<0.001; F (2,152)=71.35, p<0.001].

	D (D		D 1	
Model	Parameters	В	K	P value.	95% CI
			squared		
1	FBGa	0.679	0.462	< 0.001	0.307 - 0.436
2	FBGa	0.671		< 0.001	0.303 -0.431
	FHDa	0.119	0.476	0.047	0.006 -0.874
3	FBGa	0.252		0.19	-0.070-0.346
	FHDa	-0.317		0.11	-2.638 - 0.283
	FBG*FHDb	0.640	0.493	0.02	0.020 - 0.275
4	FHDa	-0.553		< 0.001	-2.676 -1.428
	FBG*FHDb	0.988	0.488	< 0.001	0.189 - 0.267

 Table 4. 5: Multivariate linear regression between HbA1c and participant characteristics

HbA1c-Glycated hymoglobin; FBS-fasting blood glucose; FHD- Family history of diabetes

 β - Standardized regression coefficient, statistical significant p<0.05, 95% CI- 95% confidence interval, a –independent variables included in the regression, b - moderated variables included in the regression

4.5 Discussion

Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM) is a major metabolic disorder of global public health concern due to its increasing prevalence as well as related complications associated with poor glycemic control (IDF, 2017). Glycemic control can be described by either the amount of HbA1c or FBG levels (ADA, 2018). In the current study, HbA1c as defined by ADA was used to determine glycemic control (ADA, 2018). Glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c) of <7% is recommended for T2DM patients since higher levels (HbA1c>7%) are associated with increased risk to microvasucular and macrovasucular complications. Good glycemic control (HbA1c<7%) is one of the best strategies to prevent and delay the progression of T2DM complications (ADA, 2018). In fact, the ADA recommends the prevention of T2DM complications because this leads to improved quality of life (ADA, 2018).

The current study showed a high prevalence (77.8%) of inadequate glycemic control (HbA1c>7%) as well as a high mean (8.5%) above the recommended level of HbA1c<7% in T2DM patients studied. These findings are in agreement with other studies conducted in T2DM patients that showed higher rates above 8% as well as high prevalence's > 60% of poor glycemic control (HbA1c>7%) (Firouzi et al., 2015; Lima et al., 2016). This actually indicates that there seems to be poor glycemic control

amongst T2DM patients which may predispose them to complications and thus negatively impact their quality of life.

Moreover, the study results also found higher rates of poor glycemic control that were prevalent in participant aged >50years (Table 4.1). Indeed, age has been shown to be a risk factor in T2DM and associated cardiovascular risk with increased prevalence as people age (Nazaimoon et al., 2011). This might be due to increased insulin resistance and increased fat metabolism with advanced age (Suastika & Dwipayana, 2012). A study by Ekpenyong et al., (2012) reported an increased prevalence of T2DM in older patient and is in support of the current study. However, when the mean HbA1c between other patient characteristics (gender, education, marital status, occupation, income levels, residence and physical activity levels) was compared, there was no statistical difference. All the same, all participants showed a mean HbA1c of above 7% in all the studied characteristics (Table 4.1) signifying that all patients had poor glycemic control despite their characteristics.

Nevertheless, bivariate logistic regression showed that there was a tendency for better glycemic control as the educational level increased, with participants who had attained tertiary education having better control (Table 4 1). Indeed studies have shown a relationship between good glycemic control and higher education attainment (Andrade, Ribeiro, Santos, Neves, & Moreira, 2017) and the current study is in support of this.

The mean FBG, LDL, and TC were significantly higher in patient who had a HbA1C >7%. This was not surprising since studies as well as International Diabetes Federation (IDF) and World Health Organization (WHO) have shown that elevated LDL>2.6mmol/l as well as TC>5.3mmol/l in T2DM patients are indicators of dyslipidemia which is a major risk to glycemic management and related complications as well as cardiovascular risk (Hu et al., 2016; IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016). The current study reported higher means in LDL-C and TG (Table 4.2) above recommended levels in participants with a HbA1c>7%. Indeed, elevated LDL and high TC are also patients risk factors which predisposes them to insulin resistance, a key contributor to poor

glycemic control, microvascular and macrovascular complications as well as cardiovascular disorders (IDF, 2017; WHO;, 2016).

Additionally, in the current study, higher means above the recommended levels were noted in TG, HDL, SBP and DBP for participant having a HbA1c >7% (Table 4 2). This might indicate that the participants were at risk of being obese, having hyper-triglycemia as well as high blood pressure in addition to poor glycemic control. All these factors combined worsens the problem (IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016). Moreover high BMI and dyslipidemia are key indicators of obesity. In fact, obesity is a major cause of insulin resistance as well as reduced insulin sensitivity (Godwill et al., 2018). Both reduced insulin sensitivity and increased obesity are key risk factors in T2DM patients and major causes of poor glycemic control, 2016).

Additionally, when multivariate logistic regression (Table 4 3) was done, it indicated that participants who had elevated SBP and high TG were at risk of high HbA1c. Elevated (BP) defined by either an elevated SBP and/or elevated DBP (AAC,2017) as well as elevated TG are key risk factors and related complications to Type 2 diabetes (IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016). Studies as well as IDF and WHO have shown that poor glycemic control in T2DM patients have been associated with increased blood pressure as major risk factors as well as associated complications (Hu et al., 2016; IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016).

Moreover, the bivariate correlation (r=0.766, p<0.001) (Table 4 4) and multivariate linear regression results (β =0.679, P <0.001) (Table 4 5) showed that FBG is significant and positively related to HbA1c signifying that FBG is an important predictor to optimal glycemic control. According, Ghazanfari et al (2010), there is a significant relationship between FBG and HbA1c. Furthermore, a study by Gupta et al (2014) reported a positive correlation between FBG and HbA1c as well as higher mean HbA1c above 8% which is further in agreement with the current study.

Poor glycemic control in T2DM patient have been associated with increased blood pressure a major risk factor as well as associated complication(IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016). The current study reported a statistically significant positive relationship between HbA1c and FHD as well as SBP and DBP moderated with FHD (Table 4 5),

supporting the evidence that elevated blood pressure is a risk factor to T2DM that may worsen in the presence of a FHD (AAC, 2017; AACE and ACE, 2017; ADA, 2018). Additionally, participants with SBP>130mmhg had a significant association with HbA1c>7% and this is in support of earlier studies that reported a significant association of elevated BP and poor glycemic control (Hu et al., 2016).

Further, the current study showed that there was a strong positive correlation between FHD with HbA1c. Studies have reported that FHD have been associated with reduced insulin sensitivity and increased insulin resistance (Godwill et al., 2018; Vázquez et al., 2014). Hence, this might explain the positive correlation between FHD and HbA1c in the current study (Gopalakrishnan et al., 2017). Moreover, our findings are in support of studies that have indicated a significant association between FHD and HbA1c (Godwill et al., 2018; Vázquez et al., 2014).

4.6 Conclusion

In conclusion, the study reported a significant relationship between HbA1c with advanced age and FHD. HbA1c was also significantly associated with high BP, high FBG and dyslipidemia (TC, LDL). These metabolic factors (BP, FBG, TC, and LDL) in T2DM patient increase the risk of macrovascular, microvasucular as well as cardiovascular risk.

CHAPTER FIVE

EFFECT OF NUTRITION EDUCATION ON KNOWLEDGE LEVEL IN TYPE 2 DIABETES MELLITUS PATIENTS, "A RANDOMIZED CONTROL TRIAL"

Manuscript has been submitted for publication; Journal of Nutrition and Dietetics as Thuita A.W, Kiage B.N, Onyango A.O and Makokha A.O; Nutrition education improves knowledge scores on dietary management, physical activity and glycemic index among Type 2 diabetes mellitus patients in a Randomized control trial.

5.1 Abstract

Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is on the increase hence the need for preventive strategies to curb this upward trajectory. Diabetes education is one of the preventive strategies that can be adapted and employed with the aim of increasing knowledge and awareness of overall management of T2DM Therefore, the aim of this study was to determine the effect nutrition education on knowledge level in T2DM patients. The study was a randomized control trial with two intervention groups; nutrition education peer to peer support (NEP) group and nutrition education (NE) group, and a control (C) group. The NE group received nutrition education alone. The NEP group received nutrition education with additional peer to peer support component. The nutrition education classes run for eight weeks 2 hrs. each. Standard care was given to the control group. A pre-test questionnaire testing knowledge on diabetes management (5 questions), diet management (10 questions), glycemic index (10 questions) and physical activity (5 questions) was administered to all the groups before the intervention and the same questionnaire was administered after the intervention, at month one, month three and month six. Mean percentage knowledge score was determined and compared between groups using Analysis of co-variance (ANCOVA). The results showed that there were no statistically significant differences in the knowledge score of the participants at baseline in all the groups. However, knowledge scores improved significantly (p<0.01) post intervention in the NEP +42.45% after intervention, +40.00% at month one, +34.53% at month three and +36.68% at month six post intervention after intervention. The knowledge score also improved in NE; +38.34% after intervention, +35.37% at month one, +31.12% at month three and +33.10% at month six post intervention. The greatest improvement was seen one month after the intervention in the two intervention groups. When the knowledge score differences between the groups was compared, there was a statistically significant difference (p<0.05) between NEP and NE at 1one month post intervention (4.33%, p<0-05) and at six month post intervention (3.58%; p<0.05); between NEP and C after the intervention (37.99%; p<0.01), at one month post intervention (35.13%; p<0.01) at three months post intervention (29.04%; p<0.01) at six month post intervention (32.57%; p<0.01) and between NE and C at the end of the intervention (34.16%; p<0.01), at three months post intervention (30.80%; p<0-01), and at six month post intervention (25.91%; p<0.01), In conclusion, the finding of the study showed that the application of nutrition education in T2DM patient improved the knowledge score in diabetes management, diet management, physical activity and knowledge on glycemic index. Furthermore, the inclusion of peer to peer support improved the outcome; hence we recommend that nutrition education with peer to peer support can be adapted as a preventive strategy for type diabetes mellitus patients.

Key word: Nutrition education, Peer to peer support Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus, Physical Activity, Diet, Glycemic index

5.2 Introduction

Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is a global health problem and is becoming a serious challenge due to its associated complications and increased cost of care (IDF, 2017). This epidemic is on the increase with a prevalence of 425 billion adults aged 20-79 years having T2DM (IDF, 2017). To combat this burden, different preventive and management approaches that aims at promoting good glycemic control and reducing complication need to be adapted (ADA, 2018, 2019; IDF, 2016, 2017). These includes among others early diagnosis and continuous monitoring of glucose level, screening for complications as well as lifestyle modification (healthy diet and physical activity) (Askariet al., 2013; Muchiri et al., 2016; WHO, 2016). Despite the importance in lifestyle modification to improved care and overall metabolic outcomes, low knowledge levels on importance of diet and physical activity, key component, in lifestyle changes have been reported (Breen et al., 2017; Odenigbo & Inya-osuu, 2012) A study Kassahun & Mekonen (2017) conducted on T2DM reported limited knowledge while a study by Maina et al (2010) in Kenya also reported poor knowledge levels in T2DM patient. Other studies have also reported poor knowledge on general management of T2DM as well as poor knowledge on management of metabolic disorder being reported to affect adherence to lifestyle changes (Alefishat, Farha, & Al-Debei, 2016; Cristina et al., 2015). Therefore, it is evident that there is poor level of knowledge in management of T2DM which translates to poor level of care hence the need for enhanced preventive strategy aimed at improving management and overall care. These preventive strategies need to be communicated to the patient as well as the stakeholders. This can be achieved through diabetes education.

In fact, diabetes education when employed in a well-structured manner has been shown to enhance knowledge in the management of T2DM as well as improve skills in diabetes self-care (Muchiri et al., 2016). Moreover, studies have shown that application of diabetes education in management of T2DM has led to improved behavior to lifestyle change, compliance to diabetes treatment (medication, diet and exercise), better glycemic control as well improved metabolic outcome (Adachi et al., 2013; Bayat, et al., 2013; Yuan et al., 2014). Diabetes education aims at enabling and empowering the patient in active self-management through knowledge acquisition. Different strategies that include individual counseling, group education, peer to peer support and telecommunication using different health model have been used to implement diabetes education (Adachi et al., 2013; Bayat et al., 2013; Liu et al., 2015; Muchiri et al., 2016). Persons with T2DM have reported potential benefits from diabetes education which includes improved understating of diabetes as well as its management, ability to make healthy food choices as well as participating in physical activities through improved lifestyle behavior. All these benefits have been linked to improved quality of life (Breen et al., 2017; Muchiri, Gericke, & Rheeder, 2015; Muchiri et al., 2016).

Nutrition education is a main component in diabetes education and has been shown to improve dietary behavior and clinical outcomes in persons withT2DM (Muchiri et al., 2015, 2016; WHO, 2016). This has been applied using different strategies that includes peer to peer support, text message, group education session, individual counseling among others (Bayat et al., 2013; Liu et al., 2015; Mardani et al., 2010; Zhang et al., 2016). Peer to peer support nutrition education strategy applied on T2DM patient has shown improved metabolic outcome, hence, can be adapted in management of T2DM in addition to other strategies (Liu et al., 2015). Despite the importance of structured diabetes education, using different strategies being effective, very few patients receive it. Kenya as country has come up with several guidelines aimed at alleviating poor knowledge levels as well as overall diabetes management such guideline includes among other the Kenya national diabetes strategy Kenya diabetes educator manual and

diabetes prevention and management guide for community health works. However, despite the guideline being in place, implementation remains poor (WHO, 2014b). Additionally, a study by Mwavua et al (2016) also indicates that the level of care is suboptimal. Therefore, this study aims to fill this gap by providing a structured nutrition education package to T2DM and assess its effectiveness on knowledge retention.

5.3 Methodology

5.3.1 Study design

This was a randomized control trial with two intervention groups (Nutrition Education group; NE and Nutrition Education Peer to Peer support group; NEP) and one control group (C). The NEP group received nutrition education with peer to peer support, while the NE group received nutrition education alone. The control group (C) group received standard care. Nutrition knowledge was assessed before start of the intervention, at the end of the intervention, one month after the intervention, three months and six months after the intervention.

5.3.2 Study setting

The study was conducted at Thika Level 5 Hospital (TL5H), which is in Thika Sub County, Kiambu County, Kenya. Thika Level 5 Hospital (TL5H) is a referral hospital as well as a treatment site for the entire population of Thika, its environment and neighbouring counties. The hospital was purposively selected as it operates an outpatient diabetes clinic daily and has a Diabetes Comprehensive Care Centre (DCC) that was established in 2011 due to demand of a comprehensive care for T2DM. This demand arose due to increased prevalence of T2DM in the region as well as related complications. Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) patients who attend this clinic are either self or clinician refereed from the county and the nearby counties. The clinic provides a comprehensive care in a single setting hence a preference for most T2DM patients. However as reported by Mwavua et al (2016), the level of care is sub optimal with nutrition education getting little emphasis during health talk. Implementation of exiting guidelines in Kenya for management of T2DM is also poor (Shiroya et al., 2019; Subramanian et al., 2017; WHO, 2014b) This therefore, calls for a detailed
nutrition education programme aimed at improving knowledge and self-care for the participants.

5.3.3 Study participants

The study participants were T2DM patients aged between 20-79 years attending diabetes care at TL5H. Participants with T2DM aged 20-79 years, willing to attend meeting on appointment days for the six months were included in the study. The participants included in the study also signed an informed consent. Participant with T2DM aged 20-79 years and had complications, like renal failure, congestive heart failure (CCF), and stroke were excluded from the study during recruitment.

5.3.4 Sample size

The sample size was determined using a formula by Armitage et al (2008) and Lwanga & Lemeshow (1991). A sample size of 46 participants was found adequate for each group. An attrition of 10% was given hence each group had a 51 participant. Recruitment of the participants was done for 2 months between the months of August to October 2016. The recruited participants gave their contacts and this was used for contacting the participants and reminding them of their appointment days.

5.3.5 Randomization

The study participants were randomized into three groups; Nutrition education peer support group (NEP), nutrition education group (NE) and control group (C) using lottery method. After randomization, the groups were given appointment days for delivery of the intervention and control group for standard care.

5.3.6 Development of nutrition education curriculum for T2DM

The nutrition education curriculum was developed after review of studies and reports on T2DM patients employing a nutrition education model (IDF, 2017; Mohamed, 2014; Muchiri et al., 2016; Paula et al., 2015; Platkin et al., 2014). The curriculum aimed at imparting knowledge to participants on diabetes management and lifestyle modification. The education material included a component on importance of nutrition in management of T2DM as well as an introduction to diabetes management. The goal of the education material was to provide a basic understanding of the relationship between T2DM and nutrition, to help patient improve recognition of the food groups and increase awareness of the importance of combining foods for improved glycemic control and to improve diabetic meal planning skills. Recommendations from medical nutrition therapy in management of T2DM were adapted in order to achieve this goal (ADA, 2016).

5.3.7 Intervention

The study employed the social cognitive theory (Bandura, 2012) and expected that the nutrition education could lead to knowledge acquisition on nutrition management of T2DM. Those participants who consented to participate in the study, were given appointment days. Each group had a separate day. The participants were called and invited for the study in their respective days.

Before random assignment to either control or intervention groups, all study participants received standard education in the form of lectures that review T2DM and its symptoms, treatments, and associated complications as well as overall management. The NE group received weekly nutrition education sessions for eight weeks programme (NE group). The NEP group received a weekly nutrition education session together with peer to peer support component. The nutrition education included weekly (120 minutes each) nutrition classes that were conducted over eight weeks by the researcher with the help of research assistant The nutrition education curriculum, was developed by the researcher after review of literature on studies and that have applied nutrition education in management of T2DM guidelines (ADA; American Diabetes Association, 2017; Mohamed, 2014; Muchiri et al., 2016; Muchiri et al 2011) as well as review of existing guidelines on management of T2DM in Kenya (MoPHS, 2010a, 2012). Additionally, posters from Ministry of Health as well as Norvo No disk were also used in the education sessions. The study lasted eight weeks based on experience of other researchers whose intervention lasted the same period, and the period was adequate (Asaad et al., 2016; Askari et al., 2013; Muchiri et al., 2015).

The curriculum was presented in eight sessions and focused on nutrition in relation to diabetes, on food portion control for weight reduction, and use of healthier food choices, an individualized meal planning and glycemic index control. Participants learned about the basics food groups, the difference between simple and complex carbohydrates and their relation to the glycemic index, fibre content of the foods, the difference between saturated and unsaturated fats and its relation to cholesterol and atherosclerosis; food sources of protein and the different fat content of each; hidden calories contained in beverages; and the micronutrient and fibre values of fruits and vegetables.

The first session covered the principle of health eating, importance of variety in T2DM management as well as importance of cereals, roots and tubers group in management of T2DM. Legumes group, nuts and seed group and their role in T2DM management was covered in session 2, week 2; while importance of meat and daily group in management of T2DM in session three, week three; importance of Vegetable and fruit group in management of T2DM in session 4, week four and importance of fat and oil in management of T2DM in session five, week five. Meal planning, portion control and meal frequency was covered in session ix week six while importance of glycemic index, glycemic load and nutrition fact and labels in management of T2DM in session seven week seven. The curriculum also had a lesson on types of physical activity as well as its importance in T2DM management that was covered in session 8, week eight.

The nutrition education curriculum was first tested in a subgroup (10% of sample) of patients not involved in the study before the actual implementation. The physical activity curriculum was adapted from the WHO Global strategy on diet and physical activity and health (WHO, 2006b), WHO Global recommendation on physical activity for health (WHO; World Health Organization, 2010b) as well as from ADA position statement in exercise (Colberg et al., 2016) and Mikusova et al (2009) which was modified by the researcher with the help of a physiotherapist to suit the study participants. Details of physical activity lesson are as per Appendix XII, Session 8.

Previous studies have highlighted the importance of peer support (Bahun & Savic, 2011; Boothroyd, et al., 2014; David Simmons et al., 2013). Participants in the NEP

intervention group were grouped in small support group of 5-10 participants each depending on the location they come from as well as age cohort. They were encouraged to set and share with other each other weekly goals for specific changes in their eating and physical activity behaviour aimed at making healthy food choices, reduction of portion sizes and being active. Participants then reported on their progress at the beginning of the next session. After the eight weeks training sessions the peer to peer support continued and the participants presented their goal to other members on monthly basis for six month. The goals were re-evaluated and if not met problem that affected implementation of the goal identified and the goal reset. The aim of the peer to peer support was to enhance appraisal and information support, mutual reciprocity and shared problem solving as well as emotional support. The peer to peer support strategy was adapted from De Vries et al (2014) and Heisler (2010) The researcher helped the patient review their goals and if there was any adjustment required done. Also group counselling was given on each visit. More details in Appendix II.

5.3.8 Delivery of the nutrition education content

The nutrition education content was delivered to the two intervention groups (NE and NEP) and included weekly (120 minutes) nutrition classes conducted over eight weeks by the researcher. The nutrition education was presented in the form of group enabled sessions. Different methods were used for delivery that included lectures, role play, demonstration, group assignment among others. These delivery methods aimed at giving direct, interactive and experimental approach to delivery of information. The language of communication used in the study was Kiswahili and English as the participants were a combination of different tribes. This is because Thika is a Cosmopolitical town. Local language Kikuyu was also used as a third language for patients of Kikuyu origin who could not understand using Kiswahili and English.

Demonstration of food groups was done using the locally available foods. Lessons on different serving sizes using local foods, was done and participants were requested to demonstrate servings of different sizes to their group members. Household utensils that included different plate sizes, cups, glasses, serving spoons of different sizes were used during the demonstrations. Ready to eat food was also used for demonstrations.

The foods used were sourced from the TL5H hospital kitchen. Emphasis on colour selection using the signal system was given and demonstrated during serving. Different serving sizes as per the food groups guide using cooked food and row food was given. Different portion size methods that included the plate mode l and Zimbabwe hand jive were used during demonstrations. Participants performed role plays by putting emphasis on the importance of nutrition in diabetes management. Lessons on menu planning using samples of different menus and label reading were also given. Participants shared their local recipes and the PI and the research assistants assisted them to improve into healthy menu plans. Portion control was emphasized during menu planning.

Additionally, the researcher gave participants foods with different labels and gave them time to study them and communicate to their group members what was contained in the labels. This aimed at assisting participants to make informed decisions before purchasing any food products. Glycemic index of different foods were also given. Locally available foods were used while communicating the glycemic indices of different foods. The participants were encouraged to form groups and classify food samples given to high, low or medium glycemic index using the signal system. Moreover, differences between glycemic load and glycemic index were given and demonstrations done. Participants were also given a chance to practice. A one-day lesson on physical activity was given that included importance of exercise in T2DM, types of exercise recommended, and time for exercises. The physical activity pyramid was used to demonstrate different physical activity levels Demonstrations of different exercises were given by the PI together with a physiotherapy trained on diabetes management. During these sessions, participants were requested to dress ready for exercise. They were also encouraged to achieve at least 30 minutes of moderate activity daily for at least five days a week.



Figure 5. 1: Randomization and flow of participants throughout the study

5.3.9 Standard care

The standard care was provided to the participant in the control group. The standard care during the study included registration of the participants in the clinic in the morning on arrival, and after registration a general health talk on diabetes management was given at the DCC. After the health talk patient care profile was taken that included blood pressure, fasting blood glucose and nutrition status (weight, height and BMI computation, WC and HC). For those participants requiring clinical intervention they were examined by a clinician and treated accordingly. This continued during the study period. After six month of follow up the Control group was taken through the nutrition education sessions given to the NE group.

5.3.10 Follow up

Weekly meetings during intervention period were held for the intervention groups. Monthly follow up meetings were done for all the groups and data on knowledge collected immediately after the intervention, at month 1 post intervention, month 3 post intervention and month 6 month six post intervention for all the groups. In order to minimize drop-out, the PI made a phone call to all participants 3 days prior to each weekly meeting and reminded them on the day before the meeting. Similarly, they were called one week prior to each monthly meeting and reminded the day before the meeting. Other strategies applied included; active participation, allowing participants to choose appropriate day and time for the meetings and providing snacks during the meetings. The participants requiring treatment and other hospital services were supported by the clinicians and any problem encountered during their clinics visit was addressed. Other details of follow up are in Appendix II.

5.3.11 Data collection

Data was collected using a pretest and posttest questionnaire to test knowledge delivery as well as examining whether delivery method used was adequate. Before implementation of the curriculum, a pretest questionnaire was given to all participants in all the groups. The PI took participants through the question before they started answering to ensure they understand what was being asked. The questionnaire had questions on general management of diabetes (5), health diet (10), physical activity (5) and glycemic index (5). The same questionnaire was given at the end of the intervention, at one-month post intervention, at 3 months' post intervention and at six months' post intervention. The average score of the questions was used to compute the total pretest and posttest score. The posttest evaluation was done after the intervention, month1 post intervention, month 3 post intervention and at month 6 post intervention. Finally, grading of the education session delivery was done only for the intervention groups; hence a sample size of 102 participants was used for the analysis.

5.3.12 Data analysis

Data was analyzed using Statistical Package for Social Science (SPSS) Version 20. Nutrition education delivery assessment was presented as frequency and statistical significance using chi square test was set at p<0.05. Pre and post test data between the groups was analyzed using analysis of co-variance (ANCOVA) while controlling for baseline characteristic (age, gender, marital status, education level, years lived with diabetes and family history of diabetes). The data was presented as mean (Standard error; SE) and statistical significance set at p<0.05.

5.4 Results

5.4.1 Baseline characteristics

As shown in Table 5.1, the mean age of the participants was 56 years with more than half having attained primary education in all the groups; 54.9% in NEP group, 52.9% in NE group and 56.9% in C group. Majority (85%) of the participants had received information about including vegetables in their meals, while only 45.8% had been told to take plenty of water. Other information given to the participant before the start of the study included information of including vegetables in their meals, avoiding alcohol, eating a low fat diet, eating non-refined carbohydrates as well as use of the plate method in portion control as shown in Table 5.1

Parameters		NEP	NE	С	Total	Р
		Mean±SD or	Mean±SD or n	Mean±SD or	Mean±SD or n	value
		n (%)	(%)	n (%)	(%)	
Age		56 ± 11.67	57±10.88	55 ±12.34	56±11.97	0.76
Education level	No education	0(0)	0(0)	1(2)	1(0.7)	0.7
	Primary	28(54.9)	27(52.9)	29(56.9)	84(54.9)	
	Secondary	20(39.2)	18(35.3)	16(31.4)	54(35.3)	
	Tertiary	3(5.9)	6(11.8)	5(9.8)	14(9.2)	
Nutrition information	Include vegetable in meals	42(82.4)	42(82.4)	46(90.2)	130(85)	0.44
	Take plenty of water	22(43.1)	20(39.2)	28(54.9)	70(45.8)	0.25
	Include protein in meal	27(52.9)	19(37.3)	19(37.3)	65(45.2)	0.18
	Eat non-refined carbohydrates	5(9.8)	4(7.8)	1(2.0)	10(6.5)	0.25
	Avoid alcohol	3(2.0)	1(2.0)	5(9.8)	9(5.9)	0.24
	Use plate model in portion	5(9.8)	2(3.9)	5(9.8)	12(7.8)	0.44
	control	. ,				
	Consume low fat diet	11(21.6)	9(17.6)	8(15.7)	28(18.3)	0.74
Place where information was	Hospital	45(88.2)	43(84.3)	40(78.4)	125(82.4)	0.49
received	-					
	Media	3(5.9)	4(7.8)	3(5.9)	10(635)	
	church	1(2.0)	3(5.9)	4(7.8)	8(5.2)	
	Others (from friends and group	2(3.9)	1(2,0)	4(7.8)	7(4.6)	
	gathering)	2(3.5)	1(2.0)	(().0)	/(1.0)	
Source of nutrition	Doctor	2(3.9)	7(13.7)	4(7.8)	13(8.5)	0.17
information					- ()	
	Nutritionist	44(86.3)	38(74.5)	41(80.4)	123(80.4)	
	media	3(5.9)	4(7.8)	3(5.9)	10(6.5)	
	Relative/friend/group gathering	2(3.9)	2(3.9)	3(5.1)	7(4.6)	

Table 5.1: Baseline characteristic of the participants

Data presentment as proportion (n) and Percentage (%) or Mean (SD; Standard deviation); NEP: Nutrition education peer to peer support group; NE: Nutrition education group and C: Control group.

 χ^{2-} chi square

significant level =p<0.05

5.4.2 Knowledge score of the participants

As shown in Table 5.2 there was no statistically significant difference in knowledge score of the participants at baseline in all the groups. However, knowledge score improved significantly post intervention in the NEP group; +42.45% at the end of intervention, +40.00% at month one post intervention, +34.53% at month three post intervention and +36.68%, at month six post intervention (Table 5.2). There was also improvement of overall knowledge in NE group; +38.34% after intervention, +35.37% at month one post intervention, +31.12% at month three post intervention and +33.10% at month six post intervention (Table 5.2). The greatest improvement was seen one month after the intervention in both intervention groups (NEP and NE) (Table 5.2). Comparison of knowledge score differences between the groups was statistically significant (p<0.05) between NEP and NE (4.33 %,) and at month 1 post intervention and (3.59 %, p<0.05) six-months post intervention. Statistically significant mean percentage difference was also seen between NEP and C after intervention (37.99%), at month one post intervention (35.13%), at month three post intervention (29.04%) and at month six post intervention (32.57%). Additionally, statistically significant difference was also seen between NE and C (p<0.01) after intervention 34.16%, at month one post intervention (30.80%), at month three post intervention (25.91%) and at month six post intervention (28.98%) (Table 5.2).

Table 5. 2:	General Diabetes Percentage Knowledge Score of the Participants Before the intervention, at the end of the
	Intervention, at Month 1, at Month3 and at Month 6 Post Intervention

Months	NEP	NE	CMean(SE)	P value	NEP-NE	NEP-C	NE-
	Mean(SE)	Mean(SE)			Mean(SED)	Mean(SED)	CMean(SED)
Pretest KS	45.38(1.18)	45.22(1.17)	44.41(1.16)	0.82	-0.29(1.51)	0.66(1.50)	0.94(1.49)
Posttest KS (After intervention)	86.61(1.13)	82.78(1.12)	48.62(1.11)	< 0.001	3.38(1.60)	37.99(1.59)**	3416(1.57)**
Posttest KS Month1 post intervention	84.15(1.15)	79.82(1.15)	49.02(1.14)	< 0.001	4.33(1.64)*	35.13(1.63)**	30.80(1.61)**
Posttest KS Month3 post intervention	78.61(1.20)	75.61(1.20)	49.70(1.19)	< 0.001	3.13(1.71)	29.04(1.70)**	25.91(1.68)**
Posttest KS Month6 post intervention	80.98(1.04)	77.38(1.02)	48.40(1.06)	< 0.001	3.59(1.17)*	32.57(1.16)**	28.98(1.15)**
Percntage Knowledge change of the participant	S						
Changes in KS post intervention	42.45(1.51)	38.34(1.50)	5.12(1.49)	< 0.001	4.12(2.14)	38.34(2.14)**	33.22(2.12)**
Change in KS at month 1 post intervention	40.00(1.52)	35.37(1.53)	5.52(1.51)	< 0.001	4.63(2.17)*	34.47(2.16)**	29.84(2.14)**
Change in KS at month 3 post intervention	34.53(1.64)	31.12(1.65)	6.20(1.66)	< 0.001	3.41(2.34)	28.33(2.35)**	24.92(2.33)**
Change in KS at month 6 post intervention	36.68(1.30)	33.10(1.28)	5.07(1.32)	< 0.001	3.58(1.84)	31.61(1.87)	28.03(1.84)

KS- Knowledge score in percentage

Data represented in percentage (%) mean (Standard error; SE) or percentage (%) Mean (SED; Standard error of difference. Baseline (n=51 in all the groups,); month1 (n= 51 in NEP group, n=5 in NE group, n=50 in C group); month3 (n=51 in NEP group, n= 50 in NE group and n=48 in C group); month6 (n=48 in NEP group, N=49 in NE group and n=46 in C group); Knowledge score presented as a percentage; *Statistical significance at p<0.05, ** statistical significance at p<0.01. Data analyzed using analysis of Co- variance (ANCOVA); all data was adjusted for baseline characteristics (age, gender, marital status, education level of the participants' family history of diabetes.

The study reported an average knowledge score of less than 50% general diabetes management. Specifically, the score was 42.78% in NEP group, 43.38% in NE group and 42.95% in C group (Table 5.3). For dietary management it was 44.33% in NEP group, 45.01% in NE group and 43.34% in C group (Table 5.3). Additionally, knowledge on glycemic index and physical activity was also below 50% for all the groups at baseline (Table 5.3). Nevertheless, the Knowledge score percentage for general management of diabetes improved significantly (p<0.001) after the intervention 88.08% at month one (85.02%), at month three (79.07%) and at month post intervention (82.05%) in the NEP group.

Additionally, there was also improvement in knowledge score percentage in diet management knowledge; after the intervention (88.37%), at month one post intervention (85.28%), at month three post intervention (79.07%) and at month six post intervention (82.05%). Glycemic index knowledge (84.25%, 82.44%, 78.58% and 78.69%) and physical activity knowledge score (85.75%, 83.84%, 79.68% and 81.68%) also showed significant improvement (P< 0.001) after intervention, at month one post intervention, at month three post intervention and at month six post intervention (Table 5.3). The NE group also reported significant improvement (P<0.001) for general diabetes management knowledge score (84.27%, 80.96%, 75.34%, 77.75%); for diet management knowledge (84.24%, 80.95%, 76.35% and 78.41%) for glycemic index knowledge (80.59%, 78.01%, 74.51% and 76.31%) and physical activity knowledge (82.02%, 79.36%, 76.25% and 77.06%) after the intervention, at month one post intervention, at month three post intervention and at month six post intervention (Table 5.3). Notably, the greatest improvement of above 80% in all parameters studied was seen at month one post intervention for both NEP and NE group (Table 5.3). Additionally, the NEP group showed the greatest improvement in all parameters studied in all the months (Table 5.3).

5.4.3 Nutrition content delivery

As shown in Table 5.4, majority (66.7% in NEP and NE) of the participants felt that the content delivered during the intervention was very good, with only 18.6% (17.6% in NEP group and 19.6% in NE group) and 14.7% (15.7% in NEP group and 13.7% in NE group) feeling that it was good and moderate, respectively. In terms of time allocation, majority 94.1% (96.1% in NEP group and 92.2% in NE group respectively) felt that the 2 hours allocated for the education session was adequate. Additionally, majority of the participants; 94.1% and 90.2% in NEP group and 96.1% and 94.1% in NE in group, felt that the intervention was important and that the teaching materials were relevant and can be adapted and used as a reminder (Table 5.4). Furthermore, majority of the participants felt the teaching methods used were appropriate and only 2.9% (3.9 in NEP and 2.0% in NE) felt that it needed revision (Table 5.4).

Table 5.3: Specific Percentage Knowledge Score Levels of the Participants Before the intervention, at the end of the Intervention, at Month 1, at Month3 and at Month 6 Post Intervention

	NEP	NE	С	P value	NEP-NE	NEP-C	NE-C
	Mean(SE)	Mean(SE)	Mean(SE)		Mean(SE)	Mean(SE)	Mean(SE)
Percentage General diabetes knowledge							
Pretest KS	42.78(1.36)	43.38(1.35)	42.95(1.35)	0.949	-0.60(1.93)	-0.17(1.92)	0.43(1.90)
Posttest KS post intervention	88.08(1.22)	84.27(1.21)	49.32(1.21)	< 0.001	3.81(1.74)	38.77(1.72)**	34.96(1.71)**
Posttest KS at Month1 post intervention	85.02(1.23)	80.96(1.23)	49.14(1.12)	< 0.001	4.06(1.75)	35.87(1.74)**	31.82(1.72)**
Posttest KS at Month3 post intervention	77.63(1.39)	75.34(1.39)	48.00(1.37)	< 0.001	2.28(1.97)	29.62(1.96)**	27.34(1.94)**
Posttest KS at Month6 post intervention	81.49(0.99)	77.75(0.98)	47.82(0.98)	< 0.001	3.74(1.40)*	33.68(1.40)**	29.94(1.40)**
Percentage Knowledge on diet							
Pretest KS	44.31(0.99)	45.01(0.98)	43.34(0.97)	0.477	-0.70(1.40)	0.97(1.39)	1.67(1.38)
Posttest KS post intervention	88.37(1.22)	84.25(1.21)	49.15(1.20)	< 0.001	4.12(1.73)	39.22(1.72)**	35.10(1.70)**
Posttest KS at Month1 post intervention	85.28(1.21)	80.95(1.21)	49.58(1.20)	< 0.001	4.33(1.73)*	35.70(1.72)**	31.37(1.70)**
Posttest KS at Month3 post intervention	79.07(1.28)	76.35(1.28)	50.59(1.27)	< 0.001	2.73(1.82)	28.49(1.81)**	25.76(1.79)**
Posttest KS at Month6 post intervention	82.05(1.01)	78.41(1.00)	48.86(1.00)	< 0.001	3.65(1.44)*	33.20(1.43)**	29.52(1.41)**
Percentage Knowledge on glycemic index							
Pretest KS	44.85(1.14)	44.66(1.13	44.03(1.12)	0.867	0.19(1.62)	0.82(1.61)	0.63(1.59)
Posttest KS post intervention	84.25(1.21)	80.58(1.12)	46.63(1.19)	< 0.001	4.12(1.73)	39.22(1.72)**	35.10(1.70)**
Posttest KS at Month1 post intervention	82.44(1.23)	78.01(1.24)	47.74(1.22)	< 0.001	4.43(1.76)*	34.70(1.75)**	30.27(1.73)**
Posttest KS at Month3 post intervention	78.58(1.32)	74.51(1.32)	49.84(1.31)	< 0.001	4.07(1.88)	28.74(1.87)**	24.67(1.85)**
Posttest KS at Month6 post intervention	78.69(0.90)	76.31(0.89)	48.63(0.89)	< 0.001	2.39(1.27)	30.07(1.27)**	27.68(1.25)**
Percentage Knowledge on physical activity							
Pretest KS	44.71(1.12)	44.73(1.11)	43.70(1.11)	0.752	-0.27(1.59)	1.01(1.58)	1.04(1.56)
Posttest KS post intervention	85.75(1.12)	82.02(1.12)	49.39(1.11)	< 0.001	3.73(1.60)	36.33(1.59)**	32.63(1.57)**
Posttest KS at Month1 post intervention	83.84(1.17)	79.36(1.17)	49.63(1.15)	< 0.001	4.49(1.66)*	34.22(1.65)**	29.73(1.64)**
Posttest KS at Month3 post intervention	79.68(1.32)	76.25(1.32)	50.37(1.30)	< 0.001	3.43(1.88)	29.31(1.87)**	25.88(1.85)**
Posttest KS at Month6 post intervention	81.68(1.07)	77.06(1.06)	48.31(1.06)	< 0.001	4.62(1.52)*	33.37(1.51)**	28.75(1.50)**

Data represented in mean (Standard error; SE) Or Mean (SED; Standard error of difference). Baseline (n=51 in all the groups,); month1 (n= 51 in NEP group, n=5 in NE group, n=50 in C group); month3 (n=51 in NEP group, n= 50 in NE group and n=48 in C group); month6 (n=48 in NEP group, N=49 in NE group and n=46 in C group). All data adjusted for baseline characteristics (age, gender, marital status, education level of the participant's family history of diabetes. and years lived with diabetes. *Statistical significance at p<0.05, ** statistical significance at p<0.01. Data analyzed using analysis of Co- variance (ANCOVA); KS-Knowledge score presented as a percentage (%).

Grading of the	NEP	NE(n=51)	Total	χ^2 value	P value
nutrition education	(n=51)		(n=102)		
session					
Content delivery					
Very good	34(66.7)	34(66.7)	68(66.7)	0.119	0.942
Good	9(17.6)	10(19.6)	19(18.6)		
Moderate	8(15.7)	7(13.7)	15(14.7)		
Time allocation					
Adequate	49(96.1)	47(92.2)	96(94.1)	0.708	0.400
Inadequate	2(3.9)	4(7.8)	6(5.9)		
Importance of the					
intervention					
Information is	48(94.1)	49(96.1)	97(95.1)	0.210	0.647
important and act as					
a reminder					
Information need	3(5.9)	2(3.9)	5(4.9)		
review					
Teaching method					
used					
Appropriate	45(88.2)	47(92.2)	92(90.2)	0.520	0.771
Good	4(7.8)	3(5.9)	7(6.9)		
Need to be revised	2(3.9)	1(2.0)	3(2.9)		
Teaching materials					
Relevant and can be	45(90.2)	48(94.1)	94(92.2)	0.543	0.461
adapted					
Undecided	5(9.8)	3(5.9)	8(7.8)		

 Table 5. 4. Grading of the nutrition education session by the participants

Data represented in portion (n) and percentage (%); Statistical significance at p<0.05

5.5 Discussion

Studies have shown that lack or insufficient knowledge on diabetes management is associated with, poor dietary choices and poor self-care leading to poor glycemic control and increased metabolic disorders in T2DM patients (Alefishat et al., 2016; Breen et al., 2017; Odenigbo & Inya-osuu, 2012). Therefore, strategies geared towards improving knowledge levels in diabetes management and support are recommended as one of the preventive measure for T2DM (ADA, 2018, 2019). Such strategies include among others diabetes education. Diabetes education has been shown to be the key in improving knowledge levels and management of T2DM as well as self-care management and glycemic control (Liu et al., 2015; Muchiri et al., 2015, 2016; Yuan et al., 2014). Importance of lifestyle modification is components that need to be in cooperated in diabetes education (Makrilakis et al., 2012b; Mohamed, 2014). However, despite the importance of diabetes education there is low knowledge level on general management of T2DM reported in patients (Breen et al., 2017; Kassahun & Mekonen, 2017; Obirikorang et al., 2016; Odenigbo & Inya-osuu, 2012). It is no wonder that this study also reported a knowledge level of below 50 % at baseline.

Nutrition education applied alone as a component of diabetes education or with other strategies like peer support and exercise programmes using different health models in T2DM, have been shown to increase nutrition knowledge, self-care as well as good glycemic and metabolic control in some studies (Muchiri et al., 2015, 2016; Yuan et al., 2014). The current study employed a nutrition education programme with peer to peer support using the social cognitive theory and determined its effect on knowledge retention. Our study showed an improved level in knowledge in diabetes management, dietary management of T2DM, glycemic index and physical activity in the intervention groups (Table 5.2 and Table 5.3).

The results of the study is supported by findings of a South Africa study that showed improved knowledge, behavior and clinical outcomes after application of a nutrition education programme (Muchiri et al., 2016). Another study in Egypt employing nutrition education is also in support of our study (Mohamed, 2014).

Peer to peer support in T2DM management is reported as one of the preventive strategies in T2DM management (Thankappan et al., 2018; Yin et al., 2015b). This is especially true when combined with nutrition education and diabetes self-management. A study by Taheri et al (2019) that used peer assisted learning (PAL) education in T2DM patients reported an increased knowledge scores as well as better metabolic outcomes. Indeed, inclusion of peer to peer support in our study improved knowledge scores post intervention which was significantly higher than the use of nutrition education and diabetes education and hence can be a good intervention strategy for T2DM patients' management.

Additionally, the current study showed a higher nutrition score immediately after the intervention with a drop as time progressed in all the components. For this reason, it is clear that knowledge retention was higher at the onset of and declined as time elapsed after the intervention. This therefore suggests that for nutrition education to be effective continuous update needs to be given to the patients after initial to ensure that they retained the knowledge. Moreover, knowledge scores for diabetes management and diet management recorded higher levels post intervention. However, knowledge on glycemic index was lower compared to others indicating. This gives an indication that the patient had good retention on diabetes management and diet management compared to glycemic index and physical activity knowledge.

5.6 Conclusions

Application of nutrition education in T2DM patient improved the knowledge score in diabetes management, diet management, physical activity and knowledge on glycemic index. Consequently, inclusion of peer to peer support improved the outcome further; hence nutrition education with peer to peer support can be adapted as a preventive strategy for type diabetes mellitus patients.

CHAPTER SIX

EFFECT OF A NUTRITION EDUCATION PROGRAMME ON THE METABOLIC SYNDROME IN TYPE 2 DIABETES MELLITUS PATIENTS AT A LEVEL 5 HOSPITAL IN KENYA: "A RANDOMIZED CONTROLLED TRIAL"

Manuscript published in BMC Nutrition; DOI 10.21203/rs.2.18287/v1Citation Thuita AW, Kiage BN, Onyango AO & Makokha AO (2020). Effect of a nutrition education programme on the metabolic syndrome in type 2 diabetes mellitus patients at a level 5 Hospital in Kenya: "a randomized controlled trial.

6.1 Abstract

Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM), is a life-threatening condition of global public health concern. It worsens in the presence of the metabolic syndrome (MetS), a complex disorder characterized by co-occurrence of at least three of such factors as hypertension, obesity, and dyslipidemia and insulin resistance. However, lifestyle interventions reduce the risk of both MetS and T2DM, and nutrition education can empower individuals on the appropriate, lifestyle changes. The aim of the current study was to evaluate the effect of a nutrition education programme, with and without inclusion of peer to peer support, on MetS in T2DM patients. This was a randomized controlled trial with two intervention groups and one control. One of the intervention groups involved a nutrition education programme with peer-to-peer support (NEP); the other involved only the education program, while the control received standard care. Each group had 51 participants. The nutrition education programme was conducted for 2h per week for 8 weeks. In addition, the NEP had weekly peer-to-peer interactions for 8 weeks. All groups had follow-up sessions for 6 months. Data on MetS risk factors as well as food intake patterns and physical activity levels were taken at baseline and at different time points during the study. Analysis of Co-variance and regression were used in the analysis. The MetS prevalence improved in the NEP (90% to 52%) and NE (86% to 69%), while it worsened in C (88% to 91%). There was improvement in the mean values of the anthropometric parameters in the NEP and NE which worsened in the control group. There was a general improvement in mean values of blood lipids, fasting blood glucose and HbA1c in all the groups, with NEP showing the greatest improvements, followed by NE, except for triglycerides and HDL where the control group had better improvement than the NE. Changes in the anthropometric and metabolic indicators mirrored the changes in food intake patterns and physical activity, where the greatest improvements occurred in the NEP. In conclusion nutrition education with inclusion of peer to peer support was of clinical benefit in improving metabolic outcomes and reducing MetS in T2DM patients.

Trial registration

The study has been registered retrospectively by Pan African Clinical Trial Registry; Registration No: PACTR201910518676391

Key words: Metabolic Syndrome, Type 2 Diabetes mellitus and cardiovascular risk

6.2 Introduction

Type 2 Diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is a metabolic disorder, characterized by poor glycemic control due to insulin insufficiency and insulin resistance (IDF, 2015). It is a global public health problem whose prevalence is increasing worldwide and especially in developing countries (Alberti et al., 2009; IDF, 2013, 2014, 2015). It is aggravated in the presence of the metabolic syndrome (MetS); a cluster of interrelated clinical factors, that include insulin resistance, dyslipidemia, excess weight and elevated blood pressure (Neill & Driscoll, 2015; Saboya et al., 2016; Thang & Mike, 2016).

Due to increased prevalence of obesity, surplus energy intake and sedentary lifestyle, Mets in Type 2 Diabetes mellitus patients is becoming a worldwide epidemic (Misra & Khurana, 2018). A high prevalence of between 50-80% of MetS in Type 2 Diabetes mellitus patients, using different definitions, has been reported in different parts of the world (Kengne et al., 2012; Osei-yeboah et al., 2017; Raman et al., 2010; Shehu et al., 2015; Tamang et al., 2013; Unadike et al.,2009). Similar high prevalence has been reported across the globe in the general population (Ford et al.,2002; Hydri et al., 2008; Kaduka et al., 2012; Nazaimoon et al., 2011; Raman et al., 2010) Presence of MetS in T2DM patients leads to an increase in microvascular and macrovascular complications (Kaduka et al., 2012; Kaur, 2014a; Nazaimoon et al., 2011; Neill & Driscoll, 2015; Patel et al., 2013; Ricci et al., 2017; Saboya et al., 2016; Thang & Mike, 2016).

Unhealthy lifestyle has been associated with faster progression of T2DM as well as MetS in T2DM patients (Mohamed, 2014; Muchiri et al., 2015; Yamaoka & Tango, 2012). However, this can be improved through lifestyle interventions such as improved nutrition and increased physical activity (Makrilakis et al., 2012a; Mohamed, 2014; Muchiri et al., 2015; Yamaoka & Tango, 2012). Unfortunately, achieving these

lifestyle modifications is usually very challenging due to poor self-control, lack of information, financial constraints among others. For this reason, well designed health education advocacy and awareness creation programmes on positive lifestyle changes should be promoted (Askari et al., 2013; Muchiri et al., 2015).

Peer to peer social and emotional support has been shown to help people apply disease management or prevention plans in daily life, and links individuals with clinical, community, and other resources (Fisher et al., 2014; Sanee et al., 2017; WHO, 2008a). Additionally, studies have shown that the effectiveness of diabetes education on lifestyle modification can be enhanced through inclusion of peer to peer support (Kazemi et al., 2016; Liu et al., 2015; Pan et al., 2016; Sanee et al., 2017; David et al., 2015; Werfalli et al., 2017). However, despite the established role of lifestyle intervention and peer to peer support in improving T2DM and MetS, its contribution to T2DM and MetS management in Africa, including Kenya, is not well established. Moreover, data on the existence of MetS in T2DM population, as well as, intervention to address MetS in Type 2 diabetes mellitus in in Kenya have not been reported. Therefore, the purpose of the present study, was to implement a nutrition education (NE) programme with peer to peer support, and evaluate its effect on the MetS and MetS risk factors in adults with T2DM

6.3 Methodology

6.3.1 Study setting

The study was conducted at Thika Level 5 Hospital (TL5H) in Kiambu County, Kenya at the Diabetes Comprehensive Care Clinic (DCC). The clinic attends to approximately one hundred patients per week. The DCC is an out-patient clinic that operates on a daily basis. Diabetic patients from Kiambu County and nearby areas attend the clinic on appointment days for routine monitoring of blood glucose, blood pressure and nutrition status (body mass index; BMI), as well as for treatment and collection of medication. Newly diagnosed patients with either Type 1diabetes mellitus (T1DM) patients or T2DM patients are also referred here from neighboring health facilities for further management. The clinic serves both male and female patients with T1DM and T2DM. The patients are mainly from low and middle income backgrounds.

6.3.2 Study design and ethics

This was a randomized controlled trial, with two intervention groups (nutrition education; NE and Nutrition education with peer to peer support; NEP) and a control group (C). The study was approved by the Kenyatta National Hospital-University of Nairobi Ethics and Research Committee (KNH-UoN-ERC), Permit No: KNH-ERC/A/232, and, the Kenya National Commission for Science, Technology and Innovation (NACOSTI); Permit No: NACOSTI/P/16/83452/10118. Study participants gave a written informed consent before the start of the study as attached in Appendix 7.

6.3.3 Study participants

Study participants were men and women, aged 20–79 years, with T2DM attending care at the Diabetes Comprehensive Care (DCC) clinic at TL5H. They were recruited during their daily clinic attendance while waiting to see a health professional. Recruitment was done over a period of 2 months from August 2016 to October 2016. All patients who met the following criteria were selected: patients suffering from T2DM aged between 20-79years, regular attendance at the DCC; not planning to move from the study area during the study period; not pregnant; with no complications such as renal failure, congestive heart failure, or stroke. A total sample size of 153 patients was recruited for the study.

6.3.4 Sample size determination

To confer 90% power at 5% level of significance, and to detect an absolute effect size of 30% improvement on metabolic syndrome (MetS) in T2DM patients (i.e. a decline from 86% to 56% Mets prevalence with intervention), 46 study participants need to be included in each study arm. The sample size was calculated using the formula by Armitage et al (2008) and Lwanga and Lemeshow (1991). The sample size was subjected to a correction factor of 10% to cater for attrition, thus each arm had 51 participants making a total sample size of 153 patients. Sample size calculation is as shown in Appenix II

6.3.5 Randomization

The study consisted of two intervention groups and a control group. The Nutrition Education (NE) group received nutrition education; the Nutrition Education with Peerto Peer support (NEP) group received nutrition education with peer to peer support; while the control group (C) received standard care. Participants were randomized to either NE or NEP or C groups by use of random numbers as shown in Figure 6.1. To allow equal chances for participants, randomization was stratified on the basis of sex and age. Sealed sequentially numbered opaque envelopes per each stratum (1-3), mixed using the lottery method were used. The participants were requested to pick an envelope each and join their groups (1-3). A volunteer from each group was then requested to move forward and pick another envelop each, that contained their treatment allocation (NE, NEP and C). Upon confirmation of the treatment allocation, the participants were allocated to their treatment group by the researcher, and the group members recorded. Each group was assigned 51 participants. After randomization baseline data was collected from all the participants. Randomization and flow of the participants throughout the study is as shown in Figure 6.1.

6.3.6 Intervention

Before random assignment to control or intervention groups, all study participants received standard education that covered content on diabetes pathophysiology, risk factors, symptoms, complications, hyperglycemia and hypoglycemia symptoms and foot care treatment goals and modalities. This was done by the principal investigator (PI) together with a clinician who runs the clinic (Registered Clinical Officer with a Bachelor of Science degree in Clinical medicine). The Standard Education relied on pictorial flip charts and additional learning material with diabetes management information. These were adapted from the diabetes prevention and management guidelines from the Ministry of Public Health and Sanitation (MoPHS)(2010), the NorvoNodisk Changing Diabetes poster, as well as diabetes posters from the Ministry of Health (MOH), Kenya, with supplementary information provided by the researcher obtained by a review of different literature. Different teaching methods including lectures, discussions, demonstrations, role plays and group work were used to deliver

the information. The participants also received standard care that included blood glucose and blood pressure monitoring, treatment for those with problem as well as education on diabetes care by a clinician on monthly basis.

After the standard education, the intervention groups (NE and NEP) underwent a nutrition education programme for 8 weeks, which also covered the importance of physical activity (NE group). The curriculum for this programme is provided in the Appendix.XII In addition, the NEP group was trained on peer-to-peer support. The nutrition education given to the NE and NEP intervention groups included weekly (120 minutes each) nutrition classes conducted over eight weeks by the PI. The nutrition education curriculum was developed by the PI after review of related literature on nutrition management of T2DM. The researcher also applied her experience gained from practice as a nutritionist. The NE curriculum was written in English and supplemented by photos and illustrations to help the patient understanding the content better. It focused on nutrition in relation to diabetes; food portion control for weight reduction; healthier food choices; individualized meal planning, glycemic index and glycemic loads of different food and their importance in blood glucose control; the food pyramid, and its use together with food exchange list in meal planning.

Patients also learnt about the food groups, the difference between simple and complex carbohydrates and their relation to glycemic index and glycemic load, fibre content of different cereals and starches, the difference between saturated and unsaturated fats and their relation to diabetes management; sources of protein and the different nutrient content of each, hidden calories contained in beverages, and the micronutrient and fiber values of fruits and vegetables.

The nutrition education content was presented using lectures, demonstrations, discussions, and other participatory methods. The nutrition education curriculum was first tested in a subgroup (10% of sample) of patients not involved in the study before the actual implementation. The physical activity lesson was given to the intervention groups (NE and NEP group) in the last week of the education programme. The aim of the physical activity was to ensure that patients accumulate a minimum of 150 min of moderate intensity exercise each week from personal activity at home that includes

walking, digging, jogging, cycling, house hold duty, aerobics and sport activities. The participants were encouraged to perform the exercise at least 3 days each week with no more than two consecutive days without exercise. During the physical activity lesson, the patients were led through the importance of physical activity in management of T2DM. Additionally, demonstrations on activities they can do at home were done by a physiotherapist experienced in diabetes management. The participants were encouraged to continue with the exercises at home in addition to normal routine work.

Participants in the NEP group were divided into small support groups (5-10 participants); depending on the location they came from as well as their age. After each education session, members of the support groups were encouraged to set and share with one another other weekly goals for specific changes in their eating and physical activity behavior. The goals were aimed at making healthy food choices, reduction of portion sizes and being active. The participants reported on their progress to the group members at the beginning of the next session. After the eight-week training, participants were followed monthly, and they presented their progress and new goals to the group members, for a period of six months. A trained peer educator living with diabetes for 13 years from Kenya Defeat Diabetes Association (KDDA) joined the PI during the monthly meetings and encouraged the participants in the peer support groups by sharing his experiences. Together with the PI he also assisted them review and adjust their goals during monthly meetings. Also, group counseling was done on each visit for participants requiring more support.



Figure 6. 1: Flow of the participants throughout the study

6.3.7 Follow up

The follow up was done monthly after the intervention period. After the end of the eight weeks' intervention the patient were requested to be coming to the hospital monthly on selected days for follow up. At the start of the study the patients were given appointment cards developed by the researcher indicating the day they were supposed to come for the appointment. The Researcher also recorded phone numbers for the participants which assisted in follow up. A call was given to the participant reminding them of the appointment day one week to the appointment day and two days to the appointment day to ensure they availed themselves. Those who did not turn up would be given another day and be reminded again of their appointment. For those who could not make to come after second reminder, they were visited in their home and requested to come for the appointment. This prevented high rate of loss to follow up. Patient in the NEP group continued with peer to peer support during the follow up period. During monthly meeting each peer group reviewed their goals with the guidance of the peer group leader, the researcher and Peer educator. The participant in the NEP group also assisted each other through group discussion. They could remind each other key principle in health eating as well as important of exercise in T2DM management in their peer groups as well as do physical activity together. More details on follow up is as explained in Appendix II.

6.3.8 Measurements

Measurements were taken on anthropometry and clinical data, blood pressure, blood glucose and lipid profile, as well as physical activity levels and food intake. A physician and clinical officer were also present during the study period to manage any patient requiring medical treatment.

6.3.8.1 Anthropometry and clinical data

Anthropometric measurement that includes weight, height, waist circumference and hip circumference were collected using standard protocols (WHO, 1995, 2008b) at baseline, during monthly follow up and post evaluation after six months. Height and weight were measured using standard methods with the participants wearing light

clothes and no shoes (WHO, 1995, 2006). The weight was determined to the nearest 0.1 kg using a calibrated electronic weigh scale (Seca model) and height to the nearest 0.1 cm using a stadiometer attached to the weighing scale. Body mass index (BMI) was then be calculated as weight (kilograms)/height (meters)² and classified as per WHO classification(WHO, 1995, 2006) For the elderly patient with age >60 years the researcher ensured that they stood straight without hunching. Additionally, among all the patients included in the study, all of them could stand and walk well and there was no patient who was stooping. The waist circumference and hip circumference were measured according to standard guideline (WHO, 2008b). Waist circumference was measured mid-way between the lower rib margin and the iliac crest with flexible anthropometric tape to the nearest 0.5 cm while hip circumference was measured as the maximal circumference around the buttocks posteriorly and pubic symphysis anteriorly.

6.3.8.2 Blood pressure

Blood pressure of the patients was also taken monthly. It was measured in the supine position using, a mercury sphygmomanometer (model: Autortensio® noSPG440) by trained nurses with at least a 10-min rest period before the measurement.

6.3.8.3 Laboratory assay

Blood samples were collected from each participant while in a seated position after fasting for 8-12hrs for determination of serum triglycerides (TG), total cholesterol (TC), high density lipoprotein (HDL-c), low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-c), glycated hymoglobin (HbA1c) at baseline and 6 months' post intervention. Fasting blood glucose was determined monthly. Levels of serum triglycerides(TG), total cholesterol (TC), high density lipoprotein (HDL-c), low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (TC), were determined by enzymatic method (Allain et al., 1974; Assmann et al., 1983; Bucolo & David, 1973; Friedewald et al., 1972; Robinet et al., 2010; Stępień & Gonchar, 2013; Wu et al., 1989). Glycated Hemoglobin (HbA1c) and blood glucose were determined using high-performance liquid chromatography and glucose oxidase method respectively (Beach & Turner, 1958; Klenk et al., 1982).

6.3.9 Metabolic syndrome (MetS) definition

Metabolic syndrome in the study was defined according to the definition of WHO (1998) and "Circulation for Harmonizing the Metabolic Syndrome" criteria (Alberti et al., 2009). The latter requires the presence of at least three of the following five components: Fasting blood sugar of 100 mg/dl or 5.6 mmol/l or drug treatment of elevated glucose, central obesity for Africans (waist circumference \geq 94 cm in males and \geq 80 cm in females), elevated triglycerides (\geq 1.7 mmol/l or 150 mg/dl and/or the use of triglyceride-lowering drugs), reduced HDL cholesterol (<1.0 mmo/l or <40 mg/dl in males and <1.3 mmol/l or 50 mg/dl in females) and elevated blood pressure (systolic blood pressure \geq 130 mmHg and/or diastolic blood pressure \geq 85 mmHg and/or the use of antihypertensive drugs).

World Health Organization (WHO) criteria also requires the presence of T2DM, impaired glucose tolerance or insulin resistance, and any two of the following:(1) body mass index (BMI) \geq 30 kg/m² and/or waist-to-hip ratio >0.90 (male), >0.85 (female); (2) blood pressure \geq 140/ \geq 90 mmHg or on hypertension medication; and (3) triglyceride \geq 1.7 mmol/Land/or HDL-C < 0.91 mmol/L (male), <1.01 mmol/L (female).

6.3.10 Physical activity

Physical activity data was collected using a modified physical activity questionnaire adapted from Global physical activity questionnaire(WHO; World Health Organization, 2010a). It included questions asking the participants the type of activities they did, the time spent on each activity and number of days per week on each activity. The metabolic equivalent for each physical activity was tabulated and recorded. This was done at baseline, month 1, month 3 and month 6 post interventions.

6.3.11 Dietary intake

Dietary intake was determined by asking the participants 12 questions on healthy dietary choices adapted from perceived dietary adherence questionnaire (PDAQ) (Musee et al., 2016), dietary approach to stop hypertension questionnaire (DASH)

(NIH & NHLBI, 2006) and medical nutrition therapy (MNT) (Evert, 2014; Morris & Wylie-Rosett, 2010) (Table 6.8). These questions sought to inquire whether the participants followed their recommendation of; health diet plan, diet rich in fruits and vegetables, complex carbohydrates high in fibre, low glycemic index food that included whole grains, reduced intake of saturated fat and overall fat, included fish or fish products in their meal, reduced intake of sugars and sugar sweetened products, spaced carbohydrate intake, reduced intake of salt, included low fat food in the meal as well as, uptake of monounsaturated and polyunsaturated fat. The responses to the questions were based on a 7 Likert scale (consumption of food within 7 days of a week).

6.3.12 Data analysis

The data was analyzed using statistical package for social science (SPSS version 20). Data are present as means \pm SD or SE for continuous variables and percentages for categorical variables. Chi square test and multinomial regression was used to compare groups for categorical variables and Analysis of Co-variance (ANCOVA) was used to compare difference of means between groups. Statistical significance was considered for p value <0.05.

6.4 Results

6.4.1 Participants

One hundred and fifty-three participants (153; 40.5% male and 59.5% female) were included in the study. As shown in Table 6.1, there was no significant difference in the baseline characteristics of the study participants. A total number of 143 (93.5%) participants completed the study and were used for final analysis. The losses to follow up included 3 participants in NEP, 2 participants in NE group and 5 participants in the control group as indicated in the flow diagram 6.1. The mean age of the participants was 56 years; with 46.4% of the participant having a family history of diabetes; 77.8% having poor glycemic control (HbA1c>7%) and 58.2% had lived with diabetes for 1-5 years prior the study. The prevalence of MetS was 86.3% and 88.2% as per WHO and Harmonized criteria respectively at baseline.

Parameter		NEP	NE	С	Р
					Valu
					e
		Mean±S	Mean±SD	Mean±SD	
		D or n	or n (%)	or n (%)	
		(%)			
Age in years [*]		57.0	55.0±12.3	56.0±11.9	0.76
		± 10.88	4	7	
YLWD [≭]		6.0 ± 7.10	7.0 ± 6.93	7.0 ± 6.63	0.63
Gender	Male	17(33.3)	24(47.1)	21(41.2)	0.37
	Female	34(66.7)	27(52.9)	30(58.8)	
Marital [†]	Married	45(88.2)	43(84.3)	41(80.4)	0.53
status	Divorced/separate	6(11.8)	8(15.7)	10(19.6)	
	d/				
	windowed				
Income [†]	<1000	26 (51.0	21 (41.2)	25 (49.0)	0.17
	1001-5000	13 (25.5)	7 (13.7)	12(23.5)	
	5001-10000	5 (9.8)	9 (17.6)	9 (17.6)	
	>10000	7 (13.7)	14 (27.5)	5(9.8)	
Occupation [†]	Formal	2(3.9)	1(2.0)	3(5.9)	0.75
	employment				
	Casual	1(2.0)	4(7.8)	5(9.8)	
	employment				
	Farming	22(43.1)	21(41.2)	20(39.2)	
	Business	15(29.4)	18(35.3)	15(29.4)	
	Unemployed	11(21.6)	7(13.7)	8(15.7)	
Complicatio	Foot disease	5(9.8)	7(13.7)	5(9.8)	0.77
n [†]					
	Eye problem	13(25.5)	12(23.5)	11(21.6)	0.88
	Kidney problem	0(0)	2(3.9)	0(3.9)	0.11
	Neuropathy	1(2.0)	0(0)	3(5.9)	0.11
t	Arthritis	6 (11.8)	7(13.7)	5(9.8)	0.83
FHD ¹	Yes	28 (54.9)	22(43.1)	21(41.2)	0.32
	No	23 (45.1)	29(56.9)	30(58.8)	0.00
Medicaltion	Oral	45 (29.4)	37 (25.2)	44(28.8)	0.08
	Insulin	9 (5.9)	6(3.9)	4(2.6)	0.32
	Oral plus insulin	2 (1.3)	3 (2.0)	3 (2.0)	0.88

Table 6. 1: Baseline characteristics of the study participants

* data presented as mean±SD

^tData presented as incall \pm 5D ^tData presented as proportion (n) and percentages% Statically significance at p<0.05; chi (\times 2) square test n for all the groups (NEP, NE and C) =51

YLWD- years lived with diabetes

FHD – family history of diabetes

As shown in Table 6.2, there was no significant difference between the groups in the anthropometric (weight, BMI, WC, HC, WHR), clinical (SBP, DBP) and biochemical variables (HbA1c, TC, TG, HDL, LDL and FBS) at baseline. Furthermore, as shown in Table 6.2, NEP group showed greatest significant reduction in weight (-6.27 (0.87) kg; p<0.01), BMI (-2.37kg/m (0.34); p<0.01), WC (-14.51(1.34) cm; p<0.01, HC (-6.16 (1.28) cm; p<0.01) and WHR (-0.027 (0.008); p=0.01) six months' post intervention (Table 6.2). Moreover, Bonferroni post hoc comparison between groups showed that there was a significant difference (p<0.01) between NEP and C in weight lost (6.89 kg), BMI (2.26 kg/m²) reduction, WC reduction (16.45cm) and HC reduction (10.20 cm) six months' post intervention. Additionally, significant difference (P<0.01) was also seen between NEP and NE in weight lost (4.99 kg), BMI reduction (1.89 Kg/m²) and WC reduction (9.73 cm) as well as between NE and C in WC reduction (6.72 cm) and HC reduction (9.24 cm) (Table 6.2).

Significant increase in HDL +0.34 (0.07) mmol/l; p=0.1 was also seen in the NEP group, six months' post intervention. Further, Bonferroni post hoc comparison between groups showed a significant difference between group in HDL levels; -0.28 mmol/l between NEP and NE and +0.25 mmol/l between NE and C. Moreover, significant reduction in DBP -5.17 (1.92) mmHg was also seen in the NE group sixmonth post intervention (Table 6.2). Bonferroni post hoc comparison between group in DBP reduction showed a difference 7.57 mmhg between NE and C that was significant (P<0.05). Additionally, Bonferroni post hoc comparison between groups showed a significant difference in TC levels (0.69 mmol/l, p<0.05) between NEP and C as well as in HbA1c levels (1.30 %) between NEP and C. Moreover, post hoc comparison between groups was also significant in LDL levels between NEP and C (0.86 mmol/l) as well as between NE and C (0.71 mmol/l), Table 2. There was no significant mean difference for the other metabolic parameters between the intervention groups (NEP and NE) and C group (Table 6.2).

As shown in Table 6.3, there was no significant difference in MetS prevalence and metabolic risk factors (increased WC, high WHR, high FBS, elevated BP, elevated TG, reduced HDL, elevated TC, elevated LDL) as well as in high BMI (>25 kg/m²) between group at baseline. However, the NEP intervention group significantly reduced

MetS (Odd Ratio; OR=0.08, Confidence Interval; CI=0.02-0.28, P<0.01 and OR=0.20, CI=0.06-0.68, P<0.01) as defined by harmonized and WHO criteria respectively compared to control (C) group (Table 6.3). Additionally, comparison of NE and C, six-month post intervention, also showed a significant reduction in MetS^b prevalence (as defined by WHO criteria) in the NE group (OR=0.20, CI=0.06-0.68, p=0.01) (Table 6.3).

Additionally, comparison of NEP and C six month post intervention showed a significant reduction in prevalence of participants having increased WC (OR=0.03, CI=0.003-0.22, p<0.01), increased WHR (OR=0.09, CI=0.01-0.93, p=0.043) elevated BP as per harmonized and WHO criteria respectively (OR=4.17, CI=1.59-10.91, p<0.001 and OR=4.29, CI=1.67-11.03, P<0.01), increased TG (OR= 0.3, CI=0.13-0.75, p=0.01) as well as reduced HDL (OR=17.55, CI=2.05-150.37, p<0.01) respectively (Table 6.3).

Similarly, comparison of NE and C six months' post intervention showed a significant reduction in elevated BP as per harmonized criteria (OR=0.40, CI=0.16-0.97, p=0.04) as well as WC (OR=0.09, CI=0.01-0.07, p=0.02) (Table 5.3). Moreover, in comparison to C group, a significant increase was seen in participants having a BMI of 18.5-24.9 kg/m2 six months' post intervention in the NEP group (OR=4.62, CI=1.32-16.20, p=0.017) as well as in the NE group (OR=4.25, CI=1.09-16.59, p=0.038) (Table 5.3). Furthermore, compared to C group the NEP and NE group also showed a significant increase in participants having less than 3 MetS risk factors as per harmonized criteria definition (OR=24.03, CI=5.78-99.88, P<0.01 and OR=5.63, CI=1.63-21.77, p<0.01).

Additionally, a reduction in prevalence of participants having dyslipidemia was also seen in NEP group six-month post intervention (OR=0.30, CI=0.13-0.7, p<0.01) in comparison to control (Table 6.3).

Parameter	Baseline data			Changes	s in clinical paramet		Differences between groups post				
									intervention		
	NEP (n=51)	NE (n=51)	C(n=51)	Р	NEP (n=48)	NE(n=49)	C(n=46)	P value	NEP-NE	NEP-C	NE-C
	Mean ±SD	Mean ±SD	Mean ±SD	value	Mean (SE)	Mean (SE)	Mean (SE)				
Weight	72.06±14.42	69.61±10.22	71.91±12.09	0.52	-6.27(0.87)	-1.27(0.84)	+0.63(0.87)	< 0.01	4.99**	6.89**	1.89
BMI(Kg/m2)	27.64±5.72	26.34±4.16	27.11±4.04	0.38	-2.37(0.34)	-0.48(0.33)-	+0.29(0.34)	< 0.01	1.89**	2.26**	0.77
WC (cm)	101.92±9.51	98.90±9.71	101.71±10.20	0.23	-14.51(1.34)	-4.78(1.29)4	+1.944(1.35)	< 0.01	9.73**	16.45**	6.72**
HC (cm)	106.16±7.14	102.69±11.90	106.17±7.74	0.09	-6.16(1.28)	-5.2(1.24)	+4.04(1.29)	< 0.01	0.96	10.20**	9.24**
SBP (mmHg)	145.33±21.33	146.04±19.50	139.98±18.66	0.25	-13.39(3.53)	-14.77(3.430	-5.30(3.56)	0.14	-1.38	8.09	9.47
DBP (mmHg)	87.88±10.37	90.69±8.79	88.12±9.15	0.26	-1.58(198)	-5.17(1.92)	+2.41(1.99)	0.03	-3.58	3.99	7.57*
HbA1C (%)	8.81±1.94	8.37±1.81	8.28±1.81	0.31	-2.04(0.39)	-1.48(0.39)	-0.73(0.40)	0.09	0.56	1.30*	0.75
FBG (mmol/l)	11.12±2.73	11.41±4.40	10.50±2.77	0.38	-2.59(0.66)	-2.95(0.64)	-1.55(0.68)	0.31	-0.36	1.04	1.40
TC (mmol/l)	5.23±1.43	4.77±1.07	4.91±1.13	0.12	-0.38(.24)	+0.13(0.23)	+0.30(0.24)	0.12	0.51	0.69*	0.17
TG (mmol/l)	2.32±1.37	2.00±0.92	2.39±0.89	0.16	-0.67(0.18)	-0.15(0.18)	-0.58(0.18)	0.10	0.52	0.09	-0.43
HDL (mmol/l)	1.30±0.29	1.55±0.39	1.31±0.31	0.07	+0.34(0.073)	+0.06(0.071)	+0.31(0.074)	0.01	-0.28*	-0.03	0.25*
LDL (mmol/l)	2.45±1.48	2.37±1.21	2.05±1.14	0.24	+0.38(0.24)	+0.53(0.23)	+1.23(0.24)	0.04	0.15	0.86*	0.71*
WHR	0.96±0.07	0.98±0.08	0.95±0.09	0.23	-0.027(0.008)	+0.002(0.007)	+0.008(0.008)	0.01	0.30*	0.36*	0.01

Data are presented as mean \pm standard deviation or SE of the mean. ANCOVA was used for between-groups comparisons, with a significance level of P* < 0.05 and p**<0.01. BMI: body mass index, WC: waist circumference, HC: hip circumference, WHR: waist-to-hip ratio, SBP: systolic blood pressure, DBP: diastolic blood pressure, FBG: fasting blood glucose, HDL: high density lipoprotein, LDL: low density lipoprotein, TG: triglycerides, TC: total cholesterol and HbA1c –glycated hymoglobin. NEP: Nutrition education peer to peer support group, NE: Nutrition education intervention group, C: control group

Kg=kilogram/metre2, Cm=centimeter, mmhg- Millimeters of mercury, mmol/l= milimmole per litre

Adjusted for age, gender, marital status, education level, family history of diabetes, years lived with diabetes, complications and medication use.

Parameter		Before the Intervention					Six-month Post intervention						
		NEP	NE	С	χ^2	P value	NEP	NE	С	NEP		NE	
		n (%)	n (%)	n (%)			n (%)	n (%)	n (%)				
										Odd ratio ^a	P value	Odd ratio ^b	P value
										(95% CI		(95% CI	
High HbA1c		43(84.3)	38(74.5)	38(74.5)	1.89	0.39	23(47.9)	24(49.0)	16(34.8)	2.08(0.85-5.09)	0.111	2.04(0.84-4.92	0.114
High FBS		51(100.0)	51(100)	51(100)			38(79.2)	41(83.7)	42(91.3)	2.91(0.82-10.36)	0.100	2.30(0.56-7.34)	0.114
High WHR		45(88.2)	48(94.1)	40(78.4)	5.64	0.06	42(87.5)	46(93.9)	45(97.5)	0.09(0.01-0.93)	0.043*	0.28(0.03-3.00)	0.294
BMI	>18.5-24.9	18(35.3)	18(35.3)	17(33.3)	11.10	0.09	29(60.4)	19(38.8)	13(28.3)	4.62(1.32-16.20)	0.017*	4.25(1.09-16.59)	0.038*
	>25-29.9	15(29.4)	27(52.7)	25(49.0)			13(27.1)	26(53.1)	22(47.8)	1.08(0.31-3.81)	0.915	3.13(0.85-11.51)	0.086
	>30-34.9	23(45.3	9(10.8)	11(17.6))			8(12.5)	4(8.2)	13(23.9	Reference			
Elevated WC		47(92.2)	45(88.2)	47(92.2)	0.629	0.73	28(58.3)	42(85.7)	46(97.8)	.0.03(0.003-0.22)	0.001**	0.09(0.01-0.72)	0.024
Elevated BP ^a		37(72.5)	45(88.2)	37(72.5)	4.84	0.089	24(50.0)	24(49.0)	37(80.4)	4.17(1.59-10.91)	0.004**	4.29(1.67-11.03)	0.002**
Elevated BP ^b		34(66.7)	38(74.5)	28(54.9)	4.388	0.11	23(47.9)	21(42.9)	32(69.6)	0.395(0.16-0.97)	0.043*	0.33(0.14-0.78)	0.412
Elevated TG		32(62.7)	28(54.9)	39(76.5)	4.083	0.130	17(35.4)	31(63.3)	30(65.2)	0.31(0.13-0.75)	0.010 *	0.59(0.37-2.10)	0.785
Reduced HDL-C ^a		19(37.3)	11(21.6)	14(27.5)	3.126	0.21	1(2.1)	5(10.2)	10(21.7)	17.55(2.05-150.37)	0.009**	2.66(0.80-8.53)	0.111
Reduced HDL-C ^b		8(5.7)	5(9.8)	5(9.8)	1.333	0.567	1(2.1)	1(2.0)	1(2.2)	0.59(0.03-11.32)	0.730	0.91(0.05-16.9)	0.949
Dyslipidemia		35(68.6)	32)(62.7)	39(76.5)	1.700	0.32	18(36.7)	31(61.3)	30(65.2)	0.30(0.13-0.74)	0.008	0.89(0.37-2.11)	0.788
Elevated TC		26(51.0)	16(31.4)	22(43.1)	4.083	0.13	15(31.2)	18(36.7)	23(50.0)	2.45(0.99-6.04)	0.051	0.96(0.41-2.25)	0.918
LDL		29(59.9)	15 (29.4)	24(47.1)	7.994	0.244	25(52.1)	35(71.4)	31(67.4)	1.96(0.805-4.75)	0.14	0.87(0.35-2.16)	0.77
MetS ^a		46(90.2)	44(86.3)	45(88.2)	0.378	0.828	25(52.1)	34(69.4)	42(91.3)	0.82(0.02-0.28)	< 0.001**	0.20(0.06-0.68)	0.01*
MetS ^b		46(90.2)	45(88.2)	41(80.2)	2.318	0.31	28(58.3)	38(77.6)	41(89.1)	0.20(0.067-0.57)	0.003**	0.50(0.17-1.52)	0.22
MetS risk factors ^a	1-2	4(7.8)	7(13.8))	6(11.8)	13.323	0.101	20(41.7)	11(22.4))	5(10.8)	24.03(5.78-99.88)	<0.001 **	5.63(1.63-21.77)	0.007**
	3	10(19.6)	21(41.2)	13(25.5)			20(41.2)	27(55.1)	28(60.8	3.32(11.10-99.60)	0.033*	1.48(0.59-3.74)	0.404
	4-5	37(62.7)	23(45.1)	32(63.3)			8(16.7)	12(26.4)	20(43.5)	reference			
MetS risk factors ^b	1-2	5(9.8)	6(11.8)	10(19.6)	2.492	0.65	20(41.7)	11(22.4)	5(10.8)	10.37(2.72-39.53)	0.001**	2.75(0.79-9.57)	0.011*
	3	25(49.0)	26(51.0)	22(43.1)			20(41.2)	27(55.1)	28(60.8)	2.92(0.94-9.10)	0.65	1.73(0.67-4.45)	0.258
	4-5	21(41.2)	19(37.3)	19(37.3)			8(16.7)	11(22.4)	13(28.3)	reference			

Table 6. 3: Prevalence of MetS risk factors at baseline and six-month post intervention

Data are presented as proportion; n (percentages; %) chi-square (χ 2) test; *statistical significance at p value<0.05 BMI obese >30 kg/m2, Elevated Waist hip ratio (WHR)>0.90 for men and >0.85 for women, Elevated blood pressure ^a >140/90mmHg or treatment of previously diagnosed hypertension (WHO criteria); Elevated blood pressure ^b >130/85mmHg or treatment of previously diagnosed hypertension (harmonized criteria), Reduced serum HDL cholesterol (a) <0.9 mmol/L for men or<1.0 mmol/L for women or specific treatment for this abnormality (WHO criteria); Reduced serum HDL cholesterol ^b <1.0 mmol/L for men or<1.3 mmol/L for women or specific treatment for this abnormality(harmonized criteria), Elevated triglycerides (TAG) >1.7 mmol/L or specific treatment for this abnormality (both criteria), Waist circumference (WC) ≥94 cm for men or ≥80 cm for women, Elevated TC>5.2mmol/l, Elevated LDL-cholesterol>2.6mmol/l, Dyslipidemia- reduced HDL(<0.9 mmol/L for men or<1.0 mmol/L for women or specific treatment for this abnormality) or /and elevated TG(>1.7mmol/l) MetS^a:Harmonized criteria; MetS^b: WHO criteria, NEP; Nutrition education peer to peer support group, NE; Nutrition education group, C; control group, χ 2; chi square Odd ratio^a –comparison MetS parameters of NEP and C, Odds ratio^b-comparison of MetS parameters of NE and C, CI; confidence interval Adjusted for age, gender, education level, marital status, years; lived with diabetes, family history of diabetes, and complications As shown in Table 6.4, there was no significant difference between the groups in the mean frequency of consumption of different types of food at baseline. High means > 4 days per week of inclusion of high fat food, sugar/ sweetened beverages and refined carbohydrates, were seen in all participant at baseline. However, there was great change in fat consumption pattern by all the groups at month 3 and 6month post intervention, where the mean for high fat food consumption dropped to 1 day per week or less (Table 6.4 and Table 6.5). A significant improvement (p<0.01) was seen in the NEP group 3 month and 6 months' post intervention in inclusion of vegetables (5.84±1.89 & 6.02±1.59, p<0.01), spacing carbohydrates (5.86±1.90&5.29±1.45, p<0.01) and limiting sodium (5.10±1.81 &5.54±1.37; p<0.01) in their meals.(Table 6.4 and Table 6.5). Additionally, an improvement was also seen in the NEP group in terms of including high fibre food for >5 days a week in the meal $(5.85\pm0.99, p<0.01)$ 6 months' post intervention (Table 6.5). Moreover, participants in the NEP group also included low fat food in their diet for >4 days a week $(4.29\pm2.08, p<0.01)$ 6 months' post intervention and carbohydrates of low glycemic index for >3day per week (3.94±1.49, p<0.01 and 3.85±1.46, p<0.01) 3 and 6 months' post intervention respectively (Table 6.4 and Table 6.5).

As shown in Table 6.6 the participant in the all the groups had an average of 1000 MET minute physical activity levels at baseline. The physical activity level improved significantly (p<0.01) in the NEP group at month 1, 3 and 6 respectively after the intervention (+570.92; 174.51 MET minutes, +919.21; 192.96 MET minutes and +1105.36; 220.60) MET minute compared to the other groups (Table 6.6). Comparison of changes in physical activity levels between the groups showed significant difference between NEP and C, at month 3 and month 6 post interventions. However, no significant difference was found between NEP and NE as well as NE and C in physical activity level changes 1, 3 and 6 months' post intervention (Table 6.6).
Variables	Baseline				Month 3				Diffrences between group between group at month 3		
	NEP (=51) Mean±SD	NE (n=51) Mean±SD	C (n=51 Mean±SD	P value	NEP (n=51) Mean±SD	NE (n=50) Mean±SD	C (n=49) Mean±SD	P value	NEP-NE	NEP-C	NE-C
1	2.61 ± 1.26	2.12±0.99	2.22±0.73	0.12	4.31±1.33	3.20±1.74	$1.92{\pm}1.64$	< 0.01	1.09(0.32)**	2.36(0.32)**	1.26(0.32)**
2	2.96±1.23	$2.55{\pm}1.46$	2.78±1.38	0.34	3.58±2.31	2.68 ± 2.17	2.27±2.44	0.02	0.83(0.47)	1.26(0.48)*	0.43(0.47)
3	3.02±0.68	2.80 ± 0.66	2.80±0.63	0.17	$5.84{\pm}1.89$	3.88 ± 2.45	3.63 ± 2.62	< 0.01	1.76(0.46)**	2.01(0.46)**	0.26(0.46)
4	2.49 ± 0.90	2.52±1.13	2.51±1.13	0.99	$3.94{\pm}1.49$	$2.60{\pm}1.51$	1.77 ± 1.61	< 0.01	1.36(0.32)**	2.17(0.31)**	0.81(0.31)*
5	$2.68{\pm}1.49$	$2.84{\pm}1.16$	2.52 ± 1.29	0.53	3.50±1.35	$2.46{\pm}1.50$	1.43 ± 1.27	< 0.01	1.01(0.28)**	2.02(0.28)**	1.02(0.28)**
6	4.80 ± 0.80	4.22 ± 1.05	4.52±1.11	0.06	0.69±1.16	1.02 ± 1.13	1.22 ± 1.49	0.11	-0.36(0.27)	-0.56(0.26)	-0.20(0.26)
7	0.71 ± 1.22	$1.00{\pm}1.32$	0.92±1.29	0.38	0.71±1.22	1.02 ± 1.33	0.94±1.31	0.35	-0.47(0.26)	-0.38(0.26)	0.09(0.25)
8	5.84 ± 0.46	5.78 ± 0.51	$5.82 \pm .059$	0.30	0.71±1.64	0.70±1.43	1.29 ± 1.72	0.12	-0.067(0.30)	-0.65(0.31)	-0.59(0.30)
9	2.80±0.89	2.86±0.89	$2.70{\pm}1.04$	0.68	5.86±1.90	3.88±2.45	3.63±2.62	< 0.01	1.76(0.46)**	2.01(0.46)**	0.26(0.46)
10	2.31±1.49	2.33±1.61	2.76±1.42	0.24	3.82±2.59	1.64 ± 2.07	0.93±1.75	< 0.01	2.35(0.44)**	3.05(0.44)**	0.70(0.43)
11	$2.98{\pm}1.01$	3.01 ± 0.88	2.98 ± 0.84	0.95	5.10±1.81	3.76±2.55	2.00 ± 2.02	< 0.01	1.124(0.44)*	2.88(0.44)**	1.74(0.43)**
12	$1.90{\pm}1.36$	1.86±1.31	1.82 ± 1.48	0.96	$1.84{\pm}1.33$	1.86±1.32	1.63 ± 1.47	0.66	0.05(0.28)	0.28(0.28)	0.23(0.28)

Table 6.4: Frequency of food consumption for the participant at baseline and at month 3 intervention

Data presented as Mean \pm sd; statistically significant =p<0.05; ** significant at p<0.01; *significant at p<0.05; NEP-nutrition education peer to peer support, NE- nutrition education group and C – control group

Variables definition

- 1. On how many days per week in the last one month did you follow a healthful eating plan
- 2. On how many days per week in the last one month did you did you eat three to five or more servings of fruits each day
- 3. On how many days per week in the last month did you eat three to five or more servings of vegetables each day
- 4. On how many days per week in the last month did you include high fibre such as whole grain, legumes in your diet
- 5. On how many days per week in the last month did you include low caloric of low glycemic index food in your meal
- 6. On how many days per week in the last one month did you include high fat foods like fatty meat, skin on chicken, highly fried foods
- 7. On how many days per week in the last month did you include fish in your meal each day
- 8. On how many days per week in the last month did you include sugar and sweetened beverages
- 9. On how many days per week in the last month did you space your carbohydrates throughout the day
- 10. On how many days per week in the last month did you include low sodium diet in your meal
- 11. On how many days per week in the last month did you include low fat foods like skimmed milk, lean meat, lentils
- 12. On how many days per week in the last one moth did you prepare your food with unsaturated fats like canola oil, olive oil, sunflower oil

Variable	_	Month 6			Differences betw	een group at month 6	
	NEP (n=48) Mean±SD	NE (n=49) Mean±SD	C (n=46) Mean±SD	P value	NEP-NE	NEP-C	NE-C
1	5.15±1.50	4.00 ± 1.80	2.71±1.06	0.01	1.14(0.32)**	2.38(0.32)**	1.24(0.32)**
2	3.98 ± 2.08	2.88 ± 2.03	$2.74{\pm}2.10$	0.02	1.03(0.43)	1.21(0.44)*	0.18(0.43)
3	6.02 ± 1.59	4.06±2.12	4.06±2.12	< 0.01	1.83(0.41)**	1.92(0.42)**	0.9(0.41)
4	3.85 ± 1.46	2.61±1.53	1.73 ± 1.51	< 0.01	1.24(0.31)**	2.1(0.32)**	0.87(0.31)*
5	5.85 ± 0.99	4.14 ± 1.47	2.67 ± 1.23	< 0.01	1.76(0.26)**	3.22(0.26)**	1.46(0.26)**
6	0.58 ± 0.87	$1.04{\pm}1.14$	1.30 ± 1.49	0.071	-0.46(0.24)	-0.72(0.25)	-0.26(0.24)
7	0.67 ± 1.22	1.02 ± 1.35	0.93 ± 1.34	0.16	-0.42(0.27)	-0.34(0.27)	0.09(0.27)
8	0.58 ± 1.30	0.69 ± 1.44	$1.30{\pm}1.76$	0.19	-0.07(0.31)	-0.69(0.32)	-0.60(0.31)
9	5.29 ± 1.45	3.78±1.43	2.28 ± 1.28	< 0.01	1.58(0.29)**	3.10(0.29)**	1.52(0.29)**
10	4.29±2.08	2.38 ± 1.86	1.96 ± 1.81	< 0.01	1.95(0.40)**	2.38(0.40)**	0.43(0.40)
11	5.54 ± 1.37	4.16±2.24	2.21 ± 1.95	< 0.01	1.35(0.39)	3.24(0.40)**	1.89(0.39)**
1	4.85 ± 1.20	4.93±1.17	5.06 ± 1.34	0.87	-0.10(.26)	-0.24(0.26)	0.14(0.26)

Table 6. 5: Frequency of food consumption for the participant month 6 post intervention

Data presented as Mean \pm sd; statistically significant =p<0.05; ** significant at p<0.01; *significant at p<0.05; NEP-nutrition education peer to peer support, NE- nutrition education group and C – control group

Variables definition

1. On how many days per week in the last one month did you follow a healthful eating plan

2. On how many days per week in the last one month did you did you eat three to five or more servings of fruits each day

3. On how many days per week in the last month did you eat three to five or more servings of vegetables each day

4. On how many days per week in the last month did you include high fibre such as whole grain, legumes in your diet

5. On how many days per week in the last month did you include low caloric of low glycemic index food in your meal

6. On how many days per week in the last one month did you include high fat foods like fatty meat, skin on chicken, highly fried foods

7. On how many days per week in the last month did you include fish in your meal each day

8. On how many days per week in the last month did you include sugar and sweetened beverages

9. On how many days per week in the last month did you space your carbohydrates throughout the day

10. On how many days per week in the last month did you include low sodium diet in your meal

11. On how many days per week in the last month did you include low fat foods like skimmed milk, lean meat, lentils

12. On how many days per week in the last one moth did you prepare your food with unsaturated fats like canola oil, olive oil, sunflower oil

	NEP	NE	С	P value	Difference in Change of physical activity between groups		n groups
	Mean (SE)	Mean (SE)	Mean (SE)		NEP-NE	NEP-C	NE-C
					Mean (SE)	Mean (SE)	Mean (SE)
Baseline	1024.32 (139.38)	1049.70 (138.23)	1015.39 (137.82)	0.955	-25.38 (197.96)	8.94 (197.10)	34.32 (194.66)
Changes in PA at Month 1	+570.92 (174.51)	+116.21 (113.08)	+2.28 (172.56)	0.056	454.71 (247.87)	568.63 (246.79)	113.93 (243.73)
Changes in PA at Month 3	+919.21 (192.96)	+256.92 (193.45)	+15.71 (197.02)	0.004	662.29 (275.29)	903.50 (277.27) *	241.22 (275.48)
Changes in PA at Month 6	+1105.36(220.60)	+380.12(216.86)	+103.40 (223.92)	0.006	725.24(311.00)	1001.96 (316.12)*	276.72 (311.37)

Table 6. 6: Physical activity levels of the participants at Baseline, Month 1, Month 3 and Month 6 post intervention

Data presented as Mean (SE)

Physical activity levels presented as MET minutes per week

NEP: Nutrition education peer to peer support group; NE: Nutrition education group and C: control group

SE: Standard error of the mean

PA- physical activity level

MET; Metabolic equivalent

*-statistically significant at p<0.01Adjusted for age, gender, marital status, education level family history of diabetes and years lived with diabetes

6.5 Discussion

The current study determined the effect of a nutrition education programme with or without peer to peer support on metabolic syndrome and metabolic risk factors in T2DM patients. The 8-week nutrition education programme (Curriculum attached in Appendix XII) equipped participants with more detailed knowledge on diabetes-related nutrition and importance of physical activity than the standard education such patients usually receive in diabetes clinics in Kenya. The control group in the present study received the standard education. In addition to the standard education, one of the two intervention groups (NE) received the detailed nutrition education programme, and the other received the detailed nutrition education programme beefed up with a peer-to-peer support component (NEP group).

While there was worsening in mean values of most of the anthropometric and metabolic parameters such as weight, BMI, DBP, and LDL in the control group during the 6 months of the study, most of these parameters improved significantly in the NE and NEP group, with the NEP group achieving greater improvement than the NE group (Table 6.2). However, there were improvements in both HbA1c and fasting blood glucose in all the groups, and the means for these parameters were not statistically different at 6 months (Table 6.2). This may be attributed to the anti-diabetes medications taken by all the groups, which lowered the blood glucose.

Similar results were obtained for the prevalence of the MetS and its risk factors (Table 6.3), where there were improvements in HbA1c and FBG in all the groups; worsening in the anthropometric risk factors and BP in control group; and improvements in the latter for the NE and NEP groups. Elevated TC and LDL worsened in the control group but improved in the NE and NEP groups. Prevalence of elevated TG dropped significantly in the NEP group, but increased in the NE and Control groups. There was reduction in prevalence of the rest of the blood lipid profile components in all groups, with greater improvements in NEP and NE than C.

Improvements in blood lipid profiles even in the control group may be due to the effects of anti-diabetic medicines, such as metformin which has been shown to not only improve blood glucose but also blood lipids (Lin et al., 2018).

Overall, there was a worsening in the prevalence of the metabolic syndrome and its risk factors in the control group, and an improvement of the same in the NE and NEP groups, with greater improvements in the latter. The better improvements in MetS in the NEP than in NE and in the latter than in the C group may be attributed to different degrees of improvement in the food intake patterns and physical activity levels attained (Tables 6.4, 6.5 and 6.6).

Nutrition education is a main component in diabetes education and has been shown to improve dietary behavior and clinical outcomes in persons with diabetes (Askari et al., 2013; Liu et al., 2015; Muchiri et al., 2016). Previous studies have demonstrated that nutrition education or, lifestyle interventions aimed at correcting dietary behavior and enhancing physical activity in management of T2DM and MetS have a positive outcome in metabolic parameters (Askari et al., 2013; Muchiri et al., 2015). Inclusion of peer to peer support in the lifestyle intervention have been shown to have a better clinical outcome (Athena et al., 2011; Pan et al., 2016; Simmons et al., 2013, 2013). The results of the current study are in agreement with these previous studies.

A previous study showed strong correlation between BMI and WC with glycaemia, triglyceride, HDL and blood pressure (Rezende et al., 2006) with reduced level of BMI and WC being associated with low MetS. In the current study, the NEP group that had the strongest reductions in BMI also had the strongest reduction in the prevalence of TG, but the NE group had a greater drop in the prevalence of BP. The results for BP might be confounded by the effects of anti-BP medication.

As found in the current study, nutrition education and other health education intended to improve dietary habits and physical activity have been previously shown to improve dietary behavior, physical activity and clinical outcomes in persons with Type 2 diabetes Mellitus (Askari et al., 2013; Liu et al., 2015; Muchiri et al., 2016).

In interpreting the results of this study, some limitations need to be considered. The study period was limited to six months and this allowed assessment of short-term effects of the intervention. Longer periods of follow-up have been recommended in order to understand more of the sustainability of a peer-led intervention program and also in order to ensure long-term reduction of MetS risk factors. Additionally, the study was carried out in a public hospital set-up where patient population is of middle and low income hence the results can only be compared to a similar population. On the other hand, the high retention rate (93.7%) and the positive feedback obtained from the participants during the monthly follow-up was in was a strength of the study. The current study was also unique as it combined a comprehensive nutrition education programme with peer to peer support in the management of Type 2 Diabetes. The current study reported significant improvement of metabolic parameters and MetS prevalence on application of lifestyle intervention and might be a useful base for community based study targeting T2DM population.

6.6 Conclusion

The detailed nutrition education programme offered to T2DM patients in this study significantly improved the MetS and its risk factors in T2DM patients. Moreover, combining the nutrition education programme with peer-to-peer support resulted in significantly greater benefits in reduction of the MetS in T2DM. Therefore, such a programme can be recommended for inclusion in diabetes management programmes for improved health outcomes. Nevertheless, future studies should focus on improving the training contents and longer-term monitoring to achieve greater improvements. Therefore, such a programme for improved health outcomes. Nevertheless, Nevertheless, future studies should focus on indiabetes management programmes for improved health outcomes. Nevertheless, future studies should focus on indiabetes management programmes for improved health outcomes. Nevertheless, future studies should focus on improving the training contents and longer-term monitoring to achieve greater improvements.

Week	Торіс	Content and activities	Participants
Introduction week	What is diabetes and how it is managed	Natureofdisease(explanation of what happenswhenonehasdiabetes,includingbody's response tofood in diabetic/non-diabeticstates,insulinaction,causes/riskfactors, types)Symptoms and complicationsmedication and their roles intreatmentAim for treatment and targetsfor good controlCauses,symptomsandmanagementofhypoglycemiaand	All participants
Week One	Dietary guidelines on healthy eating Dietary guidelines continued; Overview of food groups and their	hyperglycemia Foot care and eye care. Principal of healthy eating: importance of regular and varied meals Guided discussion on improving dietary variety Cereals and starches as well as root and tuber groups and their role in diet	Intervention groups
	role diabetes management	cereals, carbohydrate content and how it affects blood glucose Some healthy ways to include starches in meals Demonstration of portion/serving sizes of different cereals and starches Group work: practices on portioning and serving of starches Specific guidelines for cereals preparation	
Week Two	Dietary guidelines continued: Overview of food	Legumes group and nut and seed groups and their role in diet	Intervention groups

Table: 6. 7: Summary of Nutrition Education Curriculum

	groups and their	Carbohydrate content in	
	role diabetes	legumes and now it affects	
	management	Different type of legumes	
		Different type of regulies,	
		by Type 2 dishetes mellitys	
		by Type 2 diabetes memilius	
		patient.	
		Some nealthy ways to include	
		legumes, seed and nuts in	
		meals	
		Demonstration of	
		portion/serving sizes of	
		different cereals and starches	
		Group work: practices on	
		portioning and serving of	
		legume and nuts	
		Specific guidelines for	
		cereals and legumes	
	D' ('11'	preparation	т., .:
Week Three	Dietary guidelines	Meat, dairy group and their	Intervention
	continued:	role in diet	groups
	Overview of food	I heir role in diabetes	
	groups and their	Trimming of fot in most	
	role diabetes	Deduction of crosses in mills	
	management	Different mills product and	
		barry to include different	
		now to include different	
		Importance of minimizing of	
		processed most in disbates	
		and chronic disease	
		management	
Week Four	Dietary guidelines	Vegetables and fruits	Intervention
WEEK FUUI	continued:	How to improve vegetables	groups
	Overview of food	supply at home	groups
	groups and their	Importance of vegetables and	
	role diabetes	fruit in diabetes management	
	management	Carbohydrate content in	
		fruits and vegetables and how	
		it affects blood glucose	
		Demonstration of different	
		vegetables and fruits	
		Group work: participant in	
		groups to name different fruit	
		and vegetables demonstrated	
		and indicate how they will	
		improve their supplies	
Week Five	Dietary guidelines	Fats and oil and their role in	Intervention

	continued: Overview of food groups and their role diabetes management	diet Importance of fat and oil Sources of fat Type of fats (saturated and unsaturated), Their sources and effect of each in the body. Some healthy way to include fat and oils in the diet Group activity: label reading of fat and oil products on display and identification of different content of different component of triglycerides, saturated fat and unsaturated fat levels.	groups
Week Six	Meal planning: portions and meal frequency	Facilitated group review of the effect of different food group on blood glucose Discussion on importance of food portion control and regular meals Guidelines for portion sizes Demonstration: portion sizes (household measures, Zimbabwe hand jive, plate model). Group activity: practice portioning various commonly used foods Reflection and group discussion about portion sizes and associated issues such as hunger. Planning meals on a limited budget, emphasis on variety and balance within available resources Importance of timing and combining meals	Intervention groups
Week Seven	Glycemic index and its importance in diabetes management	Role of glycemic index and glycemic load in blood glucose control. Glycemic index and glycemic load of different foods. Examples of glycemic index of various foods. Group activity: classifying food in terms of glycemic	Intervention groups

plus group discussion	
Week Eight Physical activity Importance of physical activity in blood glucose	Intervention
control	Stoups
When to exercise	
Group activity:	
demonstration of the	
exercises by group leaders	
All participant participate in exercise programme	
Post Evaluation, Post evaluation and issue of	All groups
Handouts: handouts, pamphlets and wall	- 1
pamphlet and wall posters	

Table 6. 8: Dietary intake Variables

Serial No.	Variable	Score based on 7 days a week
1	On how many days per week in the last one month did you follow a healthful eating plan? ^a	01234567
2	On how many days per week in the last one month did you did you eat three to five or more servings of fruits each day? ^{ab}	0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
3	On how many days per week in the last month did you eat three to five or more servings of vegetables each day? ^{ab}	0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
4	On how many days per week in the last month did you include high fibre such as whole grain, legumes in your diet? ^{ab}	0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
5	On how many days per week in the last month did you include low caloric of low glycemic index food in your meal? ^a	0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
6	On how many days per week in the last one month did you include high fat foods like fatty meat, skin on chicken, highly fried foods? ^a	0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
7	On how many days per week in the last month did you include fish or fish based product in your meal each day? ^a	0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7
8	On how many days per week in the last month did you include sugar and sweetened beverages? ^a	01234567
9	On how many day per week in the last month did you space your carbohydrates throughout the day? ^a	01234567
10	On how many days per week in the last month did you include low sodium diet in your meal? ^b	01234567
11	On how many days per week in the last month did you include low fat foods like? ^{dc}	01234567
12	On how many days per week in the last one moth did you prepare your food with unsaturated fats like canola oil, olive oil, sunflower oil? ^a	01234567

Healthful eating plan was defined as per WHO recommendation of health eating plan which was considered if a participant included fruit especieaclly whole fruits, a variety of vegetables from all of the subgroups—dark green, red and orange; fat-free or low-fat dairy, including milk, yogurt, cheese, and/or fortified soy beverages; a variety of protein foods, including seafood, lean meats and poultry, eggs, legumes (beans and peas), nuts, seeds, and soy products; whole grains (e.g. unprocessed maize, millet, oats, wheat and brown rice) in a meal in a day; exclude refined starch have less than 10% of total energy intake from free sugars have less than $\leq 30\%$ of total energy intake from fats with <10% from saturated fat and 1% from *trans*-fats of all kinds, *and include* unsaturated fats in meal preparation as well as use of less than 5 g of iodized salt (equivalent to about one teaspoon) per day5 serving of fruit was considered as 400g of fruits

^a construct borrowed from perceived diet Adherence questionnaire (PDAQ), ^b borrowed from DASH^{ab} borrowed from PDQA and medical nutrition therapy and ^{dc} from DASH and MTN

CHAPTER SEVEN

EFFECT OF NUTRITION EDUCATION ON ADHERENCE TO LIFESTYLE MODIFICATION (DIET AND PHYSICAL ACTIVITY) BY PATIENTS WITH TYPE 2 DIABETTES MELLITUS AT A LEVEL 5 HOSPITAL IN KENYA: "A RANDOMIZED CONTROLLED TRIAL"

Manuscript submitted for publication as Thuita A.W, Kiage B.N, Onyango A.O and Makokha A.O, Effect of a nutrition education programme on adherence to lifestyle modification (diet and physical activity) on participant with type 2 diabetes mellitus at a level 5 hospital in Kenya: "a randomized controlled trial"

7.1 Abstract

Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is a chronic metabolic disorder, characterized by hyperglycemia. Lifestyle modification has been shown to be the cornerstone to its management. However, non-adherence to lifestyle modification remains a key challenge. Interventions employing nutrition education and peer to peer support could lead to improvement as well as compliance to lifestyle modification. Therefore, the current study explored the effect of nutrition education program on adherence to lifestyle modifications of T2DM patients. This study was a randomized control trial with two intervention groups (nutrition education peer to peer support; NEP and nutrition education; NE group) and a control group (C). All the groups received standard education before the start of intervention. The NEP group received nutrition education sessions with peer to peer support while NE group received only nutrition education. The nutrition education was done for eight weeks each 2 hr session. All the groups were followed for six months. Adherence to diet and physical activity data was collected at baseline, at 1 month post intervention, at 3 months post intervention and at 6 months post intervention. Analysis of data was done using analysis of co variance (ANCOVA) and regression. The prevalence to diet adherence improved significantly in the NEP (13.7% to 90.2%; 96.1% and 97.9%),) and NE (9.8% to 58.8%; 64.4% and 93.1%) compared to C at 1 month post intervention, at 3 months post intervention and at 6 months post intervention. There was also improvement in prevalence of good adherence to physical activity as well in NEP (47.1% to 90.2% and 91.7%) and NE (49.0% -to 84.0% and 87.8%) score compared to C at 3 months and at 6 months post intervention. Changes in mean diet adherence score and mean food frequency mirrored the changes in mean physical activity score, where the greatest improvements occurred in the NEP. In conclusions nutrition education programme alone or with peer to peer support component was beneficial in improving adherence to lifestyle modification (diet and physical activity) hence can be adapted in management of T2DM

Key words: Type 2 diabetes Mellitus, Nutrition education, Adherence, Diet, Physical activity

7.2 Introduction

Type 2 Diabetes is a major global public health concern with an estimated population of 425 million people aged 20-79 years having this chronic condition (IDF, 2017). Increased global prevalence of T2DM is reported each year; 285 million in 2009, 366 million in 2011, 382 million in 2013 and 415 million by 2015 (IDF, 2009, 2011, 2015, 2017). The situation is not different in Kenya as there is a rise in the prevalence each year, and an increase in related complications, which lead to disability and death (IDF, 2015, 2017; WHO, 2016). Studies have also reported poor glycemic control in T2DM patients which is strongly related to the development of diabetic complications, such as retinopathy, neuropathy and cardiovascular events (IDF, 2015; Siu & Yuen, 2014). These complications are a major cause of disability, reduced quality of life and premature death (IDF, 2015). Lack of effective strategy in management of T2DM worsens the situation further (Alharbi & Alsubhi, 2016; Midhet et al., 2010). Such strategy includes among others lifestyle modification which if not followed can worsen the condition further (Kanauchi & Kanauchi, 2015).

Lifestyle modifications, including nutrition therapy, regular physical activity and weight loss are key to the management of T2DM and its complications (Abdi et al., 2015; Gerstel et al., 2013). Studies have shown that dietary management, physical activity or both promotes good glycemic control and reduces complications due to T2DM (Abdi et al., 2015; Askari, Rabiei, & Rastmanesh, 2013; Gerstel et al., 2013; Orchard et al., 2017). However, non- adherence to healthy lifestyle worsens the situation further (Maisharah et al., 2011). Adherence rate for healthy dietary choices and/or physical activity has been reported to be 20-70% both in the general population and in Type 2 diabetes mellitus patients (Alharbi & Alsubhi, 2016; Ganiyu et al., 2013; Musee et al., 2016; Saleh et al., 2014).

In the recent past, unhealthy diets and physical activity have become global public health issues due to their strong association with the development of T2DM as well as related complications (IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016). Besides non-adherence having undesirable impact on clinical outcomes, it might also cause an increased financial burden for societies including excess urgent care visits, hospitalizations and higher

treatment costs related to T2DM as well as complications (Alharbi & Alsubhi, 2016). This therefore underscores the need to intervene in order to improve on adherence to lifestyle modification for patients with Type 2 diabetes mellitus. Hence, the primary aim of this study was to conduct a nutrition education programme with peer to peer support for 8 weeks and evaluate its effectiveness on patient adherence to lifestyle modification namely: diet and physical activity

7.3 Methods

7.3.1 Study site and participants

This was a randomized control trial conducted in T2DM patients attending care at Thika Level 5 Hospital (TL5H) diabetes comprehensive care Centre (DCC). The patients included in the study were T2DM patients aged 20-79 years with no complications and willing to attend weekly meetings after commencement of the study and six months follow up. Type 2 Diabetes mellitus (T2DM) patients with complications, like renal failure, congestive heart failure (CCF), and stroke were excluded from the study during recruitment. The study participants were recruited during their clinic appointment days as they waited for treatment in the DCC. The principal investigator gave a brief talk about T2DM every morning for 15 minute at the DCC and explained to the patients about the upcoming study. Participation in the study was voluntary. Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) patients who consented to participate in the study, met the inclusion criteria and signed an informed consent were recruited. The recruitment took 2 months (August 2016-October 2016). A total of 215 patients showed interest to be included in the study. Out of these, an estimated sample size of 153 participants was required. Out of the 215, who showed interest 62 were excluded (30 did not meet the exclusion criteria, 15 declined to participate, 12 could not be available).

After recruitment, the study participants were randomized into three groups (2 intervention groups- nutrition education peer to peer support group; NEP and Nutrition education group; NE and 1 control group; C). Randomization of the participants to the entire group was done by the principal investigator using random numbers generated by computer. Sealed sequentially numbered opaque envelopes per each stratum (1-

3) mixed using the lottery method were used. The participants were requested to pick an envelope each and join their groups (1-3). A volunteer from each group was then requested to move forward and pick another envelop each containing their treatment allocation (NE, NEP and C). Upon confirmation of the treatment allocation, the participants were allocated to their treatment group, and the group members recorded. After randomization, baseline data was collected from all the participants. The 1st intervention group (NEP) received nutrition education in combination with physical activity and peer to peer support and 2nd intervention group (NE) received nutrition education in combination to physical activity (NEP) while control group (C) received standard care. For the two intervention groups, training was done for eight weeks with 2 hours session each and follow up for all groups done for six months.

7.3.2 Sample size

A sample size of 46 participants per study arm was calculated using the formula by Armitage *et al.*, (Armitage, 2008) and Lwanga & Lemeshow (1991). Assuming 10% attrition the sample was increased to a total of 51 participants per group.

7.3.3 Intervention

The current study used the social cognitive theory to influence behavior change (Bandura, 2012). The nutrition education curriculum consisted of eight sessions. Before start of the interventions all participants were taken through one session was given to all groups on general management of T2DM. The nutrition curriculum was given 2-hour weekly meetings, which were held at the DCC during the intervention period. Each group was met on separate days. The NEP received nutrition education sessions with peer to peer support and NE received only nutrition education lessons, while the C group received standard care (blood glucose and blood pressure monitoring, treatment for those with problems as well as education on diabetes care by a clinician).

The nutrition education sessions consisted of lessons addressing nutrition in relation to diabetes, food portion control for weight reduction, use of healthier food choices, an individualized meal planning; glycemic index and glycemic load of different foods and their importance in blood glucose control; food pyramid and its use together with food exchange list. The curriculum was presented in eight lessons each 2 hours.

The nutrition content was presented using lectures, demonstrations, discussions, and other participatory methods. The nutrition education curriculum was first tested in a subgroup (10% of sample) of patients not involved in the study before the actual implementation. All the groups had their blood glucose and blood pressure monitored before the lesson started and those in need of any treatment appropriately attended to.

The first five lessons focused on dietary guidelines on healthy foods in management of type 2 diabetes mellitus. The principle of healthy eating and the importance of regular and varied meals using the food groups were emphasized. Participants in these lessons learnt about the basics food groups and some healthy ways to include meals (Table 6.7. in Chapter 6). In brief the topics covered included starch and cereals;, legumes, nuts and seeds; meat and dairy products; fruits and vegetables; fats and oils; servings and number of recommended serving per food group per day; the difference between simple and complex carbohydrates; fibre content of different foods (fruits, vegetables, legumes, cereals and starches; the difference between saturated and unsaturated fats and their relation to diabetes management; hidden calories contained in beverages; and the micronutrient and fiber values of fruits and vegetables.

During these lessons, posters with the food groups as well as real food samples were used to emphasize on their importance.

In lesson six, the importance of meal plans and portion control was given. Portion sizes using different methods like: household measures, plate model, Zimbabwe hand jive among other were demonstrated and participants were given an opportunity to do the portion sizes. The participants were also taken through a lesson of planning meals using a limited budget within the available resources with emphasis on variety and balance. Importance of timing and combining meals was also emphasized. Demonstrations on how menus can be adapted for energy as well as family needs were done. Prepared foods were used to give demonstrations on meal planning. The participants did a sample menu together with the researcher, by incorporating suggested foods by the group members that were locally available, financially

affordable and culturally acceptable. They were also divided into groups and allowed to practice menu planning with the guidance of the researcher and research assistants.

Lesson seven discussed the importance of glycemic index and glycemic load of different types of food on blood glucose control. Participants were also taken through a session on carbohydrate counting using locally available foods. A practical on carbohydrate counting was done and participants were requested to classify foods given as per their glycemic index (GI) indicating which foods had high or low GI. Practical's demonstrating of glycemic load of foods was also given. The participants were allowed to take part in classification of food samples according to glycemic load. Additionally, the participants were taken through label reading of different foods and a reflection on current practices related to dietary guidelines and label reading in relation to diabetes. Label reading practicals' were also given using available foods in the market was done by the participants and group discussions were encouraged.

The last lesson done on week eight was about physical activity and its importance on blood sugar control. Participants were informed on different types of physical activities, when to perform them as well as their importance. Practical sessions were given by a trained physiotherapist who has been involved in diabetes care in TL5H. After lesson eight participants were given posters and reading materials to use at home. After every lesson, participants were given 5 minutes to share their experiences with other members and a volunteer could be requested to address the other participants on his/her experience on each lesson day.

7.3.4 Follow up

Weekly meetings during intervention period were held for the intervention groups. Monthly follow up meetings were done for all the groups and data on adherence to diet and physical activity was collected at month 1, month three and month 6 for all the groups. In order to minimize drop-out, the PI made a phone call to all participants 3 days prior to each weekly meeting and reminded them one the day before the meeting. Similarly, they were called one week prior to each monthly meeting and reminded them one day before the meeting. Other strategies applied included; active participation, allowing participants to choose appropriate day and time for the meetings and providing snacks during the meetings. The participants requiring treatment and other hospital services were supported by the clinicians and any problem encountered during their clinics visit was addressed.

7.3.5 Ethical clearance

The study was approved by the Kenyatta National Hospital-University of Nairobi Ethics and Research Committee (Permit No. KNH-ERC/A/232) and the National Commission for Science, Technology and Innovation (NACOSTI) (Permit No. NACOSTI /P /16/83452 /10118). The study has been registered by Pan African Trial registry (PACTR); Registry No. PACTR201910518676391P as per WHO requirement for clinical trials.

7.3.6 Data collection

Adherence to diet and physical activities were considered for the study. Baseline data that included demographic profile, types of foods eaten, and time of consumption and physical activity levels were collected before the start of the intervention. Physical activity levels data were collected using a modified WHO designed physical activity questionnaire (WHO, 2010.) It included questions on the type of activity done with its time and number of days per week. The metabolic equivalent for each physical activity was tabulated and recorded. Total physical activity level was calculated by adding up the metabolic equivalent (MET) for each activity. A participant was regarded as adherent to exercise if she or he reported exercising for duration of 150 minutes in all activities (>600 metabolic equivalent; MET minutes) per week. Non-adherence to exercise was considered if one reported light activity (<150 minute of exercise per week; <600 MET minutes per week) this was done at baseline, month 1, month 3 and month 6.

Adherence to dietary recommendation was measured based on compliance to recommendations of a healthy diet plan, diet rich in fruits and vegetables, complex carbohydrates high in fibre, low glycemic index food that included whole grains, reduced intake of salt and sugars, spacing carbohydrate intake, reduced intake of saturated fat and overall fat as well as uptake of mono-unsaturated and polyunsaturated fat. It was determined using 12 questions geared to cover healthy dietary habits adapted from the perceived dietary adherence questionnaire (PDAQ) (Musee et al., 2016), dietary approach to stop hypertension (DASH) (Apovian et al., 2010) and medical nutrition therapy (MNT) (Evert, 2014; Morris & Wylie-Rosett, 2010) (Chapter 6, Table 6.8). The responses to the question were based on a 7-likert scale to answer the question as shown on Chapter 6, Table 6.8.. Higher responses reflected good adherence except for question 6 and 8 which reflected unhealthy choices whereby in this case, higher scores reflected lower adherence and therefore during computing the total adherence scores the scores for these items were reversed. The highest adherence score was 84 point translating to 100%. Good adherence to dietary recommendation was for a score of >3 times a week for all the construct except for construct 6 and 8 where good adherence was considered for participants who used high fat food and sugar/sweetened beverages <3 times a week. In order to get the adherence percentage, the total adherence score obtained after summing up all the 12 constructs was multiplied by 100 and divided 84 to give the percentage score. Based on ADA recommendation on Medical Nutrition Therapy (Evert, 2014; Morris & Wylie-Rosett, 2010) a score of 36 points out of 84 (42.86%) was considered okay for good adherence. Non-adherence to dietary recommendations was defined as self-reported adherence of less than 3 days a week of the entire construct except construct 6 and 8 where it was considered as > 3 days a week (Chapter 6, Table 6.8,).

7.3.7 Data analysis

Baseline data was presented as means \pm S D or proportions. The baseline difference between groups was determined using chi square for categorical variables and analysis of variance (ANOVA) for continuous data. Differences between groups measured (physical activity level and dietary adherence percentage) for baseline data, at month 1 post intervention, at month 3 post intervention and, at month 6 post intervention were analyzed using analysis of co-variance (ANCOVA) followed by Bonferroni post hoc test while controlling for age, marital status, gender, family history of diabetes and years lived with diabetes. Post intervention outcome (physical activity levels and dietary adherence percentage) changes with baseline at month 1 post intervention, at month 3 post intervention and at month 6 post intervention were also compared using ANCOVA while controlling for baseline characteristics (age, marital status, gender, family history of diabetes and years lived with diabetes). The frequencies of participant adherence patterns using the 12 questions at baseline and 1month post intervention, baseline and 3 months' post intervention and, baseline and 6 months' post intervention were compared using chi-square test. Means of each construct were tabulated at baseline, at 1 month post intervention, at 3 months post intervention and at 6 months post intervention and comparison done using ANCOVA while controlling for age and gender. Patients were also classified according to their adherence level for diet and physical activity and comparison done using multinomial regression. Statistical significance for all tests was set at p<0.05.

7.4 Results

7.4.1 Study participants at baseline

A total of 153 participants (40.5% males and 59.5% female) were included in the study. Out of the 153, 1 was lost to follow-up 1-month post intervention, 5 were lost to follow after 3-month post intervention while a total of 10 were lost to follow at 6-month post intervention. As shown in Table 7.1, all the characteristics of the participants (demographic and food patterns) were similar among the groups at baseline. The participants in the study had a mean age of 56 years with 47.1% having comorbidity other that T2DM (Table 7.1). Seventy-eight percent (78%) of the participants had a HbA1c of >7% while 88.2% and, 86.3% had metabolic syndrome (MetS) as per harmonized criteria (Alberti et al., 2009) and WHO(1998) criteria, respectively at baseline More than half (53.6%) of the participants had been doing moderate physical activity before the study.

Other baseline characteristics of the participants are shown on Table 7.1. According to Table 7.1, majority (94.5%) of the participants ate vegetables, 94.1% ate African corn mash prepared from maize flour (African corn mash; Ugali), while 74.5% ate legumes. Rice was consumed by 71.9% of the participants, while only 60.8% included fruit (Table 7.1). Over half (59.5) of the participants bought food for themselves, 24% had their food bought by their spouses, while 13% have their food bought by children

(Table 7.1). Less than half of the participants (30 9 %) ate their lunch away from home while 4.6% and 0.7% ate their breakfast and lunch, respectively, away from home.

Parameters		Total	NEP	NE	С	Pvalue
		Mean±SD or n (%)				
Age		56.07±11.67ж	57.03±10.88ж	55.37±12.34ж	55.80±11.97ж	0.76
Complications		72(47.1)	22(30.6)	26(36.1)	24(33.3)	0.73
Type of food eaten						
Maize flour based d	liet (Ugali)	144(94.1)	48(33.3)	50(32.7)	46(30.1)	0.24
Porridge		67(43.8)	29(19.0)	20(31.0)	18(26.9)	0.07
Rice		110(71.9)	39(25.5)	35(22.9)	36(23.5)	0.66
Legume based diet	(beans, green grams,	114(74.5)	38(24.8)	37(24.2)	24(25.5)	0.90
dolicos)						
Githeri (maize and	beans)	73(47.7)	23(31.5)	28(38.4)	22(30.1)	0.44
Wheat based diet						
	Chapati	23(21.6)	13(8.5)	9(5.9)	11(7.2)	0.63
	Bread	80(50.2)	30(37.5)	26(32.5)	24(30.0)	0.48
Meat		37(24.2)	13(8.5)	12(7.8)	12(7.8)	0.98
Vegetables		144(94.5)	49(34.0)	47(32.6)	48(33.3)	0.70
Fruits		93(60.8)	37(39.8)	27(29.0)	29(31.2)	0.10
Tea (water and mill	k)	137(89.5)	45(29.4)	45(29.4)	47(30.7)	0.76
Physical activity	Light	71(46.4)	24(15.7)	25(16.3	22(14.6)	0.55
	Moderate	73(47.7)	23(15.0)	22(14.3)	28(18.3)	
	Vigorous	9(5.9)	4(2.6)	4(2.6)	1(0.7)	
Meals eaten away fi	rom home					
Breakfast		7(4.6)	2(1.3)	2(1.3)	3(2.0)	0.89
Lunch		47(30.7)	16(10.5)	15(9.8)	16(10.5)	
4.00pm		1(0.7)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	1(0.7)	
Alcohol consumption	n	6(3.9)	2(1.3)	2(1.3)	2(1.3)	1.00
Missing meal		13(18.5)	6(3.9)	3(2.0)	4(2.6)	0.55
Trigger that make	one eat other than			× -/	× -/	
hunger						
Availability		14(9.2)	6(3.9)	3(2.0)	6(3.9)	0.51
In a party		1(0.7)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	1(0.7)	

 Table 7. 1: Baseline characteristics of the patients stratified per intervention group.

Data presented as proportion (n) and percentage and only data for age represented as Mean \pm SD statistical significant- p<0.05

As shown in Table 7.2, the major source of starch for the participants was maize flour consumed in form of African corn mash (ugali), rice, and wheat consumed inform of chapati or bread. Almost half of the participants (42.5% and 45.8%) consumed African corn mash (ugali) during lunch and supper, respectively while 68.0% and 72.5% consumed vegetables at lunch time and supper (Table 7.2). Additionally, 34.6% consumed rice during lunch while 29.4% consumed rice during supper respectively (Table 7.2). Tea (86.9%) and bread (51.6%) were mostly consumed in the morning by the participants (Table 7.2). Legumes, the major source of protein, were consumed by 39.9% and 39.2% of the participant at lunch and supper (Table 7.2).

As shown in Table 7.3 there were no significant differences among the groups at baseline in adherence level to diet and physical activity. A low adherence level to diet modification of below 15 % as well as an adherence level to physical activity of below 50% was reported at baseline in all the groups. However, the NEP intervention group significantly increased level to dietary adherence at one month (Odd Ratio; OR=65.45, Confidence Interval; CI=17.65-242.64, P<0.001); at three months (OR=58.08, CI=11.95-282.24, p<0.001) and at six month OR=20.55, CI=2.51-168.53, p=0.005) after the intervention compared to C (Table 7.3). Additionally, comparison of NE and C, at one-month post intervention (OR=8.93, CI=3.29-24.22, p<0.001); at three months post intervention (OR=4.32, CI=1.78-10.55, P<0.001) and at six months post intervention (OR=7.54, CI=1.93-29.23, p=0.003) also showed significant increase in prevalence to good adherence score (Table 7.3). Additionally, comparison of NEP and C three month (OR=8.91, CI=2.75-28.79, p<0.001) and six months (OR=8.73, CI=2.43-31.42, p<0.001) post intervention showed a significant increase in prevalence of participants having good adherence to physical activity (Table 7.3). Similarly, comparison of NE and C three month (OR=3.78, CI=1.39-10. 30, p=0.009) and six months' (OR=4.38, CI=1.46-13.17, p=0.009) post intervention showed a significant increase in prevalence of participant having good adherence to physical activity. Moreover in comparison to NEP and NE to C, NEP showed a higher odd in participant having good adherence and physical adherence that NE in the three and six months' post intervention (Table 7.3).

Type of food	Break	10.00am	lunch	4.00am	Supper
	fast	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)
	n (%)				
Maize flour-based diet	20(13.1)	7(4.6)	65(42.5)	2(1.3)	70(45.8)
(Ugali)					
Porridge (Millet and	10(6.5)	29(19.0)	1(0.7)	16(10.5)	0(0.0)
maize)					
Rice	6(3.9)	6(3.9)	53(34.6)	1(0.7)	45(29.4)
Potatoes	0	0	60	0	70
Sweet potatoes	30	10	1(0.7)	1(0.7)	2(
Legume based diet	12(7.8)	0(0.0)	61(39.9)	1(0.7)	60(39.2)
(beans, green grams or					
dolicos)					
Githeri (maize and	5(3.3)	0(0.0)	32(20.9)	0(0.0)	29(19.0)
beans)					
Wheat flour (Chapati)	6(3.9)	2(1.3)	8(5.2)	2(1.3)	6(3.9)
Wheat flour (Bread)	79(51.6)	10(6.5)	1(0.7)	10(6.5)	3(2.0)
Meat	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	21(13.7)	0(0.0)	17(11.1)
Vegetables	25(16.3)	3(2.0)	104(68.0)	2(1.3)	111(72.5)
Fruits	3(2.0)	19(12.4)	14(9.2)	22(14.4)	10(19.0)
Tea (water and milk	133(86.9)	25(16.3)	5(3.3)	30(19.6)	3(2.0)
plus tea leaves)					
Bananas (ripe)	12(7.8)	9(5.9)	10(6.5)	9(5.9)	8(5.2)
Milk	6(3.9)	2(1.3)	4(2.6)	6(3.9)	3(2.0)

Table 7. 2: Food Consumption Patterns of the Participants

Data presented as proportion (n) and percentage (%)

Parameter		NEP n (%)	NE n (%)	C n (%)	NEP		NE	
					Odd ratio ^a (95% CI)	P value	Odd ratio ^b (95% CI	P value
		Before the in	tervention					
Diet adherence	Poor	44(86.3)	46(90.2)	48(94.1)	Reference			
	Good	7(13.7)	5(9.8)	3(5.9)	0.45(0.11-1.89)	0.276	0.56(0.12-2.50)	0.444
Physical activity adherence	Poor	24(47.1)	25(49.0)	22(42.1)	Reference			
	Good	27(52.9)	26(51.0)	29(56.9)	0.93(0.42-2.08)	0.855	0.77(0.35-1.70)	0.512
		One month a	fter the intervention	n				
Diet adherence	Poor	5(9.8)	20(42.0)	43(63.2)	Reference			
	Good	46(90.2)	30(58.8)	8(9.4)	65.45(17.65-242.64)	< 0.001**	8.93(3.29-24.22)	< 0.001**
Physical activity adherence	Poor	7(13.7)	10(19.6)	14(27.5)	Reference			
	Good	44(86.3)	40(80.0)	37(72.5)	2.76(0.96-7.93)	0.059	1.62(0.63-4.15)	0.320
		Three month	after the interven	tion				
Diet adherence	Poor	2(3.9)	18(36.0)	33(68.8)	Reference			
	Good	49(96.1)	32(64.0)	15(31.2)	58.08(11.95-282.24)	<0.001**	4.32(1.78-10.55)	0.001**
Physical activity adherence	Poor	5(9.8)	8(16.0)	19(39.6)	Reference			
	Good	46(90.2)	42(84.0)	29(60.4)	8.91(2.75-28.79)	<0.001**	3.78(1.39-10.30)	0.009**
		Six month af	ter the intervention	1				
Diet adherence	Poor	1(2.1)	3(6.1)	15(32.6)	Reference			
	Good	47(97.9)	46(93.9)	31(67.4)	20.55(2.51-168.53)	0.005**	7.54(1.93-29.23)	0.003**
Physical activity adherence	Poor	4(8.3)	6(12.2)	16(34.8)	Reference			
	Good	44(91.7)	43(87.8)	30(65.2)	8.73(2.43-31.42)	0.001**	4.38(1.46-13.17)	0.009

Table 7. 3: Adherence to lifestyle modification at baseline, at month 1. At month 3 and at month 6 post intervention

Data are presented as proportion; n (percentages; %), *statistical significance at p value<0.05; **statistical significance at p value<0.01 Good dietary adherence \geq 42.86%; poor dietary adherence <42.86%; Good physical adherence score \geq 600MET while poor physical adherence score < 600MET. Odd ratio^a –comparison adherence prevalence NEP and C, Odds ratio^b-comparison of adherence prevalence of NE and C, CI; confidence interval All data adjusted for age, gender, marital status, years; lived with diabetes, family history of diabetes, and complication As shown in Table 7.4 there was no statistical difference between the mean dietary adherence score at baseline. A statistical significant difference was seen at month 1, 3, and 6 between the mean dietary adherence score of the group with NEP registering significant highest mean in all the months 54.66 (1.22) %, 60.68 (1.54) % and 69.31 (1.05) %) (Table7.4). Furthermore, the difference in diet adherence was significant (p<0.01) between NEP and NE (11.96, %, 13.81% and 14.22%), NEP and C (20.79%, 23.45% and 24.33%) as well as NE and C (8.88%, 9.64% and 10.11) one month, three months and six months' post intervention respectively (Table 7.4). Additionally, as shown in Table 7.4 the entire group of participants all the groups had an average of 1000 MET minute physical activity levels at baseline. The physical activity level improved significantly in at month 1, 3 and 6 respectively after the intervention 1595.24 (94.82) MET minutes, 1939.40 (131.01) MET minutes and 2119.49 (151.87) MET minute) compared to the other groups (Table 7.4). The difference in physical activity level was significant (P<0.01) between NEP and NE and NEP and C month 1 post intervention (429.32 and 577.57), month 3 post intervention (624.65 and 912.04) and month 6 post intervention (666.85 and 984.61) but no significant difference in physical activity was observed at month 1, 3 and 6 between NE and C (Table 7.4).

As shown in Table 7.5, the NEP group registered a significant improvement in the dietary adherence score between month 6 and baseline [+32.37 (1.04) %)], month 3 and baseline [+23.78 (1.22) %] month 1 and baseline [+17.77 (0.98) %)] (Table 7.5).

Months	NEP	NE	С	Р	NEP-NE	NEP-C	NE-C
	Mean(SE)	Mean(SE)	Mean(SE)	value	Mean(SE)	Mean(SE)	Mean(SE)
Dietary Adh	erence Score (percent	age; %)					
Baseline	36.89(0.67)	35.16(0.66)	35.56(0.66)	0.554	1.72(0.95)	1.33(0.94)	-0.40(0.93)
Month1	54.66(1.22)	4271(1.21)	33.88(1.21)	< 0.001	11.96(1.74)*	20.79(1.73)*	8.83(1.71)*
Month3	60.68(1.54)	46.87(1.54)	37.24(1.55)	< 0.001	13.81(2.19)*	23.45(2.20)*	9.64 (2.18)*
Month6	69.31(1.05)	55.09(1.03)	44.98(1.07)	< 0.001	14.22(1.48)*	24.33(1.50)*	10.11(1.48)*
Physical act	ivity Adherence Score	(MET) minutes per we	ek)				
Baseline	1024.32(139.38)	1049.70(138.231)	1015.39(137.82)	0.955	-25.38(197.96)	8.94(197.10)	34.32(194.66)
Month1	1595.24(94.82)	1165.92(94.04)	1017.67(93.76	< 0.001	429.32(134.68)*	577.57(134.09)*	148.24(132.43)
Month3	1939.40(131.01	1314.75(131.34)	1027.36(133.77)	< 0.001	624.65(189.91)*	912.04(188.25) *	287.38(187.04)
Month6	2119.49(151.87)	1452.65(149.30)	1134.89(154.16)	< 0.001	666.85(214.10)*	984.61(217.63)*	317.76(214.36)

Table 7. 4: Mean Dietary and Physical Adherence Score of the participants at Baseline, Month 1, Month3 and Month 6

Data presented as Mean (SE); statistical significant set at p<0.05

Dietary adherence data presented as percentage (%), while physical adherence data presented as MET minutes per week

NEP: Nutrition education peer to peer support group; NE: Nutrition education group and C: control group

SE: Standard error of the mean; SED: Standard error of difference

MET; Metabolic equivalent

Changes in adherence score	Dietary adherence (%)									
	NEP (n=48)	NE(n=49)	CN=(46)	p value						
	mean (SE)	mean (SE)	mean (SE)							
Month6-baseline	32.37(1.04)	19.92(1.05)	9.99(1.07)	< 0.001						
Month3-baseline	23.78(1.22)	11.78(1.23)	2.59(1.25)	< 0.001						
Month1-baseline	17.77(0.97)	7.48(0.98)	-1.68(0.96)	< 0.001						

Table 7. 5: Changes in mean dietary and physical activity adherence score

Data presented as Mean (SED); statistical significant set at p<0.05

Dietary adherence data presented as percentage (%), while physical adherence data presented as MET minutes per week

NEP: Nutrition education peer to peer support group; NE: Nutrition education group and C: control group; SED: Standard error of difference the mean

MET; Metabolic equivalent

As shown in Table 7.6, there was no significant difference in the pattern of food intake of the participants at baseline. However, there were statistically significant differences seen in frequency of eating healthy diets at month 1,3 and 6 post intervention with NEP group recording the highest proportion of participants who ate healthy diets 5-7 time per week at month 1 (54.9, p<0.001),3 (54.9%, p<0.001), and (56.7, p<0.001) (Table 7.6). Additionally, significant improvements were seen in participants eating fruits (35.3%, 37.3% and 39.6%; p<0.001), vegetables (76.5%, 74.5% and 79.5%; p<0.001), reduced intake of sodium (39.2%, 39.2% and 39.6% respectively; p<0.001), inclusion of low fat diet (39.2%, 39.2%, 39.6%; p<0.001), and spacing carbohydrates (74.5%, 75.0% and 79.2%; p<0.001) 5-7 time per week at month 1, 3 and 6 respectively in the NEP group compared to other groups (Table 7.6). Moreover, there was a significant improvement in the consumption of unsaturated fat and low calories diet 3-4 times a week (54.9% and 60.9% respectively, p<0.01) in month 3 and 5-7 day a week (70.8 and 58.8% respectively; p<0.01) in month 6 was seen (Table 7.6). Furthermore, improvements in participants eating no high fat diet was seen in month 1(58.8%; p<0.01), 3(60.8%; p<0.01) and 6 (62.5%; p<0.01) respectively for NEP group (Table 7.6). Moreover, participant eating high fibre diet 3-4 month a week increased significantly in the NEP group at month 3(62.7; p<0.01) and at month 6(64.6%, p<0.01) respectively (Table 7.6). Notably, there

was a statistically significant improvement in the choice of good dietary practices in NE for all the foods and practice s included in NE compared to the Control (Table 7.6).

Parameter	Baseline			<u>i</u>	Month 1	Month 1	Month 1	Month 1				Month 3				Month6			
	NEP	NE	С	$\chi^2(\mathbf{p})$	NEP	NP	С	χ ² (p	NEP	NP	С	χ^2 (p value)	NEP	NP	С	χ^2 (p value)			
	(n=51)	(n=51)	(n=51)	value)	(n=51)	(n=50)	(n=51)	value)	(n=51)	(n=50)	(n=48)		(n=48)	(n=49)	(n=46)				
1. Days per week a healthful eating plan was followed																			
0	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	5.283 (0.26)	2(3.9)	8(16)	18(35.2)	45.33 (<0.001)	2(3.9)	9(18.0	19(65.5)	48.369 (<0.001)**	0(0)	4(80)	2(20)	67.28 (<0.001)			
1-2	20(39.2)	23(45.1)	26(51)		1(2.0)	4(8)	11(19.6)		1(2.0)	4(8.0)	964.3)		2(7.1)	17(34.0)	22(78.6)				
3-4	24(47.1)	24(47.1)	24(47.1)		20(39.2)	24(48.0)	21(41.2)		20(39.2)	24(48.0)	20(31.2)		12(24.0)	17(34.0)	21(42.0)				
5-7	7(13.7)	4(7.8)	1(2.0+)		28(54.9)	14(28.0	2(3.9)		28(54.9)	14(28.0	1(2.3)		34(56.7)	24(40.0)	2(3.3)				
2. Days per week three to five or more servings of fruits were consumed																			
0	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	8.059	5(9.8)	4(8)	13(25.5)	21.14	5(22.7)	4(8.0)	13(27.7)	22.126	0(0)	0(0)	0(0)	18.235			
				(0.09)				(0.002)				(0.001)				(0.001)			
1-2	19(37.3)	30(58.8)	27(52.9)		14(27.5)	26(52.0)	24(47.1)		14(27.5)	26(52.0)	23(48.9)		16(33.3)	19(38.8)	34(73.9)				
3-4	24(47.1)	13(25.5)	13(26.0)		14(27.5)	12(24.0)	3(6.0)		13(25.5)	11(22.0)	3(6.3)		13(27.1)	11(22.4)	3(6.5)				
5-7	8(15.7)	8(15.7)	11(40.7)		18(35.3)	9(18.0)	11(21.6)		19(37.3)	9(18.0)	9(19.1)		19(39.6)	9(18.4)	9(19.6)				
3. Day	s per week thi	ee to five or r	nore servings	of vegetable	s were consu	med													
0	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	0.546 (0.76)	2(3.9)	5(10.0)	8(15.7)	26.440 (<0.001)	2(3.9)	6(12.0)	9(18.4)	28.085 (0.003)	0(0)	0(0)	0(0)	36.169 (<0.001)			
1-2	14(27.5)	17(33.3)	17(33.3)		1(2.0)	9(18.0)	13(25.5)		19(27.9)	9(17.6)	13(26.5)		2(4.2)	15(30.6)	21(45.7)				
3-4	37(68.6)	34(66.7)	34(66.7)		9(17.6)	17(34.0)	11(21.6)		9(17.6)	17(34.0)	10(/20.4)		8(16.7)	17(34.7)	9(19.6)				
5-7	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)		39(76.5)	19(38.0)	19(37.3)		38(74.5)	18(36.0)	17(34.7)		38(79.2)	17(34.7)	16(34.8)				
4. Day	s per week hig	h fibre such a	as whole grain	, legumes w	as included ir	the diet													
0	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	3.231	0(0)	3(6.0)	10(19.6)	53.95	0(0)	3(6.0)	10(20.4)	54.949	0(0)	3(6.1)	8(17.4)	62.69			
				(0.520)				(<0.001)				<0.001				< 0.001			
1-2	19(37.3)	23(45.1)	26(51.0)		5(9.8)	22(44.0)	30(58.8)		5(9.8)	22(44.0)	29(59.2)		5(10.4)	21(42.9)	28(60.9)				
3-4	28(54.9)	23(45.1)	19(37.3)	_	32(62.7)	22(44.0)	8(115.7)		32(62.7)	21(42.0)	8(16.3)		31(64.6)	21(42.9)	8(17.4)				
5-7	4(7.8)	5(9.8)	6(11.8)		14(27.5)	4(8.0)	3(5.8)		14(19.0)	4(10.0)	2(4.1)		12(25.0)	4(8.2)	2(4.3)				
5. Day	ys per week lov	v caloric of lov	w glycemic in	dex food was	s included in	meal													
0	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)		3(5.9)	9(18.0)	17(33.3)	46.403	9(17.6)	9(18.0)	18(60.0)	44.428	0(0)	0(0)	0(0)	85.98			
	10/27 2)	20/20 2)	27(52.0)		4(7.9)	12(2(0)	01(41.0)	(<0.001)	5(0.0)	12(2(-0))	10(51.4)	(<0.001)	0(0)	0(10.4)	25(54.2)	(<0.001)			
1-2	19(37.3)	20(39.2)	27(52.9)		4(7.8)	13(26.0)	21(41.2)		5(9.8)	13(26.0)	19(51.4)		0(0)	9(18.4)	25(54.3)				
3-4	25(49.0)	27(52.9)	19(37.3)		31(60.9)	26(52.0)	13(25.5)		30(58.8)	25(50.0)	12(17.9)		2(4.2)	19(38.8)	19(41.3)				
5-7	7(13.7)	4(7.8)	5(9.8)		13(25.5)	3(6.0)	0(0)		13(25.5)	4(8.0)	0(0.0)		40(98.8)	21(42.5)	2(4.3)				
6. Days per week high fat foods like fatty meat, skin on chicken, highly fried foods were consumed																			
0	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	7.756 (0.10)	30(58.8)	17(34.0)	17(33.3)	16.074 (0.01)	31(60.8)	18(36.0))	21(42.9)	12.723 (<0.05)	30(62.5)	17(34.7)	17(37.0)	16.074 (0.01)			
1-2	2(3.9)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)		16(31.4)	28(56.0)	19(37.3)		16(31.4)	28(56.0)	18(36.7)		16(33.3)	28(57.1)	19(41.3)				
3-4	41(80.4)	48(94.1)	42(82.4)		2(3.9)	3(6.0)	9(17.6)		3(5.9)	2(4.0)	9(18.4)		2(4.2)	3(6.1)	9(19.6)				
5-7	8(15.7)	3(5.9)	9(17.6)		0(0)	1(2.0)	1(2.0)		1(2.0)	2(4.0)	1(2.0)		0(0)	1(2.0)	1(2.2)				

 Table 7. 6: Dietary practice patterns of the participants at baseline, month 1, month 3 and month 6

7. Days per week fish was in the meals																
0	35(68.6)	27(52.9)	25(49.0)	7.627 (0.27)	35(68.6)	27(54.0)	25(49.0)	7.607 (0.27)	35(68.6)	26(52.0)	24(49.0)	7.487 (0.28)	34(70.8)	26(53.1)	23(50.0)	7.967 (0.24)
1-2	10(196)	16(31.3)	21(41.2)		10(19.6)	16(32.0)	21(41.2)		10(19.6)	16(32.0)	20(40.8)		8(16.7)	15(30.6)	18(39.1)	
3-4	6(11.8)	7(13.7)	4(7.8)		6(11.8)	7(14.0)	4(7.8)		6(11.8)	7(14.0)	4(8.1)		6(12.5)	7(14.3)	4(8.7)	
5-7	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)		0(0)	1(2.0)	1(2.0)		0(0.0)	1(2.0)	1(2.0)		0(0)	1(50)	1(2.2)	
8. Days per week sugar and sweetened beverages was in the meals																
0	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	0.927 (0.63)	35(72.5)	33(66.0)	24(47.1)	12.405 (0.05)	37(72.5)	33(34.4)	26(27.1)	12.006 (0.06)	35(72.9)	33(35.1)	26(27.7)	11.50 (0.07)
1-2	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)		10(19.6)	12(24.0)	10(19.6)		11(21.6)	13(37.1)	11(31.4)		10(31.2)	12(37.5)	10(31.2)	
3-4	10(19.6)	13(25.5)	14(27.5)		1(2.0)	2(4.0)	9(17.6)		1(8.3)	2(6.9)	9(75.0)		1(8.3)	2(16.7)	9(75)	
5-7	41(80.4)	38(74.5)	37(72.5)		2(3.9)	2(4.0)	3(5.9)		2(28.6)	2(28.6)	3(42.9)		2(28.6)	2(28.6)	3(42.9)	
9. Days per week carbohydrates were spaced throughout the day																
0	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	1.772	0(0)	0(0)	0(0)	80.034	0(0)	0(0)	1(100)	53.28	0(0)	0(0)	3(6.5)	90.50
				(0.7)				(<0.001)				(<001)				(<0.001)
1-2	12(23.5)	16(31.4)	18(35.3)		3(5.9)	10(20.0)	34(72.3)		3(5.7)	22(41.5)	28(52.8)		3(6.3)	10(20.4)	34(73.9)	
3-4	37(72.5)	33(64.7)	31(60.8)		7(13.7)	25(50.0)	10(23.8)		18(32.1)	22(39.3)	16(28.6)		7(14.6)	25(51.0)	10(21.7)	
5-7	2(3.9)	2(3.9)	2(3.9)		38(74.5)	14(30.0)	2(3.70		30(75.0)	6(15.0	4(10.0)		38(79.2)	14(28.6)	2(3.4)	
10.	Days per week lo	w sodium me	al was consur	ned												
0	22(43.1)	20(39.2)	23(45.1)		10(19.6)	25(50.0)	36(70.6)	37.274 (<0.01)	9(17.6)	25(50.0)	35(71.4)	38.423(<0.01)	2(4.2)	12(24.5)	18(39.1)	28.96(<0.00 1)
1-2	10(19.6)	10(19.6)	9(17.6)		5(9.8)	9(18.0)	6(11.8)	(0(0.0)	0(0.0)	1(2.0)		5(10.4)	8(16.3)	5(10.9)	
3-4	16(31.4)	19(373)	18(35.3)		16(31.4)	11(22.0)	6(11.8)		22(43.1)	19(20.4)	10(19.6)		22(45.8)	23(46.9)	21(457)	
5-7	3(5.9)	2(4.0)	1(2.0)		20(39.2)	6(12.0)	3(5.9)		20(39.2)	6(12.0)	3(12.2)		19(39.6)	6(12.2)	3(6.5)	
11.	Days per week lov	v fat foods lik	e skimmed mi	ilk, lean mea	t, lentils were	e consumed										
0	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	2.932 (0.57)	1(2.0)	11(22.0)	17(33.3)	52.5 8 (<0.001)	1(2.0)	11(22.0)	18(66.0)	47.022 <0.001	0(0)	6(12.2)	14(30.4)	69.39 (<0.001)
1-2	22(43.1)	32(34.0)	33(35.1)		4(7.8)	2(4.0)	16(31.4)		5(9.8)	2(4.0)	13(36.7)		1(2.1)	2(4.1)	17(37.0)	
3-4	29((569)	32(34.0)	33(35.1)		10(19.6)	18(36.0)	12(23.5)		10(19.6)	17(34.0)	12(24.5)		8(167)	20(40.8)	12(26.1)	
5-6	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	1(100)		36(70.6)	19(38.0)	6(11.8)		35(68.6)	20(420)	6(12.2)		39(81.2)	21(42.3)	6(13.0)	
12. Days per week food was prepared with unsaturated fats like canola oil, olive oil, sunflower oil																
0	8(15.7)	5(9.8)	6(11.8)		8(15.7)	5(10)	8(15.7)	3.308 (0.77)	0(0)	0(0)	3(6.1)	43.700(<0.001)	0(0)	1(16.7)	5(10.9)	12.747 (<0.05)
1-2	29(56.9)	33(64.7)	30(58.8)		29(56.8)	33(66.0)	33(64.7)		10(19.6)	23(46.0)	37(75.5)		2(4.2)	0(0)	0(0)	
3-4	12(23.5)	12(23.5)	13(25.5)		12(23.5)	12(24)	7(13.7)		28(54.9)	22(44.0)	7(14.3)		12(25.0)	12(24.5)	7(15.2)	
5-7	2(3.9)	1(2.0)	2(3.9)		2(3.9)	1(2.0)	2(3.9)		13(25.5)	5(10.0)	2(4.0)		34(70.8)	36(73.4)	32(69.6)	

Data presented as numbers (n) and percentage (%), Statistical significant set at p<0.05 using chi-square (χ^2) Days per week refer to previous one month

7.5 Discussion

The current studied explored the effect of a nutrition education with a peer to peer component on adherence to lifestyle modifications on diet and exercise. Good adherence to lifestyle modification has been shown to be a corner stone to T2DM management. Enhanced dietary advice and physical activity level is one of the strategies that is advocated in management of T2DM (MoPHS, 2010).

The study revealed that patient adherence to diet was low before the start of the interventions in all the groups. At baseline, participants had a mean dietary adherence score of below 40% with only 9.8% having a good dietary adherence score (Table 7.3). These results are in agreement with other studies that report a low adherence rate to dietary modification in T2DM patients regardless of the criteria used to determine the level of adherence (Adisa & Fakeye, 2014; Alharbi & Alsubhi, 2016; Ayele et al., 2018; Ganiyu et al., 2013; B. Sharma & Agrawal, 2017). Moreover, a study by Parajuli et al (2014) reported 87.5% and 42.1% non-adherent rate to dietary advice and physical activity respectively in T2DM population and are in support of the current study.

Physical activity in T2DM patients is associated with reduced incidence of metabolic outcomes as well as improved insulin sensitivity and reduced insulin resistance (Hwang & Kim, 2015, 2017; Jahangiry et al., 2017). To achieve these benefit, WHO recommends 600 MET minutes per week for Type 2 diabetes mellitus patients (WHO, 2010b). In the current study, participants recorded an average activity level of 1000 MET minutes with 47.4% recording a METS score of <600MET minutes per week before the start of the study. However, this improved significantly by six months' post intervention in the NEP group (>2000 MET minutes per week; 91.7% recording >600 MET minute per week) compared to the others. Further, an improvement (>600 MET minute per week) was seen in the NE group 6 months' post intervention. Indeed, this indicates that physical activity improved with peer to peer support enhancing the benefit further. In fact, studies employing physical activity intervention in T2DM patient have reported significant outcome and are in support of the current study (Jahangiry et al., 2017; Sciacqua et al., 2003).

Emphasis on adherence to lifestyle modification is very important. Studies have shown that patients who adhere to dietary or physical activity changes or both have improved metabolic outcomes (Asaad et al., 2016; Mardani et al., 2018). Improved adherence to lifestyle modification can be enhanced by use of programmes aimed at increasing the proportion of patients choosing healthy behavior outcomes. Such programmes include nutrition education, group counseling on health food choices as well as emphasis on physical activity among others (Asaad et al., 2016; Casas et al., 2018; Gupta et al., 2019; Santo et al., 2018). However, lack of peer and community support has been shown to be among the factors associated with non-adherence to lifestyle modifications in addition to low knowledge level and lack of financial support. Studies have shown that improving the knowledge levels on health diet and physical activity as well as inclusion of peer support in T2DM management could lead to improved adherence to lifestyle management (Thankappan et al., 2018). The current study reported a statistically significant improvement in adherence to dietary modifications and physical activity levels in all the groups with a significant improvement in the NEP group. Indeed, this supports the importance of using nutrition education to improve dietary choices on T2DM patient (Asaad et al., 2016). Furthermore, the inclusion of the physical activity component in the program seems to improve adherence level that might lead to improved benefits.

Peer to peer support strategy in management of chronic conditions like T2DM has been shown to provide beneficial outcomes especially at improving adherence to dietary and physical activity modifications as well as good metabolic out comes (Johansson et al., 2016; Liu et al., 2015; Yin et al., 2015b). In this study, the inclusion of peer support led to improved adherence to dietary as well as physical activity modifications. Additionally, there was increased prevalence of participants having >3 days of consumption of the recommended servings of fruits and vegetables, use of unsaturated fat, including fibre- rich foods and foods of low glycemic index, controlling carbohydrates intake, and reducing fat intake in the NE and NEP groups, with significantly higher changes being seen in the NEP group. Therefore, this indicates that nutrition education had a significant role improving the adherence levels that were enhanced by the addition of peer support groups.

7.6 Conclusion

In conclusion, it was found that the nutrition education programme caused improved adherence to lifestyle modifications i.e. dietary and physical activity levels and that the inclusion of peer to peer support improves outcomes further. Additionally, healthy dietary choices were seen post intervention with NEP group showing better outcomes. Hence, the inclusion of nutrition education with peer to peer support component in T2DM management can be a good strategy in improving adherence to lifestyle modifications which in long run could improve the metabolic outcomes in these patients

CHAPTER EIGHT

EFFECT OF NUTRITION EDUCATION ON HEALTH CARE COSTS INCURRED BY TYPE 2 DIABETES MELLITUS PATIENTS: "A RANDOMIZED CONTROL TRIAL"

Manuscript to be submitted for publication as: Thuita A. w, Kiage B.N, Onyango A.O and Makokha A.O. Effect of lifestyle intervention through nutrition education programme on health care cost incurred by Type 2 Diabetes; "a randomized control trial"

8.1 Abstract

Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) imposes a large economic burden due to costs associated with its management as well as management of related complications. To combat this burden, strategies aimed at preventing T2DMas well as managing complications need to be pursued. Hence this study employed a nutrition education and studied its effects on health care costs incurred by T2DM patients. The study was a randomized control trial with 2 intervention groups and a control group. The first intervention group; Nutrition education peer to peer support (NEP) received nutrition education with peer to peer support, while the second intervention group received nutrition education and control group received standard care. Data on cost incurred by the patients was collected before the study and monthly after the intervention. Changes in all costs six months' post intervention were determined. Monthly mean costs between the groups as well differences between the changes in cost were determined using analysis of covariance (ANCOVA). The average total cost at baseline was not statistically significant averaged at Ksh.4821 for all the groups; (Ksh.5115.9 for NEP, Ksh.4653 for NE and Ksh.4692 for C. There was no significant change between groups in total costs incurred by the participants six months after the intervention; Ksh.99.06 in NEP, Ksh.-3.77for NE Ksh.22.70 for C. Additionally there was no significant difference between groups in direct cost (Ksh.382.28, ksh.-6.05 and Ksh. 103.54 in NEP, NE and C group respectively) and indirect cost (Ksh.-12.41, Ksh.-14.72 and Ksh.-83.11 in NEP, NE and C group respectively) incurred by the participants as well as cost of managing complication (Ksh.119.3, Ksh.-206.4 and Ksh.-268.4 in NEP, NE and C group respectively). The total average cost of ksh.4821 reported in our study was far below cost reported elsewhere. This cost was not affected by the intervention. Studies determining all factor associated with cost of care for T2DM need to be further explored.
Key words: Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus, Heath care cost, Nutrition education and peer to peer support

8.2 Introduction

Type 2 Diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is a global health concern that imposes a large economic burden on individuals, national healthcare systems and economies (IDF, 2013, 2014, 2015; Li et al., 2013; Petersen, 2013; Seuring etal., 2015). Diabetes and its complications that include cardiovascular disorders, kidney failure, neuropathy, retinopathy and amputations (IDF, 2016; Litwak et al., 2013) are on the increase, and are associated with increased mortality (IDF, 2015, 2016). In the presence of these comorbidities' and chronic complications, health care costs of the management of T2DM is enormous (Laliberté et al., 2009; Li et al., 2013; Petersen, 2013).

Health care expenditure on T2DM management accounted for about USD673 billion in 2015 and USD727 billion of total health care expenditure in the world and, about 80% of countries are predicted to spend between 5% and 20% of their total healthcare finance on diabetes (IDF, 2015, 2017). Beside excess health expenditure, T2DM patients also imposes a large economic burdens in the form of loss of productivity and foregone economic growth, as a result of reduced earnings due to lost work days, restricted activity days, low productivity at work, increased morbidity and mortality due to complications and permanent disability (IDF, 2015, 2017).

Such losses are perhaps relatively larger in developing countries like Kenya due lack of good care, increased morbidity and premature deaths (IDF, 2015, 2017). Studies have reported increased health care expenditure on people who have lived longer since diagnosis of T2DM, on females with T2DM, and those with comorbidities and complication due to T2D (IDF, 2015, 2017; Li et al., 2013).

Poor management of Type 2 Diabetes mellitus leads to increased prevalence's of complication as well as metabolic syndrome (MetS), thus increasing the cost of care. This economic cost intensifies due to reduced quality of life of the people with T2DM,

their families, friends, community as they contribute to care for the condition as well as the stress that arises during its management (IDF, 2017). The economic cost further increases if the people with T2DM have unhealthy food choices, they are physically inactive as well as if there non-adherent to lifestyle and medication use. Physical inactivity has been rated as the fourth leading cause of global mortality with 5.2 million of 52 million deaths, 7% being T2DM patients (WHO, 2010).

Lifestyle modification including healthy food choices and physical activity has been shown to be important in T2DM management. A study by Abdi et al (2015) reported an improvement in glycemic control after implementation of a behavior lifestyle intervention in T2DM patients. Others studies conducted on T2DM patient mellitus using either an exercise program or nutrition programme or both have shown a great improvement in patient outcomes which include, glycemic control body weight, waist circumference, blood pressure as well as lipid profiles (Abdi et al., 2015; Gerstel et al., 2013). Studies have shown that improvement in such out comes in T2DM patient leads to reduced complication as well as reduced cost of care. Such programme aimed at preventing progression of T2DM will substantially reduce the risk of people developing complications and overall cost of care (IDF, 2016). Therefore, the current study was conducted to determine the effect of nutrition education programme on cost of care incurred by T2DM patients.

8.3 Methods

8.3.1 Study design and participants

This was a randomized control trial conducted in T2DM attending care at Thika Level 5 Hospital. The patients included in the study were T2DM patient aged 20-79 years with no complications like renal failure. The study included two intervention groups and one control. The intervention groups either received nutrition education with a physical activity component; or nutrition education in combination with physical activity and peer to peer support. The training was done for two months and then

follow up for six months. Details of the training are explained in detail Chapter 5; Section 5.3.7 and Chapter 6; Section 6.3.6.

8.3.2 Data Collection

Baseline data on cost incurred by patients on monthly basis as well complications experienced by the participants were collected before commencement of the study. Data on health costs was collected using a structured questionnaire that was administered to the participants monthly after the intervention. The data collected included direct medical cost, indirect medical cost and indirect cost. For direct medical cost, cost incurred by participants for managing either diabetes or its complication; including costs of medication, treatment, laboratory investigation and hospitalization were recorded and summed up. Also costs incurred for nursing care in case a patient needed medical care was also included in direct medical cost. Indirect medical cost included cost of transportation to the hospital, productivity loss and earning lost for employed people on day they missed work because of their illnesses which was determined using Kenya minimum wage bill 2016 for agricultural industry (KNBS 2017) as majority of the participants were involved in farming and business a indicated in Chapter 3. A questionnaire exploring complications that the patient experienced during the study was administered and any cost on treatment, medication, laboratory investigation, hospitalization if any was used to compute cost incurred due to complication. This cost was the added up to cost of care for diabetes to give total direct cost. The cost incurred as transport to hospital due to complication as well as productivity loss when sick was considered as an indirect cost. Total cost of care included a summation of all direct cost and indirect cost. This data was collected monthly for six months and an average cost for each type of cost incurred by the participants computed. All cost value was computed using Thika Level 5 Hospital rates used in charging patients for service given at the hospital. For example if the cost of Glucophage drug in the hospital is Ksh.5 per tablet, this was used to compute monthly cost incurred by the participants who used Glucophage for treatment.

8.3.3 Data Analysis

The data collected was analysed using statistical package for social science (SPSS, Version 20) software. The data on complication as well as medication used by the participants was present as frequencies in percentages. The data on complication was collected in order to assist the researcher be able to compute cost incurred by the participant to manage the complications. Continuous data on cost; direct cost, cost of complications, indirect cost was analysed using analysis of co variance (ANCOVA) while, controlling for baseline data (Age, marital status, complications, family history of diabetes, year lived with diabetes). The data was presented as mean (SE) and statistical significance set at P<0.05.



Figure 8. 1: Classification of health cost incurred by Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) patients

8.4 Results

8.4.1 Baseline characteristics

A total of 153 participants (51 participants per group) were included in the study at baseline but only 93.5% (143 participants; 48 in NEP, 49 in NE and 46 in controls) were available for post intervention review. As shown in Table 8.1 there was no significant difference in complications (hypertension, neuropathy, and nephropathy and retinopathy) related to T2DM among participant in each group at baseline as well in the follow up period. However, hypertension was the leading cause of co-morbidity, followed by retinopathy throughout the study in all the groups (Table 8.1). Only a few participants had nephropathy as a complication in all the groups in the entire study period. However, Control (C) group registered the highest number of nephropathy (10.2%) in Month 2 of follow up while NEP registering the highest number of nephropathy cases (6.0%). in Month 4 of follow up (Table 8.1)

8.4.2 Medication Used by Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM) Patients

As shown in Table 8.2 the major treatment for T2DM used by the participants in the entire study period was oral hypoglycemic drugs. The major oral hypoglycemic drug was glucose lowering drug metformin (96.1% at baseline; 88.7% at month 3 and 96.5% at month 6 of post intervention) in form of glucomet (500 mg two time a day and 850 mg), Glucophage (500 mg and 850 mg) and metformin (1 g) itself. Sulfonylurea in form of Nogluc was only used by 33.3% at baseline, 32.2% at month 3 of follow up and 31.7% at month 6 of follow up. Insulin in form of mixtrad 30 (soluble 30, isophane 70) was used by 49.7%, 42.7% and 31.7% at baseline, month 3 and month 6 respectively.

Additionally, as shown in Table 8.2 most of the participant who had hypertension were on angiotensin II receptor blockers (30.1% at baseline, 28.9% at month 3 and 25.2 at month 6) followed by calcium channel blockers (23.5% at baseline, 14.8% at month 3 and 18.9% at month 6). Lostarn 50 mg was the most used angiotensin II receptor

blockers in all the groups and amlodipine was the most used calcium channel blockers (Table 8.2). Distribution of specific drug type for T2DM and hypertension as used at baseline, month 3 of follow up and at month 6 of follow in each group is as show in (Table 8.2).

Month	Hypertension			Neuropathy			Nephropathy			Eye problem			Peripheral heart disease		
	NEP	NE	С	NEP	NE	С	NEP	NE	С	N:EP	NE	С	NEP	NE	С
Baseline	34 (66.7)	38(74.5)	28(54.9)	1(2.0)	0(0)	3(5.9)	0(0)	2(3.9)	0(3.9)	13(25.5)	12(23.5)	11(21.6)	6 (11.8)	7(13.7)	5(9.8)
Month 1	28(54.9)	25(50.0)	30(58.8)	6(11.8)	5(10.0)	2(3.9)	1(2.0)	0(0.0)	3(5.9)	14(27.5)	11(22.0)	11(21.6)	7(13.7)	6(12.0)	5(9.8)
Month 2	27(52.9)	25 (50.0)	28(57.1)	6(11.8)	4(8.0)	2(4.1)	1(2.0)	0(0.0)	5(10.2)	14(27.5)	11(22.0)	11(22.4)	7(13.7)	6(12.0)	5(10.2)
Month 3	28(54.9)	25(50.0)	25(52.1)	6(11.8)	4(8.0)	2(4.2)	1(2.0)	2(4.0)	4(8.3)	18(35.3)	12(24.0)	12(25.0)	7(13.7)	6(12.0)	5(10.4)
Month 4	28(560)	24(48.0)	27(56.2)	6(12.6)	5(10.0)	4(18.3)	3(6.0)	0(0.0)	2(4.2)	12(24.0)	14(28.0)	17(35.4)	9(18.0)	5(10.0)	7(14.6)
Month 5	28(57.1)	22(44.0)	31(66.0)	6(12.2)	4(8.0)	2(4.3)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)	2(4.3)	14(28.6)	11(20.0)	10(21.3)	7(14.3)	6(12.1)	5(10.6)
Month 6	25(52.1)	22(44.9)	27(58.7)	4(8.2)	2(4.3)	12(8.4)	0(0)	0(0)	2(4.3)	12(25.0)	10(20.4)	10(21.7)	6(12.5)	6(12.2)	5(10.9)

Table 8. 1: Prevalence of complication in patients with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM)

Data represent as proportion(n) and percentage (%); Baseline (n=51 in all the groups,); month1(n= 51 in NEP group, n=50 in NE group, n=51 in C group); month2 (n=51 in NEP group, n=50 in NE group, n=50 in NE group, n=50 in NE group, n=50 in NE group, n=48 in C group); month4 (n= 50 in NEP group, n=50 in NE group, n=48 in C group); month5 (n=49 in NEP group, n=50 in NE group, n= 48 in C group); month6 (n=48 in NEP group, N=49 in NEP group, n=46 in C group).

Drug type	Specific drug	Baseline				Month 3				Month 6			
		Total (n=153)	NEP (n=51)	NE (n=51	C (n=51)	Total n=(149)	NEP (n=50)	NE (n=50)	C (n=48)	Total (n=143)	NEP (n=48)	NE n=49)	C (n=46)
Glucose lowering drug	Metformin (1g)	147(96.1%)	11(21.6)	10(19.6)	12(23.5)	141(88.7)	13(25.5)	10(20.0)	13(26.5)	141(96.5)	12(41.7)	10(20.4)	12(26.1)
(Metformin)	Glucophage (850mg)		0(0.0)	1(2.0)	2(3.9)		0(0.0)	1(2.0)	1(2.0)		3(6.2)	6(12.2)	7(15.2)
	Glucophage (1000mg)		4(7.8)	6(11.8)	4(7.8)		39(5.9)	5(10.0)	6(12.2)		0(0.0)	1(2.0)	2(4.3)
	Glucomet (850mg)		293.9)	0(0.0)	2(3.9)		3(5.9)	1(2.0)	2(4.1)		2(4.0)	0(0.0)	2(4.3)
	Glucomet (500mg) BD		33(64.7)	32(62.7)	27(52.9)		29(56.9)	31(62.0)	25(51.0)		29(60.5)	30(60.2)	24(54.2)
	Glucomet (500mg) TD		090.0)	1(2.0)	0(0.0)		0(0.0)	1(2.0)	0(0.0)				
Sulfonylurea	Nogluc 5mg	51(33.3)	9(17.6)	10(19.6)	9(17.6)	48(32.2)	6(11.8)	8(18.0)	7(14.3)	45(31.7)	4(8.3)	9(18.4)	4(8.7)
	Nogluc 10mg		7(13.7)	6(11.8)	9(17.6)		10(19.6)	7(14.0)	7(14.3)		9(18.8)	5(10.2)	7(15.7)
	Nogluc 20mg		0 (0.0)	1(2.0)	0(0.0)		0(0.0)	2(4.3)	0(0.0)		2(4.2)	2(4.1)	3(6.5)
Insulin (Mixtard 30 (soluble 3	79(49.7%)	24(41.7)	23(45.4)	29(56.9)	64(42.7)	21(41.2)	19(38.0)	24(42.7)	59 (31.7)	20(41.7)	18(36.7)	21(45.7)	
Angiotensin II lockers		46(30.1	14(27.5)	26(51.0)	19(37.3)	43(28.9)	12(23.5)	12(24.0)	19(39.6)	36(25.2)	8(16.7)	10(20.4)	18(39.1)
	Loscar 50mg		4(7.8)	2(3.9)	4(7.8)		0(0.0)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)		0(0.0)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)
	Atcard 75mg		3(5.9)	3(5.9)	0(0)		1(2.0)	1(2.0)	1(2.10		1(2.1)	0(0.0)	3(6.5)
	Lostarn 50mg		7(13.7)	21(41.2)	17(33.3)		11(21.6)	11(22.0)	18(37.5)		7(14.6)	10(20.4)	15(32.6)
Calcium channel blockers		45(29.4)	21(41.2)	15(29.4)	9(17.6)	22(14.8)	13(25.5)	5(10.0)	4(8.3)	27(18.9)	14(29.2)	8(16.3)	5(10.9)
	Amlodipine Norvasc 2mg		10(19.6)	8(15.7)	4(7.8)		6(11.8)	4(8.0)	3(6.2)		6(12.5)	5(10.2)	4(8.7)
	Nifedipine 20mg		5(9.8)	5(9.8)	1(2.0		3(5.9)	1(2.0)	1(2.0)		4(8.3)	2(4.1)	1(2.2)
	Nifelat 20mg		3(5.9)	1(2.0)	3(5.9)		2(3.9)	1(2.0)	0(0.0)		2(4.2)	2(4.0)	0(0.0)
	Plendil 10mg		3(5.9)	1(2.0)	1(2.0)		2(3.9)	0(0.0)	0(0.0)		2(4.2)	0(0)	0(0)
Beta blockers		37(24.2)	14(27.5)	15(29.4)	8(15.7)	16(10.7)	5(9.8)	6 (12.0)	5(10.4)	16(11.2)	5(10.4)	6(12.2)	5(10.9)
	Atenol (cardinoll) 50mg		9(17.6)	8(15.7)	8(15.7)		3(5.9)	4(8.0)	5(10.4)		3(6.2)	4(8.2)	5(10.9)
	Atenol (Cardinol) 100mg		5(9.8)	7(13.7)	0(0.0)		2(3.9)	2(4.0)	0(0.0)		2(4.2)	2(4.1)	0(0)
Angiotensin converting er (Enalapril 10mg)	nzyme (ACE) inhibitors	12(7.8)	6(11.8)	3(5.9)	5(9.8)	10(6.7)	5(9.8)	1(2.0)	4(8.3)	14(9.8)	6(12.5)	3(6.1)	5(10.9)
Diuretics		17(11.1)	9(17.6)	6(11.8)	9(17.6)	11(7.4)	7(13.7)	0(0.0)	2(4.2)	11(7.7)	7(14.6)	1(2.0)	3(6.5)
	HTZ (Hydrochlorothiazide)		6(11.8)	5(9.8)	6(11.8)		3(5.9)	0(0.0)	1(2.1)		3(6.2)	1(2.0)	1(2.0)
	HTZ+Lostarn		3(5.9)	1(2.0)	3(5.9)		4(7.8)	0(0.0)	1(2.1)		4(8.3)	0(0.0)	2(4.3)

Table 8. 2:Type of medication used by the participant for T2DM and hypertension classified per group

Data present as proportion (n) and percentage.

8.4.3 Total Cost of Care incurred by the patients with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM)

As shown in Table 8.3, there was no significant difference in mean change in total health cost incurred by the participant six months' post intervention Ksh.99.06 in NEP, Ksh. -3.77 for NE Ksh.22.70for C. The average total cost at baseline was not significantly different between the groups and it ranged from Ksh 4600 to Ksh.5000 (Ksh.5115.9 for NEP, Ksh.4653.7 for NE and Ksh.4692.5 for C) for all the groups at baseline. NEP registered the highest cost (Ksh.5463.5) at month 5, while NE registered highest cost (Ksh.5702.6) at month 2 and C registered the highest cost (Ksh.5188.7) at month 4. However, the total cost incurred by the participant in all month was not significantly different between groups. Distribution of total cost incurred by the participant per month in management of T2DM in each group is as shown in Table 8.3.

As shown in Table 8.4, there was no significant difference in mean change in total direct health cost incurred by the participants six months' post intervention (Ksh.382.2in NEP group, Ksh.-6.05 in NE group and Ksh.-103.5 for C group respectively). The average total direct cost at baseline was not significantly different between the groups and it ranged from Ksh.2900- ksh.3600 (Ksh.3605.0 for NEP, Ksh.2950.1 for NE and Ksh.3206.2 for C). NEP registered the highest direct cost (Ksh.3852.5) at month 6, while NE registered highest cost (Ksh.3763.8) at month 2 and C registered the highest cost (Ksh.3389.9) at month 4

Month	NEP		NE		С		Total cost		Value (df)	P value
Baseline	5115.9(403.4)	4318.6-5913.6	4653.7(400.1)	3893.0-5444.4	4692.5(398.4)	3904.1-5480.9	4820.7(229.6))	4366.8-5274.5	0.40 (2,145)	0.62
Month1	5333.9(361.5)	4624.4-6053.5	4665.4(362.0)	3949.9-5380.9	4204.2(357.9)	3496.9-4911.5	4736.2(206.6)	4327.8-5144.6	2.48 (2,144)	0.09
Month 2	5172.89(443.8)	4295.6-6050.2	5702.6(444.9)	4822.0	4764.6(448.5)	3878.0-5651.2	5213.4(255.5)	47.8.3-5718.4	1.11 (2,142)	0.33
Month3	5326.8 (368.6)	4598.1-6055.2	4837.7(369.6)	4107.0-5568.3	4825.9(376.4)	4081.8-5570.0	4996.7(313.0)	4575.7-5417.9	0.59 (2,141)	0.59
Month4	5322.9(395.7)	4540.6-6105.2	4968.8(394.1)	4189.6-5747.9	5188.7(401.2)	4395.7-5981.8	5160.1(228.1)	4709.2-5611.1	0.20 (2,140)	0.82
Month5	5463.5(411.4)	4649.9-6277.1	4940.9(404.53)	4140.9-5740.9	5102.2(426.3)	4259.2-5945.2	5168.9(237.6)	4698.9-5638.8	2.14(2,138)	0.65
Month6	5311.9(406.5)	4507.5-6115.8	4997.9(399.6)	4207.6-5788.3	5047.7(412.6)	4231.6-5863.8	5119.2(233.0)	4658.4-5580.0	0.0171(2,135)	0.84
Changes	99.06(318.1)	-530.1-728.2	-3.77(316.11)	-628.99-621.5	22.70(322.95)	-616.1-661.4	39.33(182.9)	-322.5-401.2	0.028(2,135)	0.97
in cost										

Table 8. 3: Monthly distribution of Total cost incurred by T2DM patient

Data represented in mean (Standard error; SE). Baseline (n=51 in all the groups,); month1(n= 51 in NEP group, n=50 in NE group, n=51 in C group); month2 (n=51 in NEP group, n=50 in NE group, n=50 in NE group and n=48 in C group); month4 (n= 50 in NEP group, n=50 in NE group, n=48 in C group); month5 (n=49 in NEP group, n=50 in NE group, n= 48 in C group); month6 (n=48 in NEP group, N=49 in NE group and n=46 in C group).

All cost in the group and total population are in Kenya shilling (Ksh)

df: degree of freedom; Statistical significance at p<0.05. Data analyzed using analysis of Co- variance (ANCOVA)

All data adjusted for baseline characteristics (age, gender, and marital status, family history of diabetes and years lived with diabetes)

Month	NEP	95% CI	NE	95% CI	С	95% CI	Total	95% CI	(df) Fvalue	P value
Baseline	3605.0 (346.1)	2950.1 -4319.15	3206.2 (343.3)	2527.7 - 3884.7	3204.6 (342.3)	2564.2-3917.1	3360.6 (197.0)	2971.2-3750.1	0.47(2,145)	0.63
Month1	3634.6 (336.5)	2669.5 - 4299.6	3070.2 (336.9)	2408.3 - 3740.2	2852.5 (333.1)	2194.2 -3510.8	3187.1 (192.0)	2807.0 -3510.8	1.42 (2,144)	0.25
Month 2	3675.0 (334.0)	3015.8 - 4334.2	3763.8(334.3)	3102.9 -4424.7	3233.2(337.1)	2567.0 - 3389.4	3557.3 (192.0)	3177.8-3936.9	0.722 (,142)	0.49
Month3	3644.1 (330.9)	2989.9-4298.3	3106.3(331.8)	2450.4 -3792.2	2957.9 (337.9)	2289.9 - 3625.9	3236.1 (191.2)	2858 3614.1	1.16 (2,141)	0.32
Month4	3497.9 (337.1)	2831.4 - 4164.4	3189.9 (335.8)	2525.2 - 3852.9	3389.9 (341.8)	2714.2-4065.6	3395.9 (194.3)	2974.5-3743.1	0.2(2,140)	0.81
Month5	3722.7 (341.9)	3046.6 - 4398.9	3111.1 (336.4)	2445.7 - 3776.2	3054.2 (346.7)	2368.6 - 3739.8	3296.0 (196.1)	2908.3-3683.7	1.16 (2,138)	0.32
Month6	3852.5 (336.3)	3187.5 -4517.5	3163.0 (337.3)	2495.0- 3830.0	3339.9 (344.7)	2658.2-4021.0	3451.8 (194.5)	3067.1-3836.5	1.11 (2,135)	0.33
Changes in	382.3(194.3)	-1.99-766.6	-6.05(194.93)	-391.6-379.5	-103.5(199.1)	-497.4-290.3	90.89(112.39)	-131.4-313.2	1.70(2,135)	0.19
DC										

Table 8. 4: Monthly distribution of direct cost (DC) incurred by the participant

Data represented in mean (Standard error; SE). Baseline (n=51 in all the groups,); month1(n= 51 in NEP group, n=5 in NE group, n=50 in C group); month2 (n=51 in NEP group, n=50 in NE group and n=48 in C group); month4 (n= 50 in NEP group, n=50 in NE group, n=48 in C group); month5 (n=49 in NEP group, n=50 in NE group, n=48 in C group); month5 (n=49 in NEP group, n=50 in NE group, n=48 in C group); month6 (n=48 in NEP group, N=49 in NE group and n=46 in C group).

All cost in the group and total population are in Kenya shilling (Ksh)

df: degree of freedom; Statistical significance at p<0.05. Data analyzed using analysis of Co- variance (ANCOVA)

All data adjusted for baseline characteristics (age, gender, and marital status, family history of diabetes and years lived with diabetes)

DC-direct cost

Total direct costs associated with managing diabetes complications such as hypertension, neuropathy, nephropathy, arthritis, foot problems, peripheral heart condition, elevated cholesterol, eye problems, oral problem and mental conditions, over the six-month period, are shown in Table 8.5. The average total cost for managing complications at baseline was not significantly different between the groups, and it ranged from Ksh.2100- ksh.2900 (Ksh.2838.3 for NEP, Ksh.2403.2 for NE and Ksh. 2394.8for C). NEP registered the highest direct cost (Ksh.2896.8) at month 3, while NE registered highest cost (Ksh.2251.9) at month 3 and C registered the highest cost (Ksh.2406.2) at month 4 however the cost was not significantly difference in mean change in total direct cost for management of complication, incurred by the participant six months' post intervention (Ksh.-119.3 in NEP, Ksh.-206.4 for NE Ksh.-268.4 for C respectively).

Distribution of indirect cost incurred by the participant per month in management of Type 2 diabetes mellitus in each group is as shown in Table 8.6. Total indirect costs considered in the current study consisted of costs incurred for transport as well as cost of sick days associated with the participants. The average total indirect cost ranged from Ksh.1100- ksh.1200 (Ksh.1200.0 for NEP, Ksh.1194.8 for NE and Ksh.1260.5 for C) for all the groups at baseline. NEP registered the highest indirect cost (Ksh.1350.2) at month 5, while NE registered highest indirect cost (Ksh.137.2) at month 3 and Control group (C) registered the highest cost (Ksh.1260.5) at baseline. There was no significant difference in mean change in total indirect health cost incurred by the participant six month post intervention (Ksh.-12.41 in NEP, Ksh.-14.72 for NE Ksh.-83.11 for C)

Month	NEP	95% CI	NE	95% CI	С	95% CI	Total cost	95% CI	F value	Р
										value
Baseline	2838.3(339.2)	2167.8 -3501.7	2403.2 (336.4)	1738.3–3068.1	2394.8(335.4)	1731.8 -3057.7	2545.4 (193.6)	2163.8 - 2927.1	0.55 (2,145)	.058
Month1	2799.1 (329.5)	2147.8 - 3450.4	2318.51 (330.0)	1666.2-2970.8	2084.4 (326.7)	1439.6- 2729.1	2400.6 (188.3)	2028.4 - 2772.9	1.21(2,144)	0.30
Month 2	2642.6(309.4)	2013.0 - 3236.1	2404.1(310.2)	1790.9 - 3017.2	2113.1 (312.7)	1495.1–2731.2	2380.6 (178.1)	2028.5-2732.7	1.04 (2,142)	0.36
Month3	2896.8 (326.2)	2251.9 - 3541.7	2376.9(327.0)	1730.3 – 3023.4 5	2167.1 (333.1)	1508.6–2825.6	2480.3 (188.5)	2107.6-2852.9	1.29 (2,141)	0.28
Month4	2741.6 (331.9)	2085.5 - 3397.7	2406.8 (330.6)	1753.2-3060.3	2612.1 (336.5)	1946.9–3271.3	2586.8 (191.3)	2208.6 - 2965.1	0.26 (2,140)	0.77
Month5	2905.2 (330.8)	2251.2 - 3559.2	2343.0(325.4)	1699.6 - 2986.4	2238.7 (335.4)	1575.5–2901.8	2495.6(189.7)	2120.6 - 2870.6) 1.15 (1,138)	0.32
Month6	2786.1(318.1)	2157.1 - 3415.1	2156.6(319.1)	1528.6 - 2790.5	2304.4 (326.1)	1659.6–2949.2	2416.7 (184.0)	2052.8 - 2780.6	1.04 (2,135)	0.36
Change in CC	119.3(157.9)	-19289-431.49	-206.4(158.4)	-519.55-106.85	-268.4(161.8)	-588.39-51.53	-118.5(91.30)	-299.06-62.08	1.69(2,135)	0.18

Table 8. 5: Monthly distribution of cost incurred due to Type 2 diabetes Mellitus complications

Data represented in mean (Standard error; SE). Baseline (n=51 in all the groups,); month1(n= 51 in NEP group, n=5 in NE group, n=50 in C group); month2 (n=51 in NEP group, n=50 in NE group, n=48 in C group); month4 (n= 50 in NEP group, n=50 in NE group, n=48 in C group); month5 (n=49 in NEP group, n=50 in NE group, n= 48 in C group); month6 (n=48 in NEP group, N=49 in NE group and n=46 in C group). All cost in the group and total population are in Kenya shilling (Ksh)

df: degree of freedom; Statistical significance at p<0.05. Data analyzed using analysis of Co- variance (ANCOVA)

All data adjusted for baseline characteristics (age, gender, and marital status, family history of diabetes and years lived with diabetes)

CC –complication cost

Month	NEP	95% CI	NE	95% CI	С	95% CI	Total cost	95% CI	F value (2,146)	P value
							1000 1/07 0			
Baseline	1212.0(62.9)	1015.6-1344.4	1194.8(62.4)	10/1.4-1318.2	1260.5(62.2)	1087.5-1333.5	1208.4(35.8)	1137.6-1279.3	0.41 (2,145)	0.96
Month1	1277.0(65.4)	1147.8-1406.3	1245.6(65.5)	1116.1-1375.0	1166.9(64.7)	1039.0-1294.9	1229.8(37.4)	1156.0-1303.7	0.76 (2,144)	0.47
Month 2	1218.8(70.7)	1079.1-1358.6	1337.2(70.9)	1197.1-14773	1221.5(71.4)	1080.3-1362.7	1259.2(40.7)	1178.7-1339.6	0.90 (2,142)	0.41
Month3	1306.8(64.3)	1179.8-1433.9	1241.5(64.7)	1114.1-1368.9	1224.8(65.6)	1095.0-1354.5	1257.7(37.1)	1184.3-1331.1	0.44 (1,141)	0.62
Month4	1313.3(63.4)	1188.0-1438.6	1262.9(63.1)	1138.1-1387.7	1211.3(64.3)	1084.3-1338.3	1262.5(36.5)	1190.3-1334.7	0.64 (2,140)	0.53
Month5	1350.2(70.2)	1211.4-1489.0	1271.0(69.1)	1134.5-1407.5	1222.0(71.2)	1081.2-1362.7	1281.0(40.3)	1201.5-1360.6	0.83 (2,138)	0.44
Month6	1192.2(60.1)	1073.4-1311.1	1179.5(59.1)	1062.7-1296.33	1158.2(61.1)	1037.9-12778.87	1176.7(34.45)	1108.5-1244.77	0.08 (2,135)	0.92
Changes in	-12.41(62.99)	-137.0-112.2	-14.72(61.92)	-137.2-107.8	-83.11(63.94)	-209.6-43.3	-36.74(36.10)	-108.16-34.66	0.40(2,135)	0.67
IC										

Table 8. 6: Monthly distribution of indirect cost incurred by Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) patient

Data represented in mean (Standard error; SE). Baseline (n=51 in all the groups,); month1(n= 51 in NEP group, n=5 in NE group, n=50 in C group); month2 (n=51 in NEP group, n=50 in NE group, n=50 in NE group, n=50 in NE group, n=50 in NE group); month4 (n= 50 in NEP group, n=50 in NE group, n=48 in C group); month5 (n=49 in NEP group, n=50 in NE group, n= 48 in C group); month6 (n=48 in NEP group, N=49 in NE group and n=46 in C group). All cost in the group and total population are in Kenya shilling (Ksh)

df: degree of freedom; Statistical significance at p<0.05. Data analyzed using analysis of Co- variance (ANCOVA)

All data adjusted for baseline characteristics (age, gender, and marital status, family history of diabetes and years lived with diabetes)

8.5 Discussion

Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM) is costly to manage due it associated complication. Total health care expenditure for management of T2DM has been estimated at USD 727 billion globally (IDF, 2017). North American and Caribbean region have the highest expenditure on diabetes of USD 383 billion for persons aged 20-79 years, corresponding to 52% of the total amount spent globally. Additionally, according to IDF (2017), Africa had the least expenditure of 6 % on diabetes in 2017, but this could be higher as it is the region with highest prevalence of undiagnosed diabetes. Cost of care due to diabetes complications is on the rise, with cardiovascular disorders contributing to the highest economic burden, followed by eye problem (IDF, 2016, 2017). This is in support of the current study.

In the current study hypertension was the leading cause of co- morbidity with a prevalence of 55-75% in the three groups at baseline and 45-58% six months' postintervention. This reduction in prevalence was however, not significant. Retinopathy was the second co morbidity associated with T2DM and peripheral artery disease 3rd in all the groups in the months considered for the study. This is consistent with reports that hypertension, retinopathy and peripheral heart problem are on the increase in T2DM patient and have been reported to have a significant effect on quality of life (IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016). Studies have reported prevalence of hypertension of above 50-70 % in Type 2 diabetes patients (Lastraet al, 2014; Mohammed, 2014; Tadesse et al., 2018). A study by Onyando et al (2019) reported a high prevalence of hypertension as well as increased cost of care in T2DM patients with hypertension and is in support of our study. The increasing rise in hypertension, retinopathy and peripheral artery disease in T2DM patient leads, to increased economic burden and overall reduced quality of life (IDF, 2017; Okoronkwo et al., 2015). The current study reported high direct cost in purchase of anti-hyperglycemic drugs, antihypertensive drugs and eye care management drugs, supporting the evidence of increased burden associated with hypertension and retinopathy in T2DM patients.

The total cost of care for each participant for T2DM managed ranged from Ksh 4653 to Ksh.5151; an average of Ksh.4821 (per month translating to an average annual cost

of 580 USD (Table 8.3). Total cost considered in the study comprised of direct and indirect cost. Direct health cost incurred by the participant was the highest with cost of complication contributing the highest percentage associated with this cost. Most of the direct cost incurred by the participant in the current went to purchase of drug as well as management of type diabetes and complications. Kenya expenditure on diabetes management is estimated at USD 154 per person (IDF, 2017) which was far below what was reported in our study (USD 540). Comparing the result of the current study with a study carried in public hospital in Kenya (Kilifi and Bungoma) by Oyando et al (2019) as well as a study by Subramanian (Subramanian et al., 2018), the cost was below that reported in their studies. The difference might have been due to the fact that the current study did not take into consideration the loss of productivity for care giver and cost of food or accommodation while seeking care which was the case in Oyando et al (2019a). Additionally, the disparity in cost could also have been contributed by the fact that only patient with T2DM and without complication were included in the study

Compared to cost of T2DM care in other African country, the total cost of care was low. A study by Okoronkwo et al (2015) in Nigeria on cost of care for diabetes reported a total cost of USD 56 425 with cost of drug being USD 7702 and that of diabetes related disease being USD 2894 which is far above the tabulated total cost in the current study. Another study in South Africa reported a total annual cost of USD 276,900 translating to USD 23,075 month with direct cost being USD 198, 784 (USD 16,565) per month. The difference might be due to factors considered in the Nigeria study and South African study. This Nigeria study factored cost for diet that was the highest (USD 28524) cost of self-monitoring, coat of a house helper and insurance premium that were not factored in our study while the South Africa study also included cost of equipment, dialysis, stroke, kidney transplant and stroke management that were not factored in the current study.

Additionally, majority of the study participant monitored their blood glucose at facility during visit of care and not as per recommended and this might be one factor also contributed to the low cost of care in the current study. The current study showed that change in health cost (total cost, cost of complication, direct cost as well as indirect cost) incurred by the participant post intervention was not significant. The highest cost of care in the current study both pre- and post-intervention was for managing complications. Although lifestyle interventions employing nutrition education and diabetes self-management education have been associated with decreased direct costs incurred by T2DM patients (Boren et ai., 2009), this was not the case in the current study.

The World Health Organization (WHO), ADA and IDF recommend comprehensive care for management of Type 2 diabetes (ADA, 2018, 2019; IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016). This includes routine check for blood glucose, blood pressure, nutrition status, physical examination (eye and foot included), and biochemical test that looks at kidney function, liver, cholesterol, HbA1c, and cardiovascular risk assessment (ADA, 2018, 2019). Although Thika level 5 Hospital, supported by the Kenya Ministry of Health (MOH) adopted this concept in 2010, a gap still exists in its management of care for T2DM patients (Mwavua, 2016). The only available routine checkup that is done on each hospital visits by a patient is random blood glucose checkup, blood pressure and body mass index done at a cost of Ksh. 200. All other checkup for co-morbidities associated with T2DM like foot care management, eye care, kidney function checkups are usually based on the clinician request after symptom appears or on patients' request. Also compliance of some participant to requested test or a treatment is poor and this is mostly associated with increased financial burden considering that most Kenyan live below 1 dollar per day. This eventually leads to reduced rate of diagnosis of complication in some patient hence treatment is not given. These factors usually affect cost of care and might be the cause of low cost pre and post intervention.

Additionally most studies conducted on tT2DM in Kenya reports screening for only diabetes and hypertension while other condition are left out (Ebere et al, 2017; El-Busaidy et al., 2014; Subramanian et al., 2018). This might also explain the reason for low cost per person of diabetes care as compared to other countries where majority of care is given (Moucheraud et al., 2019; Okoronkwo et al., 2015; Seuring et al., 2015). Moreover, some of the treatments like eye care are very expensive therefore most patients postpone treatment and only go for care if the situation worsens or when

services are available for free. This has been attributed to low social economic status in the studied population as well as other T2DM patient in the country (Ebere et al., 2017). Furthermore, majority of the participants only rely on blood glucose checkup at the hospital with no self-monitoring

8.6 Conclusion

The current study reported a total average cost of USD 482 that was far below cost reported elsewhere. This cost was not affected by the intervention. Studies determining all factor associated with cost of care for T2DM need to be further explored before and after implementation of nutrition education with or without peer to peer support\

CHAPTER NINE

GENERAL DISCUSSION, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

9.1 General Discussion

Type 2 diabetes Mellitus (T2DM) is a global health challenge with increasing prevalence (IDF; International Diabetes Federation, 2015, 2017). Poor management of T2DM leads to microvascular and macrovascular complications (IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016). Additionally, metabolic syndrome (MetS) is on the increase in T2DM patients, with high prevalence of above 70 % having been reported (Lira Neto et al., 2017; Pokharel et al., 2014; Tan et al., 2013; Todowede & Sartorius, 2017; Yadav et al , 2013). An increasing trend of related complications associated with T2DM has also been reported (IDF, 2017). The increased prevalence's of T2DM, and metabolic syndrome in T2DM have been associated with risk factors such as unhealthy diets, physical inactivity, obesity (Chaudhuriet al., 2016; Fareed et al., 2017; Naveed et al., 2016; Tawaet al., 2011) and non-adherence to treatment modification (Alharbi & Alsubhi, 2016; Ganiyu et al., 2013; Saleh et al., 2014; Shankar & Ramya, 2012). This has led to increased cost of care with a health expenditure of 720 billion going of diabetes care (IDF, 2017)

Patient demographic and economic characteristics have also been shown to be key in T2DM development as well as management (Kugbey et al., 2015; Mau etal., 2013). Understanding their association with glycemic control as well as metabolic risk factors is very important, as this forms the basis of some of the preventive strategies. Such preventive strategies aimed at improving glycemic control as well as reducing complications and associated metabolic disorders have been advocated (IDF, 2017; WHO, 2016). Some of these strategies that have shown good outcomes included diabetes self-education, nutrition education; peer to peer support programme, exercise programme as well as lifestyle programmes. These strategies have been employed alone or in combination using different implementation models.

Randomized control trial models have been utilized to study the effects of these strategies in T2DM patients and have been shown to be effective.

Despite the good benefit in such strategies, most of these studies have been done in developed countries with limited studies done in low income, developing countries and sub-Saharan Africa, Kenya included. This calls for a need of such programmes, tailored for developing countries like Kenya.

The main objective of this study was to determine the effect of a nutrition education programme with peer to peer support component on metabolic syndrome management in patients with T2DM at Thika Level 5 Hospital in Kenya. It was hypothesized that there was no significant association between T2DM patient characteristics and MetS, MetS indicators and glycemic control indicators; that the nutrition education had no significant effect on knowledge levels of patient with T2DM; that the nutrition education had no significant effect on the MetS and MetS indicators among T2DM patients; that the nutrition education had no significant effect on adherence to lifestyle modification among patients with T2DM; and that nutrition education had no significant effect on health care cost incurred by the patients with T2DM.

The hypothesis that there was no significant association between T2DM patient characteristic and Mets, MetS indicators and glycemic control was rejected. The current study reported a prevalence of above 85% using the harmonised (Alberti et al., 2009) and WHO criteria (WHO, 1998) was reported among the participants in the study (Thuita, et al., 2019). Additionally, the current study showed an association of some patient demographic characteristic with some MetS, Mets risk factors. Participants with high income were significantly associated with increased odds to elevated blood pressure as well as increased odds to MetS while those who lived in the urban areas were significantly associated with increased odds to reduced HDL and elevated blood pressure.

Furthermore, participants who had attained secondary indication had significant increased odds to elevated blood pressure, elevated TG and obesity compared to those with primary education. Moreover, participants who had lived with T2DM for longer years were significantly associated with increased odds to elevated TG while female participants and those who were married associated with significant higher odds to reduced HDL. Participants who were taking alcohol, had a family history of diabetes

had significant higher odds to obesity. The current study is supported by Mavarez-Martinez et al (2016) that reported that increased income levels have been associated with behaviour adaptation like unhealthy dietary choices and sedentary lifestyle, which leads increased metabolic risk in T2DM. A study by Ogunsina et al (2018) reported an increased odds of overweight/obesity, diabetes and hypertensive in adults with increased social economic status supporting the evidence that increased social economic status is associated with increased risk to metabolic disorders.

Furthermore, family history and alcohol intake was associated with obesity. The results of the study are supported by a study by Venkatachalam et al (2013) that showed a positive association of alcohol intake and diabetes. Additionally, family history of diabetes and increased years with diabetes are key risk factors in T2DM patients as shown in the current study as it predisposes them to related metabolic risk like dysilipedimia as well as obesity. This has been supported by Gopalakrishnan et al (2017).

Patient with T2DM have been encouraged to maintain a HbA1c of <7%. This has been shown as a good indicator of prevention of complication associated with poor glycemic control. However, this was not the case in the current study as it reported a higher mean of HbA1c > 7% with 77.8% of the participants having a HbA1c >7%. Several factors in T2DM patients need to be put into consideration in order to achieve good glycemic control. These factors include environmental factor, patient characteristics as well as metabolic factors. Poor glycemic control in the current study was associated with increasing age (>50years) as well as significant higher mean TC and LDL.

Additionally, family history of diabetes (FHD), elevated fasting blood glucose (FBG), elevated TG, elevated SBP were also associated with poor glycemic control as reported in Thuita et al (2019). A study by Hu et al (2016) support the current study as it reported an association of uncontrolled dyslipidemia and high BP with poor glycemic control, while for older age this was true as it reported an association of poor glycemic control for young age which was not the case in the current study. Moreover, a strong relationship was seen after moderating FBG with FHD an indication that FHD might be an important predictor of FBS. Furthermore, advanced education (tertiary

education) showed a positive association with good glycemic control (HbA1c >7%). As people advance in education their knowledge of care increase and these might have contributed to the positive relationship with advance education. The result of the current study supports the evidence that understanding patient characteristics is key in management of T2DM, since they play an important role in its development as well as control of complication. Additionally, FHD needs to be considered on diagnosis as it has been shown to be an important predictor of FBG a key factor that had a positive relationship with HbA1c in the current study.

The current study employed a nutrition education programme with peer to peer support and one with only nutrition education. The study hypothesized that nutrition education package has no significant effect on knowledge levels of patients with T2DM. This hypothesis was rejected because the study reported a significant improvement in knowledge score after implementation of the nutrition education package post intervention. Significant improvement of between 33-42% in overall knowledge score was seen in NEP group and between 31-38% was seen in the NE group post intervention. The highest score of 42.5% and 38.3% was seen immediately after the intervention in the NEP and NE group which reduced as time elapsed. Comparison of the group after intervention showed significant difference between NEP and C, NEP and NE as well as NE and C, an indication that nutrition education in T2DM patients leads to improved knowledge with peer to peer support enhancing this further. The results of the current study are supported by Liu et al (2015) study, that reported a significant improvement in diabetes knowledge post intervention in the peer support group after employing a peer support model in there study. Another study by Muchiri et al (2016) which employed a nutrition education model in the management of T2DM patients showed increased mean in knowledge score 6 months and 12 months' post intervention, and is in support of the current study which also showed improved knowledge score in the NE and NEP groups.

Additionally, the hypothesis that nutrition education has no significant effect on the MetS and MetS indicators among T2DM patients was rejected. The current study showed significant reduction in MetS prevalence in T2DM patients six months' post evaluation (Table 6.6) in the NE group. The MetS prevalence reduced significantly in

NEP on inclusion of peer to peer support to the nutrition education model while it increased in the control group (Table 6.3). Likewise, the current study also reported significant reduction of proportion of participants with elevated WC, elevated TG, reduced HDL as well as improvement of normal BMI by in the NEP group compared to NE and C (Table 6.3). The significant reduction in MetS prevalence and prevalence in MetS outcomes in NEP and NE could support the evidence that nutrition education can successfully be employed in T2DM patients in their management which could be enhanced by incorporation of peer to peer support model. Studies have reported that nutrition education given to T2DM using different model have been shown to improve metabolic outcomes and MetS significantly and are in support of the current study (Aalaa et al., 2017; Bayat et al., 2013; Dennis-bradshaw, 2015; Mardani, Shahraki, & Piri, 2010; Muchiri, Gericke, & Rheeder, 2015; Sachmechi et al., 2013; Taheri et al., 2019). In the current study, participants in the NEP group showed greatest improvement in weight lost, reduction in BMI, WC and WHR and an increase in HDL as compared to the other groups supporting the benefit of nutrition education with that peer to peer support in T2DM patients' management. The result of reduced metabolic outcome the current study is supported by Athena et al (2011) and Cherrington et al (2015). Surprisingly, NE group showed significant improvement in mean DBP (Table 6.2) as well as reduced prevalence in BP in NE (Table 6.3) as compared to NEP and C. The result in improved DBP and reduced prevalence of participant with elevated BP in NE are unique in the currently study as literature have reported improved mean SBP outcome after application of nutrition education (Bayat et al., 2013 & Adachi et al, 2013) with limited data on DBP as well as reduced BP prevalence on inclusion of peer to peer support in nutrition education as compared to nutrition education alone (Johansson et al., 2016)

The study also hypothesized that nutrition education had no effect on adherence to lifestyle modification of T2DM patients. The hypothesis was rejected because the current study showed significant improvement in adherence to diet and physical activity after the intervention in participants in the NE and NEP group compared to control group that only received standard care. The improvement in NEP was significantly higher compared to NE. The result of the current are supported by a study by Kumari et al (2018) that showed an improvement in diet and physical activity

adherence after administering a lifestyle intervention, that had a nutrition and physical activity education component. Another study by Asaad et al (2016) is also in support that a nutrition education programme can be used to improve adherence and metabolic outcome. The result of the current study supports the evidence that nutrition education can be used as a model for improving adherence as was the case in the current study.

The hypothesis that nutrition education programme has no significant effect on health care cost incurred by patients with T2DM was accepted. The cost of care incurred by the participant post intervention remained constant with no significant difference between the groups six months' post intervention in all the cost considered. Most of the drugs given to the patient remained the same with only few changes occurring in the drug regime and this could be one of the factors associated with the no significant difference in the cost incurred by the participants. For example, Metformin 1g was used by approximately 88.7 -96.5% of the participant in all group throughout the study while insulin (Mixtard 30) by around 36-40% of the participant in the entire groups. Additionally, majority of the participants reported cost of consultations, blood sugar assessment as well as blood pressure assessment only, that were incurred during the hospital visit during treatment. This is because the participants relied on blood glucose checks in the hospital. Routine blood glucose check at home was a challenge as participants considered this to be unmanageable due to high cost associated with glucometer purchase, blood glucose strips as well as blood pressure motoring machines. These were only done and charged if the participant came to the hospital for treatment, hence this was the cost considered.

Furthermore, costs for HbA1c and lipid profile determination, as well as routine blood glucose check during group meetings, was not factored in determination of cost. This was catered for by the principal investigator hence not considered in the analysis. Moreover, cost of care of co morbidities like retinopathy, neuropathy, nephropathy, peripheral artery disease as well as oral care was low in all the groups throughout the study compared to cost of diabetes care and hypertension. This might be attributed to the fact that only few participants' self –present themselves to the clinicians with these cases as well as limited self-individual checks of the participants.

The current study was unique as it studied the association of patient characteristics with MetS, HbA1C and cardiovascular risk factors, with strong associations shown between some patient characteristics and specific cardiovascular risks in T2DM patients, which miss out in several studies. Several studies done in T2DM population and general population have reported association of patient characteristics with MetS but not individual risks factors. A study by Kaduka et al (2012) at in Kenyan population reported presence of Mets being associated with increasing age, socioeconomic status, and education while a study by Tadewos et al (2017) reported a positive association of patient characteristics with individual cardiovascular risks in T2DM patient are limited in Kenya as well as in developing world, hence the strength of the current study. It also showed effectiveness of a nutrition education programme on T2DM patient on MetS, MetS risk factor, adherence to lifestyle intervention and improved knowledge retention on diabetes care and management

9.2 Conclusion and Recommendations

9.2.1 Conclusions

High prevalence of MetS above 86%, as well as high prevalence of poor glycemic (HbA1c>7%) control above 77 % in T2DM patients was reported in the study. The current study also indicated some association of different patient demographic characteristic with MetS indicator as well as HbA1c> 7 %. These included income, education, gender, years lived with diabetes, occupation as well as family history of diabetes was associated with elevated BP, occupation was associated with high WHR. Education level was associated with obesity as well as elevated TG while family history of diabetes and alcohol intake showed some positive association with obesity. Moreover advanced years in living with T2DM was associated with elevated TG while reduced HDL was associated with gender, marital status as well as area of residence.

The current study also showed that poor glycemic control was associated with family history of diabetes as well as advanced age. Elevated blood pressure, elevated LDL and elevated TG as well as high fasting blood sugar were also associated with poor glycemic control. Elevated blood pressure, elevated LDL and elevated TG as well as high fasting blood sugar were also associated with poor glycemic control (HbA1c).

The current study reported a low level of knowledge below 50% in general management of diabetes as well as importance of diet, physical activity and glycemic index in management of T2DM. However on application of NE knowledge score increased significantly >75% with incorporation of peer to peer support increasing knowledge score further. Additionally, knowledge retention was high immediately after intervention that dropped as the months elapsed.

The result of the current study showed that application of nutrition education with peer to peer support component reduced the prevalence of MetS significantly as well as MetS risk factors which reduced further on incorporation of peer to peer support, an indication that nutrition education with peer to peer support can be utilized in management of T2DM.

The current study also reported low adherence rate (below 15%) to diet as well as physical activity adherence below 50%, which both improved significantly upon application of nutrition education; and this was further enhanced by peer to peer support; indicating that nutrition education had a role to play which was further improved by peer to peer support.

The current study also reported a significant improvement in knowledge score in the study participants due to nutrition education, which improved further with inclusion of peer to peer support. The cost of care averaged at Ksh. 4820 before the intervention. Application of nutrition education with peer to peer support and nutrition education without peer to peer support showed no significant changes in cost of care incurred by the participants' withT2DM six month after the intervention.

9.2.2 Recommendations

i. The current study advocate use of nutrition education with peer to peer support in management of T2DM as positive result in improvement of

MetS, MetS indicators, adherence to lifestyle modification as well as improved knowledge score were seen.

- ii. The current study advocates for screening for MetS, Mets risk factor as well as HbA1c regularly at least twice a year in all patients with T2DM and establishment of association of patient characteristic with MetS, MetS risk factor as well as HbA1c. Studying T2DM patients' characteristics is important as it lays a foundation on the strategies that can be used for setting up preventive measures.
- iii. The current study also recommends periodic screening of patients' dietary intake and physical activity as well. Periodic studies for determining adherence to lifestyle modification (diet and physical activity) need to be done
- Assessment of the effectiveness of the nutrition education strategy to glycemic control, MetS, metabolic risk, adherence to treatment regime as well knowledge retention need to be enhanced in T2DM patients.
- v. Future studies applying different education model in management of T2DM at community level as well as hospital need to be conducted and their effectiveness on T2DM care done to supplement already existing structure in the DCC.
- vi. Future studies on cost effectiveness of use of education model to the care of T2DM both at community and hospital level also need to be done and result communicated to policy makers.

REFERENCES

- AAC; American College of Cardiology. (2017). 2017 Guideline for the Prevention, Detection, Evaluation, and Management of High Blood Pressure in Adults. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2017.07.745
- AACE; American Association of Clinical Endocrinologists and ACE; American College of Endocrinology. (2017). Consensus Statement by the American Association of Clinical Endocrinologists and American College of Endocrinology on the Comprehensive Type 2 Diabetes Management Algorithm – 2017 Executive Summary. *Endocrine Practice*, 23(2), 207–238. https://doi.org/ 10.41 58/ EP 16 1682.CS
- AACE; American Association of Clinical Endocrinology, & ACE; American College of Endocrinologists. (2016). Clinical Practice Guidelines for Developing a Diabetes Mellitus Comprehensive Care Plan 2015. *Endocrine Practice*, 21(Suppl 1). https://doi.org/10.4158/EP15672.GL.To
- Aalaa, M., Sanjari, M., Reza, H., Meybodi, A., Amini, M. R., Qorbani, M., ... Mehrdad, N. (2017). The Effectiveness of a Peer Coaching Education on Control and Management of Type 2 Diabetes in Women : A Protocol for a Randomized Controlled Trial, 5(2), 153–164.
- Abdi, S., Sadiya, A., Ali, S., Varghese, S., & Abusnana, S. (2015). Behavioural Lifestyle Intervention Study (BLIS) in patients with type 2 diabetes in the United Arab Emirates: A randomized controlled trial. *BMC Nutrition*, 1(1), 37. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40795-015-0028-4
- Abel, E. D., O'Shea, K. M., & Ramasamy, R. (2013). Insulin resistance : metabolic mechanisms and consequences in the heart . Publication Types , MeSH Terms , Substances , Grant Support. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology.*, 32(9). https://doi.org/10.1161/ATVBAHA.111.241984.

- Abubakari, A., Cousins, R., Thomas, C., Sharma, D., Naderali, E. K., Park, H., & Liverpool, L. (2016). Sociodemographic and Clinical Predictors of Self-Management among People with Poorly Controlled Type 1 and Type 2 Diabetes : The Role of Illness Perceptions and Self-Efficacy. *Journal of Diabetes Research*, 2016. https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/6708164
- ADA; American Diabetes Association. (2014). Diagnosis and Classifiation of Diabetes Mellitus. *Diabetes Care*, 37(January), 81–90. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc14-S081
- ADA; American Diabetes Association. (2016). Standards of Medical Care in Diabetes—2016 Abridged for Primary Care Providers. https://doi.org/10.2337/diaclin.34.1.00
- ADA; American Diabetes Association. (2017). Standards of Medical Care in. *The Journal of Clinical and Applied Research and Education*, 36(October 2012), 5–8. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc13-S011
- ADA; American Diabetes Association. (2018). Standards of Medical Care in Diabetes - 2018. *Journal of Clinical and Applied Research Education*, 41(January).
- ADA; American Diabetes Association. (2019). Standard of Medical Care in Diabetes 2019. *Journal of Clinical and Applied Research Education*, 42(1).
- Adachi, M., Yamaoka, K. azue, Watanabe, M., Nishikawa, M., Kobayashi, I., Hida, E., & Tango, T. (2013). Effects of lifestyle education program for type 2 diabetes patients in clinics: a cluster randomized controlled trial. *BMC Public Health*, *13*(467), 467.
- Adachi, M., Yamaoka, K., Watanabe, M., Nishikawa, M., Hida, E., & Kobayashi, I. (2010). Effects of lifestyle education program for type 2 diabetes patients in clinics : study design of a cluster randomized trial. *BMC Public Health*, 10(1), 742. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-10-742.

- Adisa, R., & Fakeye, T. O. (2014). Treatment non-adherence among patients with poorly controlled type 2 diabetes in am- bulatory care settings in southwestern Nigeria. *African HealthSciences*, 14(1), 1–10.
- Ahmed, A., Khan, T. E., Yasmeen, T., Awan, S., & Islam, N. (2012). Metabolic syndrome in type 2 diabetes : comparison of WHO , modified ATPIII & IDF criteria. *Journal of the Pakistan Medical Association*, 62(6), 569–574.
- AHS; Aberta Helath Services. (2016). Nutrition Guideline for Diabetes.
- Alberti, K. G. M. M., Eckel, R. H., Grundy, S. M., Zimmet, P. Z., Cleeman, J. I., Donato, K. A., ... Smith, S. C. (2009). Harmonizing the Metabolic Syndrome; A Joint Interim Statement of the International Diabetes Federation Task Force on Epidemiology and Prevention; National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute; American Heart Association; World Heart Federation; International. *Circulation*, *120*, 1640–1645. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.109.192644
- Alberti, S. G., Zimmet, P., Shaw, J., & Grundy, S. M. (2006). *The Internation Diabetes Federation (IDF) consensus worldwide definition of the Metabolic syndrome.*
- Alefishat, E. A., Farha, K. A., & Al-Debei, M. M. (2016). Self-Reported Adherence among Individuals at High Risk of Metabolic Syndrome : Effect of Knowledge and Attitude. *Medical Principals and Practice*, 26, 157–163. https:// doi. org/ 10. 11 59 / 000453037
- Alharbi, J., & Alsubhi, M. (2016). Non-Adherence to Lifestyle Modification Recommendations amongst Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus Patients in Almadinah Almonawarah. *International Journal of Academic Scientific Research*, 4(3), 18– 26.
- Allain, C. C., Poon, L. S., Chan, C. S. G., Richmond, W., & Fu, P. C. (1974a). Enzymatic Determination Total Serum Cholesterol. *Clinical Chemistry*, 20(4), 9– 11.

- Allain, C. C., Poon, L. S., Chan, C. S. G., Richmond, W., & Fu, P. C. (1974b). EnzymaticDetermination of Total Serum Cholesterol. *Clinical Chemistry*, 20(4), 470–475.
- Alouki, K., Delisle, H., Bermúdez-Tamayo, C., & Johri, M. (2016). Lifestyle Interventions to Prevent Type 2 Diabetes: A Systematic Review of Economic Evaluation Studies. *Journal of Diabetes Research*, 2016. https:// doi. org/ 10. 1155/2016/2159890
- Alwan, A. H., & Alhusuny, A. (2014). Assessment of Metabolic Syndrome and Its Risk Factors among Patients with Type 2 DM at Merjan Teaching Hospital, Al-Hilla City. *Journal of Dental and Medical Science*, 13(9), 69–75.
- Anderson, Y. C., Wynter, L. E., Moller, K. R., Cave, T. L., Dolan, G. M. S., Grant, C. C., ... Hofman, P. L. (2015). The effect of a multi-disciplinary obesity intervention compared to usual practice in those ready to make lifestyle changes : design and rationale of Whanau Pakari. *BMC Obesity*, 2(41), 1–10. https: //doi. org/ 10. 11 86/ s40608-015-0068-y
- Andrade, C. S., Ribeiro, G. S., Santos, C. A. S. T., Neves, R. C. S., & Moreira, E. D. (2017). Factors associated with high levels of glycated haemoglobin in patients with type 1 diabetes: A multicentre study in Brazil. *BMJ Open*, 7(12), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2017-018094
- Apovian, C. M., Murphy, M. C., Cullum-Dugan, D., Lin, P.-H., Gilbert, K. M., Coffman, G., ... Moore, T. J. (2010). Validation of a web-based dietary questionnaire designed for the DASH (Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension) diet: the DASH Online Questionnaire. *Public Health Nutrition*, 13, 615–622. https:// doi. org/ 10. 1017 / S 1368980009991996.Validation
- Armitage, P., Berry, G., & Matthews, J. N. (2008). Statistical Methods in Medical Research. Wileys Publication. https://doi.org/doi.1002/978040773666

- Asaad, G., Soria-Contreras, D., Bell, R., & Chan, C. (2016). Effectiveness of a Lifestyle Intervention in Patients with Type 2 Diabetes: The Physical Activity and Nutrition for Diabetes in Alberta (PANDA) Trial. *Healthcare*, 4(4), 73. https: // doi. org/ 10. 3 390/healthcare4040073
- Askari, F., Rabiei, S., & Rastmanesh, R. (2013). The Effects of Nutrition Education and Diet Therapy on Glycemic and Lipidemic Control in Iranian Patients with Type 2 Diabetes. *Obesity and Weight Loss*, 3(5). https://doi.org/10.4172/2165-7904.1000186
- Assah, F. K., & Mbanya, J.-C. (2009). Diabetes in Sub-Saharan Africa Overview of a Looming Health Challenge. *European Endocrinology*, 5, 13–17.
- Assmann, G., Schriewer, H., Schmltz, G., & Edgar-otto, H. (1983). Quantification of High-Density-Lipoprotein Cholesterol by Precipitation with Phosphotungstic Acid / MgCI2. *Clinical Chemistry*, 29(12), 2026–2030.
- Athena, P.-T., Adelaide, F., Leticia, L.-O., Chris, W., & Linda, C. G. (2011). Peer-Led Diabetes Education Programs in High-Risk Mexican Americans With Standard Approaches. *Diabetes Care*, 34, 1926–1931. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc10-2081
- Awori, K., & Ating'a, J. (2007). Lower limb amputations at the Kenyatta National Hospital, Nairobi. *Eastern Africa Medical Journal*, 84(3), 121–126.
- Ayah, R., Joshi, M. D., Wanjiru, R., Njau, E. K., Otieno, C. F., Njeru, E. K., & Mutai, K. K. (2013). A population-based survey of prevalence of diabetes and correlates in an urban slum community in Nairobi, Kenya. *BMC Public Health*, *13*, 371. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-13-371
- Ayele, A. A., Emiru, Y. K., Tiruneh, S. A., Ayele, B. A., Gebremariam, A. D., & Tegegn, H. G. (2018). Level of adherence to dietary recommendations and barriers among type 2 diabetic patients: a cross-sectional study in an Ethiopian hospital. *Clinical Diabetes and Endocrinology*, 4(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40842-018-0070-7

- Azevedo, M., & Alla, S. (2008). Diabetes in Sub-Saharan Africa: Kenya, Mali, Mozambique, Nigeria, South Africa and Zambia. *International Journal of Diabetes Diabetes in Developing Countries*, 28(4), 101–108.
- Azizi, F., Mirmiran, P., Momenan, A. A., Hadaegh, F., Moeini, A. H., Hosseini, F., ... Hosseinpanah, F. (2013). The effect of community-based education for lifestyle intervention on the prevalence of metabolic syndrome and its components: Tehran lipid and glucose study. *International Journal of Endocrinology and Metabolism*, 11(3), 145–153. https://doi.org/10.5812/ijem.5443
- Bahun, M., & Savic, B. S. (2011). Peer Support in Patients with Type 2 Diabetes. Zdrav Var, 50, 191–200. https://doi.org/10.2478/v10152-010-0044-3
- Bandura, A. (2012). Social cognitive theory. *Handbook of Theories of Social Psychology: Volume 1*, 6, 349–374. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781446249215.n18
- Barlin, H., & Mercan, M. A. (2016). Occupation and Obesity : Effect of Working Hours on Obesity by Occupation Groups. *Applied Economics and Finances*, 3(2). https://doi.org/10.11114/aef.v3i2.1351
- Bayat, F., Shojaeezadeh, D., Baikpour, M., Heshmat, R., & Baikpour, M. (2013). The effects of education based on extended health belief model in type 2 diabetic patients: a randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Diabetes and Metabolic Disorders*, 12(45), 1–6.
- Baynest, H. W. (2015). Classification, Pathophysiology, Diagnosis and Management of Diabetes Mellitus. *Journal of Diabetes & Metabolism*, 06(05). https://doi.org/10.4172/2155-6156.1000541
- BCH; Belarine Community of Health, BH; Barwon Health, & VSG; Victoria State Goverment. (2014). *Healthy Eating in the Workplace Toolkit*.
- Beach, E. F., & Turner, J. J. (1958). An Enzymatic Method for Glucose Determination in Body Fluids, 4(6), 462–475.

- Beilby, J. (2004). Definition of metabolic syndrome: report of the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute/American Heart Association conference on scientific issues related to definition. *Clinical Biochemistry Revolution*, 25, 195–198. https: //doi. org /10.1111/j.1749-6632.2002.tb04262.x
- Bhattacharya, P. K., & Roy, A. (2016). Primary prevention of diabetes mellitus: Current strategies and future trends. *Italian Journal of Medicine*. https://doi.org/ 10.4081/itjm.2016.634
- Bi, Y., Wang, T., Xu, M., Xu, Y., Li, M., Lu, J., ... Ning, G. (2012). Advanced research on risk factors of type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes/Metabolism Research and Reviews*, 28(SUPPL.2), 32–39. https://doi.org/10.1002/dmrr.2352
- Boden, G., & Shulman, G. (2002). Free Fatty Acids in Obesity and Type 2 Diabetes: Defining Their Role in the Development of Insulin Resistance and Beta-Cell Dysfunction. *European Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 32(3), 14–23.
- Borah, M., & Goswami, R. K. (2017). Sociodemographic and clinical characteristics of a diabetic population at a tertiary care center in. *Journal of Social Health Diabetes*, 5, 37–42. https://doi.org/10.4103/2321-0656.193997
- Boren, S. A., Fitzner, K. A., Panhalkar, P. S., & Specker, J. E. (2009). Costs and benefits associated with diabetes education a review of the literature. *Diabetes Educator*, 35(1), 72–96. https://doi.org/10.1177/0145721708326774
- Breen, C., Ryan, M., Gibney, M. J., & Shea, D. O. (2017). Diabetes-related nutrition knowledge and dietary intake among adults with type 2 diabetes. *British Journal* of Nutrition, 114(2015), 439–447. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007114515002068
- Brownson, C. A., Heisler, M., Brownson, C. A., & Heisler, M. (2009). The Role of Peer Support in Diabetes Care and Self-Management. *Patient*, 2(1). https:// doi.org/ 10. 2165/01312067-200902010-00002
- Bucolo, G., & David, H. (1973). Quantitative Determination of Serum Triglycerides by the Use of Enzymes. *Clinical Chemistry*, *19*(5), 476–482.

- Burr, J. F., Rowan, C. P., Jamnik, V. K., & Riddell, M. C. (2010). The role of physical activity in type 2 diabetes prevention: Physiological and practical perspectives. *Physician and Sportsmedicine*, 38(1), 72–82. https://doi.org/ 10.3810/ psm. 2010. 04.1764
- Casas, M. G., Alcubierre, N., Martín, M., Real, J., Morros, A. M. R., Cuadrado, M., ... Mauricio, D. (2018). Improved adherence to Mediterranean Diet in adults with type 1 diabetes mellitus. *European Journal of Nutrition*, 0(0), 0. https://doi.org/ 10. 1007 /s00394-018-1777-z
- Catoi, A. F., Parvu, A., Muresan, A., & Busetto, L. (2015). Metabolic Mechanisms in Obesity and Type 2 Diabetes: Insights from Bariatric/Metabolic Surgery. *Obesity Facts*, 8(6), 350–363. https://doi.org/10.1159/000441259
- CDC; Centre for Disease Control and Prevention. (2009a). *National Health and Nutriton Examination Survey(NHANES): Anthropometry Procedures Manual.*
- CDC; Centre for Disease Control and Prevention. (2009b). *Ntaional Health and Examination Survey (NHANES): Anthropometry Procedures Manual.*
- CDC; Centre for Disease Control andPrevention. (2014). *Diabetes Meal Planning Guide*.
- Ceriello, A. (2009). Postprandial Hyperglycemia and Cardiovascular Disease. *Diabetes Care*, 32(2), 521–522. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc08-2209
- Chaudhuri, P., Goswami, R., & Das, M. (2016). Prevalence of Risk Factors for the Metabolic Syndrome in a Global Perspective : A Brief Review. *Cardiology and Angiology: An International Journal*, 5(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/ 10.9734/ CA/ 2016/ 23774
- Chawla, A., Chawla, R., & Jaggi, S. (2016). Review Article Microvasular and macrovascular complications in diabetes mellitus : Distinct or continuum ? *Indian Journal of Endocrinology and Metabolism*, 20. https://doi.org/10.4103/2230-8210.183480
- Cherrington, A. L., Willig, A. L., Agne, A. A., Fowler, M. C., Dutton, G. R., & Scarinci, I. C. (2015). Development of a theory-based, peer support intervention to promote weight loss among Latina immigrants. *BMC Obesity*, 2, 17. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40608-015-0047-3
- Chimen, M., Kennedy, A., & Nirantharakumar, K. (2012). What are the health benefits of physical activity in type 1 diabetes mellitus ? A literature review. *Diabetologia*, 55, 542–551. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00125-011-2403-2
- Colberg, S. R., Sigal, R. J., Fernhall, B., Regensteiner, J. G., Blissmer, B. J., Rubin, R. R., ... Braun, B. (2010). Exercise and Type 2 Diabetes. *Diabetes Care*, 33(12). https://doi.org/10.2337/dc10-9990
- Colberg, S. R., Sigal, R. J., Yardley, J. E., Riddell, M. C., Dunstan, D. W., Dempsey,
 P. C., ... Tate, D. F. (2016). Physical activity/exercise and diabetes: A position statement of the American Diabetes Association. *Diabetes Care*, 39(11), 2065–2079. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc16-1728
- Coliaguri, S. (2010). Diabesity: therapeutic options. *Diabetes, Obesity and Metabolism, 12*(6), 463–473.
- Contento, I. R. (2008). Nutrition education: Linking research, theory, and practice. Asia Pacific Journal of Clinical Nutrition, 17(SUPPL. 1), 176–179. https://doi.org/10.1097/FCH.0b013e3182385c56
- Cristina, T., Paes, P., Pinho, A., Barreto, P., Reis, J., & Santos, R. A. (2015). Diabetes mellitus: knowledge and attitudes, collaborating for individual and social development of a reef community. *Diabetology & Metabolic Syndrome*, 7(Suppl 1), 2015. https://doi.org/10.1186/1758-5996-7-S1-A174
- De Vries, L., van der Heijden, A. A. W. A., van 't Riet, E., Baan, C. A., Kostense, P. J., Rijken, M., ... Nijpels, G. (2014). Peer support to decrease diabetes-related distress in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus: Design of a randomised controlled trial. *BMC Endocrine Disorders*, 14(1), 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6823-14-21

- Defronzo, R. A., Bonadonna, R. C., & Ferrannini, E. (1988). Pathogenesis of NIDDM. Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice, 4(SUPPL. 1), 8–10. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/0168-8227(88)90005-8
- Dennis-bradshaw, R. (2015). *Diabetes Self-Management Education for Adults With Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus*. Walden University.
- DHHS; Department of Health and Human Services. (2014). Healthy choices: food and drink classification guide.
- Duke, S., Colagiuri, S., & Colagiuri, R. (2009). Individual patient education for people with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews*, (1). https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD005268.pub2.www.cochranelibrary.com
- Ebere, R. A., Kimani, V. N., & Imungi, J. K. (2017). Prevalence of Diabetes Mellitus Type 2 and its Association with Demography, Socio-Economy and Nutritional Status for Women of Amagoro Division in Western Kenya. *IOSR Journal of Nursing and Health Science*, 06(03), 51–57. https://doi.org/10.9790/1959-0603045157
- Ebrahim, Z., Villiers A De, & Ahmed, T. (2014). Factors influencing adherence to dietary guidelines : a qualitative study on the experiences of patients with type 2 diabetes attending a clinic in Cape Town Factors influencing adherence to dietary guidelines : a qualitative study on the experiences of p. *Journal of Endocrinology, Metabolism and Diabetes of South Africa ISSN:*, 9677(April 2017). https://doi.org/10.1080/ 16089677.2014.11073604
- Eckel, R. H., Grundy, S. M., & Zimmet, P. Z. (2005). The metabolic syndrome. *Lancet*, 365, 1415–1428.
- Eckel, R. H., Kahn, S. E., Ferrannini, E., Goldfine, A. B., Nathan, D. M., Schwartz, M. W., ... Smith, S. R. (2011). Obesity and type 2 diabetes: What Can be unified and what needs to be individualized? *Diabetes Care*, 34(6), 1424–1430. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc11-0447

- Ekpenyong, C. E., Akpan, U. P., Ibu, J. O., & Nyebuk, E. D. (2012). Gender and Age Specific Prevalence and Associated Risk Factors of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus In Uyo Metropolis, South Eastern Nigeria. *Diabetologia Croatica*, 41(1), 17–28.
- El-Busaidy, H., Dawood, M., Kasay, A., Mwamlole, C., Koraya, N., & Parpia, H. (2014). How serious is the impact of type II diabetes in rural Kenya? *Open Diabetes Journal*, 7(1), 1–4. https://doi.org/10.2174/1876524601407010001
- Elfaki, A. M. H. (2016). Prevalence of hypertension and obesity among Sudanese patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Sky Journal of Medicine and Medical Sciences*, 4(2), 20–22.
- Essien, O., Otu, A., Umoh, V., Enang, O., Hicks, J. P., & Walley, J. (2017). Intensive patient education improves glycaemic control in diabetes compared to conventional education: A randomised controlled trial in a nigerian tertiary care hospital. *PLoS ONE*, *12*(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0168835
- Evert, A. B. (2014). Nutrition therapy in diabetes management-An overview of the recent American Diabetes Association position statement. US Endocrinology, 10(1), 16–19. https://doi.org/10.17925/USE.2014.10.01.16
- Evert, A. B., Boucher, J. L., Cypress, M., Dunbar, S. A., Franz, M. J., Mayer-Davis,
 E. J., ... Yancy, W. S. (2014). Nutrition therapy recommendations for the management of adults with diabetes. *Diabetes Care*, 37(SUPPL.1), 120–143. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc14-S120
- Fareed, M., Salam, N., Khoja, A., & Abdulrahman, M. (2017). Life Style Related Risk Factors of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus and Its Increased Prevalence in Saudi Arabia: A Brief Review. *Health Sciences*, 6(3), 125–132.
- Fenwick, E. K., Pesudovs, K., Khadka, J., Dirani, M., Rees, G., Wong, T. Y., & Lamoureux, E. L. (2012). The impact of diabetic retinopathy on quality of life: Qualitative findings from an item bank development project. *Quality of Life Research*, 21(10), 1771–1782. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11136-012-0110-1

- Fenwick, E. K., Xie, J., Ratcliffe, J., Pesudovs, K., Finger, R. P., Wong, T. Y., & Lamoureux, E. L. (2012). The impact of diabetic retinopathy and diabetic macular edema on health-related quality of life in type 1 and type 2 diabetes. *Investigative Ophthalmology and Visual Science*, 53(2), 677–684. https://doi.org/ 10.1167/iovs.11-8992
- Firouzi, S., Nisak, B., Yusof, M., & Kamaruddin, N. A. (2015). Nutritional status, glycemic control and its associated risk factors among a sample of type 2 diabetic individuals, a pilot study. *Journal of Research in Medical Science*.
- Fisher, E. B., Boothroyd, R. I., Coufal, M. M., Baumann, L., Mbanya, J. C., Rotheram-Borus, M. J., ... Tanasugarn, C. (2014). Peer Support For Self-Management Of Diabetes Improved Outcomes In International Settings. *Natioan Institute of Health; NIH Public Access*, 31(1), 130–139. https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2011.0914.Peer
- Fisher, E. B., Coufal, M. M., Parada, H., Robinette, J. B., Tang, P. Y., Urlaub, D. M.,
 ... Xu, C. (2014). Peer Support in Health Care and Prevention: Cultural,
 Organizational, and Dissemination Issues. *Annual Review of Public Health*, 35,
 363–383. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-publhealth-032013-182450
- Ford, E. S., Giles, W. H., & Dietz, W. H. (2002). Prevalence of the Metabolic Syndrome Among US Adults. *Journal of American Medical Association*, 287(3).
- Franz, M. J. (2016). The role of weight loss in the management of type 2 diabetes. US Endocrinology, 12(1), 14–15. https://doi.org/10.17925/USE.2016.12.01.14
- Friedewald, W. T., Levy, R. I., & Fredrickson, D. S. (1972). Estimation of the concentration of Low-Density Lipoprotein in Plasma, Without use of the Preparative Ultracentrifuge. *Clinical Chemistry*, 18(6), 499–502.
- Fu, C., Sheu, W. H., Lee, W., Lee, W., Wang, S., Lin, S., & Lee, I. (2018). Two-hour post-challenge hyperglycemia, but not fasting plasma glucose, associated with severity of coronary artery disease in patients with angina. *PLoS ONE*, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0202280

- Ganiyu, A. B., Mabuza, L. H., Malete, N. H., Govender, I., & Ogunbanjo, G. A. (2013). Non-adherence to diet and exercise recommendations amongst patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus attending Extension II Clinic in Botswana. *African Journal of Pharmacy, Health Care and Family Medicine*, 5(1), 2–7. https://doi.org/10.4102/phcfm.v5i1.457
- Ganz, M. L., Wintfeld, N., Li, Q., Alas, V., Langer, J., & Hammer, M. (2014). The association of body mass index with the risk of type 2 diabetes : a case control study nested in an electronic health records system in the United States, 1–8.
- Gerstel, E., Pataky, Z., Busnel, C., Rutschmann, O., Guessous, I., Zumwald, C., & Golay, A. (2013). Impact of lifestyle intervention on body weight and the metabolic syndrome in home-care providers. *Diabetes and Metabolism*, 39(1), 78–84. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.diabet.2012.07.003
- Ghazanfari, Z., Haghdoost, A. A., Alizadeh, S. M., & Atapour, J. (2010). A Comparison of HbA1c and Fasting Blood Sugar Tests in General. *International Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 1(3), 187–194.
- Godwill, E. A., Okolie, A., Nwalo, F., & Akaniro-ejim, N. E. (2018). Association of Obesity and Dyslipidaemia with Type 2 Diabetes in Outpatients of Enugu State University Teaching Hospital (ESUTH) in Enugu Nigeria. *Journal of Life Sciences*, 12(April). https://doi.org/10.17265/1934-7391/2018.02.003
- Gohel, J. B., Dinesh, S., Naineesh, P. B., Uday, R. S., & Patil, S. (2012). A study of socio demographic and clinical profile of cases of diabetic foot. *National Journal* of Medical Research, 2(3), 279–281.
- Gopalakrishnan, S., Geetha, A., & R, U. (2017). Study on the impact of family history of diabetes among type 2 diabetes mellitus patients in an urban area of Kancheepuram district, Tamil Nadu. *International Journal of Community Medicine and Public Health*, 4(11). https://doi.org/10.18203/2394-6040.ijcmph20174819

- Groene, O., & Mila, G.-B. (2005). *Health promotion in hospitals: Evidence and quality management*.
- Grundy, S. M., Brewer, H. B., Cleeman, J. I., Smith, S. C., & Lenfant, C. (2004). Definition of Metabolic Syndrome Report of the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute/American Heart Association Conference on Scientific Issues Related to Definition. *Circulation*, (109), 433–438. https://doi.org/10.1161/01. CIR. 0000 111 245.75752.C6
- Gundala, S., Sastry, V. V, Manmohan, T., & Geeta, V. (2016). A study on adherence to dietary guidelines, treatment and preventive care among diabetic patients. *International Archives of Integrated Medicine*, 3(5), 166–173.
- Gupta, L., Khandelwal, D., Lal, P. R., Gupta, Y., Kalra, S., & Dutta, D. (2019). Factors
 Determining the Success of Therapeutic Lifestyle Interventions in Diabetes –
 Role of Partner and Family Support. *European Endocrinology*, 15(1), 18–24.
- Gupta, S., Puppalwar, P. V., & Chalak, A. (2014). Correlation of fasting and post meal plasma glucose level to increased HbA1c levels in type-2 diabetes mellitus. *International Journal of Adavanced Medicine*, 1(2), 127–131. https://doi.org/ 10. 54 55/2349-3933.ijam20140824
- Hajian-Tilaki .k, Heidari.B, Bagherzadeh. M, Hajian-Tilaki. A, H. . (2014). Prevalence of metabolic syndrome and the association with socio-demographic characteristics and physical activity in urban population of Iranian adults:A population study. *Diabetes and Metabolic Syndrome Clinical Research and Review*, 8(June 2016), 170–176. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dsx.2014.04.012
- Hayes, J., & Benson, G. (2016). What the latest evidence tells us about fat and cardiovascular health. *Diabetes Spectrum*, 29(3), 171–175. https://doi.org/10.2337/ diaspect.29.3.171
- Heisler, M. (2007). Overview of peer support models to improve diabetes selfmanagement and clinical outcomes. *Diabetes Spectrum*, 20(4), 214–221. https://doi.org/10.2337/diaspect.20.4.214

- Heisler, M. (2010). Different models to mobilize peer support to improve diabetes selfmanagement and clinical outcomes: evidence, logistics, evaluation considerations and needs for future research. *Family Practice*, 27 Suppl 1(March 2009), 23–32. https://doi.org/10.1093/fampra/cmp003
- Henry, N Ginsberg; Paul, R. M. (2013). Cardiovascular Effects of Intensive Lifestyle Intervention in Type 2 Diabetes. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 145– 154. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1212914
- Heydari, I., Radi, V., Razmjou, S., & Amiri, A. (2010). Chronic complications of diabetes mellitus in newly diagnosed patients. *International Journal of Diabetes Mellitus*, 2(1), 61–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijdm.2009.08.001
- Hill, J., Nielsen, M., & Fox, M. H. (2013). Understanding the Social Factors That Contribute to Diabetes : A Means to Informing Health Care and Social Policies for the Chronically Ill. *Permanenente Jornal/ Spring*, 17(2), 67–72.
- Hoddinott, P., Allan, K., Avenell, A., & Britten, J. (2010). Group interventions to improve health outcomes: A framework for their design and delivery. *BMC Public Health*, 10(1), 800. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-10-800
- Hu, H., Hori, A., Nishiura, C., Sasaki, N., Okazaki, H., Nakagawa, T., ... Dohi, S. (2016). Hba1c , Blood Pressure , and Lipid Control in People with Diabetes : Japan Epidemiology Collaboration on Occupational Health Study. *PLoS ONE*, *11*(7), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0159071
- Hwang, H.-J. J., & Kim, S.-H. H. (2015). The association among three aspects of physical fitness and metabolic syndrome in a Korean elderly population. *Diabetology & Metabolic Syndrome*, 7(1), 112. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13098-015-0106-4
- Hydri, M. Z. I., Shera, S. A., Fawwad, A., Basit, A., & Hussain, A. (2008). Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome in Urban Pakistan (Karachi): Comparison of Newly Proposed International Diabetes Federation and Modified Adult Treatment Panel III Criteria. *Metabolic Syndrome and Related Disorders*, 1–8. https://doi.org/

10.1089/met.2008.0055

- IDF; International Diabetes Federation. (2009). International Diabets Federation; IDF Diabetes atlas Fourth Edition. IDF Diabetes Atlas - 4th Edition.
- IDF; International Diabetes Federation. (2011). International Diabets Federation; IDF Diabetes atlas 2011 - Fifth Edition.
- IDF; International Diabetes Federation. (2013a). Annual Report.
- IDF; International Diabetes Federation. (2013b). International Diabetes Federation; IDF Diabetes Atlas 2013- Sixth Edition.
- IDF; International Diabetes Federation. (2014). Annual report. Belgium.
- IDF; International Diabetes Federation. (2015). International Diabetes Federation; IDF Diabetes Atlas 2015 - Seventh edition. IDF Diabetes Atlas 2015 - Seventh edition. Brussesl, Belgium. https://doi.org/10.1289/image.ehp.v119.i03
- IDF; International Diabetes Federation. (2016). *International Diabetes Federation-Cost-effective solutions for the prevention of type 2 diabetes*. Brussels, Belgium.
- IDF; International Diabetes Federation. (2017). Internation Diabetes Federation; IDF Diabetes Atlas 2017- Eighth edition. https://doi.org/http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/ S0140-6736(16)31679-8.
- Imamura, F., Micha, R., Wu, J. H. Y., de Oliveira Otto, M. C., Otite, F. O., Abioye, A. I., & Mozaffarian, D. (2016). Effects of Saturated Fat, Polyunsaturated Fat, Monounsaturated Fat, and Carbohydrate on Glucose-Insulin Homeostasis: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis of Randomised Controlled Feeding Trials. *PLoS Medicine*, *13*(7), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1002087
- Islam, S. M. S., Lechner, A., Ferrari, U., Froeschl, G., Alam, D. S., Holle, R., ... Niessen, L. W. (2014). Mobile phone intervention for increasing adherence to treatment for type 2 diabetes in an urban area of Bangladesh: Protocol for a randomized controlled trial. BMC Health Services Research, 14(1).

https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-014-0586-1

- Jahangiry, L., Montazeri, A., Naja, M., Yaseri, M., & Farhangi, M. A. (2017). An interactive web-based intervention on nutritional status , physical activity and health-related quality of life in patient with metabolic syndrome : a randomizedcontrolled trial (The Red Ruby Study). *Nutrition & Diabetes*, 7. https://doi.org/10.1038/nutd.2016.35
- Johansson, T., Keller, S., Winkler, H., Ostermann, T., Weitgasser, R., & Sönnichsen, A. C. (2016). Effectiveness of a Peer Support Programme versus Usual Care in Disease Management of Diabetes Mellitus Type 2 regarding Improvement of Metabolic Control : A Cluster-Randomised Controlled Trial. *Journal of Diabetes Research*, 2016.
- Kaduka, L. U., Kombe, Y., Kenya, E., Kuria, E., Bore, J. K., Bukania, Z. N., & Mwangi, M. (2012). Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome Among an Urban Population in Kenya. *Diabetes Care*, 35(4), 887–893. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc11-0537
- Kahn, S. E., Cooper, M. E., & Prato, S. Del. (2014). Pathophysiology and Treatment of Type 2 Diabetes: Perspectives on the Past, Present and Future. *Lancet*, 383(9922), 1068–1083. https://doi.org/10.1038/jid.2014.371
- Kaimuri, M., Mwaniki, P., & Kombe, Y. (2016). Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome and Its Determinants among Women of Reproductive Age In Meru County, Kenya. *Kenyan Journal of Nursing & Midwifery*, 1(2), 158–170.
- Kaithala, C., Namburi, H. K., Bandaru, S. S., Bandaru, S. B. S., Adla, N., & Puchchakayala, G. (2016). Prevalence of dyslipidemia and its association with glycemic control in indian type 2 diabetes population. *Romanian Journal of Diabetes, Nutrition and Metabolic Diseases, 23*(3), 277–283. https://doi.org/10.1515/rjdnmd-2016-0032
- Kanauchi, M., & Kanauchi, K. (2015). Diet quality and adherence to a healthy diet in Japanese male workers with untreated hypertension. *BMJ Open*, *5*, 1–7.

https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2015-008404

- Karekezi, C., Ngugi, N. N., Njenga, E., Ngugi, P., Muchemi, E., Karugu, L., ... Eastern, N. (2011). Regional Differences in Prevalence of Diabetes Among Medical Attendees in Kenya.
- Karpe, F., Dickmann, J. R., & Frayn, K. N. (2011). Fatty Acids, Obesity, and Insulin Resistance: Time for a Reevaluation. *Diabetes*, 60(10), 2441–2449. https://doi.org/10.2337/db11-0425
- Kassahun, C. W., & Mekonen, A. G. (2017). Knowledge, attitude, practices and their associated factors towards diabetes mellitus among non diabetes community members of Bale Zone administrative towns, South East. *PLoS ONE*, *12*(2), 1– 18. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0170040
- Kaur, J. (2014a). A Comprehensive Review on Metabolic Syndrome. *Cardiology Research and Practice*, 2014.
- Kaur, J. (2014b). Assessment and Screening of the Risk Factors in Metabolic Syndrome. *Medical Science*, 2, 140–152. https://doi.org/10.3390/medsci2030140
- Kazemi, S., Parvizy, S., Atlasi, R., & Baradaran, H. R. (2016). Evaluating the effectiveness of peer-based intervention in managing type I diabetes mellitus among children and adolescents : A systematic review. *Medical Journal of the Islamic Republic of Iran*, 30(442).
- Kengne, Andre P, Limen, S. N., Sobngwi, E., Djouogo, C. F. T., & Nouedoui, C. (2012). Metabolic syndrome in type 2 diabetes : comparative prevalence according to two sets of diagnostic criteria in sub-Saharan Africans. *Diabetology & Metabolic Syndrome*, 4(22), 1–8. https://doi.org/doi:10.1186/1758-5996-4-22
- Kengne, André Pascal, Amoah, A. G. B., & Mbanya, J. (2005). Cardiovascular Complications of Diabetes Mellitus in Sub-Saharan Africa. *Circulation*, 112, 3592–3601. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.105.544312

- Keppy, N. K., Bain, G., & Allen, M. W. (2009). Enzymatic Colorimetric Methods for the Analysis of Human Serum by UV-Visible Spectroscopy. *Thermo Fisher Scientific*.
- Kessaram, T., Mckenzie, J., Girin, N., Edwin, O., Jr, A. M., Pullar, J., ... Hoy, D. (2015). Overweight, obesity, physical activity and sugar-sweetened beverage consumption in adolescents of Pacific islands : results from the Global School-Based Student Health Survey and the Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance System. *BMC Obesity*, 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40608-015-0062-4
- Khavandi, K., Amer, H., Ibrahim, B., & Brownrigg, J. (2013). Strategies for preventing type 2 diabetes: An update for clinicians. *Therapeutic Advances in Chronic Disease*, 4(5), 242–261. https://doi.org/10.1177/2040622313494986
- Klenk, D. C., Hermanson, G. T., Krohn, R. I., Smith, P. K., England, J. D., Fujimoto, K., ... Goldstein, D. E. (1982). Determination of Glycosylated Hemoglobin by Affinity Chromatography: Comparison with Colorimetric and Ion-Exchange Methods, and Effects of Common Interferences. *Clinical Chemistry*, 28(10), 2088–2094.
- KNBS; Kenya National Bereau of Statistics. (2017). *Title: Kenya Economic Survey*. Nairobi.
- Kollannoor-Samuel, G., Shebl, F. M., Segura-Pérez, S., Chhabra, J., Vega-López, S., & Pérez-Escamilla, R. (2016). Effects of food label use on diet quality and glycemic control among latinos with type 2 diabetes in a community health worker-supported intervention. *American Journal of Public Health*, 106(6), 1059–1066. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2016.303091
- Kugbey, N., Atindanbila, S., Nyarko, K., & Atefoe, E. A. (2015). Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus (T2DM) Patients ' Demographic Characteristics as Moderators of the Relationship between Diabetes Perception and Psychological Distress. *International Journal of Applied Psychology*, 5(3), 59–63. https://doi.org /10.5923/j.ijap.20150503.01

- Kumari, G., Singh, V., Jhingan, A. K., Chhajer, B., & Dahiya, S. (2018). Effectiveness of lifestyle modification counseling on glycemic control in type 2 diabetes mellitus patients. *Current Research in Nutrition and Food Science*, 6(1), 70–82. https://doi.org/10.12944/CRNFSJ.6.1.07
- Lade, C. G. De, Carlos, J., Marins, B., Lima, L. M., Carvalho, C. J. De, Teixeira, R.
 B., & Albuquerque, M. R. (2016). Effects of different exercise programs and minimal detectable changes in hemoglobin A1c in patients with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetology & Metabolic Syndrome*, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13098-016-0123-y
- Laliberté, F., Bookhart, B. K., Vekeman, F., Corral, M., Duh, M. S., Bailey, R. a, ... Lefebvre, P. (2009). Direct all-cause health care costs associated with chronic kidney disease in patients with diabetes and hypertension: a managed care perspective. *Journal of Managed Care Pharmacy : JMCP*, 15(4), 312–322. https://doi.org/2009(15)4: 312-322.
- Lamothe, L. M., Lê, K. A., Samra, R. A., Roger, O., Green, H., & Macé, K. (2019). The scientific basis for healthful carbohydrate profile. *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition*, 59(7), 1058–1070. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2017.1392287
- Lastra, G., Syed, S., Kurukulasuriya, L. R., Manrique, C., & Sowers, J. R. (2014).
 Type 2 diabetes mellitus and hypertension: An update. *Endocrinology and Metabolism Clinics of North America*, 43(1), 103–122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecl.2013.09.005
- Li, R., Bilik, D., Brown, M. B., Zhang, P., Ettner, S. L., Ackermann, R. T., ... Herman,
 W. H. (2013). Medical Costs Associated With Type 2 Diabetes Complications and Comorbidities. *American Journal of Managed Care*, 19(5), 421–430.
- Lin, S. H., Cheng, P. C., Tu, S. Te, Hsu, S. R., Cheng, Y. C., & Liu, Y. H. (2018). Effect of metformin monotherapy on serum lipid profile in statin-naïve individuals with newly diagnosed type 2 diabetes mellitus: A cohort study.

PeerJournal, (4), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.4578

- Lira Neto, J. C. G., Xavier, M. de A., Borges, J. W. P., Araujo, M. F. M. de, Damasceno, M. M. C., & Freitas, R. W. J. F. de. (2017). Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome in individuals with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus. *Revista Brasileira de Enfermagem*, 70(2), 265–270. https://doi.org/doi.org/10.1590/0034-7167-2016-0145
- Litwak, L., Goh, S., Hussein, Z., Malek, R., Prusty, V., & Khamseh, M. E. (2013). Prevalence of diabetes complications in people with type 2 diabetes mellitus and its association with baseline characteristics in the multinational A 1 chieve study. *Diabetology & Metabolic Syndrome*, 5(57), 1–10.
- Liu, Y., Han, Y., Shi, J., Li, R., Li, S., Jin, N., Guo, H. (2015). Effect of peer education on self-management and psychological status in type 2 diabetes patients with emotional disorders. *Journal of Diabetes Investigation*, 6(4), 479–486. https:// doi. org/10.1111/jdi.12311
- Los Angeles County Department of Public Health. (2013). Social Determinant of Health; How Social and Economic Factors Affect Health.
- Lucena, J. R. M., Jr, C. E. A. C., Passos, C. M. F., & Welch, J. R. (2016). Prevalence of physical inactivity and associated socioeconomic indicators in indigenous Xavante communities in Central Brazil. *BMC Nutrition*, 1–10. https://doi.org/ 10. 1186/s 40 795-016-0076-4
- Lv, J., Yu, C., Guo, Y., Bian, Z., Yang, L., Chen, Y., ... Li, L. (2017). Adherence to Healthy Lifestyle and Cardiovascular Diseases in the Chinese Population. *Journal of American College of Cardiology*, 69(9). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc. 2016.11.076
- Lwanga, S. ., & Lemeshow, S. (1991). Sample Size Determination in Health Studies-A practical Manual. 1st Edition. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization.

- Maina, W., Ndegwa, Z., Njenga, E., & Muchemi, E. (2010). Knowledge, attitude and practices related to diabetes among community members in four provinces in Kenya: a cross-sectional study. *Pan African Medical Journal*, 8688, 1–10.
- Maisharah, S., Ghadzi, S., & Bahari, M. B. (2011). Pilot study on barriers influencing the compliance towards exercise recommendation in patients with diabetes mellitus. *International Journal of Pharmacy & Life Science*, 2(10), 1107–1114.
- Makrilakis,K.,Grammatikou, S., Liatis,S.,Kontogianni, M., Perrea, D., Dimosthenopoulos, C., & Poulia, K. (2012a).The effect of a non-intensive community- based lifestyle intervention on the prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome . TheDEPLAN study in Greece . *Hormones (Athens, Greece)*, 11(3), 316–324. https://doi.org/10.14310/horm.2002.1360
- Makrilakis, K., Grammatikou, S., Liatis, S., Kontogianni, M., Perrea, D., Dimosthenopoulos, C., & Poulia, K. (2012b). The effect of a non-intensive community-based lifestyle intervention on the prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome. The DEPLAN study in Greece. *Hormones*, 11(3), 316–324. https:// doi. org /10. 14310/horm.2002.1360
- Mardani, H. M., Shahraki, V., & Piri, A. (2010). Effects of Education Based on Health Belief Model on Dietary Adherence. *Iranian Journal of Diabetes and Lipid Disorder*, 9, 1–6.
- Maryniuk, M. D. (2006). Pyramids, Paradigms, and Possibilities. *Diabetes Spectrum*, *1*.
- Mash, B., & Content, T. I. (2010). Diabetes education in primary care: A practical approach using the ADDIE model Diabetes is a chronic disease that probably requires the most attention to changes in lifestyle. *Continuing Medical Education*, 28(10).
- Matsuda, M., Tamura, R., Kanno, K., Segawa, T., Kinoshita, H., & Nishimoto, O. (2013). Impact of dyslipidemic components of metabolic syndrome, adiponectin levels, and anti-diabetes medications on malondialdehyde-modified low-density

lipoprotein levels in statin-treated diabetes patients with coronary artery disease. *BMC Diabetology & Metabolic Syndrome*, 5(77), 1–10.

- Matsuda, T., Higaki, Y., Michishita, R., Kawakami, S., Tanaka, H., Kiyonaga, A., & Morito, N. (2016). The Association Between Unhealthy Lifestyle Behaviors and the Prevalence of Chronic Kidney Disease (CKD) in Middle-Aged and Older Men. *Journal of Epidemiology*, 26(7), 378–385. https://doi.org/10. 2188/jea .je 20150202
- Matsuzawa, Y., Funahashi, T., & Nakamura, T. (2011). The concept of metabolic syndrome: Contribution of visceral fat accumulation and its molecular mechanism. *Journal of Atherosclerosis and Thrombosis*, 18(8), 629–639. https://doi.org/ 10.5551/jat.7922
- Mau, Jocelyn Ko; Rebecca, Delafield; Jim Davis; Marjorie, K. (2013). Characteristics of Patients with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus in Two Rural, Medically Underserved Communities. *Journal of Medicine & Public Health*, 72(6), 191–196.
- Mavarez-Martinez, A., Gonzalez-Zacarias, A. A., Stoicea, N., Rogers, B., & Arias-Morales, C. E. (2016). Impact of Demographic, Socioeconomic, and Psychological Factors on Glycemic Self-Management in Adults with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus. *Frontiers in Public Health*, 4(September), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fpubh.2016.00195
- Mcbrien, K. A., Manns, B. J., Chui, B., Klarenbach, S. W., Rabi, D., Ravani, P., ... Clement, F. (2013). Health Care Costs in People With Diabetes and Their Association with Glycemic Control and Kidney Function. *Diabetes Care*, 36, 1172–1180. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc12-0862
- McNulty, J. (2015). *Challeges and Issues in Nutrition Education* (Vol. 3). Food Agriculture Organisation.
- Melchart, D., Doerfler, W., Eustachi, A., Wellenhofer-Li, Y., & Weidenhammer, W. (2015). The talent study: a multicentre randomized controlled trial assessing the impact of a 'tailored lifestyle self-management intervention' (talent) on weight

reduction. BMC Obesity, 2, 38. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40608-015-0069-x

- Melchart, D., Löw, P., Wühr, E., Kehl, V., & Weidenhammer, W. (2017). Effects of a tailored lifestyle self-management intervention (TALENT) study on weight reduction: a randomized controlled trial. *Diabetes, Metabolic Syndrome and Obeity:Target and Therapy*, 10, 235–245.
- Meti, R., & Saraswathi, C. (2007). Impact of Nutrition Intervention Programme on Performance of High School Kabaddi Players. *Journal of Human Ecology*, 22(4), 337–344.
- Midhet M Farid, Al-Mohaimeed, A., & Khalil, S. F. (2010). Lifestyle related risk factors of type 2 diabetes mellitus in Saudi Arabia. *Saudi Medical Journal*, *31*(7), 768–774.
- Mikusova, L., Sturdik, E., Mosovska, S., & Bobrik, M. (2009). Biochemical aspects of exercise in prevention of overweight and obesity. *Acta Chimica Slovaca*, *2*(2), 97–119.
- Minstry of Health; MoH. (2015). Kenya Stepwise Survey for Non Communicable Diseases Risk Factors 2015 Report.
- Misra, A., & Khurana, L. (2018). Obesity and the Metabolic Syndrome in Developing Countries. *Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism*, 93(April), 9–30. https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2008-1595
- Mohamed, S. A. (2014). Effect of lifestyle intervention on health behaviors, weight and blood glucose level among patients with diabetes mellitus. *Journal of Nursing Education and Practice*, 4(12). https://doi.org/10.5430/jnep.v4n12p75
- Mohammed, V. K. (2014). Prevalence of hypertension in type-2 diabetes mellitus. Journal of Health and Research, 1(4), 223. https://doi.org/10.4103/2348-3334.142981

- MoPHS, Minstry of Public Health and Sanitation, Kenya. (2010a). Kenya National Diabetes Educators Manual. Nairobi.MoPHS, Ministry of Public Health and sanitation. (2010b). Kenya National Diabetes Strategy 2010-2015. Nairobi.
- MoPHS, Minstry of Public Health and Sanitation (2010c). *National Clinical Guideline* for Managementof Diabetes Mellitus (First Edit). Nairobi: Government of Kenya.
- MoPHS, Minstry of Public Health and Sanitation (2012). *Diabetes Prevention and Management Initiative*. Kenya.
- Moreira, S. S., Andrade, C. D. S., Antonio, C., Teles, D. S., & Neves, R. C. S. (2015). Correlates of poor glycemic control in patients with type 2 diabetes : results of a nationwide survey in Brazil. *Diabetology & Metabolic Syndrome*, 7(November), A55. https://doi.org/10.1186/1758-5996-7-S1-A55
- Morris, S. F., & Wylie-Rosett, J. (2010). Medical nutrition therapy: A key to diabetes management and prevention. *Clinical Diabetes*, 28(1), 12–18. https:// doi. org/ 10. 2 337/diaclin.28.1.12
- Morris, S. F., Wylie-rosett, J., Diabetes, T. A., & Dietetic, T. A. (2010). Medical Nutrition Therapy: A Key to Diabetes Management and Prevention. *Clinical Diabetes*, 28(1), 12–18.
- Moskowitz, D., Thom, D. H., Hessler, D., Ghorob, A., & Bodenheimer, T. (2013). Peer Coaching to Improve Diabetes Self- Management: Which Patients Benefit Most?. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 28(7), 938–942. https:// doi.org/ 10.1007/ s11606-013-2367-7
- Moucheraud, C., Lenz, C., Latkovic, M., & Wirtz, V. J. (2019). The costs of diabetes treatment in low- A nd middle-income countries: A systematic review. *BMJ Global Health*, 4(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjgh-2018-001258
- Muchiri, J. W., Gericke, G. J., & Rheeder, P. (2015). Effect of a nutrition education programme on clinical status and dietary behaviours of adults with type 2 diabetes in a resource-limited setting in South Africa: a randomised controlled trial. *Public*

Health Nutrition, 19(1), 1-14. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1368980015000956

- Muchiri, J. W., Gericke, G. J., & Rheeder, P. (2016). effect of nutrition education on diabetes knowledge and attitudes of adults with type 2 diabetes living in a resource-limited setting in South Africa : a randomised controlled trial Impact of nutrition education on diabetes knowledge and attitudes of adul. *Journal of Endocrinology, Metabolism and Diabetes of South Africa*, 21(2), 26–34. https://doi.org/1 0.1080 / 16089677.2016.1200324
- Muchiri, J. W., Gericke, G. J., Rheeder, P., & Africa, S. (2011). Needs and preferences for nutrition education of type 2 diabetic adults in a resource-limited setting in South Africa. *Health South Africa Gesondheid*, 17(1), 1–13. https://doi.org/ 10. 4102 / hsag. v17i1.614
- Mukonka, L., Mukona, D., Zvinavashe, M., Augustine, B. S., & Maxwell, N. (2016). Factors Related To Non-Adherence To Lifestyle Modification In Patients With Diabetes Mellitus Type 2 At Harare Central Hospital. *IOSR Journal of Nursing* and Health Science (IOSR-JNHS), 5(5), 77–85. https://doi.org/10.9790/1959-0505047785
- Musee, C. N., Omondi, D. O., & Odiwuor, W. (2016). Dietary Adherence Pattern in the Context of Type 2 Diabetic Management within Clinical Setting , Kenya. *International Journal of Diabetes Research*, 5(2), 26–34. https://doi.org/10.5923 /j.diabetes.20160502.02
- Muthuuri, J. (2007). Characteristic of Patients with Diabetes Foot in Mombas, Kenya. *East African Medical Journal*, 84(6).
- Mwavua, S. M., Ndungu, E. K., Mutua, K. K., & Josh, M. D. (2016). A comparative study of the quality of care and glycemic control among ambulatory type 2 diabetes mellitus clients, at a Tertiary Referral Hospital and a Regional Hospital in Central Kenya. *BMC Research Notes*, 9(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13104-015-1826-0

- Naveed, S., Ghafoor, R., Ali, Z., Ahmed, S. M., & Maheshwary, N. (2016). Frequency and Risk Factors of Metabolic Syndrome in Women With Type 2 Diabetes. *Pak Journal of Physiology*, 12(2), 26–28.
- Nazaimoon, W., Mohamud, W., Ismail, A., & Sharifuddin, A. (2011). Prevalence of metabolic syndrome and its risk factors in adult Malaysians: Results of a nationwide survey. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice*, 96(1), 91–97. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.diabres.2011.11.020
- Neill, S. O., & Driscoll, L. O. (2015). Metabolic syndrome: a closer look at the growing epidemic and its associated pathologies. *Obesity Reviews*, 16, 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1111/obr.12229
- Nih, Nhlbi, & Hhs, U. S. D. of. (2006). Lowering Your Blood Pressure With DASH. Blood, 64. https://doi.org/10.1037/e566492010-001
- Nilsen, V., Bakke, P. S., & Gallefoss, F. (2011). Effects of lifestyle intervention in persons at risk for type 2 diabetes mellitus - Results from a randomised, controlled trial. *BMC Public Health*, 11(1), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-11-893
- Nyamdorj, R. (2012). Obesity and type 2 diabetes. *Obesity Action Coallation*, 39–64. https://doi.org/10.2174/ 978160805361211201010039
- Obirikorang, Y., Obirikorang, C., Anto, E. O., Acheampong, E., Batu, E. N., Stella, A. D., ... Brenya, P. K. (2016). Knowledge of complications of diabetes mellitus among patients visiting the diabetes clinic at Sampa Government Hospital, Ghana: A descriptive study. *BMC Public Health*, 16(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-016-3311-7
- Odenigbo, M. A., & Inya-osuu, J. (2012). Diabetes & Metabolism Knowledge, Attitudes and Practices of People with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus in a Tertiary Health Care Centre, Umuahia, Nigeria. *Dabetes and Meatbolism*, 3(3), 1143– 1150. https:// doi. org/10.4172/2155-6156.1000187

- Ogbera, A. O. (2010). Prevalence and gender distribution of the metabolic syndrome. *Diabetology & Metabolic Syndrome*, 2(1), 6–10. https://doi.org/doi.10.1186/1758-5996-2-1
- Ogunsina, K., Dibaba, D. T., & Akinyemiju, T. (2018). Status and prevalence of cardio-metabolic risk factors in five middle-income countries. *Journal of Global Health*, 8(2), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.7189/jogh.08.020405
- Okoronkwo, I. L., Ekpemiro, J. N., Okwor, E. U., Okpala, P. U., & Adeyemo, F. O. (2015). Economic burden and catastrophic cost among people living with type2 diabetes mellitus attending a tertiary health institution in south-east zone, Nigeria Endocrine Disorders. *BMC Research Notes*, 8(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/ 10. 11 86/ s 13104-015-1489-x
- Olokoba, A. B., Obateru, O. A., & Olokoba, L. B. (2012). Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus: A Review of Current Trends. *Oman Mdecal Journal*, 27(4), 269–273.
- Ondicho, Z. M., Omondi, D. O., & Onyango, A. C. (2016). Prevalence and Sociodemographic Factors Associated with Overweight and Obesity among Healthcare Workers. *American Journal of Medicine and Medical Sciences*, 6(3), 66–72. https://doi.org/10.5923/j.ajmms.20160603.02
- Orchard, T. J., Temprosa, M., Goldberg, R., Haffner, S., & Ratner, R. (2017). The Effect of Metformin and Intensive Lifestyle Intervention on the Metabolic Syndrome : The Diabetes Prevention Program. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 142, 611–619.
- Osei-yeboah, J., Owiredu, W. K. B. A., Norgbe, G. K., Lokpo, S. Y., Gyamfi, J., Allotey, E. A., ... Attah, F. A. (2017). The Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome and Its Components among People with Type 2 Diabetes in the Ho Municipality , Ghana : A Cross-Sectional Study. *Hindawi International Journal of Chronic Disease*, 2017. https://doi.org/10.1155/2017/8765804
- Oso, W. Y., & Onen, D. (2009). A general guide to writing research proposal and report.

- Otero, L. M., Zanetti, M. L., & Tiexeira, C. R. de S. (2007). Sociodemographic and clinical characteristics of a diabetic population 1 at a primary level health care center. *Rev Latino-am Enfermagem*, 15, 768–773.
- Oti, S. O., Vijver, S. J. M. Van De, Agyemang, C., & Kyobutungi, C. (2013). The magnitude of diabetes and its association with obesity in the slums of Nairobi , Kenya : results from a cross-sectional survey. *Tropical Medicine and International Health*, 18(12), 1520–1530. https://doi.org/10.1111/tmi.12200
- Oyando, R., Njoroge, M., Nguhiu, P., Kirui, F., Mbui, J., Sigilai, A., ... Barasa, E. (2019). Patient costs of hypertension care in public health care facilities in Kenya. *International Journal of Health Planning and Management*, 34(2), e1166–e1178. https://doi.org/10.1002/hpm.2752
- Pan, A., Liao, L., Li, Q., & Qin, L. (2016). Peer Support in Improving Self-Efficacy of Rural Patients with Type 2 Diabetes and the Application of Drugs to Reduce the Pain from Diabetes. Open Journal of Endocrine and Metabolic Diseases, 2016(6), 135–140.
- Papatheodorou, K., Papanas, N., Banach, M., Papazoglou, D., & Edmonds, M. (2016). Complications of Diabetes 2016. Journal of Diabetes Research, 2016, 1–4. https://doi.org/doi.org/10.1155/2016/6989453
- Parajuli, J., Saleh, F., Thapa, N., & Ali, L. (2014). Factors associated with nonadherence to diet and physical activity among nepalese type 2 diabetes patients; a cross sectional study. *BMC Research Notes 2014*, 7(758).
- Patel, J. L., Suthar, A. M., Dalsaniya, V. B., Parikh, A. P., Suthar, N. N., & Patel, K. L. (2013). A Study of Metabolic Syndrome and its and their Asymptomatic Firstdegree Relatives. *Indian Journal of Clinical Practice*, 23(9), 520–533.
- Patil, S. J., Ruppar, T., Koopman, R. J., Lindbloom, E. J., Elliott, S. G., Mehr, D. R., & Conn, V. S. (2016). Peer Support Interventions for Adults With Diabetes : A Meta-Analysis of Hymoglobin A1C Outcomes. *Annals of Family Medicine*, 14(6), 540–551. https://doi.org/10.1370/afm.1982.INTRODUCTION

- Paula, A., Pacheco, F., Lee, S. V. D. S., Oliveira, C. S. S., Michels, J., Sandoval, R.
 B., ... Marques, B. (2015). The effects of a structured education program on glycaemic control in individuals with type 1 diabetes. *BMC Diabetes and Metabolism*, 7(Suppl 1), A53. https://doi.org/10.1186/1758-5996-7-S1-A53
- Pedra, S., Carvalho, R., & Pereira, M. da G. (2014). Sociodemographic and clinical characteristics of patients with diabetic foot ulcer. *Rev Assoc Med BRAs*, 62(2), 171–178.
- Petersen, M. (2013). Economic costs of diabetes in the U.S. in 2012. *Diabetes Care*, 39(7), 1033–1046. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc12-2625
- Platkin, C., Yeh, M.-C., Hirsch, K., Wiewel, E., Lin, C.-Y., Tung, H.-J., & Castellanos,
 V. H. (2014). The effect of menu labeling with calories and exercise equivalents
 on food selection and consumption. *BMC Obesity*, 1(1), 21.
 https://doi.org/10.1186/s 40608-014-0021-5
- Pokharel, D. R., Khadka, D., Sigdel, M., Yadav, N. K., Acharya, S., Kafle, R. C., & Shukla, P. S. (2014). Prevalence of metabolic syndrome in Nepalese type 2 diabetic patients according to WHO, NCEP ATP III, IDF and Harmonized criteria. *Journal of Diabetes and Metabolic Disorders*, 13(104), 1–13. https://doi.org/10. 1186/s 40 200-014-0104-3
- Polikandrioti, M., & Dokoutsidou, H. (2009). The role of exercise and nutrition in type II diabetes mellitus management. *Health Science Journal*, *3*(4), 216–221.
- Qian, F., Korat, A. A., Malik, V., & Hu, F. B. (2016). Metabolic effects of monounsaturated fatty acid-enriched diets compared with carbohydrate or polyunsaturated fatty acid-enriched diets in patients with type 2 diabetes: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Diabetes Care*, 39(8), 1448–1457. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc16-0513
- Raman, R., Aditi, G., Swakshyar S, P., Suganeswari, G., Kadri, V., Vaitheeswaran, K., ... Access, O. (2010). Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome and its influence on microvascular complications in the Indian population with Type 2 Diabetes

Mellitus . Sankara Nethralaya Diabetic Retinopathy Epidemiology And Molecular Genetic Study (SN-DREAMS, report 14). *Diabetology & Metabolic Syndrome*, 2(67), 1–9. https://doi.org/doi:10,1186/1758-5996-2-67

- Rezende, F. A. C., Rosado, L. E. F. P. L., Ribeiro, R. de C. L., Vidigal, F. de C., Vasques, A. C. J., Bonard, I. S., & Carvalho, C. R. de. (2006). Body Mass Index and Waist Circumference : Association with Cardiovascular Risk Factors. *Arq Bras Cardiol*, 666–671.
- Rhee, S. Y., Park, S. Y., Hwang, J. K., Son, J. II, Chin, S. O., & Kim, Y. S. (2014). Metabolic syndrome as an indicator of high cardiovascular risk in patients with diabetes : Analyses based on Korea National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (KNHANES) 2008. *Diabetology and Metabolic Syndrome*, 6(98), 1–9.
- Riaz, M., Basit, A., Fawwad, A., Ahmedani, M. Y., & Riizv, Z. A. (2014). Factors associated with non-adherence to Insulin in patients with Type-1 diabetes. *Pakistan Journal of Medical Science*, 30(2), 11–13.
- Riccardi, G., Rivellese, A. A., & Giacco, R. (2008). Role of glycemic index and glycemic load in the healthy state, in prediabetes, and in diabetes. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 87(1). https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/87.1.269s
- Ricci, G., Pirillo, I., Tomassoni, D., Sirignano, A., Ricci, G., Pirillo, I., & Tomassoni,
 D. (2017). Metabolic syndrome, hypertension, and nervous system injury:
 Epidemiological correlates correlates. *Clinical and Experimental Hypertension*, 39(1), 8–16. https://doi.org/10.1080/10641963.2016.1210629
- Robinet, P., Wang, Z., Hazen, S. L., & Smith, J. D. (2010). A simple and sensitive enzymatic method for cholesterol quantification in macrophages and foam cells. *Journal of Lipid Research*, 51. https://doi.org/10.1194/jlr.D007336
- Rodrigues, T. C., Canani, L. H., & Gross, J. L. (2008). Review Article Metabolic Syndrome, Insulin Resistance and Cardiovascular Disease in Type-1 Diabetes Mellitus. *Cardiovascular Disease in Type-1 Diabetes Mellitus*, 125–130.

- Saaristo, T., Moilanen, L., Korpi-HYÖVÄLTI, E., Vanhala, M., Saltevo, J., Niskanen, L., ... Keinänen-Kiukaanniemi, S. (2010). Lifestyle intervention for prevention of type 2 diabetes in primary health care: One-year follow-up of the finnish national diabetes prevention program (FIN-D2D). *Diabetes Care*, 33(10), 2146– 2151. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc10-0410
- Saboor, A. S., Reddy, N., Smith, E., & Barber, T. (2014). Obesity and Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus. *Internal Medicine*, *S6*(002). https://doi.org/10.4172/2165-8048.S6-002
- Saboya, P. P., Bodanese, L. C., Zimmermann, P. R., Gustavo, S., Assumpção, C. M.,
 & Londero, F. (2016). Metabolic syndrome and quality of life: a systematic review 1. *Rev. Latino-Am. Enfermagem* https://doi.org/10.1590/1518-8345.1573.2848
- Sachmechi, I., Wang, A., Kim, P., Reich, D., Payne, H., & Salvador, V. B. (2013). Impact of diabetes education and peer support group on the metabolic parameters of patients with diabetes mellitus (type 1 and type 2). *British Journal of Medical Practitioners*, 6(4), 6–10.
- Saleh, F., Mumu, S. J., Ara, F., Hafez, M. A., & Ali, L. (2014). Non-adherence to selfcare practices & medication and health related quality of life among patients with type 2 diabetes: a cross-sectional study. *BMC Public Health*, 14, 431. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2458-14-431
- Samuel, V. T., & Shulman, G. I. (2016). The pathogenesis of insulin resistance: Integrating signaling pathways and substrate flux. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 126(1), 12–22. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI77812
- Sanee, A., Somrongthong, R., & Plianbangchang, S. (2017). The positive effects of a peer-led intervention system for individuals with a risk of metabolic syndrome. *Journal of Multidisciplinary Healthcare*, 293–300.
- Santo, K., Hyun, K., Keizer, L. De, Thiagalingam, A., Hillis, G. S., Chalmers, J., ...Chow, C. K. (2018). The effects of a lifestyle-focused text- messaging intervention on adherence to dietary guideline recommendations in patients with

coronary heart disease : an analysis of the TEXT ME study, 1–11.

- Sayka, U., And, U. S. M., & Khan, M. M. (2015). Life Styles of Patients with Type II Diabetes Mellitus Attending at BIRDEM Affiliated Diabetes Hospital. *Journal of Diabetes, Metabolic Disorders & Control Life*, 2(3). https://doi.org/10.15406/ jdmdc.2015.02.00040
- Sciacqua, A., Candigliota, M., Ceravolo, R., Scozzafava, A., Sinopoli, F., Corsonello, A., ... Perticone, F. (2003). Weight loss in combination with physical activity improves endothelial dysfunction in human obesity 216. *Diabetes Care*, 26, 1673–1678.
- Seuring, T., Archangelidi, O., & Suhrcke, M. (2015). The Economic Costs of Type 2 Diabetes : A Global Systematic Review. *PharmacoEconomics*, 811–831. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40273-015-0268-9
- Shankar, P. S., & Ramya, N. (2012). Non-Adherence To Diabetic Treatment And Its Effect On Glycemic Control, Study At A Rural Hospital Of Tiruchirappalli, Tamilnadu,India. *The Internet Journal of Health*, 13(1), 1–5. https://doi.org/ 10.5580/15fc
- Sharma, A. M., & Lau, D. C. W. (2013). Obesity and Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus. Canadian Journal of Diabetes, 37(2), 63–64. https://doi.org/10.1016 /j.jcjd.2013.03.360
- Sharma, B., & Agrawal, M. (2017). Factors Affecting Adherence to Healthy Lifestyle. *International Journal of Pure and Applied Bioscience*, 5(4), 105–116.
- Sharma, T., Juhi Kalra, Dhasmana, D. C., & Basera, H. (2014). Poor adherence to treatment : A major challenge in diabetes. *Journal, Indian Academy of Clinical Medicine*, 15(1), 26–29.
- Shaw, J. E., Sicree, R. A., & Zimmet, P. Z. (2010). Global estimates of the prevalence of diabetes for 2010 and 2030. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice*, 87(1), 4–14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.diabres.2009.10.007

- Shehu, A., Toti, F., Carcani, M., Lapardhaja, A., & Tare, R. (2015). The prevalence of metabolic syndrome and its relation to metabolic control in patient with diagnosed type 2 Diabetes. https://doi.org/10.3252/pso.eu.17ece.2015
- Sheng Zhou, M.-, & Schulman, I. H. (2012). Link between Insulin Resistance and Hypertension: What Have We Learned from Our Ancestors? *Journal of Autacoids*, 01(01), 1–2. https://doi.org/10.4172/2161-0479.1000e102
- Shi, B.-Y. (2016). The Importance and Strategy of DiabetesPPrevention. *Chronic Diseases and Translational Medicine*, 2(4), 204–207. https://doi.org/ 10. 101 6/ j. c dtm.2016.11.013
- Shiroya, V., Neuhann, F., Müller, O., & Deckert, A. (2019). Challenges in policy reforms for non-communicable diseases: the case of diabetes in Kenya. *Global Health Action*, 12(1). https://doi.org/10.1080/16549716.2019.1611243
- Shu-Hung, C., CHen, M.-C., Chien, N.-H., & Wu, L.-Y. (2016). Examining the Links Between Lifestyle Factors and Metabolic Syndrome. *American Journal of Nursing*, 116(12), 26–47.
- Sigal, R. J., Armstrong, M. J., Colby, P., Kenny, G. P., Plotnikoff, R. C., Reichert, S. M., & Riddell, M. C. (2013). Clinical Practice Guidelines: Physical Activity and Diabetes. *Canadian Journal of Diabetes*, *37*, S40–S44. https:// doi.org/ 10. 1016/j.j cjd.2013.01.018
- Simmons, D, Cohn, S., Bunn, C., Birch, K., Donald, S., Paddison, C., ... Graffy, J. (2013). Testing a peer support intervention for people with type 2 diabetes: a pilot for a randomised controlled trial. *BMC Family Practice*, *14*, 5. https://doi.org/ 10. 1186/ 1471-2296-14-5
- Simmons, David, Cohn, S., Bunn, C., Birch, K., Donald, S., Paddison, C., ... Graffy, J. (2013). Testing a peer support intervention for people with type 2 diabetes: a pilot for a randomised controlled trial. *BMC Family Practice*, 14(1), 5. https:// doi. org/ 10.1186/1471-2296-14-5

- Simmons, David, Prevost, A. T., Bunn, C., Holman, D., Parker, R. A., Cohn, S., ... Graffy, J. (2015). Impact of Community Based Peer Support in Type 2 Diabetes : A Cluster Randomised Controlled Trial of Individual and / or Group Approaches. *PLoS Medicine*, 1035, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0120277
- Siu, P. M., & Yuen, Q. S. (2014). Supplementary use of HbA1c as hyperglycemic criterion to detect metabolic syndrome. *Diabetology & Metabolic Syndrome*, 6(119), 1–7. https://doi.org/doi:10.1186/1758-5996-6-119
- Soares, L. P., Lelis, A., Fabbro, D., Silva, A. S., Sartorelli, D. S., Franco, L. J. L. F., ... Franco, L. J. L. F. (2015). Prevalence of metabolic syndrome in the Brazilian Xavante indigenous population. *Diabetology & Metabolic Syndrome*, 7, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13098-015-0100-x
- Sofer, S., Stark, A. H., & Madar, Z. (2015). Nutrition Targeting by Food Timing: Time-Related Dietary Approaches to Combat Obesity and Metabolic Syndrome. *Advances in Nutrition*, 6(2), 214–223. https://doi.org/10.3945/an.114.007518
- Stępień, A. E., & Gonchar, M. (2013). A simple method for the determination of the cholesterol esterase activity (Vol. 60).
- Suastika, K., & Dwipayana, P. (2012). Age is an Important Risk Factor for Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus Age is an Important Risk Factor for Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus and Cardiovascular Diseases. https://doi.org/10.5772/52397
- Subramanian, S., Gakunga, R., Kibachio, J., Gathecha, G., Edwards, P., Ogola, E., ... Mwanda, W. (2018). Cost and affordability of non-communicable disease screening, diagnosis and treatment in Kenya: Patient payments in the private and public sectors. *PLoS ONE*, *13*(1), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.pone. 0190113
- Subramanian, S., Kibachio, J., Hoover, S., Edwards, P., Amukoye, E., Amuyunzu-Nyamongo, M., Yonga, G. (2017).Research for Actionable Policies: implementation science priorities to scale up non-communicable disease interventions in Kenya. *Journal of Global Health*, 7(1). https://doi.org/ 10.7189 /

j o gh.07.010204

- Tadesse, K., Amare, H., Hailemariam, T., & Gebremariam, T. (2018). Prevalence of Hypertension among Patients with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus and Its Socio Demographic Factors in Nigist Ellen Mohamed Memorial Hospital Hosanna, Southern Ethiopia. *Journal of Diabetes & Metabolism*, 09(04), 4–10. https://doi.org/10.4172/2155-6156.1000792
- Tadewos, A., Ambachew, H., & Assegu, D. (2017). Pattern of Metabolic Syndrome in Relation to Gender among Type-II DM Patients in Hawassa University Comprehensive Specialized Hospital, Hawassa, *Heaalth Science Journal*, 11(3), 509. https://doi.org/10.21767/1791-809X.1000509
- Taheri, M., Amini, M., Delavari, S., Bazrafkan, L., & Mazidimoradi, J. (2019). Effect of Peer Assisted Learning (PAL) education on knowledge, attitude and behavior related to prevention and coTaheri, M., Amini, M., Delavari, S., Bazrafkan, L., & Mazidimoradi, J. (2019). Effect of Peer Assisted Learning (PAL) education on knowledge, . *BMC Research Notes*, *12*(1), 1–5. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13104-019-4261-9
- Takahashi, M., Ozaki, M., Kang, M. Il, Sasaki, H., Fukazawa, M., Iwakami, T., ... Shibata, S. (2018). Effects of meal timing on postprandial glucose metabolism and blood metabolites in healthy adults. *Nutrients*, 10(11). https://doi.org/ 10.3390 /nu 1 0111763
- Tamang, H. K., Timilsina, U., Thapa, S., Singh, K. P., Shrestha, S., Singh, P., & Shrestha, B. (2013). Prevalence of metabolic syndrome among Nepalese type 2 diabetic patients. *Nepal Medical College Journal*, 15(1), 50–55.
- Tamara B. Horwich, G. C. F. (2010). Glucose, Obesity, Metabolic Syndrome, and Diabetes: Relevance to Incidence of Heart Failure. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, 55(4), 283–293. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2009.07.029.Glucose

- Tan, M. C., Ng, O. C., Wong, T. W., Joseph, A., Chan, Y. M., & Hejar, A. R. (2013). Prevalence of metabolic syndrome in type 2 diabetic patients : A comparative study using WHO, NCEP ATP III, IDF and Harmonized definitions. *Health*, 5(10), 1689–1696.
- Tawa, N., Frantz, J., & Waggie, F. (2011). Risk factors for chronic non communicable diseases in Mombasa, Kenya: Epidemiological study using WHO stepwise approach, 19(3), 24–29.
- Thang, H. S., & Mike, E. L. (2016). A clinical perspective of obesity , metabolic syndrome and cardiovascular disease, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 2048004016633371
- Thankappan, K. R., Sathish, T., Tapp, R. J., Shaw, J. E., Lotfaliany, M., Wolfe, R., ... Oldenburg, B. (2018). A peer-support lifestyle intervention for preventing type 2 diabetes in India: A cluster-randomized controlled trial of the Kerala Diabetes Prevention Program. *PLoS Medicine*, 15(6), 1–23. https://doi.org/10.1371 /journal. pmed.1002575
- Thent, Z. C., Das, S., & Henry, L. J. (2013). Role of Exercise in the Management of Diabetes Mellitus : the Global Scenario. *PLOS ONE*, 8(11), 1–8. https://doi.org/ 10. 1371/journal.pone.0080436
- Thuita, A., Kiage, B., Onyango, A., & Makokha, A. (2019). The Relationship between Patient Characteristics and Glycemic Control (Hba1c) in Type 2 Diabetes Patients attending Thika Level Five Hospital, Kenya. *African Journal of Food, Agriculture and Nutritional Development*, 19(4), 15041–15059. https://doi.org/10.18697/ aj f a n d.87.18420
- Thuita, W. A., Kiage, B. N., Onyango, A. N., & Makokha, A. (2019). Characteristics of Type 2 Diabetes Patients and Their Association with the Metabolic Syndrome and Cardiovascular Risk Factors at Thika Level Five Hospital in Kenya. *International Journal of Diabetes and Endocrinology*, 4(2), 35–48. https://doi.org/10. 11648/j .ijde.20190402.11

- Todowede, O. O., & Sartorius, B. (2017). Prevalence of metabolic syndrome, discrete or comorbid diabetes and hypertension in sub-Saharan Africa among people living with HIV versus HIV-negative populations : a systematic review and metaanalysis protocol. *Biomedical Journal*, 7, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2017-016602
- Tripathi, B. K., & Srivastava, A. K. (2006). Diabetes mellitus : Complications and therapeutics Diabetes mellitus. *International Medical Journal of Experimental* and Clinical Research, 17(7), RA130-147.
- Tsou, M. (2017). Association of Education , Health Behaviors , Concerns , and Knowledge with Metabolic Syndrome among Urban Elderly in One Medical Center in Taiwan. *International Journal of Gerontology*, 11(3), 138–143. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.ijge.2016.09.006
- Ulrichsen, S. P., Mor, A., Svensson, E., Larsen, F. B., & Thomsen, R. W. (2014). Lifestyle factors associated with type 2 diabetes and use of different glucose-Lowering drugs: Cross-Sectional study. *PLoS ONE*, 9(11). https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal. pone. 0111849
- Unadike, BC; Akpan, NA; Peters, EJ; Essien, I. E. O. (2009). Prevalence of the Metabolic Syndrome among Patients. *African Journal of Endocrinology and Metabolism*, 8(1), 7–9.
- USDH; United State DePartment of Health and Health Services, Programme, N. N. D.E., & CDC; Centre for Disease Control and Prevention. (2008). Use ofTraffic Light Method in Planning Healthy Diet.
- van Dijk, J. W., Manders, R. J. F., Hartgens, F., Stehouwer, C. D., Praet, S. F. E., & van Loon, L. J. C. (2011). Postprandial hyperglycemia is highly prevalent throughout the day in type 2 diabetes patients. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice*, 93(1), 31–37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.diabres.2011.03.021
- Van Gaal, L., & Scheen, A. (2015). Weight management in type 2 diabetes: Current and emerging approaches to treatment. *Diabetes Care*, *38*(6), 1161–1172. https://

doi.org/10.2337/dc14-1630

- Vázquez, L. A., Rodríguez, Á., Salvador, J., Ascaso, J. F., Petto, H., & Reviriego, J. (2014). Relationships between obesity, glycemic control, and cardiovascular risk factors : a pooled analysis of cross-sectional data from Spanish patients with type 2 diabetes in the preinsulin stage. *BMC Ardiovascular Disorders*, 14(153), 1–8.
- Veghari, G., Sedaghat, M., Joshaghani, H., Hoseini, S. A., Niknezad, F., Angizeh, A.,
 ... Moharloei, P. (2010). Association between socio-demographic factors and diabetes mellitus in the north of Iran: A population-based study. *International Journal of Diabetes Mellitus*, 2(3), 154–157. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijdm.2010.09.001
- Venkatachalam, J., Rajesh, M., Singh, Z., & Sathya, G. (2013). Alcohol Consumption and Diabetes: A Case Control Study in a Rural Area of Kancheepuram District of Tamil Nadu. *Journal of Dental and Medical Sciences*, 4(6), 83–86. https://doi.org/ 10. 9790/0853-0468386
- Vermunt, P. W. A., Milder, I. E. J., Wielaard, F., Baan, C. A., Schelfhout, J. D. M., Westert, G. P., & Van Oers, H. A. M. (2013). Behavior change in a lifestyle intervention for type 2 diabetes prevention in Dutch primary care: Opportunities for intervention content. *BMC Family Practice*, 14. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2296-14-78
- Vinodmahato, R., Gyawali, P., Raut, P. P., Regmi, P., Singh, K. P., Pandeya, D. R., & Gyawali, P. (2011). Association between glycaemic control and serum lipid profile in type 2 diabetic patients: Glycated haemoglobin as a dual biomarker. *Biomedical Research*, 22(3), 375–380.
- Wallace, T. M., & Matthews, D. R. (2000). Poor glycaemic control in type 2 diabetes : a conspiracy of disease, suboptimal therapy and attitude. *Journal of Medicine*, (93), 369–374.

- Werfalli, M., Raubenheimer, P., Engel, M., Peer, N., Kalula, S., Kengne, A. P., & Levitt, N. S. (2017). Effectiveness of community-based peer-led diabetes selfmanagement programmes (COMP-DSMP) for improving clinical outcomes and quality of life of adults with diabetes in primary care settings in low and middleincome countries (LMIC): a systematic revi. *Biomedical Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2015-007635
- WHO; World Health Organization. (1995). The use and interpretation of anthropometry. Report of a WHO Expert Committee. WHO Technical Report Series 854. Geneva, Switzerland.
- WHO; World Health Organization. (1998). *Defination, Diagnosis and Classfication* of Diabetes Mellitus and its Complication. Geneva, Switzerland.
- WHO; World Health Organization. (2003). *Adherence to long term therapy by World Health Organization (WHO)*.
- WHO; World Health Organization. (2006a). Global Database on Body Mass Index; BMI classification. Geneva, Switzerland.
- WHO; World Health Organization. (2006b). Global strategy on Diet, Physical acitivity and Health, *164*(18), 26.
- WHO; World Health Organization. (2008a). Peer support programmes in diabetes. Geneva, Switzerland.
- WHO; World Health Organization. (2008b). Waist Circumference and Waist-Hip Ratio Report of a WHO Expert Consultation. Geneva, Switzerland.
- WHO; World Health Organization. (2010a). Global Physical Activity Questionnaire(GPAQ) Analysis Guide. Geneva, Switzerland. https://doi.org/10. 10 16/S0140-6736(12)60736-3.The
- WHO; World Health Organization. (2010b). *Global Recomedation on Physical Activity for Health*. Switzerland.

- WHO; World Health Organization. (2010c). *Global status report on noncommunicable diseases*. Geneva, Switzerland.
- WHO; World Health Organization. (2014a). *Global Status Report on Non-Communicable Diseases 2014*. Geneva, Switzerland.
- WHO; World Health Organization. (2014b). Non communicable Disease Country Profiles 2014.
- WHO; World Health Organization. (2016). Global Report on Diabetes (Vol. 978).
- WHO; World Health Organization. (2017). Non-Communicable Progress monitor 2017. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization.
- Wilding, J. P. H. (2014). The importance of weight management in type 2 diabetes mellitus. *International Journal of Clinical Practice*, 68(6), 682–691. https://doi.org/ 10.1111/ijcp.12384
- Worku, D., Hamza, L., & Woldemichael, K. (2010). Patterns of Diabetic Complications at Jimma University Specialized Hospital, Southwest Ethiopia. *Ethiopian Journal of Health Science*, 20(1), 33–39.
- Wu, L. L., Warnlek, G. R., Wu, J., Williams, R. R., & Lalouel, J. (1989). A Rapid Micro-Scale Procedure for Determination of the Total Lipid Profile. *Clinical Chemistry*, 35(7), 1486–1491.
- Wu, Y., Ding, Y., Tanaka, Y., & Zhang, W. (2014). Risk factors contributing to type 2 diabetes and recent advances in the treatment and prevention. *International Journal of Medical Sciences*, 11(11), 1185–1200. https://doi.org/10.7150/ijms.10001
- Yadav, D., Mahajan, S., Subramanian, S. K., Bisen, P. S., Chung, C. H., & Prasad, G.
 B. (2013). Prevalence of metabolic syndrome in type 2 diabetes mellitus using NCEP-ATPIII, IDF and WHO definition and its agreement in Gwalior Chambal region of Central India. *Global Journal of Health Science*, 5(6), 142–155.

https://doi.org/ 10. 5539/gjhs.v5n6p142

- Yadav, R., Tiwari, P., & Dhanaraj, E. (2008). Risk factors and complications of type 2 diabetes in Asians. *CRIPS*, 9(2), 8–12.
- Yamaoka, K., & Tango, T. (2012). Effects of lifestyle modification on metabolic syndrome: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Medicine*, 10. https:// doi. org/10.1186/1741-7015-10-138
- Yin, J., Wong, R., Au, S., Chung, H., Lau, M., Lin, L., ... Chan, J. C. N. (2015b). Effects of providing peer support on diabetes management in people with type 2 diabetes. *Annals of Family Medicine*, 13, S42–S49. https:// doi.org/ 10.1370/ afm.1853
- Yuan, C., Lai, C. W. K., Chan, L. W. C., Chow, M., Law, H. K. W., & Ying, M. (2014). The Effect of Diabetes Self-Management Education on Body Weight, Glycemic Control, and Other Metabolic Markers in Patients with Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus. *Journal of Diabetes Research*, 2014.
- Zhang, Y., Mei, S., Yang, R., Chen, L., Gao, H., & Li, L. (2016). Effects of lifestyle intervention using patient-centered cognitive behavioral therapy among patients with cardio- metabolic syndrome: a randomized , controlled trial. *BMC Cardiovascular Disorders*, 16(227), 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12872-016-0398-9
- Zhou, M. S., Wang, A., & Yu, H. (2014). Link between insulin resistance and hypertension: What is the evidence from evolutionary biology? *Diabetology and Metabolic Syndrome*, 6(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1186/1758-5996-6-12
- Zhou, X., Ji, L., Ran, X., Su, B., Ji, Q., Pan, C., ... Hu, D. (2016). Prevalence of obesity and its influence on achievement of cardiometabolic therapeutic goals in Chinese type 2 diabetes patients: An analysis of the nationwide, cross-sectional 3B study. *PLoS ONE*, 11(1), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0144179

Zhuo, X., Zhang, P., Barker, L., Albright, A., Thompson, T. J., & Gregg, E. (2014).
The Lifetime Cost of Diabetes and Its Implications for Diabetes Prevention. *Diabetes Care*, 37(September), 2557–2564. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc13-2484

APPENDICES

Appendix I: Study Area Map


Appendix II: Additional information on Research Methods

1.1 The study site

The study was conducted at Thika Level 5 Hospital (TL5H) in Kiambu County, Kenya. The hospital is a government based facility with a 300 bed capacity. The hospital which is the largest hospital in the county was purposively selected as it operates an out-patient diabetic clinic daily; Diabetes Comprehensive Care Center (DCC) and an in-patient facility where medical care for T2DM patients is provided throughout the week. Diabetic patients, self and non-self-referred from the county and nearby areas attend the clinic on appointment days. The clinic serves both male and female with diabetes T1DM and diabetes T2DM. The clients are mainly from low and middle income social economic background Thika Level 5 Hospital (TL5H) is located in Thika Sub County, Kiambu County, that lies between latitudes 3' 53" and 1' 45" South of the Equator and longitudes 36' 35" and 37' 25" East and act as a referral hospital as well as treatment site for the entire population of the larger Thika environment and neighboring Sub-Counties. The Diabetes Comprehensive Care Clinic (DCC) attends to approximately one hundred patients per week and has an average of one thousand patients (MOH, 2012).

1.2 Study design

The study was be a randomized controlled clinical trial (RCT) consisting of a control group and 2 multi arm experimental groups with pre and post- test administration to test the effect nutrition education on metabolic syndrome management, in patient with T2DM attending medical care at TL5H The study involved development of a nutrition education programme that was pre tested in a small sample (10%) of the patient who were not participant in the study. The intervention was implemented to the selected sample of the T2DM patients (NE and NEP groups)

The study utilized a cross sectional study design to collect baseline data that included data on demographic and economic characteristics of the patients, medical and clinical history, diet and physical activity prior the study

1.3 Target population

The target populations were patients diagnosed with T2DM attending TL5H diabetes comprehensive care clinic (DCC).

1.4 Inclusion and exclusion criteria

1.4.1 Inclusion criteria

Patients suffering from T2DM aged between 20-79 years attending the DCC in TL5H included in the study. International diabetes federation (IDF) and WHO organization have reported prevalence of T2DM as from 20 years to 79 years (IDF, 2015, 2017; WHO, 2016). Other studies on T2DM patient have also used the age group of between 20-79 years. For example a study by Asakari et al.(2013) on T2DM also used the age 14-87 years in their study participants, while a study by Ganz et al (2014)used an age \geq 18 years T2DM patient in their study. Additionally, a study by Lade et al (2016) also included T2DM aged 18 years and above in their study. The participants included in the study, signed an informed consent and visited the clinic monthly for six months.

1.4.2 Exclusion criteria

Patient with T2DM, with complication like renal failure, congestive Heart failure, Stroke were excluded from the study during recruitment. These were verified from the patients' medical record by the researcher and a physician, who was present during recruitment of the participants. These patients were excluded as they need a more intense medical care on top of lifestyle modification to avoid further complication. Patient with renal failure undergoes dialysis which requires further diet modification and supplementation other than a normal diet due to renal impairment. In addition they needed close medical attention. For patient with CCF they also required specialized treatment than normal diabetes patient in drug administration, diet modification and other forms of treatment hence their exclusion. Pregnant women and HIV patients with diabetes were be excluded. A pregnant woman mostly presenting with T2DM requires specialized care and there energy requirement is high. A lot of medical cares need to be taken during their management, to prevent complication of the mother and the baby and ensure healthy babies are born hence the exclusion in the study. For HIV/AID patient with T2DM, there management is different from a normal T2DM patients as most of them are on ARV hence a balance on HIV care and T2DM care must be reached thus they were excluded.

1.5 Sampling frame and randomization

Thika Level 5 Hospital (TL5H) was purposively selected because it is one of the hospital in Kiambu with high prevalence (43%) of T2DM (MOH, 2015) and operates diabetes comprehensive diabetes care (DCC) for patients with diabetes. Patients attending the clinic with T2DM were informed about the study during their routine visit. All procedure of the study was explained to the patient. Convenience sampling method was used to recruit the study participants who met the inclusion criteria daily until the required sample was gotten. Those patients recruited for the study were given the consent form to sign. Before signing the consent form it was explained by the researcher to the participant and once they understand it they were requested to sign. After signing the consent form baseline data was collected from the participant and an appointment date given to the patient when blood sample for lipid profile and HbA1c analysis will be done as well as the date actual intervention was to begin. This continued until the required sample size was obtained. During the 1st appointment all the participant received standard education in the form of lectures that review T2DM and its symptoms, treatments, and associated complications. Once the lecture for first appointment was over, the participant were then randomly assigned to 3 groups (2 intervention groups; nutrition education-NE group, and nutrition education peer to peer support group-NEP and one control groups). The researcher wrote number 1-3, mixed them using lottery and request participant in each group to pick a number. After the participants had picked the numbers they were placed into three groups' i.e group1, 2&3. After this the researcher wrote 3 ballots NE, NEP& C mix them using rotary system and requested a volunteer from each of the three groups to volunteer and pick a ballot each. The one who picked NE, there member were allocated into NE group, NEP the members were allocated into NEP group the one who picked C there member

were allocated in to the control group. Equal ratio of sample size was used for all groups. The study hypotheses were not communicated to the participants. . Since this is an education trial the researcher and research assistant were aware as they were taken through the training of the intervention but the hypothesis of the study was not communicated to research assistant. After randomization of the participant they were given different appointment dates for the interventions and monthly appointments after the intervention. The researcher ensured that was taken through the same package after the six month follow up as the NE group.

1.6 Sample size determination

The formula for calculation of sample size for randomized control trial will be used (Armitage et al., 2012, and Lwanga & Lemeshow, 1991).

$$n = \left[\frac{Z_{\alpha}\sqrt{2\overline{pq}} + Z_{\beta}\sqrt{p_1q_1 + p_2q_2}}{p_1 - p_2}\right]^2$$

P₁=0.86 The estimated population proportion 1 (non-exposed/ control group) P₂=0.56 The estimated population proportion 1 (exposed/ Intervention group) Q₁=1-P₁=0.14 Q₂=1-P₂ = 0.44 P=<u>P₁+P₂</u> is the estimated average of p_1 and p_2 = 0.71 Q= $\frac{Q_1+Q_2}{2}$ is the estimated average of q_1 and q_2 =0.29

 Z_{α} is the value corresponding to the alpha error (at $\alpha = 0.05$ or *significance level* = 5%, the value of $Z_{\alpha} = 1.96$)

 Z_{β} is the value corresponding to the beta error (at $\beta = 0.20$ or power = 90%, the value

of
$$Z_{\beta} = 1.282$$
)

The required sample size per arm is

$$n = \left[\frac{Z\alpha \sqrt{2pq} + Z\beta \sqrt{p1q1 - p} 2q2}{p_1 - p_2} \right]^2$$
$$= \left[\frac{1.96\sqrt{2 \times 0.71 \times 0.29} + 1.282 \sqrt{(0.86 \times 0.14) + (0.56 \times 0.44)}}{0.30} \right]^2$$

$$\left(\frac{1.258+0.7764}{0.3}\right)^2$$

=45.99 =46

To confer 90% power at 5% level of significance to detect an absolute effect size of 25% improvement on adherence to lifestyle modification (i.e. from 86% to 56% with intervention), we need to include 46 study participants per group. This was calculated using the formula by Armitage *et al.*, 2012 and Lwanga & Lemeshow, 1991).The sample size was subjected to a correction factor of 10% to cater for attrition (10% of 46=4.6 approximately 5), hence each arm will have a sample size of 51 participants (46+5) for a total sample size of 153.

1.7 Study procedure

The participants were recruited on normal clinic days. Patients attending there appointment were informed about an upcoming study in the morning as they received health talks. Those willing to be involved in the study were requested to volunteer themselves. Once they volunteered they were informed on the procedures of the study in details which included baseline data collection on demographic profile, medical, nutrition and physical activity history as well as dietary patterns, biochemical data that was done with no charges which included fasting blood glucose, glycated hymoglobin (HbAIc) and lipid profile (total triglycerides, HDL,LDL total cholesterol) and clinical data (blood pressure); intervention that lasted for eight weeks 2 hours each, and there after monthly follow up and data collection for a period of six months. Details of the intervention were given to each group separately after randomization. They were also informed that for baseline biochemical data collection, monthly fasting blood glucose determination and post intervention biochemical data; blood samples was withdrawn from each participant. Those willing to participate and met the inclusion criteria were given an informed consent form to sign as participant. After signing baseline data questionnaire was administered and participant given appointment dates for blood sample collection. During appointment day they were required to come in the morning having not eaten something as fasting blood sample were required. After blood withdraw by laboratory technologist (Mr. Nduati) a snack was given. Recruitment continued on clinic day until the required sample size was reached. Recruitment of the participant was done by researcher and two qualified registered nutrition officer who had been recruited by the researcher, trained and taken through the procedure of the study. The research assistant were registered licensed nutrition officer who holds a bachelor of science degree in nutrition and had an experience of at least two years in diabetes patient management

1.8 Standard of care

The standard care was provided to the participant in the control group. The standard of care during the study included registration of the partcipants in the clinic in the morning on arrival, and after registration a general health talk on diabetes management was given wasgiven. After the health talk patient care profilewas taken that included blood pressure, fasting blood glucose and nutrition status (weight, height and BMI computation, waist circumfrence and hip circumfrence).

The patrticipnts were then seen by the clinician who may request on other test urea and erectrolyte depending on patient baseline profile and physical examination and treated them accorndingly.

1.9 Peer to peer support component

Previous studies have highlighted the importance of peer support (Bahun & Savic, 2011; Fisher et al., 2014; David Simmons et al., 2013). The peer to peer support component in the NEP group adopted a face to face self-management (FFSM) and peer coach (PC) approach model (Heisler, 2010). The FFSM aimed at combining discussion on key self-management issues participants are facing on diet and physical activity through goal setting and discuss these goals, exchange ideas in the group and each group leader acted as peer leader. This ensured enhanced support that aimed at behavior change as well as strengthening participants' diabetes care self-efficacy, problem solving skills and efforts; emotional support and encouragement as well as informational support and experience sharing. To deliver

the peer to peer support component, participants in the NEP group were grouped in small support group of 5-10 participants each depending on the location they come from as well as age cohort. They were encouraged to set and share with other each other weekly goals for specific changes in their eating and physical activity behavior aimed at making healthy food choices, reduction of portion sizes and being active. Participants reported on their progress at the beginning of the next session, and adjustment of goals made if not met. This aimed at enhanced information delivery as well as promoting behavior changes geared at adopting healthy lifestyle. Each small group was headed by a leader who guided the other.

Additionally, a peer educator (Coach) also guided the participant in the peer to peer process and encouraged the participants. The peer educator was a diabetes patient who was a trained peer coach from KDDA. He had lived with diabetes for 13 years; hence he had gained enough experience in self-management of diabetes. He also led the participant in the problem solving session together with the researcher. After the eight weeks training sessions the participants were followed and there goal presented to other members on monthly basis for six month. The researcher together with the peer educator helped the participants review their goals and if there was any adjustment required done. Also individual counseling where necessary was given on each visit. The peer to peer support session was done after the trainings and lasted 30 minutes during the weekly meeting as well as during monthly follow up. The researcher together with the peer educator guided the participant throughout the peer to peer support implementation. A model of the peer to peer support is attached in Appendix 10

1.10 Follow up

The intervention ran for eight weeks. After the end of the eight weeks intervention the patients were requested to be coming to the hospital monthly on selected days for monthly follow up. Each group had a separate day. At the start of the study the participants were given appointment cards developed by the researcher indicating the day they are supposed to come for the appointment. After each visit appointment day for next visit was always indicated. The researcher also got phone numbers for the participants which assisted her in follow up. A reminder short message was sent to the participant two weeks before the appointment day. There after a was given to the participant reminding them on the appointment day one week to the appointment day and two days to the appointment day to ensure they availed themselves. During monthly follow up session data on weight, height, waist circumference, height circumference, blood pressure, fasting blood glucose and data on cost incurred by the participants was collected. Data on lipid profile (TC, TG, LDL-c and HDL-c) and HbA1c data was collected after month 6 of follow up, while data on adherence to lifestyle modification (diet and physical activity) was collected at month 1, at month 3 and at month 6 of follow up. Also during monthly follow up data on knowledge level was collected immediately after the intervention, at month 1 of follow up, at month 3 of follow up and at month 6 of follow up. Additionally, during follow up participant requiring medical attention were attended. Peer to peer support component for NEP also continued monthly follow up. A physician and a Clinician were also present during the study follow up period to manage any patient requiring medical treatment.

1.11 Clinical support

During the study period the physician, clinician, nurse, a physiotherapist and a laboratory technologist were available to provide clinical support to the patient. The physician and the clinician were available to manage any patient requiring medical treatment. Some patient on examination present with High blood glucose, high HbA1c, high blood pressure, neuropathy, general weakness among other which required a medical intervention and the physician and clinician were available to review the participant and manage accordingly. The nurse assisted in physical examination including foot examination of the patient and also worked with the researcher in blood pressure determination which is key in management of diabetes. The laboratory technologist assisted in fasting blood glucose determination, glycated hymoglobin (HbA1c) determination and lipid profile determination. He was the one who withdrew blood samples from the participant and carried out the analysis. He was a registered laboratory technologist with a Bachelor degree in medical laboratory. A physiotherapist who holds a diploma in Physiotherapy was

235

also available. Together with the researcher he took the participants in the intervention groups (NE and NEP) through the physical activity lessons and advised them on the most ideal activity they can do how to do them, and how to prevent hypoglycemia during exercise. The entire health care provider identified were taken through the procedure of the study, without revealing the hypothesis before actual study begins and were informed to maintain participant confidentiality throughout the study.

1.12 Biochemical assessment

Biochemical data that include lipid profile, fasting blood glucose level, HbA1C was analyzed by a qualified registered medical laboratory technologist. The Biochemical tests were analyzed at Thika Level 5 Hospital laboratory which has been assessed and awarded a 4 star (2015) in quality control and quality assurance. The laboratory uses human quality assessment services (HuQAS) for its external quality assessment (EQA). HuQAS is a Kenya registered non-profit organization that offers professional and integral proficiency testing (IPT) services since 2000 to clinical laboratories. The laboratory also runs internal quality control (IQA) daily using normal, low and pathological control in a multi-calibrator system and has an officer appointed to ensure Quality assurance and quality control are maintained. An auto chemistry auto analyzer Dirus 300CS was used for all the biochemical analysis. For all the analysis standard operating procedure developed as per international standards were followed.

1.12.1 Quality control

Human control sera (HBC01 or HBCO2) was used to monitor the performance of the assay procedures. This control were run in every time before start of the analysis. If a control value was found outside the defined range, the instrument, reagent and calibrator were checked if there is a problem and corrected before analysis starts.

1.12.2 Blood Sample collection

Blood samples was collected from each participant while in a seated position after fasting for at least 8-12 h. Ten (10) ml of blood was drawn through venipuncture procedure into vacuum collection tubes containing EDTA anticoagulant and shaken to mix well. Each sample was accompanied with a requisition form that identifies each participant using a unique number. The tubes were labeled by the laboratory technologist according to the unique numbers created for each patient in order to reduce any confusion and the test required specified.

Risk:- contamination of patient or laboratory technologist infection poses a major risk during phlebotomy. To ensure the risk is reduced the laboratory technologist collecting the sample ensured that they are collected in a sterile condition. Alcohol wipes (70% isopropyl alcohol) was used to clean venipuncture site and vacuum collection tubes used. Sterile gauze sponge was applied with a strapping on the site where sterile needle for withdrawing blood sample is withdrawn to protect the venipuncture site to draw blood to minimize contamination. The laboratory technologist wore latex gloves to minimize cross infection and dispose them on infection waste bin. Sterile disposable needle and syringes was used for blood sample collection and disposed of at designated sites; i.e. a sharp box was used for placing used syringes after blood withdraw. Confidentiality was ensured on patient samples and result

1.12.3 Blood Sample Transportation

After the samples have been collected they were then be put in a cool box maintained at 4^{0} c for transportation to the laboratory for analysis. The samples were collected at the study site (DCC) and transported to the laboratory

1.12.4 Analysis of the sample

In the laboratory the samples were refrigerated to 4^oc awaiting analysis. Levels of serum TG, total cholesterol (TC), high density lipoprotein (HDL-c), low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-c), were determined by enzymatic method (Allain et

al., 1974; Assmann et al., 1983; Bucolo & David, 1973; Friedewald et al., 1972; Robinet et al., 2010; Stępień & Gonchar, 2013; Wu et al., 1989).

Glycated Hemoglobin (HbA1c) and blood glucose were determined using highperformance liquid chromatography and glucose oxidase method respectively (Beach & Turner, 1958; Klenk et al., 1982).

This data was collected on recruitment and after six months of the study for both groups of patients. In addition, fasting blood glucose was collected every month after the intervention for a period of six months. The analysis of the sample for fasting blood glucose was done immediately after sample collection and result availed to the participant after one hour. Analysis of the blood samples for HbA1c and lipid profile (HDL-c, LDL-c, TG and TC) was done the following day after sample collection and result given to the participant on the following appointment.

1.12.4.1 HbA1c analysis procedure

Biorad D-10 hemoglobin testing system was used to analyze blood sample for HbA1c. This is an automated analyzer intended for percent determination of HbA1c in human blood using high performance liquid chromatograph (HPLC). The samples were automatically diluted on D-10 and injected into analytical cartridge that separates hemoglobin based on their ionic interactions with the cartridge material. Separated hemoglobin was then passed through flow cell of filter photometer where change in absorption at 510 nm is measured. A sample report and a chromatogram was generated.

1.12.4.2 Lipid profile determination

The plasma was separated from the blood under sterile condition and stored at 4^{0} c ready for analyses.

1.12.4.2.1 Total cholesterol analysis

To analyze total cholesterol enzymatic –colorimetric test was used. The principle for this_method is that cholesterol and its esters are released from lipoprotein by

detergents. Cholesterol esterase hydrolyses the esters and hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) is formed in the subsequent enzymatic oxidation of cholesterol by cholesterol –oxidase as per equation below. During the reaction a red dye quinonimine dye is formed of which the intensity is proportional to the cholesterol concentration. The reagents that was used includes phenol, cholesterol esterase (CHE), cholesterol oxidase (CHOD), peroxidase, 4-aminoanitypyrine (4-AP) and cholesterol aqueous as a standard



Before analysis the colorimeter was adjusted to zero using distilled water. Then 10μ l of the sample (plasma), blank (distilled water was used) and standard was placed into 1cm light path cuvette by a pippete and 1ml of reagent added to each. They was then mixed and incubated for 37^{0} c for 10 minutes. They were then placed at the colorimeter at wavelength of 510 nm and then the absorbance read.

 Table 1.2: Analysis of total cholesterol

	Blank	standard	Sample
Standard		10µ1	
Sample			10µ1
Reagent	1ml	1ml	1ml

Cholesterol, concentration was calculated using the formula below,

Cholesterol concentration (mg/dl) = absorbance of sample/absorbance of standard x200 (standard concentration conversion factor.

This method is linear up to 750mg/dl. During the analysis if the value reading of the sample exceeds 700mg/dl they were diluted with saline in the ratio of sample: saline= 1:2. After dilution the test was repeated and result multiplied by 2.

1.12.4.2.2 High density lipoprotein (HDL) analysis

1.12.4.2.2.1 Principle of the method

In the analysis of HDL, polyethylene glycol, average MW 6000, in aqueous solution was used to precipitate lipoprotein VLDL and LDL. After centrifugation a clear supernatant containing HDL fraction was used for enzymatic determination of HDL.

1.12.4.2.2.2 Test procedure

Precipitation Step: Five hundred (500) μ l of sample plasma was placed to a centrifuge tube using a pippete and 500 μ l of polyethelenglycol 16 %(with a non - reactive additive and stabilizer) added to the sample. They were then be mixed by inversion, incubated for 5 minutes at 37^oc and then centrifuged at 3000 g/minute for ten minutes. After centrifuging the supernatant was separated and used as the sample for quantitative step.

Quantitative step

Twenty five (25) μ l of blank, standard and sample prepared in previous step was placed in cuvette using a pippete and 1 ml of the reagent added to each,. They were then be mixed and incubated at 37^oc for 5 minute and absorbance of the standard and sample read against the blank using a spectrophotometer at a wavelength of 510nm, light path of 1cm and at 37^oc. After obtaining the value HDL cholesterol will be calculated as;

HDL cholesterol mg/dl =absorbance of sample (AX)/absorbance of standard (AS x standard value x 2

This method is linear up to 700mg/dl. During the analysis, if the value reading of the sample exceeds 700mg/dl they were diluted with saline in the ratio of sample: saline= 1:9. After dilution the test was repeated and result multiplied by ten.

1.14.2.3 Triglyceride determination

Triglyceride was determined using enzymatic colorimetric GPO-PAP method. The principle for this method is that the triglyceride was determined after enzymatic hydrolysis with lipoprotein lipase. A coloured phenazone is formed from hydrogen peroxide, 4 -Aminoantripyrine and 4-chlorophenol under the catalytic influence of peroxidase.`

Triglycerides + $3H_20$ LPL Glycerol + 3 RCOOH Glycerol + ATP <u>GK</u> Glycerol - 3-phosphate + ADP Mg²⁺

GPO

Glycerol -3-phosphate $+O_2$ Dihydroxyacetone phosphate $+H_2O_2$ POD

2 $H_2O_2+ 4$ –Aminoantripyrine + 4-chlorophenol \rightarrow 4-(p- 4Benzoquinonemonoimino)-phenazone +2H₂O +HCL

The reagent to be used for analysis includes pipes buffer pH 7.0 40mmol/l, 4chlorophenol 5mmol/l, magnesium ione 5mmol/l, ATP 1mmol/l, peroxidase 1U/ml, glycerol kinase 1U/ml, 4 –Aminoantripyrine 0.4mmol/l, Glycerol -3-phosphate 3.5U/ml sodium azide 0.05% and a standard 200mg/dl. The reagent are stable and need to be stored at between $+2^{\circ}c$ and $+8^{\circ}c$ but need to be protected to light.

The procedure for analysis is as shown in table 3.2. 10μ l of the sample and standard was put in the cuvettes using a pippete and then 1000μ l of reagent added to each respectively. They were then be mixed and incubated for five minutes at 37^{0} c. After this absorbance was read against reagent blank at a wave length of 510nm. The concentration of triglycerides was computed as follows;

Triglyceride concentration (mg/dl)= absorbance of the sample/absorbance of the standard

	Blank	Sample	Standard
Standard			10µ1
Sample		10µ1	
Reagent	1000µ1	1000µ1	1000µ1

 Table 1.3 Procedure for triglyceride analysis

1.12.4.3 Low density lipoprotein determination

LDL cholesterol was calculated automatically using Friedwald equation

LDL (mg/dl) = (Total cholesterol-HDL)- (Triglycerides/5)

1.12.5 Fasting blood glucose determination

The blood glucose was determined using glucose oxidase method. Glucose oxidase will be used to catalyze oxidation of glucose to hydrogen peroxide and D-gluconate. Phenol + 4AAP + hydrogen peroxide in the presence of peroxidase produce a quinoneimine dye that was measure at 510nm. The absorbance at 510nm is proportional to the concentration of glucose in the sample. The principle is summarized in the formula below;

Glucose oxidase D-GLUCOSE $+H_20+0_2$ \rightarrow $H_20_2 + D$ -Glucose POD $H_20_2 + 4$ -AAP+ Phenol quinoneimine dye $+H_20$

The reagent composition includes glucose oxidase (microbial) 12,000u/l, peroxidase 1000u/l, 4-AAP 0.3Mm, phenol 4Mm, buffer Ph.of 7.4, non -reactive stabilizer.1. ml 0f reagent was placed in well labeled test tube for sample, standard and blank. The 0.01 ml of sample and standard was put to the test tube labeled sample and standard containing the reagent. They were then be mixed and incubated for 5 minutes at 37^{0} c. After incubation the reagent blank was used to zero the

spectrophotometer and absorbance of the sample and standard read at 510nm. After reading the absorbance, calculate the concentration of glucose as follows;

Glucose concentration (mg/dl) =absorbance of sample/absorbance of standard x concentration of standard (mg/dl)

Appendix III: Ethical Clearance



UNIVERSITY OF NAIROBI COLLEGE OF HEALTH SCIENCES P O BOX 19676 Code 00202 Telegrams: varsity Tel:(254-020) 2726300 Ext 44355



KNH-UON ERC Email: uonknh_erc@uonbi.ac.ke Website: http://www.erc.uonbi.ac.ke Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/uonknh.erc Twitter: @UONKNH_ERC https://witter.com/UONKNH_ERC



KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPITAL P O BOX 20723 Code 00202 Tel: 726300-9 Fax: 725272 Telegrams: MEDSUP, Nairobi

28th June, 2016

Ref: KNH-ERC/A/232

Anne Watetu Thuita Dept.of Food Science and Technology JKUAT

Dear Anne

REVISED RESEARCH PROPOSAL: "EFFECT OF NUTRITION EDUCATION AND PHYSCAL ACTIVITY ON METABOLIC SYNDROME, ADHERENCE TO LIFESTYLE MODIFICATION AND HEALTH CARE COST OF INDIVIDUALS WITH TYPE TWO DIABETES ATTENDING THIKA LEVEL 5 HOSPITAL " (P167/02/2016)

This is to inform you that the KNH- UoN Ethics & Research Committee (KNH-UoN ERC) has reviewed and approved your above proposal. The approval period is from 28^{th} June $2016 - 27^{th}$ June 2017.

This approval is subject to compliance with the following requirements:

- a) Only approved documents (informed consents, study instruments, advertising materials etc) will be used.
 b) All changes (amendments, deviations, violations etc) are submitted for review and approval by KNH-UoN
 - ERC before implementation.
- c) Death and life threatening problems and serious adverse events (SAEs) or unexpected adverse events whether related or unrelated to the study must be reported to the KNH-UoN ERC within 72 hours of notification.
- d) Any changes, anticipated or otherwise that may increase the risks or affect safety or welfare of study participants and others or affect the integrity of the research must be reported to KNH- UoN ERC within 72 hours.
- e) Submission of a request for renewal of approval at least 60 days prior to expiry of the approval period. (*Attach a comprehensive progress report to support the renewal*).
- f) Clearance for export of biological specimens must be obtained from KNH- UoN ERC for each batch of shipment.
- g) Submission of an <u>executive summary</u> report within 90 days upon completion of the study. This information will form part of the data base that will be consulted in future when processing related research studies so as to minimize chances of study duplication and/ or plagiarism.

For more details consult the KNH- UoN ERC website http://www.erc.uonbi.ac.ke

Protect to Discover

Yours sincerely. AL ALCON PROF M.L. CHINDIA SECRETARY, KNH-UON ERC

-

C.C.

The Principal, College of Health Sciences, UoN The Deputy Director, CS, KNH The Assistant Director, Health Information, KNH

The Chair, KNH- UoN ERC

Supervisors: Dr. Beatrice Kiage, Dr.Arnold Onyango, Prof. A.O. Makokha

Appendix IV: NACOSTI Research Permit

Permit No : NACOSTI/P/16/83452/10118 Date Of Issue : 4th July,2016 Fee Recieved :ksh 2000 THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT: MS. ANN WATETU THUITA-WAMBUGU OF JOMO KENYATTA UNIVERSITY OF AGRICULTURE AND TECHNOLOGY, 5136-506 NAIROBI, has been permitted to conduct research in Kiambu County on the topic: EFFECT OF NUTRITION EDUCATION AND PHYSICAL ACTIVITY ON METABOLIC SYNDROME, ADHERENCE AND HEALTH CARE COST OF INDIVIDUALS WITH TYPE TWO DIABETES ATTENDING THIKA LEVEL 5 HOSPITAL for the period ending: 4th July,2017 MDirector General National Commission for Science, Technology & Innovation ience, Technology and Inno Applicant's Signature CONDITIONS You must report to the County Commissioner and the County Education Officer of the area before embarking on your research. Failure to do that may lead to the cancellation of your permit
 Government Officers will not be interviewed without prior appointment.
 No questionnaire will be used unless it has been apprended REPUBLIC OF KENYA 4....Excavation, filming and collection of biological specimens are subject to further permission from the relevant Government Ministries. You are required to submit at least two(2) hard 5. National Commission for Science, copies and one(1) soft copy of your final report. 6. The Government of Kenya reserves the right to modify the conditions of this permit including **Technology and Innovation** its cancellation without notice RESEARCH CLEARANCE PERMIT mal Commission (Science Tec

Appendix V: Research Approval; Ministry of Interior and Co-Ordination of

National Government; Kiambu County

	OFFICE OF THE PRE	SIDENT
	MINISTRY OF INTERIOR AND CO-ORDINATION (COUNTY COMMISSIONER,	DF NATIONAL GOVERNMENT KIAMBU
Telephon Fax: 066 E-mail: <u>c</u> When re	ne: 066-2022709 -2022644 <u>sountycommkiambu@yahoo.com</u> plying please quote	County Commissioner Kiambu County P.O. Box 32-00900 KIAMBU
Ref.No:	ED.12/1/VOL.IV/92	23rd August, 2016
Ann Wa Jomo Ka P.O. Boy NAIROI	atetu Thuita Wambugu enyatta University of agriculture x 62000-00200 BI	
RE: RES	SEARCH AUTHORIZATION	
Referen	ce is made to National Commission for Scie	nce, Technology and Innovation
You hav	the been authorized to conduct research on "E	ffect of nutrition education and
You hav physica individu collectio You are completi	the been authorized to conduct research on "E, activity on metabolic syndrome, adher als with type two diabetes attending Thi on will be carried out in <i>Kiambu County</i> for a requested to share your findings with the ion of your research.	ffect of nutrition education and ence and health care cost of ka Level 5 Hospital". The data period ending 4 th July, 2017.
You hav physica individu collectio You are complet	the been authorized to conduct research on "E activity on metabolic syndrome, adher uals with type two diabetes attending Thi on will be carried out in <i>Kiambu County</i> for a requested to share your findings with the ion of your research.	ffect of nutrition education and ence and health care cost of ka Level 5 Hospital". The data period ending 4 th July, 2017.
You hav physica individu collectio You are complet J. A. RAT FOR: COL KIAMBU	The been authorized to conduct research on "E activity on metabolic syndrome, adher als with type two diabetes attending Thion will be carried out in Kiambu County for a requested to share your findings with the ion of your research. TEMO UNTY COMMISSIONER I COUNTY	ffect of nutrition education and ence and health care cost of ka Level 5 Hospital". The data period ending 4 th July, 2017. County Education Office upon
You hav physica individu collectio You are complet J. A. RAT FOR: COL KIAMBU	TEMO WTY COMMISSIONER I COUNTY County Director of Education KIAMBU COUNTY KIANDA COUNTY MALL STATES MALL STATES MALL STATES MALL STATES STATES MALL STATES	ffect of nutrition education and ence and health care cost of ka Level 5 Hospital". The data period ending 4 th July, 2017.
You hav physica individu collectio You are complet J. A. RAT FOR: COL KIAMBU	TEMO WALL DIFFERENCE COUNTY County Director of Education KIAMBU COUNTY National Commission for Science, Techn P.O. Box 30623-00100 NAIROBI	ffect of nutrition education and ence and health care cost of ka Level 5 Hospital". The data period ending 4 th July, 2017. County Education Office upon
You hav physica individu collectio You are complet J. A. RAT FOR: COL KIAMBU	re been authorized to conduct research on "E activity on metabolic syndrome, adher als with type two diabetes attending Thi on will be carried out in Kiambu County for a requested to share your findings with the ion of your research.	ffect of nutrition education and ence and health care cost of ka Level 5 Hospital". The data period ending 4 th July, 2017. County Education Office upon ology and Innovation

Appendix VI: Research Approval; Minstry of Education; Kiambu County



MINISTRY OF EDUCATION SCIENCE & TECHNOLOGY State Department of Education

Telephone: Kiambu (office) 020-2044686 FAX NO. 020-2090948 Email:<u>directoreducationkiambu@yahoo.com</u>

When replying please quote REF: KBU/CDE/HR/4/VOL.II/ (138) COUNTY DIRECTOR OF EDUCATION KIAMBU COUNTY P. O. Box 2300 KIAMBU

15TH AUGUST, 2016.

ANN WATETU THUITA WAMBUGU JOMO KENYATTA UNIVERSITY OF AGRICULTURE AND TECHNOLOGY P.O BOX 6200 - 00200 NAIROBI.

RE: RESEARCH AUTHORIZATION

Reference is made to the National Commission for Science Technology and Innovation letter Ref. No NACOSTI/P/16/83452/10118 and dated 4th July, 2016.

The above named has been authorized to carry out research on "*Effects of nutrition education and physical activity on metabolic syndrome, adherence and health care cost of individuals with type two diabetes attending Thika Level 5 Hospital*" for a period ending 4th July, 2017.

We expect that the findings of your research will be shared with this office to help in making our county better of EDUCATION

КІАМЯС СОЛУГУ • Р О ВОХ 2300-0000 KBU. TEL 020-2044686 F77-020-2090948

EMILY NYAGA FAR-020-2090948 FOR: COUNTY DIRECTOR OF EDUCATION KIAMBU

-

Appendix VII: Research Approval (TL5H)



Appendix VIII: Study Registration





08 October 2019

7

To Whom It May Concern:

RE: Effect of Nutrition Education Programme on Metabolic Syndrome, Adherence to Lifestyle Modification and Health Care Cost Incurred by Patients with Type 2 Diabetes Attending Care at Thika Level 5 Hospital in Kenya

As project manager for the Pan African Clinical Trial Registry (<u>www.pactr.org</u>) database, it is my pleasure to inform you that your application to our registry has been accepted. Your unique identification number for the registry is **PACTR201910518676391**.

Please be advised that your trial is registered under an initiative within our system that allow us to capture data of trials that are already in progress or completed. As such, your trial registration may not adhere to the mandates set forth by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors for registration requirements, and it is your duty to be transparent to any journal that may ask about the retrospective status of your registration.

Please note that it is now a WHO requirement to include, at a minimum, summary results or a link to summary results within the trial registration record. This should be done within 12 months of the study completion date.

Please note you are responsible for updating your trial, or for informing us of changes to your trial. Additionally, please provide us with copies of your ethical clearance letters as we must have these on file (via email or post or by uploading online) at your earliest convenience if you have not already done so.

Please do not hesitate to contact us at +27 21 938 0835 or email <u>epienaar@mrc.ac.za</u> should you have any questions.

Yours faithfully,

Elizabeth D Pienaar <u>www.pactr.org</u>Project Manager +27 021 938 0835



The South African Medical Research Council Cochrane South Africa | PO Box 19070, Tygerberg, 7505

Appendix IX: Participant's consent form

English version

Introduction

My names are Ann Thuita, a PHD student from Jomo Kenyatta University of Agriculture and Technology. I am conducting a study on the 'Effect of a nutrition education programme on the management of metabolic syndrome in patient with T2DM; a randomized control trial'. The information gathered from this study will be used for planning strategic intervention programs to enhance the management of diabetes in the hospital, Kiambu County and in the ministry of health.

Procedures to be followed

Type 2 diabetes patient attending Thika level5 hospital will voluntary choose to participate in the study and will be required to visit the clinic for eight weeks during diabetes education intervention and thereafter once a month for a period of six months If you agree to take part in this study, you will be asked to take part in a one to one conversation during baseline data collection and the information you give will be recorded in a questionnaire. I will ask you questions about your demographic profile, diabetes, you diet intake at home, physical activity as well as take you anthropometric (weight, height, hip circumference and waist circumference) and your blood pressure. In addition, you will be required to provide blood sample at Thika level five hospital laboratory at the beginning of the study and thereafter every month for a period of six months. The blood sample (10ml) will be for analysis of HbA1c and lipid profile (HDL, LDL, Triglycerides and total cholesterol) at the start and after six months and fasting blood sugar monthly. These biochemical tests are key for diabetes management. After baseline data collection an intervention in form diabetes education lesson of eight weeks will be given and there after monthly follow –up for six months. During the eight weeks diabetes education lessons, you will be required to visit the clinic weekly and there after monthly for six months as per appointment dates given. During monthly follow anthropometric and blood pressure measurement will be done. Also you will be asked question on your food consumption patterns, type of exercises and cost incurred on management of diabetes every month. You may withdraw from the study at any stage without being victimized by anybody and your care in the clinic will continue normally. The result of all the tests done will be availed to you and management given according to result of the test. Feel free to ask any questions which are not clear to you regarding this study any time even after consenting. During the study you will continue with your regular treatment and may come for consultation in the clinic any time you feel unwell.

Research benefits

The information gathered from this study will be used for planning strategic intervention programs and policies which will go a long way in improving diabetes management and quality of life. The biochemical test will be done free with no charges and they will assist you in the management of diabetes. At the end of the study you will be given handouts with information on diabetes management for your reference. In every visit a snack will be provided to the participants.

Discomforts and risks

There are no risks involved in participating in this study. Some of the questions you will be asked may be uncomfortable to you. If this happens, you may decline to answer these questions if you so choose. Nobody will victimize you for this you may also stop the interview at any time. The interview will take some of your time. A snack will be provided immediately after blood sample withdraw to prevent hypoglycemia

Confidentiality

The data and information collected from you will be held strictly confidential and will not be used for any other purpose outside the objectives of this study. The names will be substituted with code numbers for confidentiality purposes. The study finding will be communicated back to the participant after analysis and a copy of the report will be made at the clinic library for reference. Your name will not appear in any part of the report from this study.

Communication line

Any form of communication or clarification about the study or complain can be directed to the following;

Investigator: Ann Thuita- 0721783766, or email; <u>awambugu78@gmail.com</u> Thika Level Five Hospital physicians, Dr. Mbogo -0722613432 Dr. Kiage Beatrice, Prof. Anorld Onyango and Prof. Anselimo Makokha (Supervisors) Kenyatta National Hospital-University of Nairobi- Ethical review committee (KNH-UoN-ERC)-

Participant statement

I, the undersigned have understood the above information which has been fully explained to me by the study team. I have agreed to voluntarily consent to participate.

I was given the chance to ask questions and I received satisfactory response.

 Name of the participant/respondent.

 Signature of the respondent.

 Date.

 Researcher name Ann Thuita Contact +254721783766

 Signature.

 Date.

 Feel free to ask any questions which are not clear to you regarding this study any time

even after Consenting.

Participant consent (Kikuyu version)

Njitaguo Ann Watetu Thuita na ndi murutuo wa PHD Jomo Kenyetta University. Ndireka githomo gia kurora bata wa mirire miega na mathako hari murwaru wina murimu wa cukari wa Type 2. Githomo giki, kugika na guthomithia uhoro wa murimu wa cukari kahinda ka wiki inyanya na thutha wa guthomithia ndimururire o mweri kwa mieri itandatu. Maumirira ma mathomo maya ni makahuthirwo ni Thirikari ya Ugima wa Mwiri (Minstry of Health) mibangoini yao ya guteithia arwaru aria mena murimu wa cukari.

Mutaratara uria ukurumirwo

Arwaru aria mena murimu wa cukari wa Type 2 nimakorio merutire hatari kuringiririo. Akorwo niukuirutira gukorwo githomo-ini giki, niukurio ciuri cia miikarire yaku, uria urigititwo kahinda karia ukorotwo na murimu uyu, uria uriaga, irio iria uriaga na mathako maria wikaga. Niugucoka uthimwo kiro, uraihu, njohero na uria thakame yaku iratengera mwiriini waku. Niukurutuo thakame ya kurora muigana wa cukari mwiriini waku, maguta (cholesterol, HDL, LDL, Triglycerides) na uria cukari ukorotwe kahinda ka mieri itatu (HbA1c). Ithimi ici niagocokerwo thutha wa mieri itandatu twarikia mathomo. Ni uriheagwo maumirira ma ithimi ici na ugataririo wega maumirira maya. Niurithimagwo cukari waku, kiro, urahu, njohero na uria thakame iratengera mwiriini o mweri woka kuringana na thiku iria ukuheo. O muthenya uyu woka niuriuragio mathako maria uthaka ta kurima, irio iria uriaga na kana niurumagirira mataro maria uhetwo hindi ya mathomo ma wiki inyanya. Kahinda karia ugukorwo gitthomo ini giki niukurio urimagirira cliniki yaku o uria wathitwo ni dagitari.

Mawega ma githomo giki

Ithimi iria ciothe uguthimwo ni iguteithia miroreini yaku ya murimu uyu wa cukari na urithimagirwo hatari marihi gwa kahinda karia ugukorwo githomo-ini giki. Niukaheo mandiko ma githomo kiria ugathomithio (handauti). Mandiko maya ni mariguteithagia kwiririkania maundu maria ubataire gwika niguo uhote kumenyerera wega murimu uyu wa chukari. Nimariguteithia kuririkana maundu maingi megii murimu uyu. Thutha wa mathomo niureheagwo chai na snaki nigetha ndukahute.

Ugwati

Hatiri ugwati o wothe ungiumira wetikira gukorwo githom-ini giki. Urirutagwo thakame oo wega na no karuo kanini uriiugua. Ukiurio ciuri uingigua kuri itari njega nu utigane na cio na hatiri mundu ugukuria kana akurugamia guthii na mbere.

Thiri

Maundu maria mothe ukuheana na maumirira ma ithimi ciaku matikuiru mundu ona uriku, makuhuthirwo mari magithomo giki tu na ritwa riuaku ritikuandikwo hando oo hothe. ,Ni ukuheo namba iria irihuthagirwo nginya turikie mathomo maya. Ungikorwo ukiigua uru niurineaga ndagitari maumirira ma ithimi niguo uthondkwo na ndariraga mundu una urika maumirira ma ithimi iaku.

Namba cia thimu na mitambo iria ungihuthira ukikorwo na kiuria

Murutwo

Ann Watetu Thuita 0721783766 (awambugu78@gmail.com)

Ndagitari na aruti wira a thibitari

Dr David Mbogo (Ndagitari) -0722613432

Mr Stephen Kanyi (physiotherapist)- 0714806654

Mr. David Ngaruma (Nduati) (laboratory manager)- 0722662894

Arimu

Dr. Kiage Beatrice

Prof. Anorld Onyango

Professor Anselimo Makokha

Kenya National Hospital-University of Nairobi Secretariat-

+254-020 2726300 Ext 44355 UoN), +254-020-76300-9 uonknh-erc@uonbi.ac.ke

Angikorwo niwathomo, wanyita na waiganira marai watarirwo uhoro wa githomo giki ningukuria na gitio wandiki ritwa riaku na ukire saiini(siginature) kana kirore haha kianda kuga niwetikira gukurwo uri umwe wa githomo giki.

Ritwa riaku	
Saiini (signature) Mbeere ya Muthomi	Mweri
Ann Watetu Thuita	
Saiini (signature)	Mweri

Angikorwo wina kiuri uhoro wa githomo giki nourie ohindi yothe na niugucokerio

Appendix X: Questionnaires

Title of the study

This is a study to find out the "effect of nutrition education on management of metabolic syndrome in T2DM patients attenind care Thika Level 5 Hospital."

You're requested to voluntary answer the questions and you are assured that the data will be used for the purpose of this study and will be treated with confidentiality and care.

Baseline data: Diabetes Care Profile

Questionnare No._ __ __ __

Demographics section

Please answer each of the following questions by filling in the blanks with the correct answers or by choosing the single best answer.

- 1. Age: _____years old
- 2. Birth date: ____/ ___/ ____/

(Month / Day / Year)

- 3. Sex [Tick $\sqrt{}$ appropriate].
 - a. \Box Male b. \Box Female
- 4. What is your marital status? (Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]
 - a. □ Never married
 b. □ Married
 c. □
 Separated/Divorced
 d. □ Widowed
- 5. What is your residence? [Tick $\sqrt{}$ appropriate]
 - a. \Box Rural b. \Box Urban
- 6. Where do you live? (tick $\sqrt{appropriate}$)
 - a. \Box Your own house b. \Box Rental house c. \Box Home of a relative/friend
 - d. \Box Retirement home e. \Box other (specify)
- 7. Do you have any children? [Tick $\sqrt{}$ appropriate]
 - a. \Box Yes b. \Box No
- 8. If yes how many
- 9. How many people live with you? [Tick $\sqrt{\text{appropriately}}$]
 - a. \Box I live alone
 - b. \Box 1 person
 - c. \Box 2 people

- d, \Box 3 people
- e, \Box 4 people
- f. \Box 5 or more

10. How much schooling have you had? (Years of formal schooling completed) [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]

a. □Primary
b. □ Secondary
c. □ College graduate (degree, diploma or certificate)
d. □ No education
11. What is your occupation? [[Tick √ appropriately]
a. □ Formal employment.
b. □. Casual employment.
c. □ Housewife
d. □ Farminge.
e. □ Unemployed
f. □ Business g.

- □ Others (specify).....
- 12. How much income does the family make in a month? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]

a. □ < 1000 Kshs b. □ Ksh. 1000 to 4999 c. □ Ksh. 5000 to 9999d.

□ Ksh. 10,000 to 20,000 e. □ Over 20,000 Kshs

13. Do you own any of the following? [tick $\sqrt{appropriate}$]

a.	□ Radio	b.□ Television	c. \square Mobile phone
d. □ Bi	cycle	e.□ Motorized vehi	cle

Medical history

14. Is there anyone else who has diabetes in your family? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]

a. \Box Yes b. \Box No

- 15. If yes, in No. 14 who? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]
 - a. \Box Sibling
 - b. \Box Parent
 - c. 🗌 Uncle/aunt
 - d. 🗆 Grandparent
- e. \Box Son/daughter
- f. \Box other (specify)....

- 16. What was your age at diagnosis?[Indicate year when you were diagnosed with Type 2 diabetes mellitus]
- 17. How long is it since you were first diagnosed with diabetes?..... years.
- 18. Were you put on a management program immediately upon diagnosis? [Tick $\sqrt{}$ appropriately]
 - a. \Box Yes b. \Box No
- 19. . If yes which one? [Tick $\sqrt{\text{appropriately}}$]
 - a. \Box Medication alone
 - b. \Box Medication and diet
 - c.
 □Medication, diet and physical activity
 - d. □Any other (specify).....
- 20. What prompted you to go to hospital the first day you were diagnosed with type 2 diabetes? [Tick √ appropriately]
 - a. \Box Complications
 - b. \Box Routine investigations
 - c. \Box Unrelated complaints
 - d. \Box Was feeling unwell
 - e. \Box Other (specify).....
- 21. How did you feel when you were first diagnosed with diabetes? [Tick $\sqrt{}$ appropriately]
 - a. \Box Shocked
 - b. 🗆 Angry
 - c. \Box Anxious
 - d. \Box Depressed
 - e. \Box Helpless
 - f. \Box Hopeless
 - g. \Box Surprised
- 22. How do you feel now? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]
 - a. \Box Fear future complications
 - b. □Still worried about being sick
 - c. \Box Fear social disabilities
 - d. \Box Fear social and psychological burdens

- 23. How has the disease affected your life? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]
 - a. \Box Unable to work as well as before
 - b. \Box Unable to work completely
 - c. \Box Family life
 - d. \Box Socially
 - e. \Box Other (specify).....
- 24. Why did you come to the clinic today? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]
 - a. \Box Am feeling unwell
 - b. \Box I had an appointment
 - c. \Box To have my blood glucose checked
 - d. \Box Other (specify).....
- 25. Do you have any complication resulting from diabetes at the moment? [Tick $\sqrt{}$ appropriately]
 - a. \Box Yes b. \Box \Box No
- 26. If, yes which ones? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$] [to be confirmed from hospital record in presence of clinician].
 - a. \Box Retinopathy
 - b. □Hypertension [to be confirmed by blood pressure assessment or drugs taken and certify in hospital records]
 - c. \Box Nephropathy
 - d. \Box Neuropathy
 - e. \Box Peripheral vascular disease
 - f. \Box Foot disease

 - h. \Box Other (specify)
- 27. Do you suffer from any other chronic illness? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]
 - a. \Box Yes b. \Box No
- 28. If yes, which ones? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]
 - a. \Box Oral problem
 - b. \Box Eye problem
 - c. \Box Arthritis
- d. □Other (specify).....

- 29. Have you received all of the following recommended screening exams? [Tick $\sqrt{}$ appropriately]
 - a. \Box HbA1C in the last six months
 - b. \Box Eye exam in the last 1 year
 - c. \Box Feet exam in the last 1 year
 - d. \Box Lipid profile checked in the last six month
 - e. \Box All the four services received in the last 1 year.
- 30. Do you monitor your blood glucose? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]
 - a. \Box Yes b. \Box No
- 31. What are your current treatment modalities? [indicate a tick $\sqrt{}$ for the ones you have received]
 - a. \Box Oral medication
 - b. \Box Moderate exercise
 - c. \square Medical nutrition therapy
 - d. \Box Oral medication and insulin injections
 - e. \Box Insulin injections
 - f. \Box Nutrition and exercise
- 32. Does the clinician provide you with adequate explanation before changing your medication? [Tick $\sqrt{\text{appropriately}}$]
 - a. \Box Yes b. \Box No
- 33. Are you willing to adapt to future changes in your treatment regimen if necessary? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]
 - a. \Box Yesb. \Box Noc. \Box Don't know

Lifestyle survey

Nutrition history

- 1. What do you eat for your normal meals? List below
 - a.
 - b.
 - c.
 - d.
 - e.
 - f.
- 2. What time of the day do you eat the food listed above [tick $\sqrt{appropriate}$]?

Foods	Morning(6-	10.00am	Lunch(12noon	4.00pm	Supper(6-
eaten	8am)		to 2 pm)		9pm)

- 3. What kind of nutrition information have you ever received? List below
 - a.
 - b.
 - c.
 - d.
 - e.
- 4. Where did you receive the nutrition information? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]
 - a. 🗆 Hospital
 - b. \Box Church
 - c. 🗌 Media
 - d. \Box Group gathering
 - e. \Box Any other (specify)
- 5. Have you ever made a change in what you eat?

	a.	\Box Yes	b. 🗆 No
--	----	------------	---------

6. If yes in question 5 above, what changes have you ever done in what you eat? list below

- a.
- b.
- c.
- d.

7. Who usually advice you on dietary choices? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$].

- a. \Box Doctor
- b. 🗆 Nutritionist
- c. \Box Nurse
- d. \Box Relative
- e. 🗆 Media
- f. \Box Any other(specify)
- 8. Are you following any type of meal plan? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$].
 - a. \Box Yes b. \Box No
- 9. If yes in question 8 above, which one? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriate}$].
 - a. \Box Low fat diet
 - b. \Box Vegetables and fruit rich diet
 - c. \Box Refined carbohydrate diet
 - d. \Box High protein diet
 - e. \Box Low cholesterol diet
 - f. \Box Low sodium diet
 - g. \Box Any other (specify)

10. How many of the time are you able to follow your meal plan indicated above? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriate}$].

	a.	\Box Daily	b. \Box Rarely	c. \Box Sometimes	d. 🗆 Often			
e. 🗆 W	/eekly							
11.	Who u	sually does the	cooking?					
12.	12. Who usually does the shopping?							
13.	How many times each week do you eat away from home?							
14.	14. Which meals are usually eaten from home? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriate}$].							

	a.	Breakfast	b. 🗆 Lunch	c. □ 10.00am	snack	d. 🗆	4.00pm
snack	e. □ d	inner					
15.	Which type of food do you eat away from home? [List below].						
	a						
	b.						
	c.						
	d.						
	e.						
16.	Do yo	u drink alcoho	l? [ick √approp	riately]			
	a.	□ Yes	b. No)			
17.	If yes	in No.16 wh	ich type do y	ou take? [tick	√appro	priately], Photo of
examp	ole to be	e used.					
	a.	□ Beer	b. 🗆 '	Wine	c. □ L	.iquor/sp	oirit
18.	How o	often?	•••••				
19.	How 1	much?					
20.	Is ther	e any day of the	e week you hav	e missed your n	neal? [T	ick√app	propriately].
	a.	□ Yes	b. 🗆 No				
21.	If yes	in No.20 when	1?				
22.	Do y	ou have "trig	ger" food that	t often cause	you to	overea	t? [Tick√
approp	priately]					
	a.	□ Yes	b. \Box 1	No			
23.	If yes	in No.22, list t	he reason below	N			
	a.						
	b.						
	c.						
	d.						
24.	Do yo	ou eat for other	reasons than h	unger? [Tick√	approp	riately]	
	a.	□ Yes	b. □	No			
25.	If	yes in	No.	24, please	e de	escribe	reason
why							
Weight History

1.	Height (co	confirm by measuring)Present Weight (confirm by measuring)								
	Usı	ual Weight	•••••							
2.	Has your v	weight changed over the past year? [Tick $\sqrt{1000}$ appropriately]								
	a.	□ Yes			b. 🗆	No				
3.	If yes, plea	ase describe l	now:			••••				
4.	How do ye	ou feel about	your weigh	ıt righ	nt now	/?				
5.	What has	been your we	ight range a	as an	adult	?				•••••
6.	What w	ould you	consider	to	be	a	healthy	weight	for	you?
			•••							
7.	Would you	u feel comfor	table at tha	t weig	ght? []	Tick	\sqrt{approp}	riately]		
	a.	□ Yes			b. 🗆	No				
8.	Have you	ever tried to	change you	r weig	ght be	fore	? [Tick√	appropriat	tely]	
	a.	□ Yes				b	o. □ No			
9.	If yes, what	at have you t	ried [list be]	low]						
	a.			•••••	•••••	•••				
	b.			•••••						
	c.			•••••	•••••	•				
10.	Have you	been success	ful? [Tickv	√ appr	opria	tely]	l			
	a.	□ Yes			b. 🗆	No				
11.	Are you in	terested in w	orking to c	hange	e your	wei	ght? [Tick	c√ appropi	riately]
	a.	\Box Yes, righ	t now							
	b.	\Box Yes, but \Box	l can't right	now						
	c.	\Box No, but I	will think i	t over	•					
	d.	🗆 No, not n	ow							
	e.	🗆 No, I'm r	ot intereste	d						
	f.									

Physical Activity History

1. What type of activities do you do regularly and how much time each week do you spend doing them? Examples include walking, dancing, digging, biking, aerobics, and swimming.

Type of activity	Times per week	Minutes per activity

2. Do you like doing these activities alone or with others? [Tick $\sqrt{}$ appropriately]

a. \Box Alone b. \Box with others

3. Do you view exercise as potentially exacerbating illness i.e. as negative physical reactions such as physical weakness, body pain, sickness or ageing? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]

a. Yes [] b.No []

4. Are you interested in becoming more physically active? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]

a. \Box Yes, right now

b. \Box Yes, but I can't right now

- c. \Box No, but I will think it over
- d. \Box No, not now
- e. \Box No, I'm not interested

5. If yes in No.4, what type of physical activity could you see yourself doing regularly? [Explain].

.....

6. If no in No. 4 why? [explain]

Follow up

Adherence to lifestyle modification recommendation

This section contains questions to establish whether or you were adhering to lifestyle modification recommendations (diet and exercise) in the last one month under review Please tick $\sqrt{}$ the appropriate option inside the box.

Exercise

Definition: Vigorous activities make you breathe much harder than normal e.g. when digging while Moderate physical activities make you breathe somewhat harder than normal and may include carrying light loads, bicycling at a regular pace. Walking will be considered separate.)

In the last one month did you follow to any form of exercise recommendations?
 [i.e. Did you exercise for a minimum of 30 minutes per day for at least 3 days/week]
 [Tick√ appropriately]

a. \Box Yes b. \Box No If NO, please proceed to question

2. If yes in No. 1 was it vigorous or moderate [global physical activity (GPAQ]show card used to illustrate the activities] [if vigorous proceed to question3, and if moderate proceed to question 4] [Tick $\sqrt{}$ appropriately]

a. \Box Vigorous b. \Box Moderate

3. If you participated in vigorous activities indicate the activities done, number of time the activity was done per week and minute spent per day per activity in the table below.

1. 1	2	3	4
Type of activity	Times per week	Minutes per activity per day	Total minutes per activity [to be gotten by multiplying column 2 and 3

4. If you participated in moderate activities in the last one month, indicate the activities done, number of time the activity was done per week and minute spent per day per activity in the table below

1. 1	2	3	4
Type of activity	f Times per week	Minutes per activity per day	Total minutes per activity [to be gotten by multiplying column 2 and 3

5. During the last one month, how many days per week did you walk for at least 10 minutes at a time?

6. How much time did you usually spend walking per day on one of those days?

7. If No in number. 2 please indicate the reason why you did not exercise following list below the reason(s) for non-adherence to exercise. [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]

- a. \Box Too busy schedule
- b. \Box Weather (especially during winter)
- c. \Box Lacking exercise partner/spouse

- f. \Box

Others.....

8. How much time do you spend sitting on a typical day? [Indicate time in hours].....

9. Did exercise to play a role in your management of type 2 diabetes mellitus in the last one month? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]

a. \Box Yes b. \Box No

10. If No in number 9, please proceed to question 12.

11. If yes explain how?

.....

.....

12. In the last one month did you follow any form of healthy dietary habit recommendations? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]

a. \Box Yes b. \Box No

If yes go to question number 13 and if no go to question number 15

13. If YES, what kind of healthy dietary habit recommendations are you following? [Tick $\sqrt{\text{appropriately}}$]

a. \Box High starch and fiber diets

b. \Box Low saturated fat and caloric intake

c. \Box Fruits & vegetables

d. \Box Regulated alcohol intake and smoking cessation

e. \Box Eat more of sugar, Carbohydrate and fat meals

f. \Box Include unsaturated fat in my meal

g. \Box Exchange lists

h. \Box Calorie counting

i. \Box Carbohydrate counting

j. \Box Low fat diet

k. \Box Low sodium diet

14. How often did you follow healthy dietary habit recommendations?

a. \Box Daily b. \Box Weekly c. \Box At least thrice

weekly

d. \Box monthly

15. If NO, please indicate reason (s) for not following dietary habits/prescriptions. [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]

- c. \Box Financial constraints (to procure ideal healthy diets)
- d. \Box Poor self-control
- e. \Box Granting self-permission (e.g. just this once, a little won't hurt)

f.	\Box Another'	s home	(e.g.	Cattle r	ost, on	trips)
1 .		o nome	$\langle \cdot \cdot$	Carrie p	,000,011	(IIPD)

g. \Box Situations at home (e.g. I eat non-healthy diets when alone)

h. \Box Other.....

16. Do you try to control the amount of carbohydrate you eat? [Tick $\sqrt{}$ appropriately]

 a.
 . □ Yes
 b. □ No []

 17.
 If
 yes, why
 do
 you
 control?
 [Explain]

18. On average over the past one month, how many days per week did you follow the diet or eating healthful eating plan? [tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]

 \Box 0days \Box 1day \Box 2days

 \Box 3days \Box 4days \Box 5days

 \Box 6days \Box 7days

19. On how many days per week over the last one month did you eat three to five or more servings of fruits each day? [tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]

□ 0days□ 1day□ 2days□ 3days□ 4days□ 5days□ 6days□ 7days

20. On how many days per week over the last one month did you eat three to five or more servings of vegetables each day? [tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]

\Box Odays	🗆 1day	\Box 2days
□ 3days	\Box 4days	\Box 5days
🗆 6days	□ 7days	

21. On how many days per week over the last one month did you eat high fibre food such as oatmeal, high fibre cereals, whole brown bread each day? [tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$].

\Box Odays	🗆 1day	\Box 2days
□ 3days	\Box 4days	\Box 5days
🗆 6days	\Box 7days	

22. On how many days per week over the last one month did you eat carbohydratecontaining foods with a low Glycemic Index? (Example: dried beans, lentils, whole maize flour ugali, whole wheat flour chapatti) [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]

\Box 0days	□ 1day	□ 2days
□ 3days	\Box 4days	□ 5days
\Box 6days	\Box 7days	

23. On how many days per week of the last month did your meals for the day include high fat foods like fatty meat, skin on chicken, highly fried foods etc? [tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$.

\Box Odays	□ 1day	\Box 2days
□ 3days	\Box 4days	□ 5days
□ 6days	□ 7days	

24. On how many days per week over the last one month did you eat fish or other foods high in omega-3 fats? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]

□ 0days	□ 1day	\Box 2days
□ 3days	□ 4days	\Box 5days
🗆 6days	□ 7days	

25. On how many days per week over the last one month did you eat foods high in sugar, such as cakes, cookies, desserts, candies, etc ? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]

\Box Odays	🗆 1day	\Box 2days
\Box 3days	\Box 4days	□ 5days
🗆 6days	□ 7days	

26. On how many days per week over the last one month did you space carbohydrates evenly throughout the day? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]

\Box Odays	🗆 1day	\Box 2days
\Box 3days	\Box 4days	□ 5days

🗆 3days	\Box 4days	

 \Box 6days \Box 7days

27. On how many days per week in the last one month did include low sodium or limit sodium diet in your meal? [Tick $\sqrt{appropriately}$]

\Box Odays	🗆 1day	\Box 2days
□ 3days	\Box 4days	□ 5days

 \Box 6days \Box 7days

28. On how many days per week of the last one month did your meals for the day include low fat foods in your diet? [tick √appropriately]

\Box Odays	🗆 1day	□ 2days
□ 3days	□ 4days	□ 5days

 \Box 6days \Box 7days

29. On how many days per week in the last one month did you eat food which contained or was prepared with canola, walnut, olive, or flax oils? [Tick $\sqrt{}$ appropriately]

🗆 Odays	□ 1day	\Box 2days
🗆 3days	\Box 4days	
🗆 6days	\Box 7days	

30. Do you feel that healthy dietary habit had a role to play in the management of type 2 diabetes mellitus? [Tick √ appropriately]

a. Yes [] b. No []

31. If yes explain how?

Health care cost questionnaire Baseline

- 1. On average how often did you visit the health facility per month before joining this programme? [Indicate no. of times].
- 2. Other than diabetes what other condition were you being managed before the programme? [list the condition] [confirm with the condition listed in medic al history]

a.	
b.	
с.	
d.	

- 3. What drugs have you been using per month before the programme? [list the drugs]
 - a. b. c. d.

(To be administered monthly)

- 4. In the last one month how many times did you come to the diabetes clinic for treatment other than the programme [indicate no. of times]
- 5. Why did you come to the hospital? [indicate condition treated]
 - a.
 - b.
 - c.
 - d.
 - е.
- 6. . How much were you charged for the following services?
- a. Consultation and clinical assessment [indicate amount paid]
- b. Drugs (specify the drugs)

.....

c. Laboratory procedures (indicate the test requested d. Other, specify..... Which other condition other than diabetes are you suffering from now? 7. a. Nephropathy b. Neuropathy c. Hypertension d. Lower extremity problem e. Oral disease f. Arthritis g. Mental problem h. Others(specify)..... 8. How many time in the last one month have you visited the hospital because of the condition listed above?..... 9. What kind of treatment were you given a. b. c. d. 10. How much did it cost you to be treated of the condition? a. Consultation and clinical assessment [indicate amount paid] b. Drugs (specify the drugs)

c. Laboratory procedures (indicate the test requested

d. Other, specify.....

- 11. On average how Many days in the last one month were you unable to perform daily activity due to your illness [indicate number of days].....
- 12. Do you have any eye problem? [tick yes or no]

a. \Box Yes b. \Box No

- [If yes in question 12 proceed to No.13 and if no to No.15]
- 13. Which eye condition were you suffering from? [list below]
 - a. b. c.
 - d.
- 14. How much did it cost you to treat the condition [estimate cost and confirm from hospital records] Ksh.....
- 15. Do you have any dental problem?

a. □ Yes b. □ No [If yes in question 15 proceed to No.16 and if no to No.18]

- 16. Which dental condition were you suffering from?.....
- 17. How much did it cost you to treat the condition [indicate amount KShs.].....
- 18. Where do you get cash for your treatment?
 - a. \Box Own earnings b. \Box From relatives c. \Box From friends
 - d. \Box Insurance (specify type e.g. NHIF, KCB)
 - e. Other (specify)
- 19. Where do you come from [name the place]
- 20. How far is your home from the facility [estimate distance]
- 21. How much fare do you use when coming for treatment at the facility [indicate amount] .KShs.....

Anthropometric and biochemical data

Anthropometric data: These parameters will be investigated for all groups at baseline, and after the intervention six months. They will include Hb1Ac and lipid profile. blood glucose levels will be done monthly

Month	Weig	Weight Height			Height		BMI			
	Wt	Wt	Avg	Ht	Ht 2	Avg		WC	HP	Waist hip
	1	2		1						ratio
Baseline										
1										
2										
3										
4										
5										
6										

a. Record of nutrition status for six month

LABORATORYINVESTIGATION

These parameters will be investigated for all groups at baseline, and after six months. They will include Hb1Ac and lipid profile, blood glucose levels will be done monthly,

Particip	Mont	(FBS)	Hb1	Lipid profile			
ant ID	hs		Ac				
				LDL	HDL	Triglycerides	Total
							cholesterol
	Basel						
	ine						
	1						
	2						
	3						
	4						
	5						
	6						

CLINICAL INVESTIGATION

1. Blood pressure of the patient: this was done at baseline and monthly for six month after intervention

Participant id	MONTH	Diastolic	blood	Systolic blo	ood pressure
		pressure			
		1 st	2 nd reading	1 st	2 nd reading
		reading		reading	
	Base line				
	1				
	2				
	3				
	4				
	5				
	6				

Knowledge assessment questionnaire [to be administered before the intervention, after the intervention, one mont6ht after the intervention, 3 month after the intervention and six month after the intervention] [for each question tick appropriate answer]

General diabetes knowledge

- 1. What is Type 2 diabetes [Tick $\sqrt{}$ appropriately]
 - a. \Box A condition characterized by high blood glucose due to lack of insulin or insufficient insulin production
 - b. \Box A condition that occur after eating a lot of food
- c. \Box A condition characterized by high blood pressure
- d. \Box I don't know
- 2. Which of the following is not common with diabetes mellitus?
 - a. \Box Increased blood glucose level
 - b. \Box Neuropathy
 - c. \Box Renal problem
 - d. \Box Meningitis
- e. 🗆 I don't know
- 3. When diabetes is not under control the blood glucose
 - a. \Box Can be low
 - b. \Box Can be high
 - c. \Box Can be normal
 - d. \Box I don't know
- Glycated hemoglobin (HbA1c) values reflect the two to three months average endogenous exposure to glucose including postprandial spikes in the blood glucose level.
 - a. 🗆 True
 - b. \square False
 - c. \Box I don't Know
- 5. To control diabetes, you need
 - a. \Box To balance regular intake of medication, diet and exercise
 - b. \Box to go to the hospital regularly

- c. \Box to take plenty of food
- d. \Box I don't know

Physical activity

- 6. For someone with diabetes regular exercise or physical activity...
 - a. Improves cardiovascular fitness and blood lipid levels
 - b. Is of no importance
 - c. Lead to increased risk to complication
 - d. Makes one tired and more sick
- 7. A person with diabetes should
 - a.
 □ Exercise for at least 150 minutes per week of moderate activity
 - b. \Box Not exercise at all
 - c. \Box Exercise only when blood glucose is high
 - d. \Box Only exercise when told by a health worker
- 8. You can use any type of shoes while exercising
 - a. 🗆 True
 - b. \square False
 - c. \Box I don't know
- 9. Exercise for people with type 2 diabetes are the same for all ages
 - a. 🗆 True
 - b. \Box False
 - c. \Box I don't know
- 10. For people with diabetes it always good to monitor the blood glucose and assess their feet before exercising
 - a. 🗆 True
 - b. \Box False
 - c. \Box I don't know

Knowledge on Diet

- 11. Heath eating for a person with diabetes is....
 - a. \Box Eating a lot of vegetables, less animal and plant protein and less starch
 - b. \Box Eating a lot of starch
 - c. \Box Eating food fried with saturated fat

- d. \Box Eating snacks like cakes with sodas.
- e. \Box I don't know
- 12. It is very important to control the portion size of each food when eating?
 - a. 🗆 True
 - b. \square False
 - c. \Box don't know
- 13. Which foods contain omega 3 fatty acids? .[Tick[$\sqrt{}$] appropriately]
 - a. \Box Flax seeds / oil
 - b. \Box Potatoes
 - c. \Box Salmon and tuna
 - d. \Box Walnuts
- 14. Tick $[\sqrt{}]$ from the list below the foods that are rich sources of carbohydrate:

a. 🗆 Hamburger patty	f. \Box milk
b. 🗆 Apple	g. 🗆 orange juice
c. 🗆 Cookie	h. \Box sugar
d. 🗆 Bread	i. \Box olive oil
e. 🗆 potato	j. 🗆 butter

15. Tick $[\sqrt{}]$ from the following foods those that are high in saturated fat.

- a. \Box Butter e. \Box solid fats like kimbo, kasuku,
- b. \Box Olive oil f. \Box milk
- c. \Box Lard g. \Box meat
- d. \Box Corn oil (elianto)
- 16. Tick $[\sqrt{}]$ from the following foods those that high in monounsaturated fat.
 - a. \Box Butter e. \Box solid fats like kimbo, kasuku,
 - b. \Box Olive oil f. \Box milk
 - c. \Box Lard g. \Box meat
 - d. \Box Corn oil (Elianto)
- 17. Replacing saturated fat with unsaturated fat. [Tick [$\sqrt{$]} appropriately]
 - a. \Box Has a beneficial effect to insulin sensitivity
 - b. \Box Is not beneficial at all
 - c. \Box Increases risk to diabetes
 - d. \square Is not recommended

- e. \Box I don't know
- 18. Serving dish rich in green vegetables. [Tick [$\sqrt{$] appropriately]
 - a. \Box Increases risk to diabetes complication
 - b. \Box Reduces risk to diabetes complication
 - c. \Box Has no beneficial effect
 - d. \square Increases glycemic index of food
 - e. \Box I don't know
- 19. Serving red meat, milk and food rich in fat daily leads to...
 - a. \Box a relative increase in risk to diabetes
 - b. \Box to reduced risk to diabetes
 - c. \Box Is very beneficial to diabetes patient
 - d. \Box Has no benefit at all
 - e. \Box I don't know
- 20. What is the recommended serving for fruits and vegetable for a type 2 diabetes mellitus patient? [Tick [$\sqrt{}$] appropriately]
 - a. \Box 6-11 servings a day
 - b. \Box 3-5 servings a day
 - c. \Box 2-3 servings a day
 - d. \Box 1 serving a day
 - e. \Box I don't

Knowledge on glycaemic index

- 21. High glycaemic index diet increases risk of diabetes by... [Tick [$\sqrt{}$] appropriately]
 - a. 🗆 True
 - b. \square False
 - c. \Box I don't know
- 22. Food of low glycaemic index may lead to high glycaemic load if eaten in excess [Tick [$\sqrt{$] appropriately].
 - a. 🗆 True
 - b. \square False
 - c. \Box I don't know
- 23. Whole meal bread, oranges and oat meal are high glycaemic index foods [Tick [$\sqrt{$]} appropriately].

- a. 🗆 True
- b. \square False
- c. \Box I don't know
- 24. You can lower glycemic index of a food by the following except [Tick $[\sqrt{}]$ appropriately]
 - a. \Box Eating a food of high glycemic index with fibre rich food
 - b. \Box Using fat in food preparation
 - c. \Box Combining a protein and a carbohydrate rich food
 - d. \Box Eating food that are very ripe
- 25. The glycemic index of a food is not affected by degree of ripeness, processing, type of food and cooking method. [Tick [$\sqrt{$]} appropriately]
 - a. \Box True.
- b. \Box False
- c. \Box I don't know

Appendix XI: Training of Research Assistants

Objectives of the training:

- 1. To explain the objectives of the study
- 2. To explain the methodology of the study
- 3. To impart knowledge on nutrition management of T2DM
- To impart knowledge on peer to peer support model and its use in management of T2DM
- 5. To train the research assistants on skill used in adult education and their application for effective learning.

Duration of training

The training took five days. The principal investigator a qualified nutritionist (MSc in Applied Human Nutrition) conducted the training.

Mode of training

The research assistants' knowledge on nutrition and physical activity as well as role pf peer to peer support in management of T2DM was pre-tested before the training to establish the existing knowledge gaps. The training to the research assistant was done through use of different models that included; lectures, discussions, brainstorming, role-plays and demonstrations using locally available materials. Additionally, the research assistant was also taken through practical sessions to increase their knowledge and ensure they deliver the content to the required standards

Standardization of research assistants' performance:

- 1. A written pretest and posttest was given to the research assistant before and after the training. This was to ensure they were adequately knowledgeable on nutrition management of TDM as well as use of the peer to peer support model.
- 2. role plays and demonstration were done by the research assistant during the training to ensure they had acquired adequate teaching skills

Emphasis was put on

- Importance of seeking consent for the participant
- Respect for the participants
- Confidentiality in the whole process of the research

Appendix XII: Training Curriculum

NUTRITION EDUCATION PACKAGE FOR MANAGEMENT OF TYPE 2 DIABETES MELLITUS

Goals of the Program:

- i. To provide a basic understanding of diabetes
- ii. To provide a basic understanding of the relationship between Diabetes and nutrition.
- iii. To improve recognition of the food groups and increase awareness of the importance of combining foods for improved diabetes control.
- iv. To improve diabetic meal planning skills.
- v. To improve physical activity levels of the participant

INTRODUCTION WEEK

OVERVIEW OF DIABETES MELLITUS

Objective

At the end of the session the patient should be able to explain;

- i. What is diabetes
- ii. Symptom of type 1 and type 2 diabetes mellitus
- iii. Differentiate between hyperglycaemia and hypoglycaemia as well as how to manage
- iv. Risk factors to diabetes
- v. General management of diabetes
- vi. How to care for foot and eyes

2. . What is diabetes?

Diabetes is chronic disorder characterized by hyperglycaemia (high blood glucose >6.1mmol/l) that occurs due to lack of insulin in the body or failure of the body cells to respond to circulating insulin (ADA; American Diabetes Association, 2014; MoPHS, 2010b).

3. Classification of diabetes mellitus

Diabetes is classified to:

- i. Type 1 diabetes mellitus
- ii. Type 2 diabetes mellitus
- iii. Gestational diabetes

4. Insulin action

The participant will be explained by the trainer how insulin works through a picture as shown below

In simple terms insulin acts as a key that unlocks the liver and muscle to allow glucose to get in.



Insulin helps control blood glucose levels by signaling the liver and muscle and fat cells to take in glucose from the blood. Insulin therefore helps cells to take in glucose to be used for energy. If the body has sufficient energy, insulin signals the liver to take up glucose and store it as glycogen. However, insulin insufficiency due to dysfunction of Beta cells of the pancreas and/or Insulin resistance leads to hyperglycemia as elaborated in the figure 1.

5. Type 2 diabetes Mellitus

This is characterised by insulin resistance (failure of insulin to work properly) and or abnormal insulin secretion or not being produced at all or most of the time both are present (ADA, 2014) **Pathogenesis of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus**



(Baynest, 2015; Defronzo et al, 1988; Kahn, Cooper, & Prato, 2014)

Figure 1: Pathogenesis of T2DM

Demonstration using locally available material on how resistance occur will be done; this will aim at making the participants understand more about insulin resistance (volunteer participants will be requested to push a wall with all their strength; they will be told to tell the members how the task will. Resistance band will also be used where participant will be requested to pull the band and share the experience with the others. This will be geared at giving a clear understanding of resistance)

Serial	Symptom	Serial	Symptom
No		No	
1	Frequent urination	5	Irritability
2	Excessive thirst	6	Blurred vision
3	Unexplained weight loss	7	Slow healing of cuts and wounds
4	Increased fatigue	8	Numbness and burning sensation

Signs and symptom of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus /Hyperglycemia

 Table 1 Signs and symptom of Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus

Flip charts will be used to elaborate (Flip Chart no. 1 attached at the end of the curriculum)

Risk factors OF Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus

 Table 1: Risk factors OF Type 2 Diabetes Mellitus

Serial No.	Risk factors
1.	Obesity
2.	Unhealthy diet
3.	physical inactivity
4	Family history

Flip charts will be used to elaborate (Flip chart no 2 attached at the end of the curriculum)

Complication Associated with Type 2 diabetes Mellitus

- Hypoglycaemia (short term)
- Eyes problem- cataracts, glycoma, retinopathy
- Diabetes foot and poor healing of wounds
- Hypertension-elevated blood pressure
- Nephropathy (Kidney problem)
- Neuropathy (Nerves problem)

Flip charts will be used to elaborate (Flip Chart no. 3 attached at the end of the curriculum)

6. Hypoglycemia

This occurs when your blood glucose (sugar) levels have fallen (gone down) low enough that you need to take action to bring them back to your target range. This is usually when your blood sugar is less than 70 mg/dL. Some of the causes and symptoms are listed below:

Causes of hypoglycaemia			Symptom of Hypoglycaemia		
1	Skipping meals,	1	Dizziness		
2	Wrong timing of medication,	2.	Hunger headache		
3.	Drug overdose	3.	Nausea irritability		
4.	Excessive physical activity	4.	Fainting		
5.	Side effect of medication (Overdose)	5.	Dizziness		

Table 2: Causes and Symptoms of Hypoglycemia

Flip chart will be used to elaborate (Flip chart NO. 4 to be used to elaborate Symptoms of hypoglycaemia)

WEEK ONE

SESSION 1: PRINCIPLE OF HEALTH EATING AND FOOD GROUPS

(CEREALS, ROOT AND TUBERS)

Session 1: part A: Principles of Health Eating

At the end of the session the participants will be able to;

- i. Define what is healthy eating
- ii. Explain the benefits of health eating
- iii. State the basic nutrient, defining the role of each
- iv. State the basic principles of a healthy diet
- v. Identify healthy food choices

What is healthy eating?

Health eating means;

- i. Eating varieties of food from most of the food groups like vegetables, starch, cereals, fruits
- ii. Eating food high in fibers like whole grain bread, whole grain rice, vegetable and fruits
- iii. Including vegetables and fruits in a meal
- iv. Cutting fatty pieces from meat
- v. Choosing unsaturated fat instead of saturated
- vi. Choosing food with low glycemic index
- vii. Reducing intake of salt (salt will be used to demonstrate)-participant were advised to reduce intake of processed food like smokes, sausages as they are high in salt
- viii. Reducing intake of sugar and sugar base product (example will be givencakes, sugar, juices, sodas)

Note: Food groups and glycemic index will be discussed in later sessions

Signal system in health eating

(DHHS; Department of Health and Human Services, 2014; Health, BH, & VSG, 2014; USDH; United State DePartment of Health and Health Services, Programme, & CDC; Centre for Disease Control and Prevention, 2008)

To elaborate further on health eating we will use the signal System. It is a guide that will help you understand well the principle of healthy food choices and cooking methods

The system uses the traffic light concept of red for 'stop' which also denotes danger, yellow for 'go slow' or cautious, and green for 'go' or safer road. This method is used to guide patient on food selection and cooking method. It uses universally understood symbols which makes it simple and highly useful way for a patient to make an informed choice.

Traffic light sign will be shown to the participant in form of flip charts to help them understand the concept of the colours and food choices

	Red	Stop(Danger)
	Yellow	Go slow (be cautious)
VectorStock* VectorStock.com/163428	Green	Go(Safe)

Figure I: Signals sign in health eating

Importantly signal system focuses attention on processing and cooking, lays stress on the Glycemic Index (GI) of food, fiber content of food, the amount and type of fat used and the mode of cooking. It removes negative feelings about being on a diet and avoiding certain foods. It empowers the patient to make a behavior change towards healthy eating.

Principles	Green	Yellow	Red
Refined cereals	Low	Moderate to high	High
and sugars			
Saturated fat	Low	Low	High
Total fat	Low	Moderate	High
Glycemic index	low	Moderate high	High GI
Fiber	High	Low	Negligible
Cooking method	Steaming, boiling,	Pan fried, sautéed,	Deep fried, extra
	roasting, grilling,	stir fry; moderate	butter, ghee added,
	tandoor, dry heat,	amount of fat in	rich
	less fat in cooking	cooking	sauce/dressing,
			rich in added sugar
Processing	Rich fiber,	Low fiber, refined,	Low fiber
	parboiled, hand	milled	processed, ready to
	pounded.		eat

Table 3: Principles of Healthy Food Choices, Signal system

Additionally, fresh food bought in the morning during training days was used to elaborate the points

Benefits of healthy eating

Q. What are the benefits of health eating?

Healthy eating;

- i. Helps keep your blood glucose in your target range
- ii. Help you reduce weight if overweight and maintain good weight for those who are not overweight.
- iii. Help reduce blood pressure
- iv. Help reduce cholesterol levels
- v. Help you to be active throughout the day
- vi. Lower your risk for serious health conditions, from <u>heart disease</u> to and other complications.

Maintaining a healthy blood Glucose (Sugar)

How do you maintain healthy blood glucose using diet?

Note: Maintaining a healthy blood glucose level is very important to Type 2 diabetes mellitus management. This can be done

- i. Having variety of food in your diet and doing food combination
- ii. Timing of your meal
- iii. Spacing your carbohydrates throughout the day

Timing of meals

What do we mean by timing of a meal as one way of achieving health eating? This means eating food at the same time of the day

It is very important that you eat at approximately the same times each day and never ever skip meals.

- i. Timing your meal (setting time for your meals) on regular schedule will result in improved glucose control throughout the day, and over time, evidenced by improved HbA1c values and improved insulin sensitivity.
- ii. Eating on regular times of the day leads to energy stabilization and regulation
- iii. Eating on regular time help to control hunger and appetite

Note: Explanation to assist principal investigator

Research has shown that regular daytime eating patterns help regulate the release of leptin a hormone produced by adipocytes, resulting in reduced hunger scores and cravings(Sofer, Stark, & Madar, 2015). Gherlin, a hormone produced by the gastrointestinal tract, also plays a significant role in appetite regulation(Sofer et al., 2015). Gherlin levels are stabilized with regular daytime eating (Sofer et al., 2015). Hormonal stabilizing, resulting in appetite stabilizing, results in reducing of food intake and proven changes in overall weight and weight-related measurements (body mass index, abdominal circumference, body fat percentage)(Sofer et al., 2015; Takahashi et al., 2018).

Food combination (Variety)

What is food combination? Participant were asked to explain what is food combination

It is always good to combine your foods each time you eat a meal or a snack. Combining food means to always have food with different nutrients at a meal. Some of the nutrients you can include are carbohydrate, fats, protein, vitamins and minerals.

We will discuss which foods are carbohydrates and which are proteins in a few minutes

This can be achieved by having a variety of different food in a meal

Fresh food bought from the market will be used to explain variety and how to include them in a meal.

This combination is important, because food is broken down and digested in the body at different rates. If you only eat carbohydrates your blood glucose will increase rapidly, but then will decrease rapidly before next meal, and you may experience a low blood glucose reaction. Protein foods will breakdown at a slower rate in the body and produce less rapid increase blood glucose and fat is the slowest to breakdown with the least rise in blood sugar. If you combine a carbohydrate, a protein and a fat each time you eat – you will get a steady moderate rise in blood sugar that will carry you over to the next meal or snack.

Session 1: Part B Food Nutrients

Now we will discuss the nutrient contained in food

Our body's requires nutrient for survivals. These nutrients include carbohydrates, proteins, vitamins and minerals, fats and water.

1. Carbohydrates

What are carbohydrates?

Carbohydrates are energy giving foods and key component of a healthy diet

- They should be included in the meal plan and usually provides 50-60% of the total calories (energy).
- Sources includes;

- Cereals & grains e.g. maize, rice, ugali, wheat, and wheat products,
- Roots e.g. arrow roots (Nduma), Irish potatoes & sweet potatoes, cassava etc.
- Legumes
- Vegetables
- Fruits

Note: cereals, root and tuber are high in carbohydrates, followed by legumes. Fruit and vegetable have small quantity of carbohydrates and are high in fibre so include them in a meal

The food listed will be shown to the participant for them to visualize them better

- In the body carbohydrates are converted to glucose and absorbed in the blood
- The amount of carbohydrates eaten is very important in blood glucose control

Note: The total amount of carbohydrate in meals or snacks is more important than the source or type because it affect blood sugar level

Dietary fibre

These are also carbohydrates. This is the indigestible portion of plant foods that pushes food through the digestive system, absorbing water and easing defecation. Dietary fiber comes from the thick cell wall of plants.

Dietary fiber can be:

- Soluble (able to dissolve in water)
- Insoluble (not able to dissolve in water).

Sources of Dietary Fiber

- Whole grains are the best source of insoluble fiber.
- Oats, barley, beans, fruit (but not fruit juice), and some vegetables contain significant amounts of both forms of fiber and are the best sources of soluble fiber.

Note: We will discuss the importance of carbohydrates and dietary fibre in blood glucose (sugar) control to be discussed during meal planning lesson

2. Proteins

i. Proteins are body building foods.

- ii. It is recommended that 10-20% calories (Energy) should come from protein (approximately 0.8g protein/kg body weight)
- iii. Include protein in your diet as it assist to slow glucose (sugar release in the blood)
- iv. Diet high in protein and low in carbohydrates is not recommended.

Sources of proteins are;

- Animal sources
 - meat and meat products,
 - milk and milk products,
 - fish,
 - poultry (chicken, turkey, ducks)
 - eggs,
 - Plant Sources -
 - dry legumes e.g. beans, peas, lentils etc.

Note: Protein foods do not directly affect blood glucose and can help you feel satisfied, although they do add calories, hence include them in your diet Fresh food samples bought from the market will be used to allow participant visualize protein sources

3. Vitamins and minerals

- i. Are needed by the body for vital functioning.
- ii. Most of these nutrients are required for metabolism (breakdown) of macronutrients (carbohydrates and proteins).
- iii. They are constituents of major foods e.g.
 - Vitamin B12 is found in meats and grains,
 - calcium is high in milk and milk products as well as sea foods,
 - iron is present in red meats, eggs, organ meats and nuts

Major sources

- Fruits mangoes, bananas, oranges, lemons and tangerine
- Vegetables spinach cabbage, carrots green beans and peas, indigenous vegetables etc.
- Vegetables and fruits are major sources of fiber which is a major dietary component of glycemic control

Note: We will discuss fruits and vegetables in details vegetables in lesson 4 during week

4. Dietary fats

Details of different types of fat to be done in the food group section for fats and oils during week five)

- i. These are high energy giving foods.
- ii. All Fats provide more energy per gram than other foods (9 call/g)
- iii. It is recommended that less than 30% of total energy calories should be provided by fat

Fats and oils are classified into:

i. Monounsaturated: sources are canola, peanut, and olive oils; avocados; nuts such as almonds, and seeds such as pumpkin and sesame seeds.

- ii. Polyunsaturated: sources include: Sunflower, corn, soybean, and flaxseed oils, and also in foods such as walnuts, flax seeds, and fish.
- Saturated: (solid at room temperature) sources are whole milk, butter, cheese, and ice cream; red meat; chocolate; coconuts, coconut milk, coconut oil and palm oil
- Trans fats: sources include margarines; vegetable shortening like kasuku, cow boy, kimbo among others, deep-fried foods; many fast foods; some commercial baked goods

FOOD GROUPS

Q. What are food groups?

Objective

At the end of session two, three, four and five the patient will be able to

- i. Classify food in food groups
- ii. Make health food choices in the food groups by
 - Including varieties of food in the meal
 - Including high fibre food in meal (non-refined cereals like whole grain maize flour,
 - Including vegetables and fruits in meals
 - Cutting fatty pieces from meat
 - Choosing unsaturated fat instead of saturated
- iii. Understand the carbohydrates, protein, fat and energy content of different foods
- iv. Space carbohydrates throughout their meals
- v. Do carbohydrate counting

Session 1: Part C: Cereals

- i. This group of food consists of the cereals like maize, millet, sorghum, rice and product made from these cereals like bread, ugali (African Corn Mash), chapatti, pasta (spaghetti) among others.
- ii. They classified as refined and none refined
- iii. Examples of refined foods included cakes, white bread, white rice, refined maize flour like jogoo, Mama, refined chapati flour like ndovu, pembe maize meal, while unrefined cereals consist of whole maize meal flour, millet flour, sorghum flours, whole maize wheat flour, oats, among others

(Example of real foods to be used for demonstration)

iv. A serving of cereals provides 15 grams of carbohydrates, 8 grams of proteins,2 grams of fat and 80kcals.

(Example of serving for cereals using different food to be given during the training)

- v. One serving of this group (one ounce) size equals:
 - 1 slice of bread

- ¹/₂ cup of cooked cereal (*cooked maize was used to demonstrate*)
- ¹/₂ cup of cooked rice or pasta (*cooked rice was used to demonstrate*)
- 1 cup of ready eat cereal (*wheat bix was used to demonstrate*)
- vi. For a person with diabetes 6--11 servings per day of are recommended for diabetes patient.

Participant will be taught on how to include cereals in a health way in the diet **Note:**

- Choose from unrefined source; they are rich in fibre which slows carbohydrates digestion and absorption.
- Space food from cereal sources throughout the day

Demonstration of serving of cereals, roots and tubers will be done by the principal investigator

Session 1 Part D: Roots and Tubers.

- i. This consists of potatoes, yams, arrowroot, yams, cassava and green bananas. They are grouped together with cereals.
- ii. Foods from this group are sources of carbohydrate and energy in the diet.
- A serving of food from these group gives 15 grams of carbohydrates and Kilocalories

Note For a person with Type 2 diabetes mellitus 6--11 servings of selected form cereals, root and tubers per day of are recommended.
WEEK TWO

SESSION 2: LEGUMES, NUT AND SEEDS

Session 3 Part A: Legumes

In your understanding, what are legumes?

- i. They are good sources of protein, carbohydrates and energy
- Food from this group includes beans, pigeon peas, dry peas, black peas or dolicos (njahi), chicken peas. Their protein is plant based
- iii. They require to be complemented with cereals because most of them are deficient with some essential amino acids.
- iv. A serving of legume gives 12 grams' carbohydrates, 7 grams' protein and 80 kilocalories (we will learn about serving in week 6)
- v. Food from this group is also rich in fibre that delays release of carbohydrate in the body.
- vi. Soak them before cooking to reduce ant-nutrient that often cause flatulence
- vii. Choose from food from this food group and include them in a meal

Flip chart No. 7 gives some examples of legumes

Note:

Participants will be urged to include them in a meal as they are good source of protein and fibre but should eat them in moderation because they also contain carbohydrates

Beans, pigeon peas, dry peas, chick peas and dolicos will be availed for demonstration) Cooked beans will be used to demonstrate a serving of legumes

Session 2 Part B: Nuts and Seeds

- i. Nuts and seed are good source of proteins, fat, carbohydrates and energy.
- ii. Nuts are high in ant-nutrient hence require prior processing before eating
- iii. Some of the methods you can use to prepare nuts includes roasting and frying
- iv. Nuts and seeds are mostly used as snacks
- v. Examples of nuts: These include ground nuts, cashew nuts, macadamia nuts,
- vi. Examples of seed that can be consumed included simsim seeds, pumpkin seeds, chia seeds.

Note:

Raw and processed nuts and seed will be used for demonstration Nuts and seed are sources of carbohydrate, protein and fat, hence should be used sparingly, preferably as a snack

Examples used for demonstration included:

- i. Ground nuts (raw and roasted); cashew nuts (raw and roasted); simsim seeds (roasted), macadamia nuts (raw and processed), Chia seeds
- ii. Participants will be advised that if using chia seed they should soak them at least 1 hour before use. A demonstration of the same will be done
- iii. For nuts participants will be informed on how they can use the as snack and a handful is enough as shown below.

Note: Example of a serving of nuts will be shown using the palm of the hand. Participants were requested to practice. This gave them a clear understanding.



WEEK THREE

SESSION 3: MILK AND DAIRY PRODUCTS, MEAT AND MEAT PRODUCTS

Session 5 Part A: Milk and Dairy Products

- i. These foods include milk and its products
- ii. This food is a combination of a carbohydrate and protein food.
- iii. 2-3 servings per day recommended.
- iv. One serving equals:
 - 1 cup of milk or yogurt
 - $1\frac{1}{2}$ ounces of natural cheese
 - 2 ounces of processed cheese
 - Avoid:
 - Whole milk
 - o 2% milk
 - Regular high fat
 - *Regular evaporated milk*

Choose More:

Skim milk 1 % milk cheese Low fat cheese *Evaporated Skim milk*

A250 ml glass is the ideal serving of milk and its products

Session 5 Part B: Meat and Meat products

This consists of meat, poultry, fish, dried beans, eggs. The provide protein and fats

One serving equals:

- \circ 2 1/2 –3 ounces of meat or meat substitute.
- \circ 1 egg = 1 ounce of meat.

This food group is a protein.



Figure II: Serving of meat/ meat product using hands Size of your palm is the ideal source of a serving of meat

WEEK FOUR

SESSION 4: VEGETABLES AND FRUITS

Session 4 Part A: Vegetables.

- i. Vegetables provide vitamins, minerals, and fiber.
- ii. They are low in carbohydrate.
- iii. Include both the Green leafy, yellow or orange and other coloured vegetables in your diet.
- iv. A serving of vegetables provides 5 grams' carbohydrates and 25 kilocalories.
- v. 3-5 servings per day are recommended.
- vi. You can use vegetables as salad
- vii. Use oil sparingly while frying vegetables
- viii. Examples include lettuce, broccoli, spinach, peppers, carrots, green beans, tomatoes, celery, kales, cabbage, traditional vegetables such as amaranth, mrenda, managu, among others. One serving includes
- ix. Examples of vegetable serving include
 - \circ 1/2 cup of chopped raw or cooked vegetable
 - 1 cup of leafy raw vegetable

- *i.* Fresh cabbage and kales as well as cooked cabbages will be used to demonstrate a serving of vegetables
- ii. Different fresh varieties of vegetable will be used for demonstration. They includes spinach, kales, cabbages, carrots, cucumbers, godget, broccoli, cauliflower, celery, onions tomatoes, capsicum (red, yellow and green,) leek onion, traditional vegetables like amaranth, pigeon peas leaves, pumpkin leaves, managu, mrenda among others.
- *iii.* A flipchart with different varieties of vegetable that will be shown to the participant (Flip Chart No. 8).
- *iv.* Demonstration of different serving sizes of vegetables will be done but details will be covered in week 6

A sample of vegetables is shown below.



Figure III: Illustration of fresh vegetibles

Green vegetables: cauliflower, brocolli, cerelly,succhin(godget),green pepper, corriander

Coloured: carrots, tomattoes, purple cabbage, pumpkin

Participant will be grouped into groups of ten and practice serving of Vegetables. They will also make different type of salads using vegetables availed



Figure IV: Hand estimate of vegetable that can be included in a meal.(Mash & Content, 2010)

- *i.* The participant will use their hand to estimate vegetable portion and place the vegetable from their hands into a plate.
- *ii.* This will make them visualize the portion of vegetable one can include in a meal

Session 5 Part B: Fruits

- i. Fruits provide you with carbohydrate, vitamins, minerals, and fiber.
- ii. It is recommended that a person with Type 2 diabetes should eat fruits daily
- iii. Use fruits in season to cut on cost
- iv. Avoid overripe fruits because they are high in sugar.
- v. You can also blend the fruit and take them as juice that is not sieved, but fresh fruits are recommended because they are high in fibre
- vi. Examples includes apples, oranges, pineapples, melons, passion, grapes, pomegranate tree tomatoes among others and their products
- vii. This is a carbohydrate food
- viii. 3-5 servings of fruits are recommended per day.
- ix. One serving equals:
 - 1 piece of medium size fruit or melon wedge
 - ³⁄₄ cup (6 oz.) of juice
 - \circ ¹/₂ cup of canned fruit
 - \circ ¹/₄ cup of dried fruit

- Fresh fruits from the market will be used for demonstrate
- Serving of fruits will be demonstrated to the participant the principal investigator and research assistants.
- Participant will be grouped into groups of ten and practiced serving of fruits







Figure V: Serving of a fruit (Elaboration using a fist) A fist (size of a tennis ball) is equivalent to a serving of vegetable. A tennis ball will also be availed led to elaborate further



Figure VI: Fruits available in Kenyan market that can be used by Type 2 diabetes patient They can be eaten as salad or whole fruit as shown above

- *i.* Participant will be urged to always choose different varieties of fruits guided by colour, size and use fresh fruits
- *ii.* Flip Chart No. 8 will be used to give more demonstration of different food in Kenya

WEEK FIVE

SESSION 5: DIETARY FAT AND OILS

These are high energy giving foods. It is recommended that fat intake should not exceed 30% of total calorie intake per day. The total fats depend on many factors. However, the type of fat an individual eats is more important than total fat. All Fats provide more energy per gram than other foods (9 kcal/g) but only differ in their action on the cholesterol metabolism. Therefore, it is important to watch portion sizes as well. **Fats are classified as:**

i. Saturated fat

They are mainly found in food of animal origin, however, coconut and palm oils belong to this category. They are solid at room temperature with the exception of coconut and palm oils. They adversely affect serum cholesterol levels.

Note: One of the important diabetes nutrition guidelines is to eat less than 7% of calories from saturated fat.

Foods containing saturated fat include:

- High-fat dairy products such as full fat cheese, cream, ice cream, whole milk, sour cream. High-fat meats like regular ground beef, hot dogs, sausages bacon
- Lard
- Butter
- Fatback and salt pork
- Cream sauces
- Gravy made with meat drippings
- Chocolate
- Palm oil and palm kernel oil
- Coconut and coconut oil
- Poultry (chicken and turkey) skin

Note; eat in moderation.

ii. Unsaturated Fats

These are divided into;

a. Trans-unsaturated Fats

Like Saturated fat, Trans-fat tends to increase blood cholesterol levels. Trans-fats are produced when liquid oil is made into a solid fat through the process called hydrogenation.

Sources are re

- Processed foods like snacks (crackers and chips)
- Baked goods (cookies and cakes) with hydrogenated oil or partially hydrogenated oil
- Margarine
- Shortening
- Some fast food items such as French fries

b. Monounsaturated Fats

Monounsaturated fats are called "good or healthy" fat because they can lower the low density lipoprotein (LDL). To include more monounsaturated fat, try to substitute peanut butter instead of butter, margarine or shortening when cooking. Sprinkling a few nuts or sesame seeds on a salad is an easy way to eat more monounsaturated fats. Nuts and oils are high in calories, like all fats. If trying to lose or maintain your weight, eat small portions of these foods.

Sources of monounsaturated fat

- Avocado
- Canola oil
- Nuts like almonds, cashews, pecans, and peanuts
- Olive oil and olives
- Peanut butter and peanut oil
- Sesame seeds

c. Polyunsaturated Fats

Polyunsaturated fats are also "healthy" fats. It is recommended that you include these in your diet as well as monounsaturated fats.

Sources of polyunsaturated fats are:

- Corn oil
- Cottonseed oil
- Soya beans oil
- Salad dressing
- Sunflower oil
- Walnuts
- Pumpkin or sunflower seeds
- Mayonnaise

Serving of fat

- 1 table spoon of margarine or butter
- 1 tablespoon of mayonnaise
- 1 table spoon of vegetable oil

	Avoid:	Choose More:	
0	Shortening	Canola oil	
0	Lard	Olive oil, corn oil, sunflower oil	

• Butter/Margarine

Sample of different oils and fat will be displayed during training for the client to visualize them. Flip chart no. 10 has more examples Healthy tips

- Try to eliminate Tran's fats from diet. Check food labels for Trans fats; limit fried fast foods.
- Limit intake of saturated fats by cutting back on processed and fast foods, red meat, and full-fat dairy foods. Try replacing red meat with beans, nuts, skinless poultry, and fish whenever possible, and switching from whole milk and other full-fat dairy foods to lower fat versions.
- In place of butter or margarine, use liquid vegetable oils rich in polyunsaturated and monounsaturated fats in cooking and at the table. You can also use peanut for spreading on breads.
- Eat one or more good sources of omega-3 fats every day—fatty fish, walnuts, soybean oil, ground flax seeds or flaxseed oil

SUGARS

NOTE:

- i. Sugar, sweets and sweetened water(juices): These food in the signal system are represent with colour red; avoid them, they cause a raise in blood glucose
- ii. Use them sparingly

Table 4: Summary table of the	e food groups,	, required	servings	and servings
sizes				

Food group	Number	What is a serving?	
	of servings		
Starches and	6-11	1 Slice bread	
breads		¹ / ₂ cup cooked rice, cereal	
		¹ / ₄ cup dry cereal,	
		¹ / ₂ cup pasta	
		3 biscuits	
		(eat whole-grain, fortified or enriched starches,	
		bread, and cereals)	
Vegetables	3-5	¹ / ₂ cup vegetables cooked	
_		1 cup vegetables raw	
Fruits	2-4	1 cup fruit juice (fresh, frozen or canned without	
		sugar)	
		1 medium piece fresh fruit	
Milk and milk	2-3	1 cup skim / low fat milk /	
products		³ / ₄ cup plain or artificially sweetened yogurt	
Meat and meat	2-3	57-85 g cooked lean meat fish or poultry	
substitutes		28.5 g meat is equivalent to: -	
		1 egg	
		28.5 g cheese ¹ / ₄ cup fish (Omena, tuna, salmon or	
		cottage cheese	
Fat Use		1 teaspoon margarine	
	sparingly	1 teaspoon salad dressing	
		1 teaspoon oil or mayonnaise	
		1 tablespoon peanut-butter	

NB: Serving of each food in the food group will be done practically; this will assist the participant be able to visualize the portion sizes of different foods

WEEK SIX

SESSION 6: MEAL PLANNING

As discussed earlier health eating is important in blood glucose control. To be able to eat healthy you need to plan your meal. We will discuss more about meal planning in this lesson

Learning objectives

By the end of this lesson you will be able to;

- i. Describe what meal is planning.
- ii. Discuss the principles of meal planning.
- iii. Use the common tools in meal planning.
- iv. Plan a meal

Planning a meal

Note: It is very important to plan your meals before as it assist you to remain focused and always eat a health meal

NB: Individualized meal planning will be done

Meal planning

What is meal planning?

Meal planning is the use of foods, food groups and nutrients to facilitate variations for individual/group preferences, cultural habits, health status and socio-economic factors to achieve specific objectives.

- i. It is an interactive process between the client and the health care provider.
- ii. The process requires input from the client, including financial, religious and cultural considerations.
- iii. It involves distribution of foods to be taken in an individual's daily diet.

What is a meal plan?

Principle of Meal planning

What principles do you consider before planning your meal?

The principles include the point given below;

i. Adequacy in all nutrients

If you can remember we discussed nutrient in our first lesson. Therefore, adequacy in all nutrients means the diet you plan should be able to provide all nutrients (i.e. Proteins, carbohydrates, fat, vitamin and mineral) you require in right amount for you to remain health.

ii. Balance of foods and nutrients in the diet

The meal you plan should have a balance in different type of foods and nutrients. This means not over consuming any one food. The art of balance food means that you use enough but not too much or too little of each type of the food groups; that is or for example use some meat or meat alternatives for iron, use some milk or milk products for calcium and save some space for other foods. The concept of balance encompasses proportionality both between and among the groups.

iii. Nutrient density

This refers to the relative ratio obtained by dividing a food's contribution to the needs for a nutrient by its contribution to calorie needs. This is assessed by comparing the vitamin and mineral content of a food with the amount of calories it provides. A food is nutrient dense if it provides a large amount of nutrient for a relatively small amount of calories.

iv. Energy density

This refers to the amount of energy in kilocalories in a food compared with its weight. Examples of energy dense foods are nuts, cookies, and fried foods. Low energy density foods include fruits, vegetables and any food that incorporates a lot of water during cooking. They contribute to satiety without giving many calories.

For high energy dense food reduce their portion and increase the consumption of low energy dense food like fruits and vegetables.

v. Moderation in the diet

Always moderate your diet. This mainly refers to portion size. Plan your whole day meals so as not to under/over consume any one food. In planning the diets, the goal should be to moderate rather than eliminate intake of some foods.

We will learn about portion size in a while

Flip chart no.11. Elaborate well on portion

vi. Variety in food choice

This in meal planning means choosing a number of different foods within any given food group rather than eating the same food daily. You should vary your choices of food within each class of food from day to day. This makes your meals more interesting, helps to ensure a diet contains sufficient nutrients as different foods in the same group contain different arrays of nutrients and gives one the advantage of added bonus in fruits and vegetables as each contain different phyto chemicals. We discussed variety in detail in the first lesson

Flip chart no.5 elaborate well on variety

Tools of meal planning

Q. Which tools do you can use in meal planning?

We will discuss this in a while, but they include:

- 1. Plate method
- 2. use of hands
- 3. use of food pyramid
- 4. Use of food exchange list
- 5. Use of glycemic index and glycemic load (This we will discuss in Lesson seven, Week Seven)

Remember

Eating doesn't have to be boring. It's all about finding the right balance that works for you.

NOTE:

- i. Your choice of food and how much you eat is relative to your blood glucose level.
- ii. If you eat more than you need, your blood glucose will rise. To help manage your diabetes, having a good sense of portion control is an important skill

a. Use of hands for portion control

How do you use hand to plan your portion?

Visualizing food portion size": It's in your hands, but how?

Below is an illustration



Figure VII: Portion size of different food groups (Adapted from Canadian Food Guide(AHS; Aberta Helath Services, 2016))

b. Food exchange list

- i. This is a simple grouping of common foods according to generally equivalent nutritional values. It is used in diet planning and in situation requiring caloric and food value control and helps in achieving kilocalorie control and moderation.
- ii. All the foods listed together are approximately equal in proteins, carbohydrates and fat value.
- iii. In the food exchange any food on the list can be exchanged or traded for any other food on that same list without affecting the total kilocalories. The foods are organized to starches (group one), milk (dairy group- group 3), vegetables (group 2), fruits (group 3), meat and legumes (group five),
- iv. Fats (group six) and sugars (group six also).
- v. The system organizes food into seven exchange lists and the number of kilocalories associated with each food is an average for the group. The energy

in kilocalories (Kcl) is calculated given the number of grams of CHO, fats and proteins in starches food (1gcarbohydrates =4kcl, 1g protein= 4kcal,1g fat =9 kcal).

c. Portion control

We will discuss portion control in a while.

- i. In this planning portion sizes will be used.
- ii. Portion sizes are strictly defined so that the amount of energy provided by any food item is the same as that of any other item within a given list.
- iii. Portion sizes are very important for staying within your calorie level for the day and for meal planning.
- iv. Always ¹/₂ cup is the portion size for any starchy vegetable, regular vegetable, cooked cereal or canned fruit.
- v. For dairy products 1 cup is a serving and meat portions should be no bigger than the palm of your hand. In addition, combine food at each meal time in order the same amount of carbohydrate and protein at each meal and balance your snack with a carbohydrate and a protein

Note: Familiarity with portion sizes is necessary for successful use of the system

d. Plate method

Note: It's easy to eat more food than you need without realizing it. To prevent this the plate method can assist?

What is plate method of meal planning?(CDC; Centre for Disease Control andPrevention, 2014; Evert et al., 2014)

- i. The plate method is a simple, visual way to make sure you get enough nonstarchy vegetables and lean protein, and limit the amount of highercarbohydrates food that has the greatest potential to increase your blood glucose.
- ii. In this type of planning you use a plate 9inches in diameter that is dinner plate
- iii. Example of different type of plates will be used to make you familiarise yourself with different size of plates in terms of size and depth.

iv. A 12-inch ruler will be used to estimate 9 inches

How does plate method of planning work? You will learn this in a while.

- i. Divide your plate into two halves''.
- ii. Divide I half in to two to make a quarter
- iii. Fill half of your plate with non-starchy vegetables, such as spinach, carrots and tomatoes.
- iv. Fill a quarter of your plate with a protein, such as fish, lean pork or chicken, lean pork or plat alternatives like legumes, green grams.
- v. Fill the last quarter with a whole-grain item, such as brown rice, whole meal maize flour ugali (African corn mash), or root tubers like arrowroot or green bananas.
- vi. Include "good" fats such as nuts or avocados in small amounts.
- vii. Add a serving of fruit size of tennis or a bowl of fruit or dairy (250ml) and a drink of water

Group work

- i. For our practical's we will use kale mixed with spinach and tomatoes and Ugali (African corn mash) from whole maize and beans to demonstrate the portions.
- ii. An orange size of tennis ball will also be used and milk
- iii. Different plates will be provided to estimate size
- iv. An illustration is show in the figure below and Flip chart no.11



Figure VIII: Portion control using a plate(CDC; Centre for Disease Control andPrevention, 2014; Evert et al., 2014)

Carbohydrate and blood glucose

- No matter what eating pattern you choose, it is important to know that foods that contain carbohydrate have the greatest effect on blood glucose levels compared to foods that contain protein or fat.
- Carbohydrate includes sugars, starches, and fiber. Foods containing carbohydrate are divided into groups based on similar carbohydrate content per serving.
- iii. The amount of carbohydrate you consume is based on your diabetes treatment goals and carbohydrate tolerance.
- iv. Managing carbohydrate as part of an overall healthful eating pattern not only supports good blood glucose control, but allows flexibility in meal planning, helps balance food and medication, and controls food portions to support a healthy weight.

How can you manage your carbohydrate intake? Don't worry, this you can do with carbohydrate counting?

Carbohydrate Counting — a method to Help Manage Your Blood Glucose

- i. Carbohydrate counting is a flexible meal-planning tool (not a diet) that can help you understand how your food choices affect your blood glucose level.
- ii. It means keeping track of how many carbohydrates you eat and setting a limit for each meal, this can help keep your blood glucose levels in your target range.
- iii. The amount of carbohydrate in your meals and snacks can make a big difference in your blood glucose level. That's why it's important to be aware of the amount of carbohydrate you eat. Any carbohydrate food you eat (e.g., milk, fruit, bread and pasta) is digested into glucose, which causes your blood glucose level to increase. However, eating some carbohydrate foods throughout the day is important because they provide energy and essential nutrients for your body.
- iv. To better manage your blood glucose, energy level and weight, pay attention to how much carbohydrate you eat.
- v. Maintaining the right balance between carbohydrate and insulin (whether your body produces it or you take it) helps to regulate your blood glucose level.
- vi. Determining when and how much you eat and whether or not you have snacks should be based on your lifestyle, medications and meal-planning goals.

- i. Carbohydrate counting helps you keep track of how much carbohydrate you are eating.
- ii. The amount of carbohydrate to eat for each meal depends on things like how active you are and the type of medicines you takes

Portion sizes and serving size

Let us now try to understand portion size

- i. Portion size and serving size aren't always the same.
- ii. A portion is the amount of food you choose to eat at one time, while a serving is a specific amount of food, such as one slice of bread or 8 ounces (1 cup) of milk.
- iii. A portion is not a standard amount and may vary by person and occasion.

Note: We will use hand again and weight to understand portion and serving sizes Different servings of food by Different servings of food by show of hand

Different servings of food by	Different servings of food by show of hand	
weight		
1. 3 ounces (85 gm.) of meat,		
fish, or poultry =Palm of		
hand (no fingers)		
2. 1 ounce (28.3gm) of meat		
or cheese =		
Thumb (tip to base)		
3. 1 cup or 1 medium fruit = $(1 + 1)^{-1}$		
Fist	5 2	
4. 1–2 ounces (28.3-56.6gm)	1	
= Cupped hand	4	
5. 1 tablespoon =Thumb tip		
(tip to 1 st joint)		
6. 1 teaspoon =Fingertip (tip		
to 1 st joint)		

Note: One serving of carbohydrates =15 grams; Foods with about 15 grams of carbs:

- i. A small piece of fruit.
- ii. 1 slices of bread.
- iii. 1/2 cup cooked oatmeal.
- iv. 1/3 cup cooked pasta or rice.
- v. 4 to 6 crackers.
- vi. 1/2 cup black beans or other starchy vegetable.
- vii. 1/4 large baked potato.
- viii. 2/3 cup nonfat yogurt.

WEEK SEVEN

SESSION 7: GLYCEMIC INDEX, GLYCEMIC LOAD AND NUTRITITON FACT AND LABELS

Session 6 Part A: Nutrition fact labels

- i. Understanding the Nutrition Facts label on food items can help you make healthier choices.
- ii. The label breaks down the amount of calories, carbs, fat, fiber, protein, and vitamins per serving of the food, making it easier to compare the nutrition of similar products.
- iii. Be sure to look at different brands of the same foods—nutrition information can differ a lot.
- iv. For example, one brand of tomato sauce may have more calories and sugar than another brand for the same serving size.

In nutrition facts and labels

Adapted from Kollannoor-Samuel et al (2016)

- Check the Serving size first. All the numbers on this label are for a 2/3-cup serving.
- 2. This package has 8 servings. If you eat the whole thing, you are eating 8 times the amount of calories, carbs, fat, etc., shown on the label.
- Total Carbohydrate shows you types of carbs in the food, including sugar and fiber.
- 4. Choose foods with more fiber, vitamins, and minerals.
- Choose foods with lower calories, saturated fat, sodium, and added sugars. Avoid transfat.



This nutrition label tells you:

Nutrition Fa	cts
2 servings per container Serving size 1 1/2 cup	(208g)
Amount per serving Calories 2	240
% Da	aily Value*
Total Fat 4g	5%
Saturated Fat 1.5g	8%
Trans Fat 0g	
Cholesterol 5mg	2%
Sodium 430mg	19%
Total Carbohydrate 46g	17%
Dietary Fiber 7g	25%
Total Sugars 4g	
Includes 2g Added Sugars	4%
Protein 11g	
Vitamin D 2mcg	10%
Calcium 260mg	20%
Iron 6mg	35%
Potassium 240mg	6%
* The % Daily Value (DV) tells you how much a a serving of food contributes to a daily diet. 2, a day is used for general nutrition advice.	a nutrient in 000 calories

Nutrition labels

This nutrition label tells you: Serving size—1½ cups.

Servings in the container—2.

Total carb grams per serving—46. Other nutrition information, including calories, protein, fat, vitamins, and minerals per serving.

If you eat the entire container, you've had two servings instead of one. Multiply carb grams in one serving by two to get the correct amount of carbs you have eaten: 46g x 2 = 92g.

(Kollannoor-Samuel et al., 2016)

Session 7 Part b: Glycemic index and glycemic load

What is the meaning of glycemic index and glycemic load?

- i. Glycemic Index (GI) is a ranking of foods from 0-100 that tells us whether foods containing carbohydrates will raise blood sugar (glucose) levels rapidly, moderately or gradually.
- ii. The highest measure of glycemic index is pure glucose that measures a 100.
- iii. Food with high glycemic index increase the post prandial glucose rapidly after consuming them
- iv. Food with low glycemic index increases the post prandial glucose slowly after eating them
- v. A table with a list of different food with their glycemic index is attached in *Flip chart no.13*

Below is a graph showing how blood glucose level responds after consuming food of low glycemic index and high glycemic index.



GI: Glycemic index

Figure IX: Effect of glycemic index on blood glucose (blood sugar)

(Riccardi et al, 2008).

Use of signal system in Glycemic index

Note: We can also Use signal system to understand the Glycemic index and its effect on blood glucose

- High glycemic index (≥70) are denoted with the traffic light red that means Stop signaling you to avoid these foods
- ii. Medium glycemic index (56-69) are denoted with the traffic light yellow signaling you to use these foods with caution food
- iii. Low glycemic index (\leq 55) are denoted with the traffic light green that means go signaling you that these foods; i.e.: are ideal for you to consume

COLOUR CODE	SIGN	Effect	Signal
High (≥70)		Rapid increase in blood glucose level	Stop!!! , avoid thesefoodsRethinkbefore use!!
Medium (56-69)		Moderate increase in blood glucose levle	Use with caution
Low (≤55)		Slow increase in blood glucose	Go for it.!!!!- ideal to consume
		level	(Vegetables, fruits, whole grain cereals, legumes belong to these category)

Figure X: Use of signal system to understand glycemic index

Group work

- i. Participant will be grouped in to groups of ten and given different type of fresh food and asked to classify them in terms of their glycemic index.
- ii. They will also be given white papers and requested to colour them using the traffic light and then list food in the colured chart

Factors affecting glycemic index

What are the factors that affect glycemic index?

- i. Particle sizes
- ii. Duration and manner of cooking
- iii. Variety of plant
- iv. Degree of ripeness
- v. Nature of starch
- Content of fat, protein, acid or fibre in the product

Glycemic Load

What do you understand with glycemic load?

After understanding glycemic index, we will know try to understand glycemic load

- i. The <u>glycemic load</u> (GL) is obtained by multiplying the quality of carbohydrate in a given food (GI) by the amount of carbohydrate in a serving of that food.
- ii. To understand better Glycemic load, let's look at glycemic index
- iii. The <u>glycemic index</u> (GI) compares the potential of foods containing the same amount of <u>carbohydrate</u> to raise blood <u>glucose</u>. However, the amount of carbohydrate contained in a food serving also affects blood glucose concentrations and <u>insulin</u> responses. For example, the mean GI of watermelon is 76, which is as high as the GI of a doughnut. However, one serving of watermelon provides 11 g of available carbohydrate, while a medium doughnut provides 23 g of available carbohydrate hence different glycemic load
- iv. Therefore <u>glycemic load</u> (GL) is used to simultaneously describe the quality of carbohydrate contained in a food type (GI) and quantity of carbohydrate in a food serving, meal, or diet..
- v. Therefore; the glycemic load of a single food is calculated by multiplying the glycemic index by the amount of carbohydrate in grams (g) provided by a food serving and then dividing the total by 100

GL_{Food} = (GI_{Food} x amount (g) of available carbohydrate_{Food} per serving)/100 Example 1

GL_{pple} = (GI_{apple} x 15g) of available carbohydrate_{APPLE} per serving)/100

- For a typical serving of a food, GL would be considered high with GL≥20, intermediate with GL of 11-19, and low with GL≤10.
- For example, despite similar glycemic index in watermelon and a doughnut, one serving of watermelon has a glycemic load of 8, while a medium-sized doughnut has a glycemic load of 17.

Therefore, dietary glycemic load is the sum of the glycemic load for all foods consumed in the diet.

Example 2

If you have consumed

Ugali (African corn mash) 2 serving for lunch with two serving of kales fried with ¹/₄ serving of onion and ¹/₂ serving of tomatoes with a serving of beans fried with¹/₄ serving of onion and ¹/₂ serving of tomatoes, then the glycemic load will be given by

Total GL of the diet =GL of 2 serving of ugali (African corn mash) + GL of 2 serving of kales+GL of ½ serving of onions + GL of 1 serving of tomatoes

KEY: GL- glycemic load,

Healthy tips

- Increasing the consumption of whole grains, nuts, legumes, fruit, and nonstarchy vegetables; they are low glycemic index foods.
- Decreasing the consumption of starchy high-glycemic index foods like potatoes, white rice, and white bread
- Decreasing the consumption of sugary foods like cookies, cakes, candy, and soft-drinks

Note :

The consumption of high-GI and -GL diets for several years might result in higher postprandial blood glucose concentration and excessive insulin secretion. This might contribute to the loss of the insulin-secreting function of pancreatic β -cells and lead elevated blood glucose and irreversible complication associated with prolonged duration of uncontrolled blood glucose.

WEEK EIGHT

SESSION 8: PHYSICAL ACTIVITY PACKAGE

Learning outcomes

- i. Demonstrate an understanding of the importance of physical activity in diabetes patient
- ii. Development and implementation of a personal physical activity plan (frequency, intensity, time, type)
- iii. Help participant to develop an exercise routine program

What is physical activity?

Physical activity means "any effort involving the muscle-skeletal system which entails higher energy consumption than that required during rest". This definition therefore includes not only sporting activities but also simple daily activities such as walking, cycling, dancing, playing, gardening and housework.

Type of physical activity

Give the type of activities you know?

Physical activity can either be light or moderate or vigorous

- Light activities are physical activities that involve large your muscle groups.
 While engaging in light activities, you begin to notice your breathing, but they you still talk fairly easily.
- ii. **Moderate activities** are physical activities that cause breathing and heart rate to increase. While engaging in moderate activities you can breathe, but can still talk.
- iii. **Vigorous activities** are physical activities that cause breathing and heart rate to increase to a higher level, making it difficult to talk.

You are encouraged to practice moderate; 30 minutes/day for 5 days a week (150 minutes per week) and/or vigorous; at least 15 minutes/day for five day(75 minutes per week)

Classification of physical activities (Colberg et al., 2016)

a. Cardiorespiratory endurance/aerobic fitness

What do you understand by cardio (**Cardiorespiratory endurance/aerobic fitness** metabolic, resistant activity and flexibility exercises?

Cardio-metabolic includes cardio as well as aerobic activities.

Cardiorespiratory endurance/aerobic fitness activities

- These are exercise that has the ability to assist the cardiovascular system (heart, blood, blood vessels) and respiratory system (lungs, air passages) to deliver oxygen and other nutrients to the working muscles and to remove wastes.
- These activities include brisk walking jogging, morning run, running, aerobic activities like jumping jack, sport activities like football, cycling, and swimming. (Elaboration done for examples were done by a physiotherapy and principal investigator.)

Note

• Aerobic activity increases the oxygen demand from the body and the workload to heart and lungs, thus making blood circulation more efficient. A well-trained heart pumps a higher amount of blood without spending extra energy: 10 heartbeats less per minute mean 5,256,000 beats saved every year.



Figure XI Importance of aerobic activities

b. Resistance training activities

• These activities assist in developing muscular strength and muscular endurance but can develop cardiorespiratory endurance if it is incorporated within a circuit-type workout.

i. . Muscle strengthening activities

- These are activities that have the ability to assist a muscle, or a group of muscles, to exert force for a brief period of time
- They include activities like weight lifting or sandstone work where you lift heavy objects like stones.
- Strength of different muscles can be measured by having a person perform weightlifting exercises and determining the maximum amount of weight the person can lift.

While,

ii. Muscle endurance activities

- The activities help muscle or a group of muscles, to sustain repeated contractions or to continue applying force against a fixed object.
- Push-ups and curl-ups are examples of these activities
- The person's endurance is expressed as the number of repetitions completed without stopping for a set period of time (often one minute).

Recommended

• **Muscular strength activities:** Two or three 20-minute sessions each week that include exercises for the entire major muscle groups are required. Lifting weights is one of the most effective ways to increase strength. For sedentary people, as little as two workouts per week can be beneficial.

and/or

- **Muscular endurance activities:** Two to three 30-minute sessions each week that include exercises such as calisthenics, push-ups, curl-ups, pull-ups, and light weight training for all the major muscle groups are required.
- •

Note

- Use of elastic band can also assist gain muscle strength and Muscle endurance
- Flexibility exercises are those activities that have the ability to move joints through their full range of motion.
- A person's flexibility is usually expressed in how far a joint can be moved or the degrees through which a joint can be moved.
- They done mostly when one is not moving like
 - i. Squats
 - ii. Brisk walking
- iii. Running and jogging programs

Go go go *!!!!!!It* is never too late to start moving, no minimum level is required to feel the benefits: a little physical activity is better than nothing. And you feel better as soon as you start being more active.

Try to increase your physical activity every week. Here is how you can start...

If you are inactive (you rarely do physical activity)

Increase the number of daily activities at the base of the pyramid by: (Pyramid attached below)

- i. Walking up the stairs instead of using the lift
- ii. Hiding the television (TV)remote control and getting up from the armchair every time you change channel
- iii. Walking more: around the house or yard
- iv. Stretching while standing in a queue
- v. Walking whenever possible.

If you are sporadic (your physical activity is not regular)

Try to become consistent by choosing activities at the middle of the pyramid:

- i. Find activities you like
- ii. Plan activities during the day
- iii. Set realistic goals.

If you are consistent (you do physical activity at least four times a week) Choose activities from the whole pyramid and, if you get bored:

- i. Change your daily routine
- ii. Try out new activities.



Figure XII: Physical activity pyramid (Mikusova et al., 2009)

How can be able to achieve physical activity? How to reach 30 minutes of moderate physical activity a day:

- i. Walking or cycling to work
- ii. Avoiding motorized transport (vehicle or motorcycles) for short distances
- iii. Going for a walk with friends or for a run in the park
- iv. Walking up the stairs instead of using the lift
- v. Getting off the bus one or two stops before yours
- vi. Doing some gardening or housework
- vii. Dancing or playing with kids.

Note: Example of different physical activity are attached in flip chart no.13

Importance of physical activity

How does physical activity assist you?

Regular and moderate physical activity:

- Helps you to lose excess weight
- Improves your blood pressure
- Burns fats and improves the cholesterol level in the blood
- Helps you to control glucose
- Help you to fight stress; is an excellent way to fight stress
- For those who smoke it help them to reduces cravings to smoke
- Help you to socialize; is a good way to socialize
- It is the best cosmetic.

Through regular physical activity the heart becomes stronger and more resistant to fatigue.

KEY TIPS during physical activity

- Know how to monitor intensity (e.g., talk test, rate of perceived exertion, heartrate monitor When increasing the intensity (speed, incline, and/or resistance) or duration of exercise, keep in mind the 10 percent rule (e.g., if a person is running continuously for 10 minutes per session in week 1, then in week 2 the maximum increase recommended would be to run continuously for 11 minutes per session).
- Include a variety of activities to avoid overuse injuries or to prevent boredom.
- Include a cardiorespiratory cool-down. To prevent post-exercise peril (e.g., dizziness, light-headedness, fainting), gradually reduce the heart rate, breathing rate, and body temperature before moving on to resistance training or flexibility training. This could be accomplished by simply walking slowly for 5 to 10 minutes.

Key principle in Physical activity

The below listed principles will help you improve your physical activity level and become active.

a. Specificity:

- This means that the type of activity you do or decide to do should be directed specifically at improving your abilities in life.
- Therefore, choose the right kind of activities to improve each physical fitness component of your body.
- Also do the right combination of physical fitness components; combine aerobic with resistant and flexibility training for best result.
- Note if you only do strength training it result to increased muscle strength and endurance but does little to improve cardiorespiratory endurance.
- Also, train specifically for the specific activity of interest. For example, optimal running performance is best achieved when the muscles involved in running are trained for the movements required (Practice). It does not necessarily follow that a good swimmer is a good runner. Specificity also requires that one consider the speed of motion, the number of limbs moving, the direction in which they are moving, and the range over which the movement occurs.

b. Overload:

- This is a term used in exercise.
- It means that one needs to load the body more than it is usually accustomed; For example, if you walk 1 km increase to 2 km.
- However it does not refer to the idea that one needs to overexert or exert at high intensities to obtain gains in fitness ; that is if a person works often (frequency) enough, hard (intensity) enough, and long (duration) enough to load the body above its resting level, physical fitness will improve.
- If this is done regularly over a period of time, the body will gradually adapt to the increase in demands.

c. Reversibility:

- Physical fitness or the effects of a physical activity program or an exercise program cannot be stored.
- If you stop training for a period of time (three to five days, in some cases) a process of detraining will begin.

- The gains in fitness that were made begin to reverse themselves. If no exercise is done for a long enough period, your fitness levels can revert to the original starting point.
- At least three balanced workouts a week are necessary to maintain a good level of fitness.

d. Progression:

- Increasing the frequency, intensity, and/or duration of an activity over periods of time is necessary for continued improvement in physical fitness and overall metabolism. Improvements in metabolism and physical fitness are realized fairly rapidly at the onset of an exercise or training program.
- The rate of improvement will gradually slow down and level off (adaptation) if an overload is present (meaning that the load is increasing and that there is progress).
- At high levels of physical fitness, it may even be necessary to change the type(s) of exercise(s) being performed.

e. Diminishing returns:

- The fitter a person becomes, the more difficult it is to continue to become fitter at the same rate.
- Individuals who begin jogging can, over a relatively short time, improve the speed and duration of their runs.
- However, experienced distance runners may have to spend an entire training season to decrease their run time by just a few seconds.

You now know, take action and control your blood sugar with physical activity. If you have started keep it up, if you have not, it is not late, start and keep going you will really leap the benefits
What do you aim by being physically active?

- The aim of this physical activity programme is to ensure that patients accumulate a minimum of 150 min of moderate or 75 minutes of vigorous activity each week.
- This total amount of exercise consisted of a combination of aerobic, resistance training as well as normal routine work.

Actual physical activity practice during the training day

- Participant will be requested to come ready dressed for a physical activity class. Good foot ware and sport ware were encouraged.
- During the meeting days the participant will be taken through the exercise programme by trainer.
- The exercise programme will start with a warm up of 5–10 min of aerobic activity (jogging) at a low intensity level. The warm-up session aims at preparing the skeletal muscles, heart, and lungs for a progressive increase in exercise intensity.
- After a short warm-up, muscles it will stretches of 5–10 min.
- This will then be followed by a 5-10 minutes cool down aimed at bringing the heart rate down gradually.
- Use of proper foot ware will be recommended during the exercise session.
- Individuals will be taught to monitor closely for blisters and other potential damage to their feet, both before and after physical activity.
- Also proper hydration will be emphasized during exercise
- Adequate hydration prior to physical activity will be recommended (e.g., 17 ounces of fluid consumed 2 h before physical activity).
- The exercise programme will be individualized

References

- ADA; American Diabetes Association. (2014). Diagnosis and Classifiation of Diabetes Mellitus. *Diabetes Care*, *37*(January), 81–90. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc14-S081
- AHS; Aberta Helath Services. (2016). Nutrition Guideline for Diabetes.
- Baynest, H. W. (2015). Classification, Pathophysiology, Diagnosis and Management of Diabetes Mellitus. *Journal of Diabetes & Metabolism*, 06(05). https://doi.org/10.4172/2155-6156.1000541
- BCH; Belarine Community of Health, BH; Barwon Health, & VSG; Victoria State Goverment. (2014). *Healthy Eating in the Workplace Toolkit*.
- CDC; Centre for Disease Control andPrevention. (2014). *Diabetes Meal Planning Guide*.
- Colberg, S. R., Sigal, R. J., Yardley, J. E., Riddell, M. C., Dunstan, D. W., Dempsey, P. C., ... Tate, D. F. (2016). Physical activity/exercise and diabetes: A position statement of the American Diabetes Association. *Diabetes Care*, 39(11), 2065– 2079. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc16-1728
- De Vries, L., van der Heijden, A. A. W. A., van 't Riet, E., Baan, C. A., Kostense, P. J., Rijken, M., ... Nijpels, G. (2014). Peer support to decrease diabetes-related distress in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus: Design of a randomised controlled trial. *BMC Endocrine Disorders*, 14(1), 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6823-14-21
- Defronzo, R. A., Bonadonna, R. C., & Ferrannini, E. (1988). Pathogenesis of NIDDM. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice*, 4(SUPPL. 1), 8–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/0168-8227(88)90005-8
- DHHS; Department of Health and Human Services. (2014). Healthy choices: food and drink classification guide.
- Evert, A. B., Boucher, J. L., Cypress, M., Dunbar, S. A., Franz, M. J., Mayer-Davis, E. J., ... Yancy, W. S. (2014). Nutrition therapy recommendations for the management of adults with diabetes. *Diabetes Care*, 37(SUPPL.1), 120–143. https://doi.org/10.2337/dc14-S120
- Heisler, M. (2010). Different models to mobilize peer support to improve diabetes selfmanagement and clinical outcomes: evidence, logistics, evaluation considerations and needs for future research. *Family Practice*, 27 Suppl 1(March 2009), 23–32. https://doi.org/10.1093/fampra/cmp003
- Kahn, S. E., Cooper, M. E., & Prato, S. Del. (2014). Pathophysiology and Treatment of Type 2 Diabetes: Perspectives on the Past, Present and Future. *Lancet*, 383(9922), 1068–1083. https://doi.org/10.1038/jid.2014.371
- Kollannoor-Samuel, G., Shebl, F. M., Segura-Pérez, S., Chhabra, J., Vega-López, S., & Pérez-Escamilla, R. (2016). Effects of food label use on diet quality and glycemic control among latinos with type 2 diabetes in a community health worker-supported intervention. *American Journal of Public Health*, 106(6), 1059–1066. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2016.303091
- Maryniuk, M. D. (2006). Pyramids, Paradigms, and Possibilities. *Diabetes Spectrum*, *1*.
- Mash, B., & Content, T. I. (2010). Diabetes education in primary care: A practical approach using the ADDIE model - Diabetes is a chronic disease that probably requires the most attention to changes in lifestyle. *Continuing Medical Education*, 28(10).

- Mikusova, L., Sturdik, E., Mosovska, S., & Bobrik, M. (2009). Biochemical aspects of exercise in prevention of overweight and obesity. *Acta Chimica Slovaca*, 2(2), 97–119.
- MoPHS, M. of P. H. and S. (2010). *National Clinical Guideline for Managementof Diabetes Mellitus* (First Edit). Nairobi: Government of Kenya.
- Riccardi, G., Rivellese, A. A., & Giacco, R. (2008). Role of glycemic index and glycemic load in the healthy state, in prediabetes, and in diabetes. *American Journal of Clinical Nutrition*, 87(1). https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/87.1.269s
- Sofer, S., Stark, A. H., & Madar, Z. (2015). Nutrition Targeting by Food Timing: Time-Related Dietary Approaches to Combat Obesity and Metabolic Syndrome. *Advances in Nutrition*, 6(2), 214–223. https://doi.org/10.3945/an.114.007518
- Takahashi, M., Ozaki, M., Kang, M. Il, Sasaki, H., Fukazawa, M., Iwakami, T., ... Shibata, S. (2018). Effects of meal timing on postprandial glucose metabolism and blood metabolites in healthy adults. *Nutrients*, 10(11). https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10111763
- USDH; United State DePartment of Health and Health Services, Programme, N. N. D. E., & CDC; Centre for Disease Control and Prevention. (2008). Use ofTraffic Light Method in Planning Healthy Diet.

FLIP CHARTS USED IN THE TRAINING

FLIP CHATR NO. I SYMPTOMS OF TYPE 2 DIABETES

What do you see and learn from the figure below?

Symptoms of type 2 diabetes



Note: In case you have these symptoms your blood glucose is high, take charge.

FLIP CHART NO. 2: RISK FACTORS TO TYPE 2 DIABETES MELLITUS

What do you see and learn from the diagram below?



NOTE: Avoid unhealthy eating, be active. This will help lose weight and avoid being overweight. Take charge.

FLIP CHART NO. 4 COMPLICATION OF TYPE 2 DIABETES What do you see in the figure below?



Note: If you type 2 diabetes is not managed, this what happen, it is sad, control your diabetes. Take charge

FLIP NO. 4 SYPTOM OF HYPOGLYCEMIA AND FOOT CARE PRINCIPLES

What do you see in figure below?



FLIP CHART NO.5 IMPORTANCE OF FOOD VARIETY AND FOOD COMBINATION

What can you see in the diagram below?



FLIP CHART NO.6 CEREALS What can you see in the diagram below?



FLIP NO.7 LEGUMES

What can you see in the diagram below?



FLIP NO. 8 VEGETABLES What do you see in the figure below?





FLIP NO.9 FRUITS

What can you see in the figure below? You can use fruits like snacks and also can be taken in the morning



FLIP CHART NO.10 FATS AND OILS What do you see in the figure below?

Palm	oil	and	coconut	oil	from	Shortenings from different companies
differe	ent cor	npani	es			

Kertaste Coconut Coconut Coconut Coconut Coconut	
Corn oil, sunflower oil, olive oil, canola oil-BEST	Margarines from different companies
	Blue Barr
Corn oil sunflower oil	
Canola oil	

NOTE: For food from this group choose sparingly

FLIP CHART NO.11 MEAL PLANNING TOOLS

The hand plate model, the pyramid the signal system can be used What can you see and learn from figure below?



Choose a Rainbow of Colorful Food The more colorful the food, the more nutrients you're taking in. Choose some of our favorite colorful, healthy foods like

- White cauliflower, onions, garlic, fish •
 - Brown legumes like beans, ground nuts **Orange** — carrots, sweet potatoes, apricots
- Blue blueberries, blackberries, eggplant Green — broccoli, kale, spinach , kales

•

Red-strawberries, raspberries, tomatoes, red peppers

Flip chart No. 11 b: Food pyramid



1) Food guide for food pyramid(Maryniuk, 2006)

Food Guide for Food Pyramid							
FOOD GROUP	NUMBER OF SERVINGS	EXAMPLES OF SERVINGS					
Grains, bread and other starches	6-11	 1 slice of bread ½ cup of cooked rice/cereals ¼ cup dry cereals ½ cup pasta 1 boiled/roasted green banana A fist size of root tubers (arrow roots ,sweet potatoes, yams, cassava) ½ cup boiled mashed Irish potatoes. 					
Vegetables	3-5	 ½ cup of cooked group B vegetables 1 cup group A vegetables 					
Fruits	2-4	 1 medium sized piece of fresh fruit. 1 cup fresh fruit juice.					
Milk and milk products	2-3	 1 cup of skimmed/low fat milk. ³/₄ cup plain yogurt. 					
Meat and meat substitutes	2-3	 6-8 pieces of cooked meat (1 inch in size) 1 drum stick or 1 chicken breast. 1 egg ½ cup of cooked pulses ¼ cup of Omena 					
Fats and oils	Use sparingly	 1 tea spoon margarine 1 tea spoon oil or mayonnaise. 1 table spoon peanut butter. 1 tea spoon salad dressing 					

Signal system

Principles of Healthy Food Choices, S	ignal system		
Principles	Green	Yellow	red
Refined cereals and sugars	Low	Moderate to high	High
Saturated fat	Low	Low	High
Total fat	Low	Moderate	High

Glycemic index	low	Moderate high	High GI
Fiber	High	Low	Negligible
Cooking method	Steaming, boiling, roasting, grilling, tandoor, dry heat, less fat in cooking	Pan fried, sautéed, stir fry; moderate amount of fat in cooking	Deep fried, extra butter, ghee added, rich sauce/dressing, rich in added sugar
Processing	Rich fiber, parboiled, hand pounded. Eat as permitted Moderate to high	Low fiber, refined, milled Moderation High	Low fiber processed, ready to eat Restrict
How much to eat	Eat as permitted	moderate	Restrict

Key

Green	Good signal you can use it "go for it"
Yellow	Moderate "Go slow"
Red	Restrict "Stop"

Figure below elaborate the signal system further



FLIP CHART 12: GLYCEMIC INDEX AND GLYCEMIC LOAD

What can you learn see and learn from the figure below?



Note: choose food of low glycemic index and low glycemic load fo better blood glucose control FLIP NO. 13: NUTRITION FACTS AND LABELS



Note: Always read food labels in any food product you buy to know the nutrient contained in the food and energy. Tis will assist you in deciding the portion to include in your meal

FLIP CHART NO.14: PHYSICAL ACTIVITY



FLIP CHART NO 15: COMMON KENYAN FOOD RECIPIES USED IN THE

STUDY



Recommended plate and portion; adapted from ADA guidelines





Diabetes fliers given to the patients



	F C	Fiber Cookin	High Steami	Low Pan	Negligible Deep fried,	are and what medicines you takes
Cereals milk meat an	fruits nd starch	g nethod	ng, boiling, roastin g, grilling , tandoor , dry heat, less fat in cookin g	fried, sautéed , stir fry; modera te amount of fat in cookin g	extra butter, ghee added, rich sauce/dressi ng, rich in added sugar	 Food rich in carbohydrates Grains like rice, oatmeal, and barley Grain-based foods like bread, cereal, pasta, and crackers Starchy vegetables like potatoes, peas, and corn Fruit and juice Milk and yogurt Dried beans like pinto beans and soy products like veggie burgers
Choose food high in fibre like fruits and vegetables and whole grains	F n	Processi	Rich fiber, parboil ed, hand pounde d. Eat as permitt ed Moder ate to high	Low fiber, refined, miled Moder ation High	Low fiber processed, ready to eat Restrict	Sweets and snack foods like sodas, juice drinks, cake, cookies, candy, and chips – Avoid these completely How much to Eat: You can use a plate or your hand to estimate what to eat or use food pyramid
	H n	How nuch to	Eat as permitt	modera te	Restrict	Use of hand to estimate portion size
	e	eat Green	ed Good sig	nal vou can	use it "go for	Palm = 1 portion of protein
		Jicen	it'	nur you cun	use it go for	(meat/fish/poultry) Closed fist = 1 portion of
 Eat meals and snacks a times every day: the ti 	t regular ming of F	Yellow Red	Moderate Restrict "	<mark>: "Go slow"</mark> 'Stop''		carbohydrates (grains & starches) Thumb = 1 portion (tablespoon) of
 Eat meals and snacks at regular times every day; the timing of your meals can affect the level of sugar in your blood. If you wait too long to eat, your sugar level can be too low. If you eat meals too close together, or snack throughout the day, your sugar level can be too high.) Eat plenty of fruit and vegetables; include vegetables in your lunch and supper and eat fruit throughout the day; <i>Note: You can eat a fruit in the morning or</i> use fruit as snack Plate model: using plate to estimate 		 Healthy way of including food in a meal Use less added fat ; High-fat foods include: butter, cream, whole milk, cooking oil, coconut oil, and lard. If you have diabetes, any extra weight can put you at risk for heart disease, so limit fat by removing chiken skin, trimming of fat from meat and remove cream from milk Limit sugar, and salt. Eat about the same amount of food each day and watch your portion; The amount of food you eat will affect the level of sugar in your blood. Eat small amounts of food Do not skip meals. If you need to lose weight, cut down on your portion sizes 				Physical activity being physically
Plate model: using plate to o size	estimate F v ii	Food Pyra while se nclude in	mid: This lecting f a meal	s is a guide ood and	e you can use serving to	Physical activity: being physically active Did you know that exercise have unique benefits? One of the greatest benefits of exercise is that it can help prevent diabetes or it can help you manage diabetes



Vegetable can either be cooked or you can use raw vegetable in form of salad (bowl of salad)

Note: choosing food to include in your diet is not expensive You can

- plant vegetables, fruits, cereals, root tubers and legumes in your garden
- use fruits and vegetable on season
- buy cereals and legumes during harvest time and store them well to prevent rodent and weevil attack
- mill your maize and wheat for flour
- Plan your meals for the week and make a grocery list. Only buy what you're sure you will use, and check out what you already have in your cupboards first.
- replace meat once or twice a week with beans and other legumes
- use whole grain cereals
- take plenty of water : at least eight glasses as shown in the pyramid



The food pyramid gives a range of serving. The exact number of serving depends in your diabetes goal and the calories and nutrient need your body requires.

NOTE: glycemic index (GI) and glycemic load (GL) of food is key to blood sugar control GI is a measure of the effects of carbohydrates on blood glucose levels. Carbohydrates that break down during digestion releasing glucose rapidly into the blood stream have a high GI; carbohydrates that break down slowly, releasing glucose gradually into the bloodstream, have a low GI.

 $GL_{Food} = (GI_{Food} \ x \ amount \ (g) \ of \ available \ carbohydrate_{Food} \ per \ serving)/100$

Carbohydrates Affect Blo Differently Depending on Gl is Glycemic Index and GL is Glyc



You can start by being more active every day. Get up and move as often as possible. Mix it up! Try walking, digging, dancing a bit, moving around the compound, cycling, jogging, watering plants or any variety of activities that you enjoy. At least make sure you exercise for 15-30minutes continuous for at least 3-5days a week for overall benefit **Being active every day help** • keep your blood glucose

- under control
 to make insulin work
 - properly
 - lose weight
- lower cholesterollower blood pressure



Additional fliers

Example	s of	glycemic	ind	ex of som	Example of glycemic load of some food			
		GLYC	EN (55 o	AIC INE	LOW (GL 0-10)	MODERATE (GL 11-19)		
							Carrots (2)	Whole Wheat Pasta (13)
					Apples (8)	Brown Rice (18)		
SNACKS	G.I.	STARCH	G.I.	VEGETABLES	G.I.	FRUI	100% Bran Cereals (7)	Sweet Potato (12)
Pizza Chocolate Bar	33 49	Bagel, Plain White Rice	33 38	Pepper	10 10	Apple	Lentils (5)	Rice Cakes (17)
Pound Cake Popcorn	54 55	Sweet Potato	38 44	Lettuce Mushrooms	10	Grape	Cachow Nute (2)	Oatmool (11)
Energy Bar Soda	58 72	White Bread Brown Rice	49 55	Onions Green Peas	10 48	Kiwi Banan		Odimedi (11)
Doughnut	76	Pancakes	67	Carrots				
Sympton	Symptoms of hypoglycemia(Low blood						Foot care : Take care of your foot as	
sugar levels): Dangerous avoid it						elaborated below		



Appendix XIII: Peer to Peer Support Model Used in the Study

Adapted from De- Vries (2014) and Heisler (2010).



REFERENCES

- De Vries, L., van der Heijden, A. A. W. A., van 't Riet, E., Baan, C. A., Kostense, P. J., Rijken, M., ... Nijpels, G. (2014). Peer support to decrease diabetes-related distress in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus: Design of a randomised controlled trial. *BMC Endocrine Disorders*, 14(1), 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6823-14-21
- Heisler, M. (2010). Different models to mobilize peer support to improve diabetes selfmanagement and clinical outcomes: evidence, logistics, evaluation considerations and needs for future research. *Family Practice*, 27 Suppl 1(March 2009), 23–32. https://doi.org/10.1093/fampra/cmp003